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course, we are talking about Washington and Oregon. That is‘our
Mexican import situation. That is a battle that has seen these smaller
growers go out of the industry. . C
Wo aro different in the State of Washington from the standpoint
that we have o fow larger strawberry growers, whereas in Oregon you
have more growers of amaller nature. We have dnly a fow and they
have larg6r acreage on the average than Qregon. They have gone out
of business because production costs continue to rice ahd yet we aro
closed at the sales end becnuse Mexican strawberries are coming into
the country and are selling at ¥ or 8 cents less a pound th&a what we
. can produce them for. _ . : .
So wo are getting caught!in the middle on this thing, We are being
deprived of tif people to harvest the crops. We do not’i’mve the people
to come in and there is not mechanical ability to come in ang take
. aover for them such as there is in raspberries. \{’_e are squeezed on the
other end in the fact that we can’t market our product, and we go to .
. the Cost of Living, Council and they tay, “We cannot put a ban on
imports from Mexico becausé that is inflationary.”  ° . -
- Where do we go from here? We do not feg{ there i a problem up-
there. We feel an injustice was made and it is not your problem this
law was passed, it is our problem we didn’t Eet to you and say, “Hey,
i ' So we accept some of the

~ - wait a minute, this doesn’t exist up here.’
* responsibility. . ' .
Anyway, in summary, I feel that there are no sfatistics, that can
prove that the children are being abused in the Ndrthwest and we
certainly should-take every step to amend this law.
Thank you. . : -

.

[The prepared statementof Mr. Garberg follows:]

-y,
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FRIDAY, DECEMBER 6, 1974

) U.S. SENATE, —

. _ SUBCOMMITTEE ON LLABOR,
oF THE Coy>ITTEE 0N LaBoR AND PUBLIC WELFARE,
. A : Portland, Oreg.

The subcommittee met, pursjl/Qt to notice, at 9 g.m., in the Cere-

monial Courtrooni of the Pionfer Courthouse, Senator William D. -

Hathaway (presiding pro tempdre). \ -
Present : Senator Hathaway. + )
Also present : Senator Packwood and Representative Green. v
Senator Hatiaway. The subcommittee on Labor of the Senate
Committee orit Labor and Public Welfare will now come to order.
The hearings which are about to start and will last for the balance

.of the day are concerned with the employent of children in agricul-

tural pursuits. The legislative process is not a sta%ic one but' rather a
continuous means for exploring the dimensions of and possible solu-
tions for today's Eroblems. It 1s thig function of continuous explora-
tion which today’s hearing of the $enate Subcommittee on Labor

* intendsto'serve. : . -~ .
Some 36 years ago Congress took a decisive step by banning the’
use of child labor in industry. This move was taken in recognition of -

a documented history of shameful abuse exploitation which had

. become all too commonplace in the factories of our Nation’s cities.

However, the Fair. Labor Standards Act'of 1938 continued to permit
chi d\#tbor in agriculture, despite evidence which indicated the exist-
ence Of much of the same kind of abuse and exploitation which had
been prevalent in manufdcturing and industrial circles. N

For more than 10 years nowboth houses of Congress have probed
the area‘of child labor in agriculture. The. findings have shown that,
as f general proposition, such employment is, on balance, detrimental

g

_to those involved.

- The Senate Labor Committee spoke on this ‘subject most recently
infits report accompanying the 1974 amendments to the Fair Labor

BStandafds Act. The committee concluded that in general child labor .

in/ agriculture was physically and mentally détrimental to the health
andjwell-being of participating children, acfing as a soeial depressant.
stunting their intellectual growth 'and capacity, and resulting in eco-
jomic exploitation negatively affecting tﬁe local adult wage rate.
Thi$ year Congress adopted legislation which prohibits the employ-
ent in agriculture of all children under the age of 12 except those
vorking on farms owned or operated by their parents or persons
ot @) s
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-standing in phl('e of their parents, or with the cqnsent of their parents
or persons standing in place of their Eﬁ'ents, on farms eflempt from
+° the minimum wage and overtime provisions of the act by virtue of the -
500 man-day test. In_both of these exceptions, the children mnust be
- employed outside of ‘school hours in the school district where they
-reside. , - ‘ ) o

2 Children above the age of 11 but below the age of 14 are prohibited |
,“_j - from employment in agriculture unles$ such employn?ent occurs out- s
M . side of school hours in the school district in which they reside ad,ld

. this employment is either With the consent of their parents or persons

T standing in place of their parents or they arc employed on the same

- farin as théir parénts or persons standing in their place. . | N

Children age 1+ and over ape not pyohibited from employment n
agriculture by the child labor provisions of the act as amepded.

‘ “The committee has recently been. urged to consider that there may <
. be certain circumstancesin which the employment of otherwise under-*. . .»"

‘ " age children in agricultural pursujts would not be a detriment to =~

C%ngress’ overall intent to protect children from abuse and exploifa-
tion, and that these circumstances warrant further législative atten-
-tign. ‘ : e, v . . '

v . 9A<lvoca.tes of such 1 view hdve suggested that the 1974 amendments -

‘ have created isolated situations of severe economic hardship- which
could be legislatively remedied without any negative side effects gn
those ¢hildren now thought to be protected. _

It is the intention of the subcommittee to.exXamine the argumnents
“both pro and con for this position within<he frameworlk of the three
premises on which the decision was made to prohibit the employment

~ of children under 12 from agriculture, that,1s, the physical effects on
-the children, the 8ocial effécts on the community, and the economic
impact on.the area’s wage structures. o

This morning we have for our first witness the distinguished Sena-
tor* from Oregon, my colleague in the Senate and my very good friend,

E Hon. Robekt Packwood. T (\ , X

E " Bob, welcome to the hearing. You may proceed.

- STATEMENT OF HON. BOB PACKWOOD, A U.S. SENATOR FROM THE
e e . STATE'OF OREGON -

-

f @Ltor Pacxwoop. Thank you very mucly; Mr. Chairman. ‘
L What T wonld like to.do is read a portion of my statement and put
the rest of it in the record with some additional comments. Then, if I
; might joln you and sit and listen to sonie of the witnesses, I would .
4 appreciate it. -
Mr. Chaitman, first let e renew my thanks for your willingness
to come West to examine more closely the role of young Oregonians
i inagriculture, and particularly ih étrawberry and bean picking durings .
¥ the summer months. A ‘
3 I have found that many of our eastern colleagues have difficulty
f ", visualizing the real nature of summer strawberry and bean picking
- and cannot in their minds differentiate it fromr their associations
: - * with abusive child labor in the 19th and early 20th centuries. In fact,
; I believe it would be fair to say that the under-12 prohibition stemmed
from a genuine concern for the well-being of our young people. |

. . . - . ~
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But I dire say you would not find so many outspoken opponen\.ls of -
the new prohibition against.children under 12 picking beans and bex-
ries if those Nistorical conditions of child labor existed here in Oregon
today. On the ¥ontrary, bean and berry picking by our young people
fbday is truly. a\positive experience, s;.ndp also an Important factor in
Oreﬁon’s agricultural economly. | : o :

The hundreds and hundreds of letters I received from angry and
disappointed young Oregonians apon their first lggrning of the ban
amply attests to the value placed on their picking experiences. These
young people look upon picking as one of their %ew opportunities to
carn some spending money. And their parents see it 2s an important
first job opportunity which helps teach responsibility and provides

_the sense of satisfaction we all feel from having earned our way,

-

Mr. Chairman, I will cmment in 2 moment on the economic impact
of the under-12 ban, but Jet me first voice my persondl conviction that
questions of economic impact would be meaningless if it could be
shown that bean and herry picking by youngsters under 12 years old
were truly a dangerous or abusive practice, or it were related to the
needs of migrant children. It should be emphasized that we are unani-
mous in our cohcern over the welfare of migrant children, and agree
that thesé chlldren need and deserve speeial protections. We would -
also concur in the strong belief that all youngsters be protected from
dangerous or abusive practices in agriculture or elsewhere.

The remedial legislation which Senator Hatfield and I have spon-
sored, and similar %:gislation in the House of Representatives, reflects
these concerns. Qur recommended legislative change, would apply only
to loeal hand harvest labor, not to migrant children. The legal protec-
tion enacted earlier this year would continue to apply in_the latter
instance. And our recommendation would leave in place existing pro-
hibitions against children participating in jobs which are dangerous,
and would limit the maximum period of’aflowable work to 13 weeks
per yeat. Parental consent would continue to be required. -

On the question of danger—i®berry or bean picking dangerous —
the Oregon Workmen’s Compensation Board reports no serious in-
juries among the 10,000 children under 12 who worked harvesting
beans and ber§es in 1973, The.lsiﬁgdlreports only seven minor injuries,

1

and even of this infinitesimal_number, several were clearly not related
to berry and Bean picking (for examble, a bruised back from falling
oft a ladder), Clearly, if bean and berry picking were a hazardous ac-
tivity, neithér parents nor children would be as anxious as they are
to participate. - . - )

Now, Mr. Chairman, may I take 2 moment to place the role of young

. Oregonians in the perspective of Oregon’s agricultural economy. Rew

moval of young Oregonians from the opportunity to pick beans and
berries has a.ripple effect which would more aptfy be described as a
tidal wave. ——

First the 10,000 to 14,000°young pickers themselves stand to lose
close to $1 million in suminer income. With the additional lost income
by those over ¥2 who would be forced from the fields (mothers and
sil_)llli_ngs), the total“lost income from picking would approximate $115
million. ‘ ~ :
~ Oregon’s farmers, who have just recovered-from devastating trans-
portation rail and’shipping failures, would lose something in the

. . I3
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yicinity of 9,000 tons of strawberries alone, and together with Wash-
ington’s farmers, would sacrifice approximately $4 million in lost
income. .

_ Wext the processors. Oregon and Washingtofi together have 33 straw-
berry grocessing plants, small companies which of course are highly
" depéndent upon the pickers and farfeers fgr continuation of their
ogeratio'nls.‘ The current under-12 prohibMdgy would mean'the loss of
about 1,800 jobs in these processing plants, and a reduced payroll of
about $114 million. It should be noted here that many of these em-
ployees—also seasonal : ers in many cases—are adults without
otherwise marketable skills. Without processing jobs, they would in
many cases be forced to seek lower. uyin%jobs in picking or elsewhere.

. And what absut the'processing plants t 1emgelves ? Processing plants
operate only seasonally, during just a few months of the summer and
fall. The season begins with strawberries, and there is no subdtitute

product. Without strawberries, processing plants would just not
operate until later crops come in. Seasonal processing already carries
—-a heavy burden. That burden would be increased, and importantly,
sShifted over to other produts, and reflected in further increases
processed foodstuffs. And neither the Chairman nor this audience ne:a? )

not be reéminded about the meaning of risigg food costs. And so the

ultimate impact falls on the cagsumer, who 1s already too much over- .
+ burdened with the effects of a inflationary and now recessionary

economy. - . et -

* Mr. ghai&'man, for those who are interested, let me explain how this
“Ban crept- into the law. It is one of those situations where erhaps you
lose contact. with those most affected. The under-12 ban gid not-just
jump.full blown initiall intd the present minimum wage law. It had
appeared in the 1972 bill in the Senate and that bill failed to pass in
the House. It appeared the next year in the bill that passed both the _

-gustained. It finally appeared in the bill that passed the Senate and
the House and was signed by the President. -
Three times the bill had a provision to limit work in agriculture to
those over 12. I received a letter dated March 19, 1973, from Ralph
Robinson, who was then the President of the Qregon Farm ‘Bureau
Federation, setting forth their objections to the bill we were then con-
" siderigg. The only recommendation that related to age, and™1 am <
quoting, was to “preserve the opportunity of young persons 12 or 13
years of age to seek nonhazardous work on farms with parental con-
sent when sthqol is not in session.” There Was no reference Whatsoever
to Sc)qildren under 12. <. C
' o I think most of us in this_delegation assurned that agricultural
> employers did not have an overwhelming concern with a limitation at
age 12. Frankly, the ones we failed to tall with were the children, the
ones who wanted to pick. Most of us could recall in our childhood
experiences picking raspberries, strawberries, picking beans at 9, 10,
or 11 years of age. But this is a constituency that doesn’t vote, and
_didn’t writg to us. It was only whernthey were denied the opportunity
to do what they had done lijstorically that the outcry came. And they
were only denied that opp&tunity after the law. had passed. :
I think wenade a mistake; T think the law should be changed so
that those who are 9, 10, or 11 who want to pick, who have never found

Senate and the House and was vetoed by the President and that was R
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- it to be a dangerous occupation, who are not exploited and don’t have
to go pick if they don't want to, should be allowed.

I might say otr.bill emphasizes quite carefully that we are not
trying to go %ack to the abuses of having young children, migrant
children, pick. The bill is drafted to apply solely-and historically to

. those indigenous children whbo are living in Oregon and who are
perinanent residents and would not be a return to the abusive migrant
child labor.practices that we are so familidr with. '

So I would urge, Mr. Chairman, that we finish the hearing and get '

this law chaifged as quickly'as possible so by the time the next picking

- _season starts—that is anytime from mid-May onward, depending on

weather conditions—we have to have the change by that time for
. picking in late spring agd next summer, '

Mr. Chairman, I will ot take any more of your time this morning,
except to emphasize that I belieVe the Congress has made a very large

id at their age. It's a tradition, and an economically

picking se¥on. !
Thank you very much. -
Senator FHarraway. Thank youvery much, Bob.
I understand. that with strawberry picking there 8 no loss of time
from school. P .
Senator Packwoop, Jhat is correct. The strawberry séason again
. %depends a bit upon the weather but it'just about cointides with the end
~of school. :

~

I wonderif I 1ﬁight have the letter from the Oregon Farm Bureau |

TFederation of March 19, 1973, placed in the record at this point. .

Senator HataHaway. Yes. It will be placed in the record at this time.

. [The letter referred to follows:] :

1
B
-] .
. o

-eventing our youngsters from doing what so many of us .

which I hope we will be able to restore before the next i
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. . %
onorabie Bob Packwood | : ' 1 . ) ¢

United States Senator . o . -
6327 New Senate Office Building * '

- — . T
Dear Senator Packwood: . .« .

. 1
We wish to express,our concern over several bills that have beem.v iﬁcroducedﬁ R
in Congress to increase the<agricultural minimum wage and delete or modify
the conditions related to C°v5€,'ge of agricultural employment,

.
We are in ig\cord with and suppdrt thg policies adopted at the most recent - . -
annual meeting of the American Farm Bureau Federation in Loa Angeles, stating:

B - M - ¥
“Proposals to amend the minimum wage, maximum hour, and child o
labor provisions of the Failr Labor Standards Act are expected to ,
be- considered by the Congress early in 1973, . -

. - P - N “w [

Some proposed changes would exert upward pressures on costs and N
prices, increase \unemploy,nen:' of those least skilled, adversely
affect our position in world commerce, and increase deficits in
Qur ernational trade and balance of payments. .

In consideration of the reyisions in the Act we shall endeavor

tor (1) Preserve the exemption from overtime ,applicable in

agriculture, (2) Preserve the ptesent’ prov‘:l.sﬁ; of the Act

relating to coverage of minimum wages in agrigulture, (3 PPe- . .

serve the pgetial exemptions from ofertime now applicable to _ N4

agricultural processing and handling operations. (4) Wvoid. ’ ) t o

adverseimpaccs on the wage-price gtructure, employment and 4
trade by opposing increases in ti evel of minimum,wages, =+ v %

We shall support such moderating proposals as maPe; feas:l.‘ble.

(5) Preserve employment opportunity for young peopde, and the

elderly or handicapped, by providing a reduction the L

minimum wage otherwise applieile to them, (6) Freserve the

opportunity of young persons 12 or 13 years of age to seek .

non~hazardous work on farms with parental consent when school 4 .
is not in session. In fost casges the employment of minors ‘
is socially and individually desirable, Work experience is an
: zsenﬁi&l part qf the educational progcess and helps develop B .

» e

1f-reliance and self-respect.” P
- e
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We certainly.object to the provisions of the bill approved by the Senate in

the past scasion. These provisions would’ work a hardship on Orepon farmers;

aliminate the opportunity for employment of youth, handicanped, retired -

peoplq and othera who are employed in scasonal agricultural operations for

short perivds of time. Oregon produces many 3peclalty crops that require N

high seasonal employment and provisions of a similar Senate bill, if -

approved by Congress would eliminate the production of these crops and
o eliinate this opportunity for employment in our state, HR 2831, which ia
: aimilar to the proposal approved by the Housp in the past smession, would bve
F?’, - much mQre acc, ble to agriculture as its provisions recognize our special
) . -~ problems and d minimize the effect on historicil practices of Oregon's

- agrieultural employment, ‘ '

S

There seems to be great concern by the public over i rea’ing coatn for }

s fpod. Restrictive provisions that will inerease costs in ‘employment will -
further reduce the food supplies and reault in increased prices, particularly .
for a number of Oregon specialty crops. We sincerely hope that you will
consider the cconomic ‘effect of eliminating production here and increasing
the imports nceded to supplement the food supply. We believe enactment
of incredses and coverages of minimum wage requirements would have the
following adverse-consequencest .
1. Cause more unemployment of workers with limited skills and '

qualifications. : " < ) )
2. Increase cost of welfare and related programa. . .

» 3. Make it more difficult ©3 avoid cost and price increases.

. 4. Increase our balance of payments and“trade deficit problems. v
5. Increase prespure on the dolldy. . /

. Careful consideration of these factors as related to the proposed minimum ‘
wage le‘giulntio'n will be appreciated.

Sincerely,

/fuﬁ”ﬂﬁ ,Z/ZJW.LMJ

Ralph Robinson, President -
- OREGON FARM BUREAU !-'EDERAT@}* )

"
-
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Senator ITaTiaway. As vou mentioned, it is a purely voluntary
operation on the children’s,part and they don’t have to work if they
don’t want and they don’? have to \work any particular nunib of
hoyrs, if they want to pick 2 or 3 hours and quit and gozhome.

\ Senator Pacxwoop. Most of us, I think, can recall when we p1 ed,
as children. Some of us picked 2 or 3 hours and some of us picked
6 or 7 hours. Frankly, I recall some of my classmates didn’t'like it. &t
was hot and,vou sweat a lot out in the field and some didn’t pick at al
But that is no reason to deny the opportunity to those who want to
pick simply because some of them chose not to.- o
Sertitor HaTHawAy. Is the nature of the picking job difficult or
' burdensome physically ? - sel
: 4 Senator Packwoon. No, it is net.difficult. If you are picking straw-
. berries—they are a low plant—you have to get close to the ground. It
' is not like standing. You are moving along on the ground. There s an
amazing difference in the rapidity with which experienced and inex- .
~ perieticed pickers can pick. That is why -someone will say a child
pickéd’all day and made $1.50 or $2 while another child will make $¢ |
or $4.59. There-really is a talent to picking strawberres fast and some
children pick it up well and some don’t. I think the oned who pick it up
well ate the ones that are inclined to stay alleday and pick and those
that don’t try it for 2 or-3 days and decide not to coine back.
_ Senator Hatmaway. The children don’t use any machinery?~
Senator Pacxwoop. No. Strawberry picking is a hand-picking
~ operation. They pick and take the berries over to the end of the line to ~
. where the trays are counted. The number of boxes are counted and
" “weighed. There is no.machinery involved at all. : C

Senator Hariaway. Thank you very much, Robert. We welcome
-you to the hearing. . ‘ :

Senator Packwoob. Thank you, Bill.

Senator Harmaway. Thank you. .

At this time we will place in the record the statement of Senator
Mark Hatfield who could not be with us today. The statement will be
made part of the record, ‘

[The prepared statem‘ent_of Senator Hatfield follows:] -

A _
Pruparep StateMeNT ofF Hon. Magk O. Harrrerp, A U.S. SENaTOR
. - Troy TiE STATE oF OREGON .

; ~ Mr. Chairmdn, I would first like to take this opportunity to thank
_ - “you for holding this day of hearings in Oregon on the Fair Labor
k Standards Amendments of 1974 (P:1.. 93-259). As you are aware, sec-
. . ' tion 25 of this lgw, prohibiting the employment of children under the
: age of 12 in agricultural harvests except under very limited circum-
T stances, has caused great concern among the people of this state. N

They are concerned for good reason. The application of section 25

will immediately elijainate temporary job-gpportunities for over-5,000

. young Oregonian#? ij will seriously threaten the economic future of

gLertain crops, most notablyﬁmwbarrias, which have histori-

i

cally’Deen dependent on students of W1 ages for their harvest; and, by
so threatening these crops. the law will place in jeopardy the future job
opportunities of.gome 38,000 older pickers, adults and teenagers alike.

[N

B
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Additionally, thousands of Oregon jops in cannery and transportation
operations are threatened by this actipn of Congress. . ) .
I would like to make clear to the committee the gravity of this situa-
tion in Oregon, the pressures that thé agriculture industry has come
under in recent years, and also statistical data and personal recollection
which reflect the conditions under which Oregon children have werked
for yeays. I am hopeful that, when all the évidence has been compiled,
o the committee will understand the need for immediate action to amend
- section 25 of the Fair Labor Standards Amendments of 1974, to
. allow for their participation in healthy and constructive environment.
~ After the ban on children working in the fields became known, I re-
* . ¢eived a storm of letters from outraged Oregonians who believed that .
.~ Congress, in. imposing the ban, had not taken Oregon’s situation into
account. In a little over a month I received 1,200 letters from children,
educators, and parents. They were accompanied by, editorial protests, "
* and by telephone calls from concerned growers wha 8aw no recourse
-but to plow under their crops. T ‘
Many of the letters I received were from children, under the age of
12. I would like to give thé committee some examples of what these
young Oregonians had to say. From a young man:
Will you please try to change the law about stri:wberry\mcklng? I don’t have
any other way to make money now. My sister gan't pick strawberries because my

Dad works and my Mom picks with my sister and I can’t stay home alone and
I can’t pick so I don’t know what I'm going to do.

Or another letter, this time from a young lady:

I am writing dgut the berry picking,i really think that people 9 and over

" are quite capable of picking berries. I in the fifth grade and I.really think

.that we are capable of picking berries. I wanted to save some money for a horse

because I am a horse lover. 1 haye been a horse lover ever since I was three.

+ Now T an®ll. Well I guess there's not much more that I can suy except I think
. _ the people that voted on it are like my mother, there (sic) worry warts!-

‘These children suddenly found themselves out of work, work that®
gave them a feeling of independence and self-worth, work that they
engaged in in the Summer for, an average of 3 to 4 weeks. But there
was another serious factor which resulted from the elimination of
these jobs. It was summed up in a telegram sent to me by Governor
McCall on May 25. The telegram read as follows: .

. # "
¥We urgently request all possible immediate aetlau\t;l:e(;ugh legislative and , .
administrative channels to allow children under 12 to st in the berry and

bean harvest in Oregon. These young people working with their parents or .
brothers or sisters are not exploited child labor. They are local residents who .
are earning spending money and learning the value of werking while helping

to harvest an important food resource, estimated forty million pounds of

bt strawberries grown on eight thousand a€res could go unharvested in the next

_thrée weeks If families'are forbidden to bring their children to the flelds Where

they work. 545 of past crops have been picked by young people under 14 years

of age and 16 percent of those under 12. The impact on the availability of adult .

workers will be sevefe if prohjbited from bringing their children to the flelds.

An economic loss of ten nifllion dollars is a real possibility. This loss of food is .
indefensible. Please exert every effort to obtain an immediate exemption.

"* As the Governor's telegramn indicated, the detrimental effects of .
this legislation on the Oregon strawberry industry, one of the largest
- agricultural harvests in the State, would be partivularly dramatic..
. What I hope to indicate to the committee today is that, not only

A}
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would’ the under 12 ban cause serious short-term damage to the in-
" dustry, but that, if left unchanged, the law may signal the demise of
- the entire strawberry industry in Oregon. .. :
Fortunately, last summer’s strawberry harvest was savéd by a pre-
. liminary injunction granted by U.S. dhétrict court on June 22, Fol-
lowing g suit filed by Mr. Larry William Keely, an Qregon straw-
berry grower,. “which claimed section ‘25 of the act to be
unconstitutional. - . - - . .
In September, the vourt ruled that the.law was constitational. But,.
in its decision, the court.clearly placed the decision on whether the =+
law was justified in Oregon’s situation, back on the Congress:
The 1974 mnend‘ménts- may be%ﬂnec'essarlly broad. Perhaps Congress can write .
more flexibility into the act tq exempt forms of agriculture in which oppressive
child labor conditions do n6t crist. But the determination of the particulax evils,
fonditions and persons to be regulated andszthe means to accomplish the protec-

lon or promotion” of interstate commerce is within the exclusive province of- .
Congress, not the courts. (emphasis added; + :

-

ECONOMICS

\

Before addressing inyself to the conditions under which these’ chil-
drege work, I want to emphasize. the critical economic importance at-
tached to the participation of these young Oregonians in the
harvesting of strawberries, and, in addition, why it will be extremely - -

) difficult, if net impossible, to replace them with other sources of
available-labor. I might indicate at this point’that I usé the straw-
berry industry as an example only because it is the largest among all
Oregon berry and pole hean crops economieally dependent on the tem-
porary participation of young.people. To varying degrees’similar dif-
ficulties face other of these  £1ops, such as raspberries, blueberrie$ and
pole beans. ) ‘ S

: SHORT-TERM DISRUPTION

t

&

As Governor McCall’s telegram of May 25 indicated, the immedi-
ate, economic loss resulting from the under 12 prohibition will be
severe. In 1973, Oregon’s’department of cmployment statistics indi-
cated that over 38,000 peaple participated in Oregon’s strawberry
arvest. Some 5,890 of these workers were children under the age of
2. These voung Oregonians, then, represented 16 percent of .the v
forking force. Were it not for the June decision of the distriet court .
. tg grant o temporary injunction, there would have been, at minimunm,
an immediate 16 percent reduction in, the laboy foree, /
e What cannot be accurgtely estimated by the employment division, .
; however, is the additional loss of workers which would have occurred
. if the ban had taken Yffect. . ey
‘ Estimmtes varied, but it was widoly assumed by o ‘rs_m-l('i‘h'tntp
; ,officials alike that an additiénal 5.0 15 percent of thtlegally elgible &
. .working force would have stayed horite. These added numbers of un: -
employed would be brothers, sisters, or parents who*would not ‘work .
because the prohibited child could not accompany them to the fields
Yo help pick: . : ’ e
The difficulties of this sitnation are, I think, obvious. If & mother
chose to 7o to the fields, leaving her child at home with a full-time .
babysitter, she would by rule of Congress ip another section of Public »

\ - * “
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+ Law 935259 be obliged to pay/the babysitter the minimum wage, of
© B2 an l‘_&m‘. She would, therefore, make little, if any profit for her =
~day’s effort if the field. . . , )
Another immediate resnlt ¢f the law would be the layving off o
~ significant numbers of cannery workers as well as others whose sed
sonal jobs are dependent on the fuh harvesting of strawberry crops.
It might also be predicted with certainty that the under 12 ban would
ot cause an-increase in retail price to the consumer, and that thousands
-7 of do]lars in State taxes would be lost. .
* This, however, would be only the immediate short-term impact, in
response to similar economic situations, traditional belief has ar. ued
titat recovery from such a labor loss will result, if prices paid to field-
‘ worker¥ are increased. If such a price increase were sufficient enough,
% added workers ywould, the argument goes, be drawn into the labor /

., forcé. This supposedly would compensate, in. the case of strawber- /
ries, for the 16 to 25 percent void Congress created by passing Public - |
= Law 93-259, ! . - '
© The rapid increase, in_internﬁtional contpetition in the strawberry
g market, hpwever, helps“in proving this assumption wrong when ap-
. lled to the northwest strawberty industry. Put simply, an immediate
b aufd-significant rise in prices paid to harvesters isan economic impossi- :

., ™ bility at this time, as a study of the international competitive market |

illustrates. : .
- «  MEXICO g /

‘ The major single source of competition to Oregon strawberry grow-

> + - ers and processors does not come from inside the United States, but

* from Mexico. It is primarily this bijrgeoning competitive force which,

" is éausing the slow, economic strangulation of the Oregon Strawberry!

industry. L i . .

Oregon deals almost solely in the production of processed (frozen)

strawberries. This has been its tradition for years. Picking.straw-

~ berxies for processing requit\ges less selective picking than is needéed for

#¢  fresh market produce. This is one reason’ why Oregon farmers have

welcomed the temporary help of children in this pursuit, and why it

is one of the few work activities that young Oregonians can engage in.

In recent years, Mexico has produced incréasing amounts of proc-

essed strawberries, which it,"in turn shipped, ‘into the U.S. market-

place. Its growth within the past decade has been extraordinary.

In 1964, according to the Department of Commerce, Mexico exported

35.3ymillion pounds of frozen strawberries into the United States. In

. December of that year, hogever, the Bracero Program was terminated.
This.program had allowed hundreds of thousands ef Mexican laborers -

to le/gally enter the United States each year to help lmrvest,frui? and

H

&y

vggetable crops in the Southwest United States.
/ The effect of the termination of this program on the Mexican straw-
erry industry ‘was almost immediate. Spurred by private U.S. invest-
ments, imports of processed strawberries more than doubled in the 2
.« v years, to 73.7 million pounds. The quantum growth of this industry
,continued until, by 1973, imports of frozen striwberries alone had
Teached 116 million pounds. Again I emphasize to the committee that -
these imports are the major source of competition for Oregon and .
Washington in U.S. market consumption. :
? .
A ’ Coa s
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_ " States of Oregon and Washington has dropped in proportion to<the

)
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- or 41 million pounds. In 1964, before Mexican imports began an ex-

R

—ment agencg' known as Union Nacional de Productors pf]e Azucar o

“exceeded $150 million in the period 1964-1974. This figure, however,

) N ‘/ . “

The total estimated U.S. consumption of processed strawberries i«
1978 was about 280 million pounds. In less than 10 years, Mexican
imports increased 330 percent. With the help of private investment
from this country, Mexico now controls 41 percent of the U.S. market.

In dirget contrast, production of processed ‘strawberries in the

rise in competition from Mexjco. :
In 1973, these two Northwest-States produced 64 million pounds of
processed strawberries. Oregon produced 64 percent of this amount,

ponential growth pattern, Oregon alone produced 96.6 million pounds,

or 43 percent of the total national consumption.in that year. By 1973,
Oregon’s figure had been reduted -to 14 percent. There are varied
reasons for this dramatic reduction in- Oregon’s strawberry produc: /¢’
tion. Higher labor costs, land development, unseasonable weather, '
and deterioration of plant conditions in some areas, all contributed
to this decline. But none are more significant than the massive grogth
of Mexican impogts. , T

. How can this enormous growth be explained  What attracted U.S.
interest below the border to compete with small growers in the States
of Oregon and Washington? An examination of Tabor cost and other
economlc factors in Mexico explains a great deal. .

In 1974, according to the U.S. Department of Agriculture, the
average wage paid to-Mexican fieldworkers was 47.89 pesos per day,
or just under $4 per day. In 1964, they were paid $2 per day. In 1974
in Oregon, nn,rﬁc&;:age picker¥earns about $20 per day. Labor costs

alone for Oregon growers are, then, five times greater than the labor
costs incurred by their largest competitor. .
¥n addition to cheap labor, investors in the Mexican strawberry
industry pay an extraordinarily. cheap price for sugar. This is a
.eritical economic factor in that sugar consists of an' estimated 20 to
25 percent of the total volume per unit of processed strawberries.
In Mexico, sugar prices are strictly controlled by the govern-

(UNPASAY). The current price for sugar is 8.4 cents per.gound. This
price reflecfs a 48 percent increase instituted by that agency in 1970.
For 12 years prior to that date, the price of sugar was 4.3 cents.
" By contrast, the October price of sugar in the Northwest was 56
cents per popnd or nearly seven times as oreat as in Mexico. TInfortu-
nately, this figure is projected to climb still higher in the months ahead.
Oregon strawherry processors indicate that fully half the cost (’)Cf/a
unit of processed-berries is realized in sfigar costs. '
Abundart sourcés of cheap labor and oﬂiciuily’ depressed sugar
prices have combined with other factors to mak Mexico 'the largest -
regiona] producer of processed straygberries in the world, Mexican
processed strawberry imports currenflyare 8 centd less per pound than
those produced in Oregon. s R ) S
Oregon growers compete with Mexico, and' with U.S. private

interests in that country as wéll. The Department of .Agricultﬂ&\

indicates that U.S. privafe investments in Mexjcan agriculture ha¥ '

represents only 3 fracgolf of total investments. The Department has ° > :

- . - ,\
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no data on investments in the processing, packagh
- tation of goods to U.S. cities. ' .
~ Although the Department of Gommerce indicates that total - BS.
_investment in the Mexicangtrawberry industry is unknown, the exten
of it is reflected in a letter<4ent by the president of a large strawberry '
-packing association in Mexico. to the U.S. agricultural attache in
Mexico City. The letter was dated December 30, 1966, I quote from
its final paragraph: . ' '
Hefore ending, I wish t%) mention that our Government has given every facility
to all American companiés who hgve come to Mexico, such as Del Monte, Heinz,

and transpor-

.

General Foods, Nestle, r, Carnation, and miany others. There is much
American capital investdd in the strawberry industry*and any actions taken
against this exportation . . . would greatly hurf not only the good neighbor

r¢lation and the Alliance for Progress Program, but also the American capital
i es‘ted in this industry of strawberry freezing in Mexlci).' .
Since this letter was written, Mexico imports have increased 160%.
The significance of .this Mexican competition cannot be over-
emphasized. These imports affect, in the most fundamental way, any
consideration about the ability of Oregon growers to survive an

. immediate 16-25% labor force reduction. They also govern the ability

of Oregon growers to offer yet higher wages in the hope that older
pickérs would be attracted to the fields. If section 25 is not amended
to allow for children working under healthy‘and constructive condi-
tions to again participate in Oregon berry and bean harvests, it becomes -
apparent that not only are the children’s job opportunities eliminated,
But others as well. By prohibiting children under 12 from participat-
ing in the harvests, Congress has dangerously added to the econpmic
burdens of small Northwest strawberry growers. As a result of
increased Mexican imports these burdens were already extreme prior.
to passage of Public Law 93-259. With the added difficulty of tryin
to replace these children by older persons who, according to a 196%

’ Washinpitlon, State Labor Department survey, are reluctant to pick
even with an economic incentive, Congress will hasten the decline of \
one of the largest agricultural industries in Oregon. Moreover, this ™

« decline will occur with little hope of future recovery. In that event,
'+ swe are not talking about job loss"for only 5,500 children, but, poten-
" tially, 38,000 teachefts, students and parents who depend on these sum-
mer harvests for added family income. We might, also add to this
figure additional job losses which will surely occur in related
industries. Such a Ioss would be intolerable during these inflationary

. times when families are struggling 4o keep pace with the high'cosﬁ\.‘\

. of living. . :
' '\\ CONDITIONS OF EMPLOYMENT

¢ Mr. Chairman, these economic digruptions would haye to be endured,

- "howeyer.»if it could be proven that—cﬁildrénﬂ;ndeﬁhe age of 12 are
‘ind@ed exploited in' Oregon’s agricultural harvests, or that they are.
working under conditions detrimental to their health and well-being.
I mi,qﬁwt first speak to this matter from personal experience. I picked
in the fields of ‘Oregon as a child, using the money I eafned to buy
school clothes and to help my parents pay for my educatior. Like the
majority of young Oregonians who help with the harvests; I-did this
for.a period of 8 to,4 weeks. ‘To this day I consider this temporary
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activity b valuable and healthy work experience that a child under
12 years of age cmif obtain nowhere else. T might also add that I con-
sider a few weeks of work in the fields during the summer months to
be far less dangerous than delivering papers, 7 days a week, 52 weeks

. a year, often in early morning hours. Yet there is an exemption, for

paperboys and girls under the act. o C
All those who help in, the harvést, young and old alike, are covered
in Oregon by the Workmen's Compensation Act. The Oregon Work-
men’s Compensation Board reports that, in 1973, a total of eight
injuries to chjldren under the age ef 12. As T indicated earlier, there
were over 5,000 children under 12 participating, in the strawberry

* harvest alone. One of these 8 injuries was fatal. It was suffered by a

10-year old child who was struck by a car-while riding a_motoreycle

on his family’s farm. As the chairman is aware, the 297+ amendments -

could net have served to avoid this accident ; this ban on young child-
ren does not apply to young children working on family-owned farms,

The other seven injuries were all minor, ranging from cut wrists
and a cut hand both coming from falling on berry crates, to'a rash that
one child developed comify in contact ivith a spray. These séven
injuries required only minor medical attention, This short list. of

~injurjes is indicative, I believe, of the safe conditions under which

these children work. 7 ) . -
QOregon State law prohibits these children. from  participating in
harvests while school is in session. During the summer months of

harvest, the great majority of these young '61'(\g0ﬁiallls are brought to

work in school buses. Often a child’s teacher or parent will snpervise
their work and their transportatior to and from home. The buses

leave the fields by 2 o'clock in the afteritoon. This is done to gvoid

making children.work in the hot afternoon hours.

"« The children are paid the‘same rate as adnlt pickers. Unlike the

exploitative conditions which @ccurred early in this-century in the
factories of the east, the children in Oregon are not paid less than

.adults, theyrare not forced to work long Hours near dangerous equips

in the summer months. - - )

Mr. Chairman, I believe the prohibition of children under,12 work-
ing in the fields was primarily born of congressional concern over the
plight of migrant families. I shape that concern and in no way seek

ment, and they do not labor year wourd, but rather, for a few weeks

- *toreturn to the sad traditions of the past—traditions that have seen

young migrant children traveling the country with their families year
round, attending school infrequently and thus losing all chance to leac

B

productive and meaningful adult lives. I appland the efforts of Con\ -

gress to stop this historic abuse of these migratory children, and to
break the continuing cycle of poverty and neglect that has char-

_acterized their lives in the past.

In legislative langnage presented fo t']lo.,eogﬁylxrlittoe on June 7 of this
year, I sought only to accomplish a change’in the 1974 amendments

- which will allow the children of permaneiit residents of my State

to again help harvest crops in the healthy and constructive environ-
ment which has characterized Oregon’s traditional experience with
its children. Any reasonable and rational chghge which will accom-
plish this purpose svill be greatly appreciat¢dby both me and my
colleagues in the Oregon delegation. [

i
i’

-




15 .

It is essential, however, that such change be realized by early 1975,
so that growers may plan their harvest for the coming summer.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. : _

Senator Hartiaway. The next witness is the Honorable Vera Katz.

STATEMENT OF HON. VERA KATZ OREGON STATE LEGISLATOR

Mrs. Karz. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.. = .
Senator Haruaway. Do you have a written statement ? .
Mrs. Karz. No. I apologize. We age in the interim session now. We
have no staff and no secretary and my husband doesn’t type. So you °
will have to bear with me. . T
Senator Hatiraway. That is quite all right. Go ahead. :
Mrs. Katz. I have some information that I*think should go inte
the record. ' S . "
< My purpose i testifying today is basically twofold. One®is an
attempt to present the issue of child labor‘in agriculture in Oregon, in
some rational perspective and to share some data that I was able to
.. uncover and analyze regarding the extent of the problem. :
Second, I would like to give you a Background of Oregon’s legisla«
&ive history in this field. \ S
" -My own background, I have been ihvolved in this work in Oregon
- since 1968 as chairman of a coordinating gronp under Bob Kennedy.
We researched the field and came upiwith a documer\t called “The
Green Ghetto”, with iegislative recoinmendations. I ‘lobbied as a
_ citizens’ lobbyist in 1969 and 1971 and fxs & member of the legislature
~in 1978. . i T .
My knowledge in thesarea is limitefl. I_represent the inner city,
although I do yepr;s}? agricultural constituents. What is evident to -, _

/

me, what was evidenftosme as a citizens’ lobbyist and currently as a
legislator in that Oregon, by its policigs, administrative procedures,
+ programns, and fiindings has almost no jmeaningful data on its labor
foree which is em}bqyed in out second {largest industry. Not having
any information, it follows that we hiave no problems.
* The void.is evidenced by significant lack of records, statistical in-
« formation on its labor force, lack of gnforcement procediizes, and,
" most of all,"lack of legislation. I am conyinced we have mare relevant
information 'on the Oregon tussock moth than we do on'the 56,000
_ people employed in harvesting our crops o T
Incidentally, at least in 1969, Oregon(}vas the fifth largest einployer "=
_of migrant labge in the Nation. Now, 20 percent of our lahoy force is
employed in adriculture. Interestingly enough in 1973—ahd I don’t =
have all of the figures for’ 1974 in Oregon—the migrant labor force ™~-.
" totaed 1,850 atgp peak period, much higher than in 1970 or 1972. Also
/" interestingl§-enough. at least in the last few years, as our laFor- force,
total labor force, declined roughly 10 to714 percent, we are losing more
loeal farm worlers than migrants. That is pét concentrated so much -
in the valley, but at least it is concentrated in other parts of the State.
If fve focus now-specifically on the Willamette Valley and straw-
berry growers, we find several things: The claim by Plaintiff Kelly in
Kely versus Brennangthat children under 12 represent 30 to 35 percent
-0f the labor. force ml?%w claims by the Oregon Agribusiness Council ©_ -~
that they Tepresent 30 to 35 percent ofthe labor force. I find that, in
the data I have collected in the past week or two, totdlly inaccurate.
"
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The Oregon State Employment Service indicates the figure to be 13
to 15 percent, or 4,000 to 6,000 children. At Hillsboro where I believe
Mr. Kelly’s farm is located, or at least in the Washihgton County

- area, we are talking about 1,440 kids or-13 percent employéd under 12.

You might be intevested in knowing that the total berry force was
31,400 in 1974. : SR AR

In addition, we find that the number of growers is declining from
786 in 1971 to 427 in 1974, down to 42 percent. No one knows, not even .
the United Stytes Wage -and Hour Department, how many of these
gré®ers meet the 500 man-days test. . : P

I hate to ask any further questions on how many of thesa camps are -

sinspected while collecting data on camp inspection, but nobody knows
who those growers are, nobody knows whatkind of records they keep,
agd nobody knows i ey are. enforcing any Federal legislation,
period. . L -, " .
The acreage is also dropping by 87 percent since 1971. It is down
now t0,6,179 a¢res. The number of workers, however, during that same

, Eeriod is slightly increased. But*more significant is the relationship
etween the acres involved and the number of workers per acre, The

number of workers per acre has been increasing since 1967.

I don’t know how many of you received the 1973 annual Rural Man- -

ower Report but ,there is a chart here that shows the relationship
etween acres and workers. You will note that the number of workers
per acre last vear was 5.8; 1974 is 5.1, in 1971 it was 2.9; 4.2; 3.3; 4.4,
In 1971 the ratio was 2.9 workers per acre. * ’ -
I went back to these rural reports, which'is really the only thing
that we as legislators or citizens have to go back and find some informa-
tion on our labor force, to see if there were any supply problems for
hand harvesting crops in general and berries speciﬁcal{y./ln checking
-the 1971 rural %ook in Albany, and I quote you, this 1s with a ratio
of 2.9, “a high unemployment rate and strong school recruitmenjgpro-
gfrrams for seasonal student workers resulted in a generally aﬁ
abor supply,”- : - ‘ '
In Albany that year, they had a 1.7 worker ratio @ acre. In

_~"*Lebanon they had a 5.0, which is natural. In McMinnville, “only slight

shortages, soon resolved by radio andyTV ads”, and their ratio was
8.3, In, Salem, “‘excellent response fréi school recruitment”; thieir
ratio, 8. Oregon City, good rectnitment, their ratio was 3.2. In

Hillsboro 1971 was the first year the strawberry harvest has no insur-

mountable worker shortages. Their ratio was 3.3. o ‘
‘The ratio went up fo 4.7 in 1972, 5.8 in 1973, and 5.1 in 1974. The

narrative in those years also suggests that there was an adequate

“supply and in some cases a surplus, in some of the areas we are talk-
ing about. Where there was a shortage, it was soon met with local
TV and radio ads and a strong recruitment in the schools, -

Taking this whole mathematical gymnastics one step further, if
we can project whatis going to happen in 1975 and 1976, what T did
wascalculate the percent of decrease of acreage first anticipated for
the next couple bféﬁaars and then projeeted the employment needs for
a 4.5 ratio and

N

with that.
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.0 ratio, rather high. The next step was to see how-
. much less lab6r was going to be needed and then could we eliminate
_ that 1?}9{‘-11 age group for the market force. I won’t belqbor you
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- It was evident that, with a rakio of #0,,we needed another 1,315 chil-

dren out of that particular age group under 12. For 1976 if you keep

. groyeqtmg the drop in acreage, and I did it by comparing the 1973-74

. rop 1n acreh_ge, the ratio is rather high, since the information I gave

you a few minutes ago is based on a 2.9. I would venture to say that

- with the high employment. rates in the valley in 1974—and I khow

.you wanted that, data and I will briefly run down 'it—Washington’s

SSMA area is 6.2 in Jime of 1974; Lind, 8.0; Yamhill, 9.4; Benton,

. © +6.9; Blaine, 7.9; the totaj State average was 6.2. !

i . If we anticipate a decrease of acreage, then the subsequent decreage

s . Inlabor needs would, in effect, eliminate the need of using:children

i under 12. I think the effect would be minimal and in some cases not
I felt at all. , : ' o o .
/ I'woyld like to quote a statement from Albany, which is in the

. * Willamette Valley, %rom 1972: . '

Hhere wag an adequate supply of seasonal farm workers throughout the '72
harvest season. A strong school recruitment program, combined with a surplus
of unemployed industrial workers provided an ample numker of harvest workers. - -
_ There wa's & question ised in the hearing a couple of weeks ago,
if the unemployment rate was high; would they be able to fill those
jobs. What I am illustrating here is that at least in the narratives in
these reports they did. Other data is really not available-to us except
that we know the unemployment rate -was high.

A fter reading the material, the following inforration became ve
clear: One, where an attempt was made to recruit workers throug

_prearrangement with schools and employment departments and pro-
viding transportation in areas very hard to get to, no lasting shortage
was evident for the years 1969 to 1973. Two, that it is not the lack of .
supply of labor, that is the problem but the lack of demand for it and
in tHis particular case the decrease in acreage due to mechanization,
urﬁanization, and the lack of housing for migrant workers in the
valley. :

I want to touch for a few minutes on health, There are some ques-
tions that arise. What about the héalth standards in the fields and
what about our inspections? I spent 2 days on the phone with .our

\ Burean of Labor and Occupational. Health, some’ farm workers in -
. Oregon, and the Agriculture Department, and I hayve a few things
to report to you. :
Both the Bureau of Labor ajd the Department of Health are re- s
sponsible for some inspections. In the 1970 report, the Oregon Migrant
. Health Report, it was shown. that there were 821 farm labor camps
¥ int Oregon; 315 of them failed to meet standards,_Of those, 165 stayed -
open and 42 were never inspected ; 25 percent, then, were 1n violation = °
olfJ Oregon law. I think that is rather high, but the picture is far worse *
. in 1973 and 1974. - , . S o
Our Occupational Safety and Health Act (OSHA) law—and I
_stand’ corrected if I am Inaccurate—doesn’§ require inspection of
camps or fields nrior to their opening and because of lack of personnel -
¢ . most of the work is limited to complaints: The Bureau of Labor in the
' valley did 75 field inspections and found 23 unsatisfactory and went,
back only 7 times. They did 44 camp inspections and found 12 satis-
/ factory and 8 unsatisfactory and 23 didn’t operate.

"
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. they will'be funded properly soffhey can do it a’dtyutely. ,

" Senator Hatmaway, Go’ahead. ) oo
- Mrs. Karz. Oregon has no law directing the usage or the handling -
. of pesticides, no mAndatory inspections, no notification of spraying. '
"The_program-that we have, which is probably the program of a lot of~

" and sprayipg on the other. . : &
-gonian of June 8, 1971, Sunnyside, Wash., “Pesticide Pusts Seventy

“ally, but there are changes-in weather conditions whic
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Only one inspector in Marjon Co{mty—again, that is ju the valleya— '

_ is hired by the Bureau of Labor to specifically inspect camps.

Now the Department of Health record is far worse than that. T
don’t blame them, and I4lon’t want them to be defensive; in many cises
1t is not their fault. In the valley in 1974, there were several camps:
Berton, 2'; inspection, 1; no fine, 3 violations. Clackamas County, 40
fie]ds and camps, no inspectiorl, In Lane they didn’t even know how
many fields and campg We werg talking about, so there certainly wefe
none. Linn, 10°camps, no inspectioys. Marion Cqunty, 130 camps, 7'
inspections,-1 was OQK, 5 weren’t open yet, 1 was ou{ of business; 1
followup, no fine. Washington County, 36 camps, 1 inspection. There

“was no record of Mr. Kelly’s camps who hires or cliims:to hire 500 to

600 children. There js nothing, at least in our. State records, to see if
his camp was inspected tef meet our standards, which aren’t very high
in the firge place. - . .

* Im, Yamhill, 23 fields, 8 inspections. You total themn and you are
talking hbout 241 eamps in this area with a total of 17 inspections.
If we take a look at the whole State, we are talking about 825 camps

with 200 inspections, one-fourth of the camps. .

The figurés speak for themselves. The fields that our youngsters—
I don’t care if they are local, white, Anglo, middle-ctass Chicano} poor
Chicano—those fields they are, employed in are not adequately in-
spected. In fact, our inspection program as far as I am cencerned
is nonexistent, I hope if I have anything to say at this next session

Now on. pesticides,, ‘ '
Is it all right if I continyg?

»

other States, is purely educational, based .on good will and a few
prayers. ' : - . ) )
It is true in the strayvberry fields we don’t % the’dangerous insecti-’
cides.-We use fungicides and herbicides, However, most of the régular
tions by the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) are based on
adult weight and not on a child’s weight. Consequently, we heard testi-
mony'in the 1971 legisldygre by che ists at Oregon State University
that the smal]m‘the body size, ifi many cases, it can tolerate }ess
amounts of herbicides ant pesticides than the adults. Also the time

" required before allowing reentry is based on safe levels for the proces-

sor, not for those children eating the berries in thefields. - )
We have no records of aerial spraying. I have seeyt for myself in
traveling from Portland to Salem pickers®on one side -of thg_ﬁree&vay
ere is an integesting article in the Org-

Children.” They were standing ip the field of their scliool watching
the spray of the pesticides. I am not saying that was dpne intention-
ause the spray’

to flow over to adjacent fields where there are workers

I called Nyssa because I heard there was a report of aerial spraying
of pesticides in Nyssa. There"&vere two reports where planes W?e
‘. ) Foe ‘ ‘ “

- 4




.",

& h 4 A ST ey

19

. ' M ’ ) *

found spraying in one field, the wind changed and the spray went over

to the other field. o o . .

Now,.education, We heard a lot of testimony that strawberry picking

does not, in fact, interfere with education, I wduld like to speak a lit-

tle broader than just strawberry pickers for a second and go back to

the Willamette Valley. It may not be regular education, but it does
-:aﬁfect special education. ’ . '

Migrants in Nyssa, Oreg., which is an drea in eastern” Oregon

~where a lot of migrants have settled—and there aré a lot of migrants

o

¢oming into'the State or Oregon in that migrant stream—don’t enroll
in September, October, and November d#ring the onion and potato

© crop harvests. They are in the fields and somehow the laws are never

enforced. Permanent residents, migrants who have now settled, pull
back their kids.for as long as 2 or 8 months. Yo .
‘This came from workers'in the Nyssa Multi-Service Center, I asked

- them how many kids they were talking about. They said about 200

and about 100 of them are under 12 years of age.

+Let’s go back in the valley. In the valley we have in eight counties
title IV and title  migrant and disadvantaged educational ‘programs, -
Summer programs for corrective education they call it. What it veally -
is, remedial education, Two thousand migrants 4 to 8 years of age are ©
involved in those summer programs. They need those programs; they .
are farbehind their other cﬁ)assmates. o :

As soon as the harvest time-hits, 5 to 6 hundred of them,leave school.

have for health needs and for nutrition. We have an affiliation with

2 medical school where’the kids aré examined and their rieeds are
taken ciire of. The doctors try to find out what the kids are eating. If .
they are out in the fields and not in school, that follow%vork is
impossible. » - - ‘

I asked them: “Whatif the law was in effect. Howmany kids dogou
think would be there, especiallysthose over 82* It was anticipateq that’
the total would be 4,000. : » o

Now let’s take a look at children who live in the ayea, who don’t
migrate. With title I disadvantaged childign we are{talking about
2,000 Anglos, not migrants, white children, or®migraypts who have
settled in ‘Oregon in the summer program. So that exén' tho®®h our
schools in many cases are closed by this time—howeufr, there is a case
in the narrative here where a church closed their school to help the
grower pick the crop, and I don’t think Il go into that. But I would
say that, yes, the schools usnally are closed by the time the harvest -
season is here, but'the point is that there is another school opportunity
for these children. ‘ ’

I am not going to bore you with summarizing it, I think I made the
point, but I would like to make a few points on the legislative history.
The Federal Labor Standards Act coverage is“needed, I think, for
these reasons I just enumerated. and most of all to allow us to-pass
child labor lats in Oregon that wopld protect the 5-year-old, the 6-,
7-, 8-, of 9-year olds onthe farms all over the State,who are not now

» covered undler the Standards Act. :

Senator Hatfield, in all respect. made a statement that the children

in Oregon have ot been exploited and that Oregon was the firgt State

. It hurts their educatio?eﬂbrts; it.also damages the program they -~ -

4
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with labor protective laws. I am not going to yau with the fact
that Oregon is first in a lot of things, you hi#%e W already heard
that from our Governor. But the Senator did not sfhte that the childrep
employed in agriculture were excliided from t\he legjslation; in fact, -
those working in agriculture, all were excluded.®, '

InOregon no,child under 14 years of age }nay ork during the
s¢hoo] 'session. That is basically the law, but we, have no-other ‘agri-
cultural labor laws. When schools are not in session, a child of any
age may be employed ‘up to 10 hours a day, 6 days a week, without
rest periods; may work before 7 in the morning and after 6 p.m. in
agriculture, and those hours are/prohibited for children under 16 in
most all other occupations. =~ ‘ .

In 1971 we helped sponsct a bill, Senate bill 823, which originally -
would have prohibited employment in the State of Oregon of children
under 12 ‘years of age. It also sets minimum hgurs, rest periods, pro-
hibited the bonus systent, and prohibited younger children from enter-
ing fields where agricultural pesticides were‘being stored and where,
thefields werésprgged. . , | - . L. € L
v . We comp®omigéd during the.1971 session-atd dropped the age from.

*12 t0'10 so Senate-bill 323; after amendment, would have prahibited

- hiring cHildren under 10 in the State of Oregon. The bill got oiit of

- committee. I must make a little note shat thé complexion of the Senate

at that time was somewhat conservative, even though, the Democrats

.- controlled it at the time. The Senate is a'very conseérvative bady, in

“Oregon ; the House is a little different, R W4

It got out of committes, 8 No vgtes were cast out of 30, *ﬁid\ every
Senator from the Willamette Valley excépt one voting for it, and none
“of them were defeated in the following election. There were no strong

v

* objections from the Grange; thete were no strong objections from the
- .- Oregon Farm Bureau, there were no ‘objections from the growers In -

“fact, the ggowers camg to me and said. “Look, I.don’t want kids under

it is & baby-sitting deal for us.” They are a little concerned abou ‘31‘2}
although most admitted they don’t hire very many under 12. That is
‘to some extent the legislative history of the child 1alg‘or law. -

" But the question of 12-year-olds, 11-year-olds, 10:year-olds is really »
not the issue. What we sre discussing is a gystem of employment that is

workers have been denied basic benefits that other workers have
tatten for granted for the last 35 years. Oregon has led! the Nation, as

; \n:yierated in any other industry. In Oregon as in any other State
 far

paid on a piece-rate basis are not* covered by the minim ge. They

/

- -

-

" Isaid, in many areas for many years. In Oregon agricultural worker§

.are excluded from unemployment compensation and excluded from . .

collective bargaining procedures.

There are laws that prohibit picketing by those who have not been,

- employgd on farms for 6 or more Ways. As late as 1969 the legislature

>

_ refected legislation to provide drinking and hand washing in the field,
We finally got it in 1971. And Oregon’s workers, whetheér they are

locals or mifFants. are not equally protected under the liw.. I would.
say as a member of the State governmient that they are neglected and
sdiscriminated against. :

your pjace representing the State of Oregon, I would have dropped

N~

¢

I am pleased by your actions, gentlemen, even though, if I Wast% . o
. ' :

. . .
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age to 10. The agricultural industry in their relationship to the labor
force shas really been singled out gnd protected even in this State. I

o think it is not &n economic issue but, unfortunately, it has become a
political isswe, For many of my colleagues it is a iot political issue

M -and it is very difficult for them tq act. I thank you for your actions.

Federal law in this area would provide an impetus for us in Salem

' - tobuild a body of fair and equitable State legislation to protect both

the farm: workers and the growers and, God knows, the growers need*. _

help. . ,
Ipwould like to add a post script to the children-who are sitting here,
... Maybe that js my political angle coming out, because I don’t want -
¢ to appear to be all evil. Two days ago at an elementary school in Port-

- land they had a hearing, too. They were discussing minimum wage and
working conditions and child labor, but the year was 1890. My son Was
assigned to argue the industry’s position and we had quite a time that
evening. The arguments were very similar, the ones he laid on me, te
what I have heard in the courthouse a couple of weeks ago or at the
legislature. : ‘ .

History proved them wrong and when itcame to a vote in that ele-
mentary school, civilization and concern for life won overwhelmingly.
They took another interesting vote, however; they took a vote on this
issue, dropping tlre agxicyltural age, prohibiting workers 10 and un- ,
. der, and the bill won 13 to 8. I asked my son, “How come #”” He said,
. “Well, we heard the arguments and,” he said, “Mdn, if somebody can
- “be helped to read or write and if a child can be kept a little healthier
. . and a}'ttle happier, then we need a law.” I said, “That is what it is
. really-all about. It is not money for a bike or money for an 18-foot”
swimming pool or the fear that the government is taking over and
intervening in our lives—sometimes it is—but that respect and re-
- sponsibility for one’s self and others doesn’t come by worshipping the -
old Protestant work ethic at ages 6,7, 8,9, 10, but by understanding the; .
. needs of other children less fortunate than us and by-.sacriﬁ'ciqg some.

- " of our wants and desires for somebody else, especially’somebody else
you have nevermet.” = - . , ,
I thank you. S

< Senator Haraaway. Thank you, Mrs. Katz. o '
You mentioned you are’ having difficulty getting figures from the
s : Labor Department. I have in front of me here some ver.{ detailed fig-
: ures on the Willamette Valley in Oregon. It seems to be a complete
breakdown. - o : ‘
‘. Mrs. Karz. These figures, this is from the Départment of Employ-
ment and, as I stated, in the area of employment we have some pretty
. decent figures. Of course they are estimated figures but they are pretty
decent figures and this is what I have used for the information I pre-
sented here today. . v '
- There is some information I wanted that I couldn’t
many under 11 are migrants versus locals. That-informatl
available. We have how many are migrants total but not bfokemdo

L. by age group. I have used that in the “Green Ghetto” report an¥ the -
figcures 1 have presented today as really the basis of my testimyny. b

Other than this it is a sad scene in Oregon. .
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-Senator Hariaway. You indicated the number of workers used per

e hag gone up over the years. Ddes that take into consideration the
yield per acre? . R S

Mrs. Karz. Tt is possible the yields increased. I do not have that.in-
formatiom. I guess I was looking at the figures and saying, there is -
something funny here. The level in_relation to the acreage is higher
and yeading ' the shortages, the severe shortages are not there. I
‘think the faTmer has to do this today because we are living in the kind
of world we are ljving in today, and he is going to have to plan ahead
of tinie to make G)roper commupication plans, to provide the kind of
harvest help He™meeds and he uses the schools. I have no real objections
to that as long as tigy are pot under 12 or under 10.

y ~ Senator HataawAy. But if the yield per acre has gone-up, it is cor-
- rect you need more worlers. ‘ :
. 4 #. +oMrs. Karz. As I recall, if hasn’t gone up that“substantially.

5 v Senatort HaTiiawsy. Why do they need’'more workers? A
- Mrs. Katz. I didn’t say they need more warkerd; I said there are
.apparently more workers there to pick the crops. If I-Tectlb®rom
reiding the narratives, I am not absolutely sure the.yield has gone
up. I didn’t research that point. )

Senator Hatrdway.sYou made a point that not many inspections
~ w&are carried out. What dangers are there to the children atghe age
- woe are talkingddbaut in strawberry picking, the nonmigrants?

Mrs. Karz. 1 dooﬁ‘t care if it is Strawberries or beans or whether it
is local or migrant, they pick in the same camps, and, as I say
Senator Hatiaway. Well, migrants would be staying overnight.
"The living conditions woyldnot: be relevant to. the locals.
. Mrs. Katz. There are migrants who travel around. .
- .« "Let me back off. We don’t. have many farm labor cam};l)s left in
" the valley. A lot of migrants have to find. other.housing, so they travel
from camp to camp. There are also in-settled migrants. The de-
finition of migrants is a little loose. They settled in the valley and
they travel. They are disadvantaged’youngsters -because of their
economic position, they are disadvantaged because of their health
and nutrition. It is a different breed of children than the white,
Anglo,'middle—cliis*s‘ “c¢hild that needs to earn some bread for school
or for a bicycle or whatever he needs. They are still picking in the
fields, too. ‘. ' . '
- The hazards, of those fields that are inspected, and I havé been
: in those ficlds, there are several. Most of them ‘deal with drinking
water and toilet facilities. In many cases they are portable toilets.
In some cases they were.clogged and dirty. The Bureau of Labor:-
has pictures of toilets in the valley that are rather frightening. Drink-
. ing water facilities sometimes are not there, sometimes they are not
adequately kept, so sprays from . pesticides or whatever can enter
into the water supply. QVe'are talking about sanitary conditions right
. now, so that is of some concern. At least it is a concern to mle and it
" should be to every parent. '
~ Senator HatrAWwAY. Itds to us, too.
. What other dangers arc there
Mrs. Karz. Without inspection of the fields and without knowledge :
of when the fields were sprayed or what kind of spraying conditions ‘
were in hdja'cgont fields, it is very hard to know what level of .residue .

\ :
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of  pesticides are on the ficlds or actually in the ground. It is hard
¥ to Reep track of these kids crawling and eating or doing whatevef

they are doing. |

There are a lot of the, youngsters who eat their lunch, and this
testimony was given to me by Vincent Garcia who is a director of a
clinic,-a lot of the youngsters eat their lunch in & barn iwhere there
is a.lot of feces, cow feces. There is a lot of ifidications of worms,
human infestinal worms,gthat these thildren hive. Hé sees them-ih

the clinic, when they don’t wash, their hands. My child picked and he -
\ - didn’t wash his hands. He uses the drinking water. Tltis is not in all
« camps, but thisisina par!:icu]ar,camp.' - ! .
' ou could certainly have inspectlon, there is no.question about it;
and those kinds of sanitary conditions should be inspected. You would
go and inspect it in industrial places; irr a factory you would go in -
w -and inspect it, Just because it is out in the fresh air doesn’t mean
’ “— there is no reason to be concerned. : :
©“ Sénator HatHawAy. Are yo# saying if the toilet facilities were
adequate and the drinking water was good.you would have no objec-

tion to children of the age of 8,9, and 10 working % ’

] f‘ Mrs. Karz. No, Now we are going to get into a whole other argu-
co ment. Children are a cheap-labor force traditionally, whether it is .
. in Oregdn, Califernia, or New York. I think it does lend itself to the -

economic picture. We have a hjgh.rate of unemployment and I °
‘maintain, and thdt may be just theory, I don’t know, T'm not an econ-,
omist, but if you remove the children from the labor matket, you=y
open up some opportunities. Certainly they are not very great, it is-
stoop labor, but .it represents -opportunities for adults to make a
living. You also are forcing the growers to pay a higher wage, which -
meaiis eventually the consumer is going to pay a higher rate at the
grocery store, but we are paying a highef rate anyway, and T would
Tike to at least know that some kids are protected or ate net there at
. all. So it has economic implications.
Besides this, it has some other moral implications that I stated.
e ?n/A lot of these childri need additional help in the public schools,
. Those opportunities, thanks to you gentlemen, have been made avail-
' able to them and there is no reason why they shouldn’t use them.
Senator Harnaway. Wonld you support in Orefon the age limit’
. being*10 rather than 127 : o §
o Mrs. Katz. Yes. T hesitate, but yes, and I don’t think it is a political
' } copout. I have talked to a lot.of farm workers in this area. If the kids.
. are not in the field, the family is going to have a hard time making a°
¥ * go of it. They want the_kids out of the migrant stream eventuaﬁy.
They do not want them fo'live the same life their parents have lived. |
* They have trouble svith 12. The growers, at ledst-to some extent,
. have trouble with 12. They had no trouble with 10 and under after
N . this blew-up past all reason. If your backs are against the wall in the
halls of «CongTess, rather than . accefpting. our delegation’s amend-
- ments—I don’t know if-Senator Hatfi®}d presented one;but Senator
. Packwood did+I would rather you loweY it to 10 and have a child.
labor law that would not allow anybody fo make exceptions for this
crop or this §tate than not tohaveoneatall: . . .
| Serfator; Pycxwoop. You keep coming back to migrants and camps.
"We tried to dfaw a Jaw that would not permit angrant chil-

-
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dren. We may not have drawn a proper one. But you don’t seem fo
see any harm to the_,o"nis you refer to as the middle-clags, white, Anglo-
Saxons going out in a Strawbeyfy patch picking, .

Mrs. Karz: I have difficulty writing laws discriminating between
classes of children. I don’t like laws that discriminate agamst a seg- -,
ment of out society. I like ‘our statutes ¢t¢ be sgmewhat consistent. I
don’t have as much difficulty with that, assuming that.we had some
health standards in our camps that were maintained, that we could at

-least know 3b(_)ub, but, as I mentioned to you, we have sevtral “mi-
grants?. It ) not only the transient migrant who works in farm labor
camps. We have other childrén, and' you can’t divide your Chicano and

-your Anxlo and your middle class. You can’t say, you can do and you

' can’t. Yowscan't do it, and that is really what 1 am concerrfed. about.
I am congcerned about eastern Oregon where you have migtants who
{ are settled. If you are gbing to have a law like that on strawberry
w . ® »
k-

picking : ,

Senator Packwoobi, Then you are coming back to criticism of
Oregon’s enforcement of its education law. We have migrants who live
here perm(m%itly. o L '

Mrs. Kea'rz."I never.thought I would see the day when you #nd I are

sgoing to battle with woxds. ., . _ .

" Senator Packwogn. But you are saying that Oregon doesn’t enforce
their edication laws. XThe migrants, although they are permanently
settled so the word “migrant” isn’t accurate——

Mrs: Karz, Right. 4 .

Senator Packwoop. The migrants take their kids out of school, so
to me the answer is nt, therefore, to pass a law that says everybody
, under 12 can’t. pick strawberries. It seems to me it is up to Oregon to

& ¢nforce their sahoo’l attendancedlaw’ It seems.you are going about it
backwards. ‘

. . - : s .
Mrs. Katz: As I said, you have g point on the schools. We aren’t” .

~enforcing our laws. I called the Federal U.S. wage and hour people *,
and told them next summer to please go out and watch the fields, that
. there are kids in the ficlds who are not supposed to be in the fields.
Becagse their inspector is-in Boise, Idalio, and not in Oregon, they
were not knowledgeable of that-fact. As I said, there are other school
and educational opportunities during the summer. They were estab-
lished not only for migrants but for'Anglo children, pedple living
here . .
Stnator Packwoop. I went to summer school once. Bécause there is
suyhmer school, are you sayifig that everyone is éither going to summer
schpel or they are going to do nothing? . '
Irs. Katz. No. They were establis}gied to meet the educational needs
4% these specific children, title ¥ and title IV. You passed a law and
funded it so we could help raise the edpeational standards of these
children. Perhaps they are out of the mainstream of our society, but
-they provide dollars o our society. ‘At some point out there at least
they should learn how to read and write, if nothing else. That is why
the};;zt tip those programs and those are the lfids whogo into the

~ fields And pick.-If they didn’t have to pick and if you could cut the

* necessitate an increase Bf wages in agriculture so that thoge who need
. . ’ ] / t . . ~

child/labor force, or o{ileast that small segment, perhaps you-would
e
. /-
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make a little more so they wouldn’t iave to send their kids to pick.
We are talking about|two different kids. We are talking about kids
whose money gets pooled so they can drink milk or so that somebody
cdn drink beer yversus a kid who buys a bicycle or who uses it for school.
- It is not migrants versys locals because we have our own locals who are
not in that position. You can’t pull those aut and separate them.
. I understand what yf)u are trying to get at, but there are dis-
« . advantaged children living in Oregon, too. .
- ‘Senator Harnaway. Thank you. We appreciate your testimony and
your answers. : - :

extra money or tliose T{ho are in the migrant stream can afford to

A \ Our next witness is Hon. Richard Groener, Chairman, Labor Com-

mittee, Oregon State Senate. ™ ‘

' STATEMENT OF HON. [RICHARD GROENER, CHAIRMAN, LABOR
' COMMITTEE, OREGON STATE SENATE

)
‘Mr. GroexER. Welcome to Oregon, Senatof:.
With less than 1 percent of the population-in the United States, we
~ . think it is wonderful you would concern yourself with our problem,
which I feel is a real problem here in this state. ‘
- I listened attentiyely to my colleague, Representafive Katz, who
spoke .before me. I feel that if I were raised in NeWw York maybe I
. ‘would feel the same as she does about working on the farm. However,
-+~ probably the reason I am only a State senator and ndt a U.S. Senator
" and haven’t.risen to those lofty heights is because I worked on a farm™\_
when I was 18 and 14 yéars of age. I picked berries and, of course,
neither one of you gentlemen have had to do those things and that is
probably the reason you great geople are here today. ; .
Senator Packwoob. I would like te interject here tha,t’{ hope this ,
is not to conclude the higher you rise in politieal office reflects how
little work you do going up the ladder. LT P
- % Mr. GroENER..The feelingshimong many today is the less work you
do the more you will achieve. I was taught the Barder you work the
better,ghance you have to aéhieve, N )
Yoy tilk about didrimipation.During the periodswwhen my boys
were picking—one is noW a senior at Oregon_and.on 15 _a senior at__
" Portland State—tliey were exploited in this farm labor,work dn:the
- v. farm, but T don’t feel that they avere as exploited as my*wife and I
swere because we llifth‘{){{}ize at 5 o'clock in the morning and my wife
lefix

would get them bgea
- tb get the bus to go the?uny farms. They wouldn’t miss it. -
I think one of our problefis today, Senntor, here in Oregon, as I see
it, and maybe I am old fashjormred and if I.am it is because I believe in
}Z s the old-fashioned way of )l%r'd work, but I think the problem not
only with the young people, ih“,\kl‘,,h’, I think jt is a good lesson. I
think they are tanght more*working on the farm tlzan they can learn
in school. They learn a way of life and they. money. ,
I think the problem today is among oupytuth. We expect a 17- or
18-year-old youngster to find a job in thejsummer and they can’t find
a job, they qre walking the streets. We areleritical of them for smoking:
‘pot and-drinking and doing things and getting into tropble. I think

[

*

_ .y

and I would drive them to the highway ~ -
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that Congress and the Oregon legislature should concern themselves
with finding jobs for the teenagers. Right now undetr the Child Labor
_ Acts they are excluded. .~ " .o -
_» I recail years ago I was chairman of the Democratic Central Com-
mittee in my county and there was one of the members of that com-
. mittee who proposed a bill to sfrengthen.the child labor laws. In my
_ opinion, I think the child labor laws are.too stringent af the present
time. I think we should provide.jobs for young Me. A teenager is
not too young to work. _ | .
It has been said by Representative Katz that we passed a similar
bill in 1971, Senate bill 828, and it passed orly after the minimum S
age was changed from 12 to- 10 years of age. The final bill was accept-
able to the community orgdnizations at that time, to the farm com-
munity organizations, Bt since 1971 the nature of field labor supply
has changed. The mtdmber of migrant workers coming into this state
is déclining. Wehave Carlos Rivera who is here in the audience today.
‘He is affiliat¢d with the migrant workers league and he will veri
this, they have'declined here I the state. - *

_/ There has been a shift down in-picker ages. Growers have had to . -
turn to younger workers for a larger partef the crew and fewer adults -
are available. : s

There is more use of the familp drive-out whete-they drive out to
the fields, where parents and teenage people will pick up, if they can
bring the younger ones. So how will the Oregon legislature handle
such a propospl in January of 1975—under 12gﬁrghibited? Undé' 10

- prohibited? The situation is different now; younger workers are
needed more. s : ) ' -
The theory that this is going to displace adult workers is false,On
.-, the contrary, many more jobs are created in food processing, trans- -
' portation, packaging and'so forth if we can harvest these crops. Many
of these pickers not only come from affluent families but, they come

* from families where the children are able to buy pheir own Clothey for
school. This is very important. For years the fafgilies in the mid{le- -~ '
and lower-income brackets would hope that he coul¥ save the parents

= some much needed money by buying his own school ctethes.

e I would hope, Senator, that at the very least Congress would pass

) 1eg.1{islation,permi-tting the Department of Labor by administrative

uling to waive,the provisions of this act. « , co

1 \\r Thank you. - , ] . oy
E- o Senator HATHAWAY, We‘ry much, Senator. - ,
f Would you go along*with the provision to lower the limit from 12 =~
5 to 10 in the Federal law? ' -« -~ ) . .
Mr. GroENER, I would, but I would leave it open. I think there are |
 instances where an entire family.wants to gocout and pick berries. I ™’
f ~ the family has a T-year-old or 8-year-old, obviously they can’t pick. -
& many, but I wouldn’t: prohibit them from the fields. You know many
‘ times these youngsters only pick for.two hours. My sons would usually
pick for 3 or 4 hours and t¥1en they would come in. If it is too hot, they -

would bring them in from the fields. v _ S
" Senator Hathaway. But you would confing an exemption to ;-esn/
ents and not allow migrant children?
i : -
,' N
Iy b ] - .&
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Mr. GROENER: Right. I think if a resident wanted to bring his family
out to pick berries at 7 018 or ;Z}/w(ever ﬁ.g&, I wouldn’t kemmit it. .
Senator Packwoop. I have uestiohs.

. .
:g \ ’. I ' \

P

N . Senator Hatmaivay. Thank yoX{yery much.: e )
3 Mrs. Katz, did you leave those docurgents to which«'you,ﬁferred for
: the use of the committee? . : : -

Mrs. Karz. Senator, I can furnish with copies and the House
Commrittee was furnished with copies of all of that information,

Senator Hataaway. Thank you. - j

Ouf next witness is Mr. Rafael Ciddio,~Oregon State Chicano

C‘o{cilio. N -
sl - - B

N, ) - R
STATEMENT OF RAFAEL PABLO CIDDIO, OREGON STATE CHICANO

: coNerLro - ' .
* *  Mr. Cropio. Thank you, Senator. e

o ’ /
v * B
.
.

Senator HatHaway. Mr. Ciddio, welcome to the hearing,
. . Do you have a printed statement or typed sthtement so we can make
it a part of the record ?. L LI ’ :
. Mr. Cmpro. Yes, Senator, but, before beginning my testimony, T
- would-like to ask this committee that it assure me that no vendetta
will be’ made against the only effective seasonal farm workers pro-
*grams that are active in the State of Oregon against Clefeano organiza-,
tions. By this I .also mean that this- committee help protect the

other harassments that this committée knows will jeopardize the
effectiveness of these programs, athd the rationale belind the request
is the coincidence that after the last congressional hearings on this
matter the Valley Migrant League in Salem was burned. :

has been burned.

tended, with no vendettas. s

Mr/€mbro. Thank you very much. , '

May I first state I am very glad Hon. Vera Katz was here to present
that element of it and, theregore, I don’t have to go into it at all be-
cause of what she said. I could probably mention somé particulars of
some of the information she gave. \

Senator HaTaaway, Fine. . :
"~ «®  Mr. Ciopro. May I also at this time state there was a concern in the

~ Willamette Valley in reference to the hearings—this is no reflection

e

y

bers of your committee, they are atvare that they are having hearings
and coming here when the migrant season is not here and that they are
having hearings in Portland.away from some of the areas where some
of the wage earnérs we a,re,going to talk about are from.

times and places where many people would like to have them

have to hold them this gpeekend because Congress is not in session be-
cause of the Kansas Cige convention. At other times of the year when
we are in session, it isvery difficult to get away. g

. programs above mentioned from unreasonable audits, evaluations, and -

Senator Haraaway. You can be assured this committee will do .
everything it can to make sure the law is carried out' the way it is in-

on the committee itself—but I am sure, as I talked to some of the mem-

5

>

I ha#¥”my testimony written on that paper that still smells like it
. 7 . .

Senator Hataaway. It 1s difficult for ds to ho‘ld-h’earinis at_&vle B
eld. We =~ *

'
’
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Mur.-Ciop1d. That is what they<told me and I-accepted the reason.

Senator Hataaway. Mr. Ciddio, at your request or even without
{our request, we have staff available to us, investigative staff, who can’
b on the site during the harvest periods and report back;to us.
Mr. Ciopio. We dppreciate that. ’

. Sengstor Haruaway. I understand you want to make this a part of

- the record, this statement you just hnnd‘ed to us? . o .

TN o i 2 &

Mr: Cmpro. Yes. . , ’

Senator Harizaway. We will make this part of the record.

Mr. Ciopio. Also this. s, ’

Senator Hatraway. We will have that accompany the record.at the
conclusion of your testimony. :

Mr. Ciopro. In reference to some of the material that Vera Katz tvas
speaking of, the migratory children’s program f_ynd'i(ng for this fiscal
year for Oregon was $1,898,566. I gave those statistic
iﬂid something to the effect that education was not ¢nly for Clricanps

t

u {fm everyone. This<is money coming into the State to help that
1tpation, ‘ - : "
/iiefore this committee and before the State of Oregon and to the

~ particular attention of the congressional representation ‘of Oregon

who is in favor of the amendment; if you are iooking for wage earner
statistics on losses that may affect substantially a family’s needs, con-
stder subtracting 8 weeks of your take-home pay and see if it is-a sub--
stantial amount te-affect even y&u family. Even, to the person who
may only earn $1,000 a month, $750 js a f’ngge sum /anfl would dras-

. tica},}lﬁr affect that person’s.econonty ; more $6 to a spasonal farmworken

or agloeal person who comes. from the loy-income bracket, a smalb
amount such as $750 may equal one-third of his annual income. - »
My testimony rqust change because I'met last night with some of the

people of the committee. I-gave thefi mogt of my stuff, so I won't talk .
solong. . ' . : oy ;
" Senator Harmaway. You don’t mean they persuaded yow to chahge .

_ your testimony, do you? : .-
Mr. Cyoppo. No, they didn’t. Actually I said I didn’t want to use the.
efhotional and psychological sta.tist-ics¥ was going to bring. .
Senator HarEwaY. You gave them a lot of your testimony and it j
will be made a part of the record. :

. “Mr. Cpro. Right, so-I am going to stick to the wage eqrne’r..i nn%/

very concerned/about, and I know from. talking to the, committed

that you are, too; you, too,are concerned abouf the wage earner wh
is not here at this time to testify and, therefore, some of us who havé
been working with them are here to testify on their behalf.

In Marion County alone, there are’23475 persons unemployed.
This ‘is equivalent to 60.2 percent of the, farget’ population. 12,583
members of the target population, or 38.8 percent, will be uirem-
ployed or-underutilized for a montkly average during the year ac.

a-the % D ard: . )

1O Mannaiwer:Blann

s because it was

Y

1 can pass out this infornration now and prebablysave time. = 5>

]

h

Y

. Statistics like this should indicate to thié&ﬁﬁiﬁi\ttee that thete
would be enough adults to work these 3.weeks if the emplokers would
recruit in those areas where thesepeople can be found, not only wherg

. theéy can get the cheapest labor foree, such as skid rows, hiring illegals,

and in some cases exploiting children. ="~ 7 T L. o
. - . / . -
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Senator Hateraway. It is difficult to come to that conc‘iusim_l un-
less you. know whether these unemployed people would be kw1'llm%
to go pick berries if the work were open to them. We have seasona

_~people in Maine who work in the processing plants” They are not

S ~working at the timg the harvest is going on, but, nevertheless, they.

=+ Jould not go out and pick potataes, one, because it is too hard and,
two, because they are getting $76 Wyyeek unemployment and, three,

. because they are going to go back to .the}]ob in processing in a few *
weeks. T - e .

It is unrealistic to say on the face of the figures that the children -

» are depriving people of a job. . i S

Mr. Cmmo;}i ugmit ‘that, but. T am saying in termg of recruiting, if

* the wages were different and if the work that is out in the figld, as
was mentioned earlier, would fit, let’s say, these peoplé wanting to

- go work out there, if the conditipns would be bejter, that, too, would-

. changethe gicture, I'm sure. i : N S -
.. Youmade me delete some of iny paragraphs there, too.
Senator- Harunaway. We have some discrepancy he%You say

that Marion County is equivalent to 60.2 percent of the so-called target

Fopulution unemployed: Our figures show 8.5 percent of the total }
abor force. ' S o . .
Mr. Cmpro. This is the manpower figures. It is in this blue book-

«  here [indicating]. - N B _ '

' Senator Hatmaway. What group is included in your so-called
_ target population ? . ) ) o

.. Mr. Cippro.. I submit }bhe social services report of February 1974, °

Senator Haraaway. It would be contained in there ?
« Mr. Cippro. Yes. , - C -
3 ﬁlSenator srHAWAY. That will' be made a part of the committee” /

iles.’ : A

o [The document referred to may be found in the files of the sub-
committ‘,eedl~ o .

Mr. Ciopho. You will also be given the Chicano Association report

to the Northwest Regiondl Council.and their response from region X,

which might also help you get another perspective. ’

Senator HAT?AWAY. Thank you. . '
Mr. Cmpro. I think as you are asking me the questions you are
shortening me more, which is OK. I think the answers you are looking ."*
for are in some of the statistics.. > . . '

+ . Senatpr-Harmaway. I wanted to make suré you could give us an
-, answer ar that you had a document available that would give us
an answer. - ; o -

Mr. Ciopro. OK. I want tg go on record before this cemmittee as

S being siftprised at how 2,000 letters from children make our con-

' _ gressional delegation get yery concerned about seasonal farmwork
when in the past years 56,000 seasonal farmworkers and 2 million
farmworkers nationally have not influenced them to see that even
W-He:indluws aré.maee, if they are not complied with, their help is
needed. e

To this statement some people”

o . . o
g r ' might fee] I am generalizing: But,

once again, I cordially invite the same.committee, as I did last night,
to com® to Oregon when Oregon becomes the fifth in the Nation.in

- e . ©
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ms of sfiigrant>farmworkers, hires illegals contrary to latv and
“'they are shipped back uftg the seaso, hag dngther program mis- .
nq;ffg?ed to serve needs butis headed by the wife of the largest apple -
- grower in the State df Qregon and does not comply with-set regula-
tions because the Bureay of Labor and<the Health Department indi-
cate they.are understaffeli .~ 7 -\ .
¢ (is not until the- other To;:gan?zationg\;that monitor and try te.
ceountable these agencies that are funded to comply with™
1 and State regulations act that a response is finally taken'. .
. by those agenvuies. s T el .. L
May T just point out that some of the things that were mentioned
earlier, we took time to' ge-thrbugh soie of this material, and this-
might help the committee: What. we dp is take the ¢Child Labor i
in Agriculture”. We note some particutar pages, page 2, page 3, '
tipn of -Migrant Children”, “Who is the Mi-
grant Child”, the desgription of him; page 2, economic pressure on
family and hazards to life and health; page-3, education neglect for
the migrant child, e . e /
The “Oregon-Amferican Friends Report”, the Willamette Valley
i described on pefges 1 through 7. - : ' "
The “Minjrfium Wage” from “The Green Ghetto”, page 17, page 18,
oe 23, page 24, page 25. :
wtement of FL.R. 10499, Agricultural Child Labor Act, 1971, |

. pagel,page2,paged.

The “Statesman®, “Study Opposes All-Year School in Woodburn”,
which again brings out some new thing that maybe this committee
hasn’t heard of, but there are 5,000 families in the Willamette Valley «
that are Russians. These are local people who do seasonal work. There,
was an article there that indicated they, too, didn’t want schoal to *.
extend because their children were needed out in the fields. N

So that may answer some of your questions as to whom does it affects
in reference to some of the educational people. ' o

I will say that I accuse the Bureau of or sometimes of counting -
migrants in terms of color. Some%imes thify go out and see the brown

- and say these are migrants and that is not ffecessarily so.

- Then, finally, the “Statesman”, “Unityd Front Needed to A e*(?t
. Picking Law”, my response to an editori made in the Willamette

“ Valley. When the editor wrote Yack to me, ity T note, he said. “Yo
+ ' response was obvious. Could you Jhorten’ipd” I just said that Th
his “Statesman” would make it moffe obviogs to the public.

For instance,/n referenc the law, as I hear people saying they
wint their chifdren to-go work out-thére in the fields, if they would
know the law, there is a place where ’children,j‘glf’ children can go
work, and that is those farms, according to the faw already written,
where ¢t is less than 500 man-heurs. So if the people.are very con-
cerned that their children can buy something like thg swimming pool, .
they could try an added effort to take them to those fields where less -
than 500 man-hours are imposed. - - - e ’

T really was shocked by even/the reaction, of Oregon to the law be-
cause, I think, it iicluded Oregen in its law. “ L

_Finally, the depositionh of Cassandra Stockburger, I put some par-
_ticular pages there, page 12, page 14, pages 15 and 16, page*19, page
27, page 29, page 34, page 46. The deposition, although it is not to this ™

\\‘
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~ lssue gat‘ticularly there was gomethinlg said in the depositions of Epi-
€ fapo oto Callazo, David Aguilar, Paul Alvarez, page 11, page 13,
page 17; the deposition of David Aguilar, page 35, pages 4041, pages
49-43, pagé 45, statistics on number of chi dren, undet 12 years 1n the.
fields; the deposition of Paul Alvares, page 57, page 60, page 64, 65, )
65-66, page 71, page 74, page 78, pages 79-80. . :

. OK, I copclude, T went to a hearing in Washington, D.C., orice. I . o
wis called ack there, and I made an analogy there that I hope the ‘
Committee doesn’t take as an offense,but it spmetimes does fif into the .

~— picture. In the story of Don Quixote when he goes and finds an em-,

oyer beating an employee, Don Quixote beats the employer and then ,

employee really thanks him, “You are wonderful. I am really glade

you are concerned.” : _ - . ‘ -
OK, Don_Quixote leaves and when he comes back he meets with

\that_ employee and this employee is beat to a pulp and so he attacks .

Don Quixote arrd says; “Look what you did to me.” So I think T would g

. like to mention that again, because in some cases that does happen

. .

s..

T~
- -

sometintes, I have been to migrant-hearings in Texas, in California, in
_ New Mexivg, in Washington, D:G5-and néw here in Oregon, and it

" does happen;
up more. . , . ,
o May I conclide with that and thank you very much. - . e
/ Senator HateHAway. Thank you very much. K oo
: I hope you realize we are not trying to amend the laws to the detri-
- . ment of migrant workers. We are trying if possible to get an excep-
_<tion for those children who are working in -their own loca¥ school
*  districts: They are residents of that area, Theré is n detriment to their
. health. Theps is no significant depression of Wage scales as a result
of their working. This happens here in Oregon, it happens in Maine, -
it happens in Washington, it happensin other Sfates. - . ' _
Mx;}mafé.—’]?ﬁ—dﬁﬂfy,—l—wgﬁlﬂay Elz/(?vhdt ~KatZ said, that " .
1, too; gm concerned about tHstable s Sonal employméngm\tMLt _
/is{iocalpirscjn'\ or T a from the legislatire, T don’t
I note that the senator ioned from the- legislature, on’t
. /. _remember his nime—— %tt\“b ' T
=" Senator Hatmaway. Mr. Groener. _ v,
. Mr. Copio. He mentioned that the migrants have stopped coming, .
_. ' that maybe Mr. Carlos Rivera could tell him that the migrants have
.. . stopped coming, but maybe Mr. Carlos Rivera could also tell him.
that the migrantsare settling more in Oregon. .
Senator HaTHawax: Your point is they,are becoming residents and
fall within the law? ’ ‘ .
. 0. Yes. : : . - R
M Harmaway. We appreciate your testimony and all of the |

tier documentary evidence that you have givenus. -
> [The prepared statement of Mr. Ciddio along with documents re--

~=. _ ferred to follow :] . — / ]
o o . .

that after you leave some of your employees are beaten

P
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'v~-\ Senateé Hearings, December 6, 1974, Pioneer Court House
o by Rafael Pablo ciddio V. Abevta, 9reaon¢5tﬂtq Chicano Concilio

Before beginnina my testxmony, I would like to ask this
committee that it assure me that no vendetta will be made against
* the only effective, seasonal farmworker nrodgram that is active in
the state of Oredgon, nor against Chicano ofgaﬁizations. By this .
I also mean that this committee helo protect‘the:nroqrams abov'é
mentioned from unreasonable audits, evaluatiénET\ahd other %'
harrassments, that this coymitt?e Enow5.wi11 jeop;rdize\¢he
effectiveness of these nqutams. The rationale.@ehind ‘the above
request is the coincidence that after the last Congressibnal
hearings inbdregon on this matter the Valley Migrant League in
~ ‘the Willametté area, Salem was burned,

LY
-

Ma; I also state that both thq;Houge hearinqsrand these hearings l
9 are being held out of season aﬁd when the waqe earner'ia not e
here to testify for himself and thus people who have worked for
‘the sam® peoole you are c%ncerned about have to testxfy on thexr

" behalf. The vlace of the hearings, Portland, Orenon, is again
away from/@he area where the local wage earner, pa;ticulaaly at

present/depends a great deal.because of the presepnt economic .

Y

- situation on one day loss of work,much more woul

-

. b= .
here to convince the committee tﬂat three weeKs/loss of work for

.

‘low income caf’make him or break him for the tbtal year.

. ) .
'Bbfore(this committee and befo;: the state St Oregon and to the
-particular attention of the Congressional representation of .
Oregon who is in favor of the amendment: if vou are looking for-
-~ wage earner” statistics, eon losses thatemay afféct substantially -
a family's needs, consider subtracting thr%e weeks of your také
hope pay and see if it 1s a substantxal/to affect even your.
family. Even to the oerson “Wh ﬁiv*only earn SlOOO a rMonth,

$750 is a large sum and would/drastically affect thab>oerson s

N : economy. More’so to a seasdn 1 farmworker who comé€g from low
o inceme bracket a smaI&»amount such as $750 may equal one third
/ . )
- : of his annual income. ¢ ~ : : :
’ - ‘- ! ’
. - L4
. ‘ . ’ ® . . .
. . . . . -
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My testimony has| been chanaed because ‘}Jast night I met with
Conqre551ona1 aides and they indicated that what lacked is
‘statistics on the wage earner and hév it does.affect loral

e

children educ1t10na11v. May I recomnend to %his cgmmlttee that

it help with mannc-er from the commlttee itself and that he be

sensitive enouah-to deal with Ru551ans"Snanlsh sneaking,

and

o

low income poor,

Leaague te studv

and that this rerson be sent to Valley Migrant
those statistics, of those statistices saved
such assthe

from the fire aé&rwork with other organizafions,

»

and other

-Humgn Relations Committee, the Fuman RPferral Center,

organizations whom I have given to your a1des as possible

sources, I will not speak 6f the ebotional -psychological,

: health. reasons because what is irnortant is that three weeks
;, }oss'of work for a wnhge earner has to do &Eth economics, but I
¢  will

\See

point out some passaces in the material given to vou,

attached.t -

"

In Marion County alone there ar"23/275 rersons 'newnloved and
,ent 'of ‘th& tang le
(34,

t on a monthly =averace

this is emuivalent to 60.2 pe
12,533 members Qf the taraget

4u1at10nx
8%);will-be unders"

.opulatloz
employed .pr under—utilized'in emplovme

during the vear accorq{h% to the Manpower ?lanning'Boara.
. 4 L7

Statistics like this and others should inéicate to ..this s

Commlttee/ﬁhat there wpmld be«enouqh adults to work these three
weeks if ‘the’ employers would recruit in those areas where thede
people can be found and not only where theyv can get the cheapest
labor force,
chlldren.
a copy of the Salem,Social Servf@e Needs of 1974 dhd~recemmend

such,as skid Rows, q 111eqals<and exploiting

I submit, in addition to what has already been given,

»

xé the Committee ;hadlthe cities where seasonal farmworkers are

or where stawberries are plcked that they try to obtain one from

Y thep., Copies, no qpubt should be given to the Oregon Congresa
. ) . « - .
o~ sional delegatione. M
H R . .
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"the ﬁarae annle

I am qenerallzlnq, but sonc

- = S 4

L. want to go on record before thls Committee anbelng surorlsed
at how "2,000 lett%rs from chlldren“ make our C% ngré551onal o

. g
delegatlon qet/céfv concerned about seasonal farmwork when in

.

the past\years‘zo 000 seasonal farmworkers and 2 million

' ~

'farmworkers n:c1onally has’ not 1nf1uenced them. to see that .
B i_‘ /' Do
-even* when laws are made and thev are not complied ﬁlthq/h LE

help 1s needed To this stméement some neo, le.minht £

again, I cordyally invit same

trary to law.and thqy'ara shiop
/anéthgﬁytroqtam mispbmered ti\gerve rfeeds but is

th fe of .
rowere in the state qf Oregon pd/does not :

.comply w &h_set reaulatlons because the Bureau

abor and . o
the He h devartment 1nd1cate gpev af% under stﬂtﬁéd. It is ;’I *
not un?%&'the other wraanizations that’ mopitor’ ‘and trv-to make/:y/ ’ ,.
apcéuntab&e tﬁbs@/anenCLes that are funded to cohply with' - 2 "

both federal and state requlatlonSNthaé
taken by those agenc1es.

7

i/;esnonse-ls flnally// - T

2 . Ay
! - ;o- i . v
4 ’ /3 . ,
A - o N, \
. x Ve .
» d ‘/ ' .
o - P
Further at achmenttsii i °, b 2// " /
SOCIAL SERVICE NEERS REPORT,-February 1474 .

"Chicano Fducation’Asso lation, Reoort and Rgsnonée‘frop Reg;pn X o
Northwest Federal Cqungl
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AMERICAN FRIEXDS SERVICE COWIHTTEE, INC.”
May, l970’
CHILD. LABOR IN AGRICULTURE S

NOTE.

Page 1, lst paragrsph “In 1970 .there is %11 unregulated
child labor in the Tnited Statés. Moge than one fourth ’

of this country's farm wage workers are under 16 (probably
more than 800,000).

Agriculture is the third moet dangerous induetry...

Chifd labor in agriculture shows 'up in its most oppressive .
form in those areas uefﬁg migratory lebor.

S S

page 2, Inciderce of child;labor among migrnntea

- Reasons for child labor
a Working conditione of child laber p

page L. section G, Gtheg .
. studies .
documerted testimony of;nvchologiete, phyeiciane or
. other pro;essio*ale
deecrigtiong/or reports of programs
-

& " EDUVATION MI’GR‘Am CHTLDREY -
' ™ho 13 the Migrant Child" -

page 1 » deecription 9T him v

page 2. economic pressure on family - ) s - .-
- ~ hazards to life and health

»
-

* page 3 education neglect for the migrant child

.t Wi < g %y*** *

ra

OREGON - AMFRICAN F'RIE\YD“EPQRT
Willametter Valrey described on page 1 : ) .
Pages2 paragraph 3‘about children farm workers - -

,Page 3 nesad’ for legislation restricting children (13 anib
younger) from working in the fields

Pape 5 reactions of childfen to working in the fields

Page 6 pevchological and émotional damage ’ A
‘ \ o~

Page 7 education deprivation for the child working in the field )




FROM TYE GREFN GHETTO
"Minimm Wage" Fair Labor Standards Act “,endment of 1966
page 17 paragranh 2 exclugions N -

paragranph 3 "All farmvoPkers are exgmpt from
S overtime pay:™.

paragraph 5 1limited coverage for {armworkers

< page 18 states' minimum wage laws v A
page 21 "Reoo;vn'ﬁended»Legialacion for Oregon" ‘ o
page é} "Oregon Legislation: children '

.pages 2l paragraph i ¢hild labor in industribs end in
farm work tontrasted

.

. N
paragraph 5 "effects of Child Labor"

.

page 25 continuation of ef!‘ect?)of Chiid Labor.

L2 sl o it gt tiolig o ot l ] RN R b aiais e s )

* STATEYENT OF H.R. 10499 AGRICULBURAL CHILD LABOR ACT 1971

page -1 paragr®h 3 farmworkers excluded from social
welfare legislation

page 2 paragrsph, 2 ."cycle of poverty"

p q‘j' Paragrarh™2 summary of a case
\ -+

»

wwﬁ*rn\ SHHHRE AR WAL NN L

@

STATESMAN, Nov. 16, 1974 "Study Opposes All-Year School .’
in Woogburn” | .
Ruaaig: chlldren deprived of schooling ‘

STATESMAN, editorial YNov. 16,'197}4 "United Front Needed to
Alert Picking Lew" Letter to the Editor in -
response to the above editorials

Note the request for statistics.
WO B M AR R B D 3 f W JE Db A B O Bt i GHER N AN W

FEDERAL FUNDS # Stwt e Programs for Migratory Children, FY 1974

~ I;\mda available for children to attend classes

3 -

4
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"No. Th=450 Auguqt g, 1974 DopoaitigL of Cassgndra Stockburger

NOTE : Plge IZ%L Purugruph 1,' ohild n nat beneflting rrom
education progr

’ . ' Parugraph 3 continuution .
b ey
Page 14 Paragraph 4 cnildren misging out acaderically

! oL S  health sorvices denied:children
not enrolled in educ. programa

Pagen 15516 Parents eager for educ. for children

Pagoe 18 Parugruph 3 migrunt child out of achool for
.several months

p»: L
e

ot " last s
Pago 19 § all orf it
Page 27 "-Joba children should n\dt be doing on farna
Page 29, gducutionul udvuntugen rorochi}ére;

Page 34 Paragrnph 7 reasons for children going to the
riolda to work differ

Ptgo Liby Puravruphu 5, 7 regardizg.t he recruiting of
children for{ field work
. and transportation and superviaion
\ ' L problema

No. Th-Lsp Doponitiona of Epifanio Soto collazo, David Aguilur,<
Paula Alvurez o

page 11, ill-heult; facilities

page 13, chilgren's compluints about "hard" work

. ! page 17, Title 1-M ‘sducational program
Deposition of David .Aguilar: )

- page 395, unfavorablo“houlth conditions for children
pages 40-ll - oducutional deprivation

ha-43 ~.
, plgous atatiatica on number of children under 12 yra. in fields
.\ . . Y
* H i “(‘3
N * . ; %ig °
¥, “ .

¥
. .& .
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No. 7hs450 . . r

Dopoaition of Pnula Alvuvez . ?\\\

page 57, description of uge braclet of chi}dren in summer
program . 3

png%ﬁbo, enrollment figures ror‘the summer sessioh

L4

) page 6L, and 65,/ health facilitiea uvailuble to the children
: -~ eri-o0lled in summer sessions
e Title
pages 65-66, advantapes of the 1-M surmer program for the 'Y .
children of the migrant workers

page 71, need of gummer progrud/ror migrant children .
page 74, bilingual education ., i : o
page 78, bilcultural couraes )

Title
plgoa 79-80, atatigtics ogkthe enrollment of 1-M students

.

W AHE %% * s i LB THHHH W32t SHP %

oN EDUCATICV ANQ LA3OR. TITLE III of H.R. 5010

Migrant Manpawer Progrugp. Statements of Ra i Pablo Ciddio y Abeyta

»
N .

page 1, paragraph 3, analogy between current conditions and
o an incldent in DON QUIXOTE, of
Mr, Quixote reprimanding an employer N
because he ia beutiné his worker

page 2, d*;cri,minution of minorfities and A4f the poor,
reference to Senator'Montoya's report,

y 2 .
-
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’ gether. After a season or so, you can g

[ R

.Senator‘ HaTuaway. Next is Mr. David Pahl and he has a gﬁﬁp of
children here. I would like them to come to the table. «
Mr. Panr. Thank you, Senator.

f

* Senator HarEAWAY. Mr. Pahl, welcome to the hearing. Will you in- .

troduce the members of your panel ¢
‘ : ~

STATEMENT OF DAVID PAHL, EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT,
NORTHWEST FOOD PROCESSORS ASSOCIATION; ACCOMPANIED
BY MRS. VAN DOMLEN; MRS. HENNINGSEN; MRS. VON WALD;
JEFF TOLKE; DEANNA VON WALD; AND BRAD VANDEHEY, A
PANEL . S -

Mr. Paur. All of these individuals have submitted written state-

ments. We would like to.ask the youngsters to read theirs. They are -

brief, but I think the committee will get a good impression of what the:
young people feel about this. As Senator Packwood pointed out, thisso
Tar has béen the unheard from faction in congidering this legislation. °
Then we will certainly be glad to respond to your questions. Also the
mothers have additional comments they would like to extract from
{ tllleir written statements and, of course, they will respond to questions;
also. . Lo '
“Senator Hataaway. All right. Go ahead.

STATEMENT OF J. D. TOLKE

Mr. ToLkEe. To me strawberry picking is a thin that always comes:

after school is out, I wasn’t forced to pick, my brother and sisters each-
picked before me. I've been picking since I was 7 years old,
- By picking strawberries, I've been able to buy a bicycle, school
clothes and I’ve paid my own way to flyto Washington, D.C. I've been
picking for five seasons and I8 guess I've made a little over $400 alto-
dt the basics of picking in your
ead. . ’
The longer you Sickv, the better you get, and the better you get the
more you make, Adults get paid just as much as kids do per flat. The

flats aren’t too heavy. Most kids éan carrystwo. The younger kids can
- ?

carry a flat by themselves.

™ - The fieldis dirty but you hardly notice it.

'\ We have fresh waterto drink at all times.
I{: lady with children under 12 wanted to pick berries she would
rob I:Qgr need a babysitter. After paying the babysitter, she wouldn’t
) ‘gave endugh money to make the day worthwhile. o '
" T have neyer seen a kid get injured. If a kid feels sick, the plgtoon
leader takes them to tle bus and they can rest there. If they really fqe},
' bad,w parent isnotified and thé kid is taken home. "
If you get a row next to a friend, you can-talk, pick, have fun, and
malke.money, too. When it is too hot, handling the fruit makes 1t mushy
and poor quality. So we quit. If it 1s toa cold, we quit. If it rains, we go
to the bus, If the rain doesn’t let up, we go’home. .
_There, of course, are rules you have to follow, such as we all eat at the
@ time, we all quit at one time, usually 2:30: No berry throwing 1s

~ allowed. If you keep it up, you may lose your job. ..

Al
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Picking berries is fun You can tell 3okes, talk’ w1th your fnends
from school, and make money, too.

NT OF DEANNA VO WALD

MISS Vox Warp, I'nm Deanna Von Wald and Yam 11 years old.

The only way I have of making money is by picking bérries during
the summer. I'want the money for extra things like the portable TV my
sister and I bought and eangpy bed tlnt I carned the money for this
summer. Some children heed tht mohey for s¢hool clothes and other
necessities,

.+ Berry picking is work but I really enjoy being m\the fields with-all
. of my friends. I live quite a-way from my frlondq and wouldn’t get to

in the fields.
- *We catch the bus at the end of our (In\ eway. We ride the same buses

buses to school.

We don’t pick in real wet Weathox and we wait on the bus during
brief qhowersrluealm,\ceather—wo«hult carly. We never ‘pick on
Sundays. We never miss any school because the strawberries aren’t ripe
until about a week after school is out for the shmumer vacation:

We get paid for every flat we turn in. The flats weigh no more than
14 pounds. We don't have to carry. them very far. The checkers are at
the end of the rows.

* - We can stop and go to the restroom orget a drink of water when we
need to. There is always good cledn water in the field.

1f we don’t feel good, we can lay down on the bus and, if we are sick,
they either take us home or call for our parents to eome and get us.

The platoon leaders, field bosses and checkers are people we know
and respect. Some are teachers, bus drivers. friends and neighbors.

I really felt bad when I couldn’t pick, especially since I had already
picked for 2 years and knew I could do a good job and make lots of

* _ money. I didn’t have anything to do all summer.

I sure hope you can chanﬂ'e this law so I can pick next summer.

Thank you.

Senator HA’I’HAWAY Mr. Vandehey.

STATEMEN’E OF BRAD VANDEHEY

Mr. Vanpeney, My name is Brad Vandehey. I am 11 years old. I
started picking strawberries when I was 6 years old. Mother picked
Wlth us for 3 years, Now we are old enough to pick by ourselves.
~ 'Lwo years ago'my two brothers and I ‘made enongh money for én
18-foot swimming pool for our yard. Now when we get through pick-
ing berries, we ¢an go | home and gb swimming. -

Last year my'brother, Brian, and I bought a-Honda 70 with our
) strawberry money. We use our Honda when we change irrigation pipes

- 16

\11]1 no way does it hurt kids under 12 or m1ybody else! Ftis a real good )
ea -

see them if T couldn’t plck “We redlly have a lot of fun on the bus and

we goto school on. A lot of the drlvers are the same ones wha'drive the -
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_on our own farm. It saves a lot of Wulkir‘fg up and down the hills check- :

ing the lines. .
This year we put our money in the-bank to save for pur college
education. o ' o
-Besides picking strawberries, we_pick raspberries at the neighbors
to earn our school clothes, cucumbers for our football fees and spend-
ing money. : ‘ L
his year avp even picked prumes for our Grandpa because he could

not get othergpickers to go out and pick’ We also picked up walnuts . '

so we could have money for Christmas presents. ) ‘
Mpv first Teaction when I heard I couldn’t pick berries this yeas was,

“Furrah!” Then.I thought, “What am I going to do all summer?’ -

I wouldn'’t see my friends. Gee, I wouldn’t have money for baseball,
football, my school-clothes, offrepairs to our Honda. My older brother,
because he’s 2 years older, will get to do all of these things and. T won’t
because I won’t have the money, even though I can pick just about as
much as him. Some days I can’even beat him, if he eats too many bers
ries. Those berries are sure goed right off the bush., S ’
It really isn’t hard picking berries. I try to keep up with my friends.
If the weather is cool we pick until about 2:30 but if the weather is
hot we go out earlier in the morning and quit at 1:30. When we pick
cucumbers we only pick in the mornings. When we pick raspberries
we are usually through by noon,too. .
" T feel sorry for the kids in the areas who do not have the opportunity
to ari money in the fields forthe extra things they would like to do.
I think it is betterfor me to be with my friends making money in the
berry ﬁeMﬁc’ﬁb walking aroupd /town with nothing to do and no
money tospend. - . T soasi o '
Thank you. " i ‘ NG Y L
Mr. Panw. There was a fourth child, Deena K
uled to testify. Unfortunately, there was an injury in the family last
evening and they didn't know if they could come from the hogpital
in orderto be here. - . : : :
We would certainly ask that her written statement be included in
the record. : I
* Perhaps you have questjons of the youngsters or would you like
to hear from the mothers fow? . .
Senatoir HaTizaway. Let’s hear from the parents first.

STATEMENT OF MARIAN VAN DOMLEN

Mrs. Vaxy Domren. I am Marian Van Domlen, the mother of six
children, and I have gone to the fields with them for the last 3 years.
Last year three were under 12 and three were over 12, When we went

stmwber?z/picking I went with the older three. When we picked cane
berries wg v

’
-

v¢ were in a small field so I took all six of them and we worked
together. The last crop we picked was cuéumbers. I took the older
* ¢children to-the field but I stayed home with the younger ones.

My object in going with the children was to help them to learn to

work and encourage them to go and do a good job.
) :

. \:.\‘l I . '/'M‘/ -
illion; who was sched:-*

£,
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STATEMENT OF BILLIE HENNINGSEN e

Mrs. HenningseN. I am Billie Henningsen, I am the mother of .-
four; three are eligible to pick. The fourth one I have to leave at
home. The first year I went out with them, they were 6, 8, and 9. Thé

. following year ]g, had to stay home with the youngest one and sent the
"+ - ofhers on the bus at.9 and 10. They prove(f themselves very capable

- and I didn’t think it hurt them at all. . e - .
¥ " The following year I started working as a checker in the fields. For ‘
; the past 4 years+ have worked with th‘ﬁi;hildren. Last year we had a
number who were very disappointed that they couldn’t come back. We o

had them in.the field 2 years but because they were under age they
were not allowed to come back. This would,have been their third year :
. of picking and they could have done an exceedingly good jobamd—  ©
they were very disappointed. L .
" “By 12 they sometimes have other interests and might riot want to
» pick berries. When they are 10 you can work with them and teach -
them and they accept it. By 15 they are usually #éady to go on to'big- =~ .
ger and better things, bigger jobs and this sort of thln.;zi feel some- * -
times by 15 if-they don’t have a basis of how to work and what it i§
alll ab(%ut and how to manage some money of their own they have lost
- a lot of it, ,
. STATEMENT OF ELLEN VON WALD

_ Mrs: Vox Warp. I #m Ellen Von W4ld. I am the mother of three

daughters, 12, 11, and 5 years old. My girls have been picking since

they were 8 and 9. The first year I also went out with them and showed

them what it was all about, what berry picking was all about. Since

then they have been picking by themselves., _ N

They catch the bus at the end of our driveway. They ride with the

. next-door.neighbor who is a very responsible schoglbus driver. They

cxo ™ pde in gﬁth » same byges they L'idq“og, to'sehoal pvery (}ay, so the traps-
portatipn’is very safe, Ifeel.. .« - A -

They are supertvised by_some of their own Schoolteachers ad by

¢ other bus drivers, mothers, friends; people that I know. T feel the chil-

dren are in good hands at all times. T don’t feel they do anything that

is dangerots or harmful to them. They don’t lift anything heavy. The

I

. .bentling and stooping is very good exercise for them and I feel they :
do need this and this 1s one way they are going to get this, rather than
lying in front of the television in the morning. o , # A
. They need to know how to handle their money. T think-it is.very
important to them. I have had the experience with my girls that if .

they can ask'mom for it it is great but, if they have to spend their own
-money for it, all of a sudden whatever they thought they needed isn’t
that important, This'learning how to handle their money, what to do,
when to spend it and when not to, is very important.
This summer I saw the effects of this ban in effect. My own daughter.
* was very irritable and upset all summer. Her sister coyld go pick and .. -
in the patch she had either tied or beaten her older sister all along and
it js very«isheartening to'see her coming home with all the money and .
u are sitting home with mom yelling at you to pick up samething, -
hich you wouldn’t have to do. . . - T
Also I have a friend whose little boy was a total control problem all
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summer. He avonld get on his bike and take off beceanse he n’un‘te(jto

vick berries, too. Iis brother was out there. So these ehitdren in Port-
{und are on the streets otherwise, Fthink it ks a real problem tosthose

: mothers. S : . .
1 personally picked berries when I was a child and so far I haven’t?,
seen any il etfects from. it. - oy
Senator ITatnaway. Anyone else
Mr. Panr. Have any of the mothers picked recently? . “ .
Mrs. Vax Doyuex, Yoes? . . . .
: = M. Panr Could I ask how much you were abletoearn? |
N Mrs. Vax Doxrex. $16 to 18 a day. : .
: Mr. Paair. And supervised your children a,litgle bit?
Mrs. Vax Doxees. That's right. T stayed,behind them and helped ‘
-~ them. v . b y?
. — _ Senater HaTiaway. Are the children paid the sarnéi‘ét@l?’t\‘ - .
M. Parn. Yes. they arve, exactly the same rate, - ‘ :
Senator ITarnaway. Do you feel any’pressure on you to work, do you
feel you ean work if you want to orsnot work if you don’t want to?
C Ma. Tonke. Wello 1t just seems that you alwaysedo it. You aren’ts
_ foreéld to. Yon go out and it is like you are mot a slave in apy way.
It is casy work and you can keep it going slow or-you can really gef
“down toiitgand really start blazing a trailybut you just can go the way
you want.* 1 N : .- e
Senator Harpidway. Is there anything else you can do to make
money, ¢ . o ; P
Mr. ToLke. Not anything I can think of gffhand. You can work. for
your parents but”there it ])u-obublyfwouldn’t be 4 fulltime job..
: Senator Packwoon.+¥ou ¢an work yith yqur parents on a farm? «.
Mr. ToLke. Yes, but not everybody hhs 3 farm, e <
Senator Packwoon, J. D, do you feel ahy harmful effects at 411, ,
. ke stunting your growth or anything? . - : w

Mr. ToLke. No. -

Senator Pacxwoon. Does it Dether you getting up early in the
morning 4 ' v, , ~ . ‘ :

Mr. Torxe. You get Sundays off. You want to sleep in but after |-
you get up it isn't bad at all. You can sleep B the bys going out. - ..

+ Senator Packwoon. I have nothing furthes. C -

Senator TTarimaway. Haw mich time do you have to spend omthe
bus going back and forth?. T T
Mn Tonxe. 155 honrs to 2. But Deanna is my neighbor and our bus

driver lives right in between us so ‘we are the last people off-the bus.
Senator Flariaway, Is it mueh different than the length of time you
have to spend on the school bug? ' - :

. Mr. Tof.xe. Yes. Wp have to take the route of two or three other
school buses, like I have a 7-mile ride to my school the way my bus
routings go, but with berry patches you have to go back up in the
sticks and get all those people back up there and it takes a little bit
longer. . c. , —

‘Senator’ ITariaway. Another member of your panel has arrived.
Mr. Panr. Yes. Deena Killion is here. K
Do you have your statement to present? ' Y

Q suamo-rs-a
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- S Mlss KILLION My yfame is Deena I\llho ; I 've out of Oregon Clty
' and go’te school at Beavercreels Grade Bchool. I am 1Q years old. o |
: Senator IaTmaway. Can you speal/ a little slower and louder,’ o
Deeng, so the reporter cail hear you overhere. He is taking thls down,
I .“you.see. .
- Miss Krion. I think this Iaw that keeps me from plckmg/ straxy- :
Derries is wrong. F think. thjs law’is unfaip because it discriminates L
-ggainst us kids under 12 years ofage. We'like to earn money as much
as kids older than 12 do. It teaches us tl’q I‘ES]_)OllSlblllty of earning o
and speniding our ow 1 money.
Last spring I was signed up ready to pick stra\\berrfes when the r
law was mésed that said I couldn’t’ pick %ecause v ué not 12 years
- old and my dad said I couldn’t because ofthe layw. . g v
I was really inad because I couldn’t pjck strawberries and buy the °
. .? things I.wanted to buy. For instance, Ewanted tol})uy my brother a
nicg blrth(hy present and buy presents for the Mirthday parties I
~ was inyited to.
"Fhese are the reasons w hy I and my three girl friends wrote Senator
Pagkwooi a letter asking him to speak on our behalf. :
I thrink this is a bad law and feel it should be repealed. Anyone _.' - .
shoufd be allowed to work if they wan@o. .
Senator Harnaway. Thank you very nuch, Decna.

. - Sengtor Pacxwoop. Just for the recyld is your dad Dean Killion ?
L Miss Kirion. Yes.
"~ Senator Packwoon. Does he know you are here testlfymcr tod‘ly? . '
Miss Kirrion. Yes. o
<>. Senator Packwoop. Do you know if he is here to testify, too? /&

s~ Miss KiLuiox. No, I don’t.
enator F IAT}IA\V‘\Y For the record, he 1s the head of the AF,K—CIO
in Orefron N .
Senator Ph{\voorr Rmht - ) -

I have nd'more questmm

Senator Hatmaway. Thank’you very much for
and interesting testimony.

Next is Mr. Ronald Taylor, author of “Sweatshops in the Sun.”

Mr. Tavlor, we will make your entire st‘ltemont a part of the rec-
ord. T would appreciate it if you would summarize it. -

Thank you for your copy of the book.

STATEMENT OF RONALD TAYLOR, AUTHOR OF “SWEATSHOPS IN
THE SUN”

ir informative

;

Mr. Tayror. He is faster than I am; I didn’t know you had it.

Senator Harraway. This isn’t the one you promised me. This oné
says, “Please return to-Migratory Labor Subcommittee.” [Laughter:]

Mr. Tavror. I will ‘mtoglaph -a copy for you.

The committee has copies of my talk. I would like it to be.in-the -
record if possible, the stories T have done for the New York 'Elmes,
the Los Angeles Times, for the paper I work for. the Fresno Bee.

I have qlso included there a story done by a Los Angeles Times b
writer named Ursula Vils. This wasin a strawberry field in the Salinas
Valley The cover picture that I<included there is a 9-year-old girl.
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. . because she is,too sick to go to school.
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She is a local grl, gehool is in session, she is in the strawberry field
- .

" This has nothing to ﬁo with the Willamette Valley, that was just

the hackground'of the picture. . - . . '

*

+ I believe that my youngsters, my 11-year-old daughter and 15-yeﬁr.- C.
. .

- old son and my 17-year-old son, should learn the lessons of labor.

+ 11-year-old daughter this 'summer earned enough money fo.buy her-
selg a clarinet that her parents thought iwas too expensive. She worked
around our own home, gragted it is my money oné way or the other,

" -but she did thé work. My. ?wb boys have worked since they were 15
as mule-packers in the mountaing. They take their own money and

“do with 1t what they will. It m‘a; be foolishly spent, but it is their .
money. : R : ' _
So what I Kave }o say, I am not opposed to children’ workingy as

differentiated from child labor. - o
I’would like to qualify myself just Zbit‘before I summarize my

. Statement. -Jsam & newspaper. reporter{ a magaziné journalist, and
I have written a book on child labor on the farm called “Sweatshops in
the Sun,” which you have thtre. . '

I am a graduate of Washington State Collpge then:nbw Washington =~ -

State University, and.I know the Northwest pretty well. I used to
be a rodeo cowboy arM ride bulls and bucking horses up here. I real}y
“like the country and.J am familiar with the locale. e
What I have seen in child labor—I came Bacle to work on the book
in the Willamette Valley-—I began to realize, especially here, because
you are arfuing for the labor of kids in the Portland school system,
we are dealing with mythology, really, and’I think it is a mythelogy .
that kind of sugar coatsthe realityof it.  °, o
7 We say the farm i8a nice place for kids to learn to work. It is kind
" of like if work is virtue the American farfa is the yltimate placeto, -
" learn these virtues. o "

But we are covering up sorhe very harsh realities. Farmers alliqver

" the United States have always depended orr a cheap sugp}y of labor.

In the South there were black slaves; in California and in the West
in these great land baronages that developed out of the Mexican land
grants and the mani_}s)ulation ‘of UsS. land laws they ®nported Chinese
coolies in the 1870’6, Mexican peons, Filipino boys, and children.
The “children worked on the family farms. You know, the mother
and father ereated their own work force on the family farm. But the

v -

key is the economics of it. It is cheapJaber. .
> In California they call them peons or they call them coalies. I sup-

- pose they have names for them up here. It is a derogatory and derisive
term. That is a_whole different argument, when they are used, the -
mechanics of this. But, if you stop and think about it, the cheap labor, *
if in the United States today—my figures are 1971—in 1971 if the

. farmers of the United States paid industrial wages in using US. " *
Department of Labor and Agriculture figures, it would have cost them
$3 billion more, o SR o
Now, we are sgying that the farmer cannot afford to pay wages.

_The children of the Willamette Valley are used in the minority, if
they are the minority in the work force, to depress wages.-It may not
be a conscious effort, and this is going to be a very unpopular thing
to say, I suppose here, but, by recruiting children in the cities and

.
» - .
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bringing them out, whatever your arguments are, you depress the
wages of those people who depend on agriculture for a living,

"The, migrajits who used to ‘come into this valley, and still do in
some number, but there is an argumentas to whether it is more or
less, try to,settle out.'I have talked to these families in the routes
of bi;;e migrant streams in California, in Texas, Florida. These people

want toisettle. These are professional farm workers, and théy want ~N

to work. ) ‘

You iy{ the U.S. Senate or the full Congress have kept them out-
side of any kind of law that would ‘protect them, would allow them
to orggnize. So the migrants in the Willamette Valley, the settled-
~out migrants from San Juap, from Florida, Texas, these places, want
work. You were asking why there are more workers—I don’t know
‘if this is true, I am accepting the lady’s tesfimony—the number of
wgrkers in the field seems greater. I would like to suggest that there.
ig less work per man or woman or child. The migrants have told me

' the settled-out famlies have told me that they used to be able

/

b

-

"/ work 4 or 5 months-or whatever the season is up here. For hypothetical

numbers there would have been 100 people in the field, but now there
are 150 people in the field, and. the same number of strawbefries,
relatively speaking, so there is less work in that field for th¢ num-
bers of ‘people, so 1f you finish at 2 or 3 o’clock in the afterngon, you
try to find a job in another field. We are using children to replace jobs
that should be done by adults. - :

The lady in your legislature, Mrs. Kgtz, testified angd was using”
1971, 1972, or 1973 figures. I picked 1970, but it is efsentially the
same thing she was saying. First they had gone t 'z)ugh a ‘heavy
recriitment and gotten lots of children and then tfey had a lot of

supply.of labor, or a surplus of labor.

.

~ unemployment over the north Willamette Valleyé they had a good

e State report for Oregon City, just outside/of Portland, “Large
numbers of unemplpyed factory and industrial svorkers began driving
to the berry fields in such numbers that the growers were actually
turning them away.” - ‘ - .

Now,.if I am unemployed and an industrial worker looking to.feed
my family and Idrive out-to a berry field and-I am turned away and
there is a platoon of kids out there, I don’t know whattosay. ~

I am not going tq argue that that platoon of kids is I®ing hurt in

“the fields, altlmlfl%\}w call use rare exceptions, In 1970 in a bean
crop near Woodburn a-13-year-old boy went-eut to pick beans, the
foreman put him on a tractor with a 14- or 15—year-£d boy driving
the tractor, alternately driving and riding, and the tractor hit a chuck-
hole, the kid fell off; and the tractor ran over him and killed him.

Nobody wants to kill kids, obviously| Nobody wants to hurt them,
but accidents like that Lhappen. The farm is the third most dangerous

lace in the United States-teo werkt=according to National Safety

ouncil statistics and the most dangerous job on the farm by their
statistics is driving tractors. Yet the State of Oregon and the rurpl
manpower people, the Federal Government, in 1970 in this repért,
were arguing for training 14- and 15-year-old kids te drive tractors

. because farmers could not alford to pay the wages that adult workers

demanded, to make 2 living. .- ¥
I think we are using a mythology to-cover some really harsh facts.
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I thifik if you pass this amendment to allow children under 12 to wdrk

“In the fields for Oregoy, for Washington, then why don’t’ you d¢ it for

’ .

AN needs the labor of children under 12 so the farmers can get their crops
o ~in? L&'s do it right, if we are going to do it. R o
| If it is really good for my kids to learn to labor—I know that jobs
| * »are hard to find—Iet’s make a Federal program that we can teach kids
labor and provide jobs for them; but don’t use the two arguments, the
farmers need cheap labor and that is-why,the kids are in the field. {
-'The committee asked me to do something else briefly. In Oregon the
argument is based primarily on thé harvest of strawberries. In-€ali- -
fornfa) we have an $87 milkion strawberry crop. They gross something,
over $10,000 an acre. I, don’t know if the figures are accurate. They
come from the Califorffia Chamber of Commerce. They cléim they
grow" 86 percent of the strawberries grown in the seven Western
States. Suflice it to say we grow a lot of strawberries.
California has said that no child under 12 can work legally. That isa
State law. Farmers in the strawberry areas say, they do not want the
laboyp of chjldren. They don't hire them as such, they come in witl
migrant families.and they are” working with the families illegallyn-
 That 1s a whole other story which Irgot into in the book. But Cali-
fornia has alsg said there 13 a minimum wage for all workets. Now the
minimum wagde 80 percent of the adults have fo be mnaking $2 an hour
- in the California fields, but there is a floor under that of $1.75. So
. every adult inNJie field has to be making that much. They break it
o down for kids 15 and 16 it is $1.75, 80 percent have to be making $1.75,
but there is a $1.55 floor under that, Children 12 to 14 must be making
$1.25 an hour, no matter what, so that yeg don’t have kids going out
here and because they can’t pick or don¥ pick or play or whatever,
you know they still have to be'paid.  / e
Even with all of the lasws we have in Caljfornia, we don’t have the
enforcement, so any rule or regulation you guys pass has to be policed
and, ilf you don’t provide the money to police it, it is not going to be
passed. X
The Federal Wage and Hour Division, its enforcement record is
nnserable as far as child labor law is concerned. I was just south of
I Fresno in the raisin harvest there. There are 35,000 people harvesting
5 raisins; 30 percent of the workers in the raisin crop are under 12 years
old, working illegally. You figure that is mom and pop and four kids.
. Two of the kids are under 12 and they are working. They are carrying

the rest of it? Why «dou't we make it a policy of the U.S, Govérnmerft. -
- that agriculture, one of the'greatest industries in the United States, .

-

N

C
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the trays, they are getting the water bottles. They are not out there .

- playing. The family needs every dime it can make.

~The families in the Willamette Valley who are seasonal %o rkers -

<

.

need every dime they cansmalke. The family needs that mopey if father . &

has a job 1rrigating or cultivating and they ge ifto the fields. T am not

arguing you should let all of the family work either, bt I am saying,

. the economics of it, the kids from the city are competing with the kids

trom the farm and that i$ an unfortunatething. : :

We are trying to pass a bill in California now, based on somg.of my

work on the bool’and some of the magazine stories I have done, to fine

employers up to $5,000 for repeated offenses for employing children
under 12 years old. That is how strong they feel.

> R
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It passed the assembly and the senate and Goverriog Reagan vetoed
-it. We have a democratieyrather-liberal-Gevernor comingin,se-it-will- -4«
‘probably pass néxt year. ‘ T e .
“ But in California they really have made a law and they, are going
to tliy to malke it stick, saying we don’t need the labor of children under
" 12. T am talking about lggs under 12. I just hopg the Senate of the .
United Stat?s and the House Yo not malke it a pelicy that we want.to
e(a}mlp‘léoy thesechildren anywhere, whether it is 1n Maine or Oregon or
alifornia. & e N
.Senator Hatmaway. Is your book, Mr. &aylor, based on observations
i Oregon and Washington? What States'did it cover? .
" Mr. Taveor. I came into the Willemette Valley, and went to the Rie
. - Grande Valley of Texas, Obviously I am from California. I.went to
~ Floridag up: to Newi;?ersey,,t,mdApersontilly, in touring, I ran out of
', mpney, because I am’ financing my trip out 8f my book advance, By
.telephone I did a whole series of interviews. o -
, I was surprised at the candor of the farmers.ifQhic where they.
_ were using labor and explaining why. I have somé expertise in, tele-
phone interviewing. I consider I did a considerable amouat ofrwopkin -
. Ohio by telephone. I have been covering farm labor for almést 20
_ years, both as a social'issue and a labor unit.-I have been writing about
*, Cesar Chavez, so I am familiar with seasonal patterns of farmwork.
I have gone into Mexico and interviewed the green cards. This is.an

issue you people are going o have to get into, the fiction’ of the green

o card commuters. But T havé a general background in this subjeet area.
Senator Harraway. Do you think these ¢ards otfght to be kept in

_ certain limited situatg‘gns such as we have in Washington and Oregon

~ and maybe a couple of other States, wheré we had strict supervision,
don’t you think that might be'a good idea? " . - ,

© Mr. Taxror. Absolutely not. I don’t carf how many restrictions you
people in good faith want to bifild"into the program. I know how the
restrictions are enforced in California by tEeﬁState or how they are
enforced at.the Federal level. : ‘ N

Senator HatHAwAY. It just became law this past year, so the Federal
level really hasn’t had that much chance to gear up for it.

Mr. Ta¥ror. A man named Robgrt Petrokowsky, who i§’ an area
supervisor for the wage and hour people with offices\in Cleveland, tried
» for 3 or 4 years to get the little kids working 1llegally after the schools-

-, had staited out of the tomato fields in Ohio. The farmeérs couldn’t do

"~ it because of this reason: The churches and everybody had a very
sound, as far'as they were concerned,; mythological structure built
around the kids. They were going to be there 3 or 4 weeks or a month
or however long the tomato ‘ﬁarvestv earried, on after school started. It
was clearly against the law. . o o

——Petrokowsky was trying every metho® he could think of. T havesa- .

stack of all of his newspaper clippings, publication notfces, stories,
plus interviews with him. He'finally found'the key.-Under the Jair
Labor Standards Act, there is a hot-cargo provision. He went to Hunt .
and the other tomato processors and said,”If you ship tomato catsup, °
say, out of this State and there ate childrefiin the fields, we are going

_ 'to slap a hot-cargo injunction en you—Itis going to be harassment, but
that’s the way it is gong tobe.” S - .

~  Hunt went to the farmers and said, “Get the kids out of the fields.”

il e
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;I‘}ll)ey Had prescason contracts and it is right in the contracts, no child
abor. , . ‘ : :
e As far as I know—maybe the systgm has evolved around some other
" way—the last time I checked they Were not using child labor illegally
q@he tomatoes in Ohio. They found out they-could pick the &op.
enator Haraaway. If we limit an exeniption just to school districts
and wé are going to get the cooperation of the superintendents of
“ -, schools and so forth, it seems to me it would be very easy,to enforce.’
@ Mr. Tayvor. In California, evéry child over 12 must have, up to
‘the age of 18, a work permit from the local school district. Down tfl)ere
itgmay be worse because it is illegal, and we have more children work-
u ing irf the fields than you do because there are only nine area investi-
gators to do this. The schools are run by.local people who see nothing
wrong with shutting school o.:}d getting the kids in-the field. That is
getting pretty close to your point.They do it routinely, & -
We have 40,000 or 50,000 kids, migrant kids, who are not in school
after schoot starts and nobody knows where they go and 'what they
do. The head of the migrant education  programs in the State, Emilio® - ..
Lopez, in the State of California, has made this estimgte. Nobody has
‘ called him a liar. The number may be 30, it may be 60, nobody really
- .knows, but dhere are lots and lots of kids out there who are not going
. to school. These are the Texas migrants, the Mexican migrants, or -
whatever, but that is outside the frguments’ with which you are faced
herg, that migrant question. '
The schools here recruit the kids, 15,000, 20,000, 30,000, whatever
* it is, that they show the movigs ta to get the kids in the tield. You are
still putting adults out of work. . .
" ©n the radio this morning, Boise Cascade is laying off 500 people—
T think that's the right number—in Salem and Vancouver. ’I}})ley said
Alcoa was, laying off 75 or 80. You have a fairly high umemployment
rate—we do, tao, I'm not throwing stones—but there are people out
of work who need j(ﬂs; angd I get back to that quote I.ren(}i) you, you
- know, they. wer¢ turning unemployed people away from the fields.
Senator HatHaway: That is your main reason for being in opposi-
tion, that it is taking jobs a

y from adults? .
Mr. Tayror. That 1s the main argument I use because I think that
is the only one you really listen to, you knew. . B
Senator HaTHAwAY. Any job that a child does, he is taking it away
from adults. If you let your son mow your lawn, you are depriving
, some man who could mow your lawn of that job. |
Myr. Tavror. I am not arguing with kids on the farm who are the
“gons and daughters of farmers. I’m glad to see that the farmer is su-
{),ervising these kids. That’s fine, My%{ids mow my lawn. When-it was
egal for my kids to go out and.work, they went out and worked. I
insisted, not the'employer, because they didn’t particularly,care, thats .
they have the work permits, that they follow the law. I have no quar- -
rel with that. I am Jimiting iy argument now.to children under 12.
Y ou know, we can go on forever about children overl2
Senator Hataway. That is what I am tdlking*about. Children
under 12 are doing ofher jobs, delivering newspapers, for example.
This is depriving gdults of a job, but that is always the case. We have
programs for the handicapped, as opposed to able:bodied people, to

o«
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help them get jobs, because we thinlk it is in the best int%rost of help-

a

+ my kids. T do not like some of the things that happened to my boys
.when they went out at 15 and 16. Thev started when they were 15 at

. children under 12,

-adult jobs, that there are adults willing to go out into these fields that

-these Oregon Department of Employment reports. I have 1970 and

“you might not have any more berry farmers in the Willamette v,

‘ness in California to cut the throats of sma]l farmers.

~L
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ing the handicapped to get a job. We think this is in the best interest

of children-under 12 in limited situations—at least I think it is, may:

be the rest of the Congress won’t agree with me—in certain situations

to allow them to have a job. I think it is good for them, just as you

think it is good for your children to be working around the house,

to incorporate them into the work ethic at an earlier age, as long as -~ .

the job isn’t dangerous or harmful to their health, even though in

some cases we might deprive an adult of g job. That is the balance

we have to strilté. -
Mr. Tavvror. First, I don't like to see kids under 12 delivering news- _
apers. I hope my boss doesn’t fire me for it. Maybe some farmers out M

iere hope that he does, you know. But I think that kids, when they

are supervised. should learn to work, yes. I think 12, under 12, is too

young. to formally go out and earn wages, outside my purview, for

this pack st'ntio_n. I don’t like some of the things that happened, but
that 1s the relationship of the kid, to his employer, and that is one of the
things he has to learn. ‘ -
If he doesn’t like the job, he is free to quit or go to hig employer and
ask for more money. 1 agree that ha'shmﬂd learn those things, but that A
is a job outside the argument that we have here. These are kids work-
ing leghlly, 12 years old or older. I just,think under 12 is teo much.
It paing me to think that any industry would argue for the labor of

Senator HATIIAW‘\Y.QDO ,i'ou have figures that show they are taking

are being deprived of jobs? -
Mr. Taxror. I don’t have any figures other than the statehents from

Mrs. Katz had three other years. There i8 no way to put a handle on

it, there is no way to know. '
You get into a catch 22. A guv goes out to the field to get a job

Thw many kids in the field, he can’t get a job, so he goes-dow

to re. Then the farmer comes along and says, look, he is on wel-

fare, he won’t work here, so we need the kids. So thegkids go to the & |

fields, the man goes back out and he can’t get a job. There is‘no way

that you can beut that circle. Now. if the farmers paid industrial grages,

and that is sad. o : :

There is 2 whole ‘'other argument about the family farm versus con-
glomerntes. Californid is the furthest advanced in this. When Tenneco,
which started.out as a natural gas company, buys the Iargest farm in
the world. over a million acres, they have built a $§ million food-
processing plant. Its con'trol in the San Joaquin Valley on a dozen
different crops is unbelievable. You can’t even describe the magnitude
of what they do to the price structure. what they do to farming.

There is testimony before the Migrant Labor Subcommittee in Jan-
uary a year ago, 2 years ago, on this very issue. In testimony before
that committee, they pointed out some of the tactics used by agribusi-

One of'the subject areas I cover is the economics of small farming.
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We have o tax-shelter thing going in Californip. I imagine it is all
over, but I am just familiar with that one State. An o1l company comes
in and puts in 5,000 acres 6f olives on an aqueduct that we taxpayers,
Federal and State, built, the California aqueduct. The}); employ nothing
but illegals. They just caught a bunch of them out there. Those 5,000
. acres og olives ire putting small growers, olive growers, in Lindsay,
which is the name for.one of the finest kinds of olives in the-country,
and they are small farm operators, 200, 300, 400,500, maybe 1,000 acres
is the biggest, but they are family operations. Those guys are having a
heck of a time making it because some o1l company 1s get_tm{; a tax
write-off and can make money in other ways through its manipulations.
And that big company and ather big com nnies.areusmg illegal aliensj,
now—and every other farm worker in California probably is illegal—
to depress the wage structure again. -
Senator HatmAway. What if the bill you are talking about which’ §
you say has been laying around Congress for 40 years had passed ? f
. It wént through the House several years ago but it didn’t get any fur-
ther thpn that. With the increase’in the Democratic majority In the’
House,’it will probably see the light of day the next time and it will
probably go to the Senate. If thay should pass, wouldn't that solve the:
problem, ﬁecnuse then the adult$ would be able to bargain for what
you ci)nszider a realistic piece rate, which the children would have to-
et also N : ‘
¢ Mr: Tavyror. Obviously it depends on the kinds of amendments that
are bargained out in passage ¢n' inclusion of farm la1bor under the
National Labor Relations Act. o a :
Senator HATHAWAY. Say, it is the same as for industrial workmien.
Mr. Tavror. ‘Right now, if they were included without amending
. Taft-Hartley and’ Landrum-Griffin, it would be very difficult to orga-
. njze workers because it takes an average of 52 days for the National
[ Labor Relations Board to file a grievance. It takes 316 days to get a
. % & Board order. These are figures I developed on the Board for a stor
of mine. The delay is built in to the J. P. Stevens Co. and the Textile
Workers, or the Cannon Mills, or UAW’s most famous case in Wis-
consin, Koehler. You can finesse farm workers or any other workers,
textile workers, out of organizing. So it depends entirely on the
amendments. '

Senator Tunney or Congressman Sisk both have bills that would
simply strike the language that excludes. Then you are going to have

- o big battle with Cesar Chavez and the AFL-CIO. They have their
own battle going on that too. and the Teamsters. It is going to come
up, I understand, and it is going to be very interesting. :

Senator Harraway. That is some of the reasons the bill has not
pagsed, because of pressure by people representing workers on the
farm. ’ .

Mr. TAYL()K Absolutely. Chavez is opposed to it:

Senator HarHaway. They would lose their power. ’ :

If it wore passed and we properly enforced it, I would think that

. would s}o}ve your problem.

°

Mr. Fayror. There are a loy of people, in the AFL-CIO, for ex-
ample, who are arguing that point with Chavez right now. But they
will /ﬁe asking you for protection for seasonal worker$ in an

ary\ndmel}t. v .
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Senator HaTmaway. I am get\ﬁng gome figures here that indicate
that the farmworkers’ minimum wag is\fniri’; close to the industrial
average. :

Mr. Tayror. It depends on what farmworkers you are tnlkinﬁ about.

Senator HarAway. The staff member is pointing out to me the effect
of the new amendments to the minimum wage law that in 2 or 3 years
the minimum wage of agricultural workers will. be rather clese to
industrial workers, which I presume would tend to bring up the -
average wage. <~ _ .

Mr. Taxror. Byt you have so many exclusions built into that—-

- Senator Harf&way. Like what? The small farms, for instance?

Mgy, Ta¥1oR. That is one of them. But minors under 14 may not be
emplo ed‘hﬁlgricultuf'e at any time, but there are wholesale exceptions
and when you get through with the exceptions the kidg of migrants
aren’t covered. armwor%;ers are not subject to overtime pay require-
ments under the Federal wage and hour law. ‘ _

Senator Pacxwoon. I am curious about the philosophy of under 12
generally, forgetting for the moment- the issue of cheap farm labor,
whether or not it should or should not exist for the benefitof society.
'you basically say that kids under 12 should not work, period? I think
that is what you said. : * Q

Mr. TayLor. Yes~ -

- Senator Pacewoon. They shouldn’t deliver"newspnpers or caddy n\/

the golf course? _ .

Mr. Tayror. I don’t think they should be hired out. :

Senator. Packwoop. Should they be allowed to even mow their
neighboX’s lawn?, ‘

*Mr. Tavror. I don’t know; my own kids did it.

Senator Pacgwoon.I suppose all ofs have had kids in the summer- |
time stopping at our mailbox with a mimeographed fiyer, “My name is
John Jones and I would be happy to mow your lawn or wash your
windows and I can beXsglled at”. At least that is a comrhon experience
where I live in Washing:
you say, if they are undér 12xthey shouldn’t be allowed even to do that ¢

Mr. Tayror, What I am trying tosay is thit I think I am responsi- |
ble for my kids and I think oneaf my résponsibilities is for-them to
learn to work. I think under the age of 12—and 12 may be a very
arbitrary number. I would never decrease it, I svould push it up with
great reluctance, I don't know wlio came up with the number 12—bt,
using that for your argument, I think it is important forthd kids t

learn labor. I think it 1s important for them to work. ¥ think it is also

-important for them to do jt under conditions that I govern as a parent.

I don’t want to give you that responsibility and\I don’t think yéu
should want that responsibility. :
That argument, and it is a very hard one to deal with, because I

. think ‘f’e are both philosophically on the same wave length, is used to

cover the fact that an industry needs, by its own admission. the labor
of children under 12. I don’t think any man has a right to make a
profit on the backs of kids nnder 12. They don’t do it in the mills any
more; they don’t dotit in the mines any more. ‘
Senator PAckwoop. But your argument js you wouldn’t allow it. No
matter what the minimwumn wage 78, no matter if the kid Jas paid $2.25

§. \\\
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an hour and he did nothing. If he is under 12, 0, he can’t work, it is
bad for the kids? * '

.

Mr. Tayror. I am saying it is my responsibility as a Earent and I
- will exéreise that, such as mowing the lawn around my

] ouse. In the
case of my 1l-year-old daughter, she did. housework for my wife,
housework we would normally have hired out, so I .guess I am putting
somebody out of Work, but 1t-is-in my ow
controlled by me. . e
Senator Packwoon. But you are saying, no other parent should be
allowed to say to his kid, if you want to work out there, fine. You are
sa{mg,“No,” that is a prerogative to be taken away from the parents?
~ Mr. Tavror. Well, the Congress has been taKing it away from
parents for quite a long while, . - ,
Senator Packwoop. Your philosophy:is that no parents should be
n%)&;’ed to allow their children under 12 to work?

. Tayior. My philosophy is I don’t think the U.S. Congress,
should make it a policy of using the U.S. Government to say we need

the labor of children under-12 for whatever reason.

Senator Packwoop. You answer. the question “Yes,” we should take.

the parents’ rights away ¢

Mr. Tavror. No, I didn’t "answer the quéstion “Yes,” we are going
. to take it away. I prefer my phraseology : .

to yours.

Senator Packwoop. T have no more questions.

Senator Haraaway. Mr. Taylor, I guess that is all wé have. Thank
you very mich. We appreciate your testimony. v

[The prepared statenient of Mr. Taylor and other’ information
referred to follows:] - '

e &
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’
- Ronald B. Taylor . ‘ Testimony before the -
o 1833 Vale Lane - . U.S. Senate Committee on
szalva. California 93277 - Labor and Public Welfare
A A, - . ’ : .
Subject: Child Labor Portland, Oregon . .
* On The,Fanﬂﬂ’, ' . December 5, 1974
a - . - Q‘ '

THE MYTHS OF CHILD LABOR

o ) h i ' . 'l
_ I have titled my testimony today "The Myths 0f Child Labor" because,
i beTleve that 1s what we ,are dealing with here, a set of romantic notions,
?an elaborate structdre of . twice told views and half truths that glve expres-
sion to some deeply held emotions. 1 want to examine these mythi with )
you, and then add my comments and observatlons
'; But before [ do.I should like to qUalify myse]f "1 am a newspaper
‘reporter, magazine freelance writer, and the author of two books on-farm
- labor. Twenty one years ago [ graduated from Washington State University
with a degree in agriculture and a minor in jourﬁalism; while qt WSU 1
‘ . was also a rodeo cowboy, traveling through thiﬁ\greaf Northwest and,

although I never stayed too long in Jhy one spot, "1 became fond of the

entire region’ —

ERIC- o
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)/// ‘ Hh\le I now live and work in the San Joaquin Valley of California,
4 1 visi¥ here whenever 1 can, and 1'm now at work on a histori}al novel

that involves the cattle and fur trade between the Willamette ya;TEy\gnd .
a Cal#fornia in the 1830s. Essentially [ a,runal‘ge:sggy I live in a

~small town and l have sepc1alized in reporting rural probﬁems I have

written extensively about a full range pf- farm probfems, frgm the nuts

and bolts of building a better cultivator to the sophisticated tax .
" shelter schemes developed: by conglomer;tﬁsi schemes that have little or

nothing to do with the profitable production of fobd, §chemes that commit

tens pf thousands of acres to tax loss ventures that compete w1th the -

family farmer who must sel1'his crops 4t a profit to survive

I preface my testimony with such information oéfause 1 know‘fh;t

in farming areas like_the Hillgmette Vallex, my testimony will be
. unﬁopular and 1 wanted to show-=-hefore“theiembt1ons begin,tg-stdr--- “
that I have some background for what I émfabout.to say. As a reporter
I have specialized in the problems attendant to rural poverty, prejudice
and privation. Over the years | have written thousands of words about
fa[m”workers and- their f?hilies; although the children were sometimes a .
part ;; those stories, usually the focus was 6n’the problems faced by the
familias and/or the adult workers.

»

b ) - A Boston book publisher Beacon Press, saw some of my farm labor
pieces in a national magazine and asked me to write a book gn child Tabor
‘on the farm. The approach to The book---"Sweatshops In The Sun"---was~  — - -
national; T traveled the eastern migrant stream, from Florida to New Jersey,

I went into Texas' Rio Grande Valley and Qregon's Willamette Valley to

| - supplement the material that #had gathered in California over the past
\\&:\\' decade and a half, . e

'™ ‘ ’ LK
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"Sweatshops" was ny first real attempt to focus on the world of those

L
7 small workers who have. always been in sight, but who have so long been

ignored. Now, as I drive through the countryside, I find myself looking

. o )
for children at work, and I seg them in surprising numbers and I've begun

to realize that we---you and, I=--see these children on]y«aé observers

conditiongd to the fact that child ]Bboé on the farm was, and still is

a common---an even desirable---occurrence that is in no way out of the

ordinéry. i ‘ " . C.
Child labor is a part of our Ameri can traditions, part of our mytholoby:

A judge of a small justice court in rural California fined an employer $33 N

for allowing an 8 year old boy to drive a tﬁactor. The boy's job was to

pull a trailer loaded with bins slowly along\beside a mechanical tomato

harvester. As the machines---tractor and harvester---moved through the
fie¥d, the boy had to position the bins to catch the fruit pouring off a

conveyor belt that projected from the side of the harvester. The boy was

\ so small he could not reach the tractor clutch or brake pedals.When he

wanted to stop, or to shift gears, he had to s+ f the seat, then step

on,gye appropriate pedal.

The judge agreed the job was dangerous but argigd the fine was
B -4

v

appropriate "because I was driving a tractor when I was 8 years p]d. I

the fact that the state has legislated children out
The state- and federalﬁgovernments have leéislated against child labor,

\§g a limited extent; These.laws were passed---after a long, bitter struggle---

t@ preyent the exploitation of children in-the mines, the factories and

textile mills, and later they were aménded to safegdard children from the

dangers of mechanized farm wbrk. T dofi't think thé Jjudge---nor tﬁe farmers .
] A -
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of the Wi]]amette Valley--~-want to see children exp]o1ted, nor do l o

believe he---or they---argue for 8 year old or 10 year o]d tractor

’ dr1vers The words of the judge, the fe/)ers. the town merchants and ¢

their 1eg1s1ative representatives have a deeper meaning when they argue Tt
for the labor of chi]dren they express the connmn]y he]d belief that
labor is virtue and that labor on the farm is the essence of American
virtue. . . : \' '

That is the bas1c premise upon which the mythology of child ]abor—~
rests; as a result of this premise, and the elaborate mythology structured
arounﬁ it, the Congress is being asked to amend the federal law-to once
more allow children under 12 years of‘;ge,;o work -on the farm. VI% the
amendment is passed into law, Epe message is clear: ;he nation's policy”
condones and encourages child labor. I am convinced this is a mistake,.
but 1 also know that my views are in the minority. Child labor on the
farm is clearly popular, and on the increase. In 1952 a Presidential”
Commission found 350, 000 children under the ige of ]6 at work on the
nation's farm§? in 1970 one of this committee's subconm1t;ees found o
800,000 children under the age of 16 a4t work legally or illegally on the
farﬁ. In California, where it is against the law to work children under
]?,_the law is ignored. When 10,000 children under 12 work in the raisin‘;
grepe harvest each \ }]-:-and that number constitutes one third the total
harvest force---nq one seems greatly concerned. Even when children are
killed working i]fega]]y on the farm°the prosecutors and Jjudges shrug off

these "accidents” or, if forced to act, impose token fines.
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In 1971 & special American Friends Service Committee task force found

Ay
"The use of children as industrial laborers was outlawed under the Fair

' The newswires carried stories reporting the AFSC was 6pposed to the

M continued use of child labor on the farm. This position prompted hundreds
of letters and aewspaper editoria]s crttical of the AFSC position. Two
examples of these replies appeared March 24, 1971 in the Salem, Oregon
ﬁewspapers, the £gfitol'dourna1 and the Oregon Statesman. The Capitol

~ Journal summed dp fﬁ:hmyth: "Work is a Suilder of character, believe it
or not..}beside having<ihe comradeship of other youths in the platoon, young
pickers learn the value of a dollar and the joy of recreation earned; thejr
gain a self respect...because of having contributed ﬁerthe world's needs;
they'haveAhefLed saWpd the strawberries-and beans for Fann%ng; they have
earned theiri own slgjng, clothing and school mone.y...'w'

7 Not a word was written in the editorial about low wages and‘thev
unemp]qymenfmexistent in the Willamette Valley at the time the AFSC invest-
igators were there, making thei: observaticns. The edltor1a1 used great
heapings of the myths to sugat coat reality. The Statesman was a bit more
candid in its editorial: "The Willamette Valley has had troub]e in theQ
past fending off legislatien in Congress designed to strangle this system,
which not only works to the benefit of mid-Valley children in general,
but to the farmers who would not be able to harves} their crops withoJE ’
the youngsters."

The farmers would not be able to harvest their crops without the

youngsters. That is the key thought, those words sﬁFTEE\igggge very heart

+
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in the Unlted States are under 16 years old." . -




7

-

O

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

continent plains, the family supplied the cheap®labor.

FRIC

59 o :

taylor/ child labor ) 6 -

N

-

of the issue: Economics; not mythordgy. govern the berry harvests and

bean harvests. 1 will have more to say about this point in just a few

4

- L
moments, but first I Nould like to examine the fyths in just a bit more |

'detail“ beciuse I think these two newspapers have put us on the rigﬁz\t{ggtl
1

if their thoughts can be blended.

.

And 1 want to’emphasiie these two newspapers' views are in no way
- o
éxtraordinaryi they have -summed up°the attitude of rural America, as

it was expressed in several dozen editorials directed at the AFSC child.

labor report. Almost in unison these writers asked: What better pldce
for a child to learn the lessons of toil than in fhe open fields and
vineyards first plowed by westering pioneers? Western man cleared, the

wilderness, pléwed the virgin soil, took a womqn to wife and together .

/,//They created a work force in their own image, the boys to split the rails

and harvest thaﬁcrops\\lhe girls to cook and sew and card and churn And -
after the chores were done, the children likely walked some miles to‘sohool

whe're they read in McGuffey's Reader:

to anything in the world, or was of much use as a man, who did not enjoy

.

the advantages of a liberal education in the way ofiihores."

While there are values to be found in these myths, there are also

harsh realities that have been cloaked in the romanticisﬁdk The family

farm depended upon cheap labor As the plow was put to the great mid-

But in the South

-

In the West, the

/
great land baronies carved out of Mexican land grants or created’by'the

the labor on the plantatiohs was that of black slaves.

manipulatipn of United States land laws, met their need§ for cheap labor
\ v

» . o N
¢~
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by importing Chinese "coolies" or Mexican "peons" or Filipino "boys" 3r
Dust Bowl "okies.” Here in Oregon, you impérted mjgrants, reéruited.School
children and employed.those from the citj who could find no work elsewhere;
.The slave, the imﬁorted worker, the child that helps in your harvests
all. have one thing in'cpnnbn: they are—-:sr were---cheap sources of labor.
The economic dollar énd sense of this becomes appareht when atcomparisop'
of industri;ﬂ gnﬂ agricultural wages ¥s made; if farmers paid industrial’
wages it yodﬁd cost them $3 biilion more each year, if you use 1971
v figures'for comparison' This is a direct subsidy, granted specifically
to agrlculture by the state and federal governments through lgws that either |,
exempt or shelter agr1culture from social reforms But ‘the fagt that farm
workers remain outside the National Labor Relations Aif;/beyond the i
benefits of unemployment lnsurance beyond the effectlve coverage of
soc1a] security benefIts or minimum wage guarantées are a]l subjects for
other hearIngs on other bills.
T ;;;»There is but one quest10n bere, ggg;fhat is shou]d the Congress grant
Vfarmers the rlght‘ta emp]qy ch11dren under 12 years of aﬁ"?“hs Lo
the romantlc nothﬁE‘presenIed by,the farmers' advocai;s “the central‘
»  issue then lsnreally economic. The farmer can not harveﬁz Eis crop of
* strawberries or ‘beans without the'heip.bf children 5 or } or 10 or.11 years
- ... . of age. v ‘ - ’ -
Once the transitibn has been made from mythOIng to economics, the
arguments:sh\ift their prem@- the agricultural advocat;es then begin to ~
) base their loglc on the deSIrab111ty of preserving the family farm; the
family farm must have special pr1v11eges if it is to remaih economically

viable. While the plight of the family farm has been well publicized, — h

FRIC S
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while bi]]ibnsof dollars are spent propping up what is-cal]ed "the family
farm" econony, there are great profits being made jn agribusiness, profits
earned by great corporations that grow, process and market farm prooucts
as one part of comp]ex corporate structure. .But tnese tinds of profits--- -
the profits that\drive food prices up, while farm prices decline--=are

never in full pubNic view. We see the "poor farmer“ fighting to. keep his
costsq%own by hiring children to saye the strawberry and bean crops, but/’//
we hear too little about the corporate structyres and tax loss "farmers”

A

---and that should read\ doctors, ]awyers, 0i1 companies, etc.---who ﬁ{ive

]and prices up, add agr1Cojtural products, to a market supply without \\
feeling the same k1nds of economic constraints that force the tradit1ona\
family farmer to prdduce his Food product at a prof1t

If you dig a bit deeper, j:;nt\here in the willamette Valley, you 3
will fidd amgther economic picture that gets lost in the romanticism of
the child ]abor fam1]y farm myths.. The farmers here, with the help of
the schools and the federally funded, state operated farm ]abor employment

service, .recruit 30,000 or 40,000 children to work in the fields in direct

-conpetition with local farm woriers ana‘unemployed‘ﬁndustria]vworkers in

~_ .

\‘ . <
1 base this statement on condtt?Bhs\(eported here by the AFao, con-

nearby cities.

ditions 1 found hers when I was research1ng t\\\ch1ld labor bodk and, mo»: ..
s1gnif1cantly, conditions reported by the Oregon State’ Bepartment of
Emp]oyment in 1ts annual report on the 1970 crop year 'Because the AFSC

and the sthte reports use the 1970 crop yea¥ Epat will be the period I

Q
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¢hildren. Byt that argument was made for a perio of time when there

was actually a surplus of labor 1n

K

reported a plentlfu] supply" of Workers becauge of (1) a strong school

Valley. State offic1als e -

recruitment program for seaso l strawberry nd bean harv«;st workers
‘ and (2), an unusuaHy high unexqployment rat which cause family uhits to
13} -
\ seek and accept agrlcul/tﬁral employment i) order to maintain family

income. - . e : o
. e . ) ’ : ) LY
"The usual supply and demand" for labor around Corvalh'sa for [
.. example, "was/in good ‘balance through most of the summer, with no L

"

serious-shortages develdping...this was alttribut d to poorer economic
situat’/ons and better school reqruitment resptﬁf
The state report from 0regon City (Just/outslde Portland) found
/ *Jarge numbers of unemployed factory'and industrial workers began
driving out to the berry fields in such numbers the growers were .

v ackually turning them away..." \ \ -

N L) want'\ to draw at,tentl'on to the words used by state officials of the
department of iaﬁp-’reym@t: "supply and demand was in good balance" because}
of "poorer economic situatio\ns\.T\ The farmer offers such unattractive
wages he must wait for poor- economic ‘times. to have an abundant supply of i .
workets. While the farmars may argue-—~w1th Ssome justification --that L
1970 was an unusaual year, I would like io/su@gegtha\they take an -
economic look around r)‘ght/nowﬂ/\'ﬁes are hard, and g'ettmg harder,

we enter a rece

possibly headed for ‘a dairessmn. Do we want to make --. _
\\ ational. pohcy to put the Yabor of chil ren ahead of the labor needed

by the unemployed adults to feed their, famlhes" o

. . By o
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~ clean by early afternoon. Not only were tfe work days shorter, but the

63 . : ) .

/o co

Frankly, [ am shocked and amazed to hear anyone argue the employment g -

of children as young as this is needed in any industry at any time: but

'to arque now.that the farmers need childreh Qnder 12 years of agé flies
in the tace of Togic. ;

There are wprka?s in this valley---former migrants whokh&Ve settled
here---who are put out of work‘rggularly by the child Yabor pla}oons from
the cities. These migrants £urned settlers now must eithe? find non farm
jobs---and continue to send their own children to the fields---or they. ¥ @
once more must go ‘back on the road. thése are professional fa}m workersi§\*
While researching “Swe;tshops’”l interviewed several of these families,
talked to the teenagers who go'to high school inYWOodburn, a small farming
town in the Willamette. Theygpointed out Ehiﬁ where the fam1ly once caulﬁ

work long hours in the fields theyéﬁow could\f1nd only a few hours of work
. .

daily because so many workers were in the rows thecsjelds were picked -~

SEasons Were Over sooner.

{ th; talked with Mexica.'r\ migrants who c.ome into this country each *
year as "green tard' aliens, trav‘linq into the Northern éhlifornia early
aoples. then into the Oregoh strawberries’hné back to the fall'applies in
‘Cél1forn1a, n@ar Santa Rosa. In 1971 & crew of the;e migrants, angr; be- \ *
cause the Willamette strawberry grower they worked ?or paid dnly 80 cents
a fiat, <truck, eskrnq for $1. Beéause the harvest season h;d begun,, the -
farmer upped the fate. rathef than risk a{ioss while he found other ,
workers. This crew included large numbers of children,vthe sons and

daughters of the migrants.
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Nhen they got back into the apples in California a 15 year old gir
[} - decldedwto lead her own strike. She was working 1n a crew of children,
ranging in age’from 5 to 15. Most were Mexican migrants, but*about a .
third of the crew were children from'the local area, anglo kids working .
much as the "platoons" work here in the berries. They were being pald
a few cents a bucket to pick the apples off the Qround. The 9irl led
“tne migrants in a protest, seeking a penny a bucket more, because in
her memory their pay had never been r;lé:d_. The strike was "broken"
by the anglo kids and the Mexican parents were told to get their kids back
g - 1n llne or they would lose their jobs. A . :“e FGN
o What harm vs there in children picking apples off .the ground? “‘That ~ ~
depends upon who thelchlldren are, and where they come from It would
be difficult to*argue that a few days or weeks of work for my 14 or 15 oo
year olds in apple orchards or berry vines would be physlcally debilitating,
if everyone followed the rules. -But everyone, doesn t follOw the rules.
. 1thls same crew of children in tno apples were being hauled to work on flat-
bed trailers being pulled by tractors---a violation of both state and
federal law. Even the l1Qtlest were helping load apples into the,bins,
1ifting welghts‘beyond thelr capacltles

-
u

Farmers everywhere in the United States argue the\farm is & safe place
for'chlldren to work, yet the National Safety Council A%cldent and death
statistics show agriCulture’labor is the third most dangerous occupation

¥ in the nation. NSC statistics statistics for the 1920 year show 2,400
accidental deaths and 200,000 disa&llng injuries on the American farms, * °

.

Tractor accidents were the leading cause of death and injury. While -

» ) .
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there are no n%lonal- statistics on the injuries to children, a 13 state
study of 789 tractor fatalities found 12 per cent of those k‘llled were
between the ages of 5 and 14 years, too young. to legally be dr1v1ng.
riding or work'lng around such mach'lnery
To bring the picture a bit closer to the seat of this hearing, in
theWillamette Valley 1n‘19'70’:' several months before the Oregon news-
plpers extolled the Nirtues of child labor in the fields, a 14 year old
- local, ang¥5boy was crushed to death when he fell from a tractor be}ng
driveep by a 13 year «id local. anglo boy.‘ The father of the dead youth
is a d1-sab1gd farm worker, a former migrant who had recently settled in
the Willamette, He sald that his son had gone into the fields to pick
.beans. ﬁot w';)rk on a tractor. But once he was in the field, a foreman
of fered he anﬁ the 13 year old a chance to set irrigation pipe.

. Theip'lpe was carried on a trailer pulled by an old tractor. The
boyﬁ\alternately drove the tractor from place to piace. At the time of
the accident Michaei _Hiys was standing on the rear axel housing, hanging
on. The tractor hit a bump and he was knocked down, in front of the b'lg'
rear tires. One rolled ovar him, crushing his chest. The.death rated
four or five inches of copy in each of the local newspapets, the same
papers who took the AFSf to task for meddling in local affairs.

Obviously no one wanted & boy dead, but from é\i‘ldence 1 £m{nd in the
1970 state employment annual report, farmers do need young boys to drive
tractors and the §ovemment is willing to help’out. The réport stated:
*It is getting increasingly dif?icult to find farm workers with the skill
and expei-ienqe required to run modern farm equipment who are willing to

work for wages that farmers are able to pay."

-
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Having made that determination, the s;ate employment report then
L]
revealed its agents, in cooperation with federal manpower people, were
4 .
establishing training classes for 14 and 15 year olds. The Fair Labor

'\'u

Standards Act requires” "safety-training" before suchijungsters can be

permitted to drive tractors, and the taxpayers were supplyjng that training.

How about those unemployed factory yprkérs frém Portland o 0r§§on City?

gould they do the work? How‘about'the seasonal migrant; cLu]d[he be
Qrained? Apparently these adults would require more mone% than the |
F;;mer could pay. . - . 1

. * There is built into guch circumstances a vicious Catc@—ZZ. The local
worker can no£ find work, so he must go on welfare; the‘fajmer then singles
out the local workers who are unemployed and on weffare. cllléﬁé them lazy
and shiftless. This is the farmers' excuse then to turn td a supplgmental
supply of ch%ap labor, one that ca!'not reb;l. that cannot Ftrike. It is ‘
1nterest1ng to note that as the-ﬁfhool chijdren get older, «hey drop out
of the low pay1ng fie]ds and try to find higher paying jobs ko f1nan§e
kthe hioher costs of high school, Junior college and cqllege.\ f

I have tried here to present some of the myths and what \ believe to

r

be the truths hiddem behind these myths ‘1 know the family fa&m is in
serigus economic trouble, and I know that £hild labor is intrigately tied
into the larger complexities of.farm economics. But{I don't bejlieve that
it is sound national policy to salvage the family farm by using\child
labor. Lf the family fa}mxis to be saved, some kinds of confrolg are
going.to haVe to‘be impﬂhha on;ﬁorporim;and conglomerate farm mapagers

o

who now manipulate gre its and tax advantages out of the rukal

Uu#tsg:lgf:i)Even then the fam{ly farm may go the way of the mom and pop

*a
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grocery storg, the village blacksmith and the cobbler. The pfocess is
already far advanced. But these are other issues for other legislative -
arguments. The question before us here is whethér nr not children under

12 should be allpwed to work on the farms.* -

Gentlemén. 1 do not care what safeguards you suggest, I do not care
what great ﬁolice efforts you mount to insure those spfequards, you gan
never. convince me that’jt shoﬁld be the policy of these great Unitéd States
to authorize and expedite the employment of children under 12 years of
age because én industry can not afford to pay adult wages'. If it is in
fact a good, souﬁd policy to educate our children in the virtues of labory’
then let's Make an open, honest, federally funded educationa] project to
accomplish that end )

But let us POt sugar coat the economically sterile philosophfes of
a few farmers wtth an e]aborqte set of mytho]ogical;nonsensé and then
declare the United States government in full support of something so

crass, s0 avaricious, as ehild labor. It is time to put to rést, once

and for\Qll those myths. The farm is not ; good Place for.children to
work, Jjustr as no factory. no mine, no cotton g?]l is a good';lace fdr
children to works ) e

To argue that the\farm is different---or that the Willamette Valley
farms are the most diffe\ént of an farms---is callous, to argue *that chi]d
labor is gdod because the fielda\ere lush and cool and the air unpo]luted
is a callous effort to mask the truths of child labor. It is time such
nonsense was put aside, it is time’ that we all---the urban and lh; rural

communities---begin to seek other solutions to the rural farm problems.

el

~ »
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worker cannot earn a living for h1mse]f and his family.
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To ar%ue that several thousand Willamette Valley youngsters are

somehow benefitedlhy the joys of working in the strawberry ‘and bean fiklds
at a time when unemb]oyed industridl werkers are heing_turned away from
those same fields is fatuouf. To argue for the labor of urban children
who.are somehow taught the,virtues of labor by displacing professional . ° )
fanh workers is to reach for the heights of self-deceit. Especially when. b
such’ arguments are fRued to keep wages low, so low the ‘professional farm

TThe professional workers' answer to such employer tactics has
traditﬂgnally been to band together into collective power units called
unions. But the farm workers have been denied the protect1on of a law
that has allowed other workers to form strong unions; with the ald of
Congress the farmers have been able to subvert the will of the professional ' (
farm workers t1me'apd again, for decades. The farmers have used the most s
powerless wprkerg,'the slaves, "the imported “peon” or “coelie" or 'b;y".
or the children to help them reap the harvests‘.and they have argued
successfu]ly for 40 yeans they have had to take §uch a course because they
could- afford to pay no more.y

‘

\\\ If you pass this amendment to accomodate the farmers of 0regon. ot
Washingtgn, Michigan and Maine, then why not pass it for all of agricu]ture?
Why not adm1t this nation can not harvest its crops without the labor of

tiny children? That h3s been the po]1cy of the federal government unti]

recently. And now th§7one very small step made to outlaw the‘:\e\fj;those o
- small children unders12 years of age fs to be swept aside? I hope not.
. d '
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T woul.d like to close with a thought from Elizabeth Barret Browning's
' "The Cry Of The Children:" : ' .
; . o " How long," tl;ey say. "How long cruel nation, .
L Hill youw;tﬁd to move the world, on a child's’ heart--- ) N
f ¢ Stifle dowl withmailed heel its palpitation ' ' R
r ] ’ B ‘ c.And tread onward to your throne amid the mant/?y' . .
~
o
L o 4
‘
. '

A
LA BER e
S Ag oW & ’
4 ‘. j b ;\ N
o v < -
. L
+ 7 -
e = s o
| | . ‘
L]
‘ ) \,n "
3 ’ ° .
] q«'-a . N ’
4 - i1 ' A 7~ a -~
O v
\)’ * 2 ’ .




Vs

»

e led

'jOr?S’Wﬁ/‘\- @\771_ ‘ /W%
S : 86 . T/(?M :

. \
Senator-HarHaway. Our next witness is Mr. Michael Fox.
\

STATEMENT OF MICHAEL FOX, COUNSEL, UNITED FAEM WORKERS
OF AMERICA} AFL-CIO co

\
- Mr. Fox. My namé is'Michael Fox. I am an ‘attorney. My office
address i 105 14th Avenue, Seattle. I am here as counsel of the North-
west area of the United States for the United Farm Workers Union.
I think all of you know the United Farm Workers of Ameriega is
an AFL~CIO union that has very definite views on“some of the legis-

- lative proposals submitted and being considered here,

We have submitted -a short three-page,written statement with six

tables and appendices which I would lﬁ{e to refer to briefly through

the course of my oral testimony, which I hg ill be fairly short.
Senator Haraaway. The material you réferred to will be inserted

-in the record at the conclusion of your testimony.

‘ments on some of the testimony that has been delivered here thus far ,

Mr. Fox. Rather than reading through the testimony, T -would like
to give you some excerpts from it and I would also like to make some
comments on the legislation in an oral manner and make some com-

today. ) )

First of all, there have been several referentes to the exceptions
that farmworkers “enjoy” in the labor market. I would like to clarify
those 4 little bit because they really go to some of the economic argu-
ments that I think Mr, Taylor was touching on briefly.

Farmworkers have-been excepted from most protective labor legis-
lation that appliesto other workers. There are special [ilmvisions which
apply, ih minimum wage laws, to farmworkexs, and have since those
laws were first passed. The National Labor Relations\Act when it was
%z;ssed in 1935 did exclude farmWorkers and stli}kd es to this day.

ith the 1947 amendments to the act, if the fgrmworkers had been

permitted to organize under the NLRA during that 12-year period,

‘we might not even be here today to talk about what kind of situation
the farmworkers are facing economically. They are facing competition

from child labor.

I want to make it clear that\our testimony is on_behalf of farm-
workers, people who work as farmworkers as their narmal pursuit.
If farmworkers had been permiilfed to organize during that crucial

12-year period, we might have a wage level and job security that we

-wouldn’t even be considering this legislation todzy.

" Other areas where farmworkers have been excluded are w. rkmen’s

compensation laws. I understand that Oregon in the past 2 or\3 vears
has had workmen’s compensation laws applied to farmworker:
1s pretty much the same situation jn the State of Washington. \

We have no unemployment compensation, for farmivorkers in.the
State of Washington and T understand you have no unemployment
cpmpensation for farmworkers in the State of Oregon. I am not aware
of other States, but I understand :that there are no States i the

. country where unemployment compensafion is available for farrh-

workers, where agricultural labor is a credited pursuit in terms of ob-
taining benefits. o )
*'We are opposed, as T indicated in the avritten statement. to the

use of child labor under the age of 16 in all segments of the economy..

Some of the interchange between Senator Packwood and Mr. Ta'yl?r A

2 e S - . » . N
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would be refreshing to toucrl)o/n. I would like to go back to that. I
think that the element should>have been introduced there on the de-
pressing effect that the use of child labor has upon the wage levels.
That sort of got lost in that interchange. I think that is the key factor.

Senator Packwoop. I didn’t mean for it to get lost. I thought he.

was arguing on the psychological basis, the physical basis on children

under 12. Forget whether it 1s a tradeoff, as the chairman said, is this-
an adult job oris it being taken away from adults? I was really trying -

to talk to him on a different plane. I realize the argument can be made

that for every child who works that is a full adult job that an adult

might perform. »

Mr. Fox. My statement makes, I hope, a little bit clearer some of

the tables I use in trying to Show some unemployment statistics and
wage levels in Washington State: I think it can be demonstrated, but
I don’t think it can be conclusively proved by any statistics but that

the wage levels are depressed by the use of child labor. The simple -
fagt of the matter is, in the crops that are hand harvested in Wash-,

ington State, the lowest hourly wage levels are invariably where
children have been historically employed. That is a. fact. ~
There are several other artificial facts. We talk about the free-
et system in labor. There are a whole number, of couirse, of arti-
ctors which affect wage levels. One factor, we believe, is race.

Chicano laberers are much lower, as much as 20 percent lower, in hour-
ly wage rates the crops that are predominantly harvested .by
white laborers. It is decreasing now, but we used to have almost total
segregation by crops in Washington State. A lot of apples were, picked
by white migrants. A lot of hops were almost exclusively Chicano.
This is the same geographical area, the Yakima Valley, in Washington,
only a little bit farther to the north where the apples are and the
southern part of the valley where the hop harvest is. This can be

seen in asparagus as well in Washington State. It is hgrvested almost

totally by Chicanos.

The idea I want to get across, we have a number of artificial de- .

pressants to the wage levels of various agricultural ¢rops in the North-
west. One, we believe, is the denial of unemployment compensation to

farmworkers. The people who may be seasonally unemployed, can’t-

obtain ‘any credit for unemployment compensation, are not going to
be attracted to that work becausé after we get through wit# the rela-
tively short growing season we have in the Northwest. they are going

~-£0 be unemployed. What are they going to do at that point ? *

ﬂl

There are a nurhber of these factors. We believe child labor is one
of them, and we believe it is a very significant one in actually bringing
the wage levels,down. - ) -

I have made reference already to the low wage levels that we have
in the berry farms in Washington State. I am not a labor economist..
I am not going to pretend any expertise jn that. One of the ladies who
testified today about working in the fields herself said that $16 to $18
a day is possible at best- This was the type of wage that one could ex-

pect, to achieve.

It is my understandingsand I want to make clear that the workers
I have the most intimate ¢entact with have not worked as much in

berries, because that is a westexn Washington-State crop, some of them

x that in Washington State the crops that are harvested by -

R
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travel across the mountains from eastern Washingten and work in

the berries during the months of low employment in-the hop harvest,

forlgxample; there would be a kind of interim period where they

N could. T

Sixteen to eighteen dollars may be the bestgIf that is, it is very

much affected by the time period in which these berries are picked,

from what I understaiid. Later.in the year, the poundage and~the

time in which sorheone can fill a flat can change. It is going to decrease

as the crop goes on. In other words, you have 1 week where you might

have the best crop for filling up your flat or totaling your weight and

\ it js going to be less later on. I understand with raspgerries the distinc-

tion is very marked and at the end of the season you may not have a
very good opportunity to make a good wage’ -

Now, in the material I have provided you svith, on some of the tables,
I.think appéndix 3, just wage ratesin the northwest grea of Wash-
ington State, that is Cofigressman Meeds’ district up there. That is the
Seattle-Everett area. There is a peference in there to a bonus system.
I want to make the committee aware of this. I don’t know if you hay?
the bonus system in Oregon State. I want to make you aware of hoy th
bonus*system works. In view of what I just said about the decreasin
suitability of the crop for picling takes on an added note.

The bonus system, the Farm Workers Union, has been unalterably
"« opposed to for a number of reasons. First of all, wt think it is a com-

plete and utter and false misnomer. It is not a bonus system; it is a

wage checkoff system. If you ask growers what the wage rate is, they

may say $1 a flat. Ask again and you find it is 75 cents a flat, with an

extra 25 cgnts thrown in, supposedly as a bonus, at the end of the

. - season. NoW, the bonus system is really a wage checkoff system to-get

people to stay until the end of the season. As I just mentioned, at the

- end of the seaspn the crops are not at the same good level. L.
* The bonus system has been prevalent in many crops,of Washington
. -+ State and thfough a strike in 1970 I think the Farm Worlers Union
succeeded in getting it eliminated from the hop harvest, which prob-
~ably has the mest’ intensive use of hand labor in the State ifi-a short

_pertod of time. ¢ \ : : '

I don't want to dwell now on the economic factors that are men-

tioned in the statement referred to and in our tables. The one thing -

I would like to gg into a little bit more, that Mr. Taylor didn’t touch

on, is the-circle effect of the low wage levels and the unemployment

figures. There is no question that they are related. It is éssentially a

self-fulfilling prophecy that adults are not going to be attracted to

this work if the wage rates are kept at low rates because of the employ-
ment of child labor. . ‘
I think that is a very clear and compelling argument. We do not

‘have very high agricultural wage rates in Washington State. There

afe- no union contracts in Washington State afid no union contracts
in this State orsin Idaho for agricultural Yeborers. The wages do not,

3

even approach some of the California lp#8l3 where workers are under
union ‘contracts. The hourly wage ratés are very often very hard to
compute because of the persistence of piece rate pay with' no floor
built in.- o :

I have been to asparagus farms where people have worked 7 days
a week, 10 and 11 hours a day, and come away with approximately

L ' . .
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“in excess of 7 percent. In doing some of th
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- $80a wéelk. That is not just talking, but through examining the wage

books and through deppsitions and interrogatories. That pattern is a
prevalent pattern. ‘

In asparagus, we.hgve very heavy use of child labor. I have been
to-Del Monte asparagfis camps. I think Representative Katz referred
to Sunnyside, Wash,/Zn the Sunnyside, Wash., area last spring, child
labor was very hegfile utilized. I have seen 8- and 10-year-old chnl-
dren out with aspafragus boxes cutting in the morning during school-
time and prior to sdwooltime,, The use of child labor is prggalent in the

- asparagns harvest iN MWashington, certainly, and in off®r areas not
.during schooltime. B

But all of this, we believe, whetlier it is illegally used or legally used
has a depressant effect on the wage rates in those areas and conse-
quent lack of attraction to this type of work by adults. -

Some of the material that T providecf’you with L find has become
dated as of this morning. I made a reference in the Written testimony
to the fact that the national employment rate, the last figure we ob-

~ tained this week, was 5.5 percent for October. Driving to the Seaftle
““airport this morning, I heard that it is now 6.5 percent for the month

of November and the radio commentator said he made a prediction

that the recent ldyoffs in major industries will not be reflected yet
and the real unemployment rate is probably in excess of 7 percent.

Now, we already have in Washington\%ate an unemployment rate

eresearch this week, I found

the figures are in excess’of 7 percent by the latest figures and the

‘officials in the Department of Employntent Security:in Washington

are estimating now that we are really at about 8 percent.
Now, some of the areas where the berry crop is harvested have
among the highest-unemployment rates in Washington State. In ap-

pepdices 1 and 2 that.I have provided to tife committee, table 1 refer-

ring to Whatcom County, that is the Bellinghaur areg, the most north-*
western county in Washington, during July and August 1974 we had .

‘an unemploynient rate right around 9 percent. It ranges from a high

of 10.1 percent in June down to 7 percent at the end of August.
In the Skagit area we have a much worse situation. In 1974 the.
range between June and the end.of August is from 13.2 percent in
edarly June to 8.4 percent by the end of August. That is a very marked
rise, I might add, in both of those counties from 1973, very, si ifi-
cant rise in unemployment rates. Those areas, Whatcom and S m%lit
Counties, are not as intensively populated as the areas just to the
south, in the Everett area, in Snohomish County and King County:.
We also did include some figures indicating the unemployment rate,
in appendix® unemployment in Pierce County, which is the Ta-
coma area, unemployment in the:Seattle metropolitan area, King and
Snohomish Counties, and unemployment throughout the State of
Washington. . L o .

" The unemployment rate in Plerce County, and this is where we have
heard tales about a 1%%-hour bus ride, you can get to the berry-picking
areas from Tacoma in 1% hours and you hayve unemployment in the
labor force at'the 10 percent level during the summer of 1974 We
have in the Seattle metropolitan area, King and Snohomish Counties
and the city of Everett, it is right around 8 percent. With the state-
wide unemployment rate dn excess of 8 percent—excuse me. ’

L K ’
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Senator Hataaway. You and other witnesses have quoted these
unemployment figures which you are trying to 'say are attributable
to the fact that we have children working. I just don’t know. It seems
to me magt growers would rather have all of the adults they could
EEt to work on their farms. They are paying the saie piece rate apd

ecause they are adults they could work a full day and could do a
better job. I can’t see why a farmer would want to hire little kids'and
/jfell the adults no, you can’t work, if he is going to pay them both the
same plece.rate. = - . , : : -

. Mr. Fox. The reason is very simple, sir. The same piece rate is not

going to stay there for a very long period of time if you have an adult

work force. That is not going to stay there through normal market
factors. The adults are going.to demand higher wages than that. They
are not going to work for $16 or $18 a day, period employment that

is %oing: toend in 8 or 4 weeks. o T C o

am involved in representing labor :
Senator HaraAaway. Do you.have any figures to show where there
are no children working the adults demand more \va? for that short

period of time? :

Mr. Fox. The hops crop, for example, which is a major crop—
Washington State is the largest producer of hops in this country—
we had $1.60 wage rate in 1970. : "

Senator HataAawAY. An hourly rate?

\ © Mr. Fox. An hourly rate. It 1s almost impossible to do it by piece
rate becduse of the large amounts of foliage to get to the bud.
‘There was a strike that summer. The wage rates went immediately
o $2 to get the people back to work. There hasn’t been.any strike
~since that time, but the wage rate has gone up and up to the $2.30
level. Adults do'demand higher wage rates, whether by collective bar-
gaining or whether by any other informal pressures, such as a.man

coming in and Saying, “I just can’t work for that.” The employer is e
going to have to pay what the labor market demands if we havea /
totally adult market. . ' : ’

Senator-HaTtrAwAY. You are saying I can get the children to work C o, ea
for me for less? ' T ‘ e

Mr. Fox. That is what is happening right now.
, Senator Harraway. What percentage of these total workers on
these farms is children that we are tall%ing about, of the age wé are-—-— =—
/ talking about? )
Mr. Fox. In the berry area ? o
Senator HarHaway. In the berry area. RN
Mr. Fox! I don’t know that, I am sure some of the growers could, o
give some evidence. : o : .
s Senator HatHAwaY. The other téstimony indicated 1t ranges around

12 to 15 percent. i o
. "+ Mr. Fox. It is higher than that in Washington State; I know that, J
-» for a fact. . - X

«  Senator Hatraway. It would seem to me it would have to be sig-
nificantly higher before the farmer could say he would no longer
- advance or ¥gcrease-wages because he could replace you with children.
If all they can get is 12 to 15 percent, that isn’t very much. . : ¢
Mr. Fox. Irthink I can give you some_ figures on that, the State -
Employment Security figures on ages. All of-these figures: that are

4 K . |
o .
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included, by the way, in my statement are Washington State Employ-
ment Security Department figures. Again, some & the figures d¢n’t ‘
reflect the fact that a lot of farmworkers aren’t covered by unemploy-
ment, and won’t show up in the statistics, but I also have an estimate
of covered employment.-'- . . . :

The Employment#Security Department, the.gentleman just handed
¥ a letfer, it says 40 percent, approximately, were under 12 years
' of age in the Whatcom-Skagit County area. That is what the
7.*  gentleman just showed me. ~
I am sure I know where that document ‘¢omes from and I am trying o
to find it now. Xf that is wrong, I am sure some of the employers here.
can Hrovide you more information, .
All T have to say is that I have seen some of these fields in operation
.. 1in that area and there are lots of kids. There is no question 1t is not
. 10 or-12 or 13 percent. There are lots of kids working im those fields.
*  The figure-that came to my mind is half, but I don’t really know. I
will accept the figure that this gentleman just gave me. s
Senator HatHawAY. You considered the number of hours they. are
working and how much they are.working during those hours. Fhe
grower’s bargaining position vis-a-vis an adult,worker isn’t very great
1f ha has a Exrge number of children that are not puttihg in lots of
time, : ‘ N
* Mr. Fox, 40 percent—— ' .
Senator Harumaway. Is your only gripe that the wage rate is being
depressed ; otherwise, you would allow the children to work?
Mr. Fox. No; I tried to limit my testimony to this one subject area.. .
> » - It was my understanding that the committee was very interested
» in this one cubject. N ) o
/ Senator HaTHAWAY. We are; but I just asked the additional ques-
/ tion, if we could have a Davis-Bacon-type situation for these farms
! where children are working and say that they Kave to pay the wage
" rate of an area where no children work, that would solve your problem L°
with respect to wage rate. What further objectiohs would you have? ’

" Mr. Fox. I don’t know if that would actually work. You have to look
at the employer’s situation to get an idea what his incentive is as to .
what employees he wants to hire. If he can get 50 pounds of berries «
picked by a child at a different rate than he can get by adults, obvi-
ously he 1s going to hire the child. : C

« - We have to translate these into hourly terms for them to make much
sense. You can’t even talk about raspberries or strawberries or apples . A
or oranges or what. If you could have some kind of indication that the -~ .~
~ adult workers were going to be employed at whatever piece rate to

make a wage we could consider decent in 1974 in terms of providing - /
for a family, I think that would take a lot of the economic incentive,
out of hiring children and would perhaps eliminate thern as'a signi
cant market factor, as they are right now. But I just’don’t see how yfu
can get away from the answer that the presence 6f children depregses
the wage rates in this area. .o ‘ _

‘ Senator Groener said, I think, that it was utterly-false that a'dglt( N
workers would be displaced by the presence of childrer m/thaiaor ‘
market. I just don’t see how anybody could consider that statement -
and not see its inherent flaws. There is'a crop and it is going to be
picked, through the free-enterprise principles which most employers

»
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usually parret, they are going to have to pay more to get an adyd work
force than they do to get a mixed, heterogenous work force o¥adults
and children. There 18 no question about that. People are going to be
displaced. It ig just another element ofcthe self-fulfilling’ prophecy I
alluded to earlier. . S e _ ’
I think in some of the earlier testimony,and I only know about this

by newspaper articles at the Houge hearings, the same statement was «

made by Oregon Representatives, that thege adult workers are not
oing to be unemployed .as a result ofrthis. Now,there are some ques-

tions there that have to be asked and answered. If they aren’t, why

not ? Is it because of the wige rate or for some other' reasons ? .
Obviously, we have talked about just the presence of the children in
an unorganized labor force. I am testifying on behalf of the Farm
Workers Union, and you are ngt going to organize children into labor
union members. These ehildren are not year-round farm workers who

depend on farmwork for their livelihood.

T can provide you with some personal experiences in the past year

.to let you know in Washington State we have never seén such a high
unemployment rate among farmworkers as in the past summer and fall.
There are a number of factors that contribute to this.and I am not

"saying.children is the only one. I don’t think that h ﬂuctug{fed as

much as the overwhelming use of illegal aliens in the Y akima “alley
ared where farm. labor is used most intensively during the harvest
seasons. There are thousands.of illegal aliens in the State of Washing-
ton who worked in those harvests last year.-We had many, many
resident farmworkers who were out of work and who could have

worked in that berry harvest if people made it worth their while fo -

travel across the mountains tb the Yakima area, to the Skagit County
area, which is only about a 3-hour drive.

Senator HaTiraway. What I am saying, if you could find an area, and -

I don't know if you could do it with strawberries, where gn‘ly adult
workers are being used and use that for a standard of pay
where you have a mixture, wouldn’t that satisfy your objective that

pared to allow the children to w _
Mr. Fox. The Farm Worjer# Union is opposed to the use of children

»

the children were not depress:}gyt’:};e ‘wage rate and you would be pre-

as workers, . o :
Senator Hataaway. That is what I am getting into. What otheg rea-

sons do you have? These are the children-we are talking about here.
t talking about the children of migrants, we are talking about «

We aren
the children.who have testified here today, the ones who are reide

of the area who work for a short period of time. They don’t iayve

to work 8 hours a day.. ,
Mr. Fox. I am not sure that I understand the question pr
assunmiption svas if we could find a situation where there was no question
that there were not workers present that would take the jobs?
Senator Harmaway. We could solve the wage quesgon if the pay in
the mixed area was the same as the wages where on}y adults are avail-
able to work. : L T e :
Mr. Fox. If we are talking about thé-Northswgst, you are going to
have difficulty say-in the town of Mount Veinon, for example, we
have only adult workers, and.the svage rate is-$2.40 an hour, bus 40
miles north of there in the town near Bellingham we have mixed chil-
: ’ it

S
iSely. The

L]

n an area *

.

el




%

o

dren and adults, Obviously<they dop’t exist as totally: independent
economic units. M wage rates are significantly higher, they are going
to level out. : * 0

Senator HaTiaway. I am saying there may be some difliculties; prag-.
tical dificulties, in doing this. We will come te that later. I am asking
you if you have any other objections. - :

Mr. Fox. I thinf{ we wun{d object to the use of children under 12.
Is that what you are discnssing ¢

under 16., _—
. Mr. Fox. Right. . ) : ’
Senator Hatuaway. We are confined here to the law as it is now,
wh\'s under 12, You said under 124 - ’
M$ Fox. Right. '
. Senator ITarnaway. What other objections do you have ¢
Mr. Fox. As farm laborers or the work in' gencral ? . i
* Senator Harnaway. T;le kind of labor,wg are talking nbout today,
picking strawberries, ?
. Mr. Fox, The primary factors, I think, that are very important to

the Farm, Workers Union are the economic factors and consequences,
the labor organizational factors, whieh I have alluded fo briefly. I
am not equipped to get into a complex.moral discussion and I don’t
think any of those issues have been—the people who have tried to do
that haven't realjy made very ¢lear arguments at.this point.
Thewe’fire certainly educational conséquences, the reference ‘to the
title I programs, migrant programs, and other title I programs that™,
+ axist in the summer, I don't think are insignificant, There are, ?x- ex-

ample, in the ¥akima Valley, summer school opportunities thgt are
v,a\\_;g_i,lublo to the children who live in the Granger, Wash., Scho 1" Dis-
trict, who qualify for those programs and wauld be able to go to work
tinder the proposed exemption to this law, who might be able*to get
more proficient in English, for example. -
One of the things.we have to make clear is the use of migrant labor
‘as a disqualified source in this geographical area. Several people have
alrendy stated in regard to Oregon, thersettling out rate is higher.
There is no question about that in the State of Washéhgton, Inthe past
+ 10 years the Chicano population of the State of Washingtén has more
than doubled. ' S
The reason it has more than doubled in a State whose population™
hasn’t increased is tgat migrants have been settling out of the stre%
S Those ex-migrants still need substantial compensatory educational pPe-
grams and economic ussisttiqiand so forth. They would, however, be

eligible to work under these proposed exemptions. I have said I have
seen migrant childien from
of 12, - .
*  Senator HaTiawXy. You say they are deprived of their educatipn,
/ :"bg spending 3 or -+ weeks lelping with the strawberry crop ¥

the Del Monte camps wprk under the age,

. Fox. If the schoot program wasin July or August and the har-

f is in July and August, 1t is not a distributable asset. >

Qenator Hataaway. With the children having all»;sun;]mer off, it

seems to me the schools could adjust the program to fit the'berry har-
vest. ityuld be done a fter school in the regular school year as well. o

&
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Senator HaTizaway. Yes, although you said you don’t want chil)dren-”
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& . That seems to me not such a big preblem as you andggghers have
Nade it out to be. _
Mr. FFox. Again, I want to @inphasize the cconomic consegjuerices that |
I referredto.  ~ . |
Senator ITariraway. I understand that. T just wondered if vou had |
‘others, It doesn't bother you that a child is working wheve an adult
could be working or does it ¢ It seems to me if you get into that argu-
ment you have to say which adults ought to be working. Should a man
-be working who has three children or should a woman be working
who doesn't have any dependents{, Are you going to say you should
tale the man and not the woman{ You could make that argument, -
too. - : .
: Mr. Fox. I am not going to make that argument, but the argument:
- that was made éarlier by Senator Packwood, that we have programs
‘for the handicapped to put them to work, doesn’t that displace able- -
bodied workers and so forth? I don't tljnk that id the issue. We are
. talking here about one and that perhap$ would be another artificial
depregsion, if you will, on the labor market. We are looking at social
consequeneés of what we do here, We are not just looking at techno- 7
logical consequences. ' N )
Senator ITataaw.sy. Right, and those who think ehildren should
work for wages think that is a good social consequence. We think it is
a good idea or some of us thipk it isa good idea for children to be en-
gaged inonharmful work activities at the age,of 9, 10 of 11 years old. v
Some of us think that is a good social consequence. ,
Mr. Fox. Right. : ' ° :
=“Senator JIarimaway. We realize it may depress the wages but we
realize that happens in other programs that people benefit from, that
bring about. good socinl consequences. It doesn't just l):{f)f)'on on the
ﬁnr# but it ?mppons’in other places where young ptople work. : .
e MY. Fox. Those social consequences, T suppose, will lfave to be
weighed by the committee. But what we thinl is the most important
. factor in that.is that adult farmworkers should have a chance to get
some lsind of regular employment and not be unemployed as often as
they are. St
he main reason <we are here is the adult farmworkers have one of
the highest'rates of unemployment in the United-States. They also
have one of the lowest wage rates—they do have the lowest wage rates -
in the United States. And if F6u couple those twd together, it is sort of
a double whammy. But if we can do something to eliminate one of
them by eliminating this provision being proposed in the bill, this
exemption, then we say quite simply, “Let’s'do it. Let’s try to make the
farmwork more regular.” . C
. Senator Hatraway. The wage rate is probably no lower than other -
unorganized workers. Other workers have a very low wageerate, they
. are paid the minimum wage because they are not organized. Prob-
ably thesame thing is true of farmworkers. A
Mr. Fox. Of course, for years the minimum wage as gpplied to farm-
+ workers has been different. :
Senator Harrmaway. What do you think of the amendments of 19747 -
Mr. Fox. They alleviatéd. it certainly to some extent. By 1976 we -
will Irave to see what kind of effect that has on the labor mérket, when

things approach more of a completely eq11>11 plarz.I/think it is going
o . » )
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to be \(l\ interesting as to what is going to happen atfhat point be-
ause historically the farmworkers” wages have not fen inthuenced
so precisely as otffer unorganized, n'l.ltlvvl\ easy to dirn jubholders
have with regardl to the wage levels, They have had a much greater
range (lvpvmlnm n the crop to beyharvested or the job and so forth.
OF conrse they are rates in many situntions: they ave
picee rates. It s all muehat varianee,
Senator [Lvriaway. Thank you very much, Mr. Fox.
My, Fox>Thank youw, str.
[ The “prepaved statement and information referred to previously
. by Mr. Fox and subsequently suppliedMfollows ;|
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STATEMENT OF MICHAJL J. FOX
COUNSEL, UNITED FARM WORKERS OF AMERICA, A,F.L,-C.I1.0,

Sabcommitier v
Commttee on Labor aud Plblic Wulxare -
United States Senate
? -
» Hearings on Chuld Labor in Agriculture
Portiand, Oregon
December 6, 1974

~

-

.
The United Farm Workers of America, A, F,L,-C,1,0,, (UFWA)1s

grateful for rhe opportunity to present this written staiement to the Subcommittee

along with the oral statement to be delivered at this hearing, The testumony

offered today, both written and oral, 1s limited 1n scope, and deals with the

subject witeh we understand is of prime concern to the Subcommittee at this »
0 time, 1.e,, 4 waiver, under certain conditions, of the child labor restrictions

o upplying to agriculture of the Fair Labor Standards Act. The UFWA would
HAC Lo reserve the option to present further written testimony conggrning this
subject within a reasonable time for inclusion within the record comptled by " ‘

« tht Subconumittee, .
N ) .
¢ The UFWA 18 opposed to the use of youngsters under the age of 16 in 2
agri 4nd in other areas of the economy. The use of child labor in agriculture
. has been regdldted and prohibited on occasion at both the federal m‘ state level,
but ‘chtldren have continued to work . in the fields of every,major agrlcultural . .

state in violation of these laws and reguluuons. Of primary concern to the
Subcommittee at present, in the understanding of the UFWA, is the propgsal
that the present prohibitlons against the employment of children under the age

D of 12 as farmworkers be waived under certain conditions, ‘

. The UFWA 1sﬁ inst the utilization of children as farmworkers in any
capacity, and under any M, no neatter how "ideal” these conditlons may
supposudly be, [t i8 the understaading of .the UFWA that the Subcommittee is

. particularly t{nterested in conslderm walver or exemption p‘rov'\s’\on for the

raspberry and strawberry harvests of ‘th agit Valley In Washington, and the '
. wilamette Valley in Oregon. Growers have émployed children under the age of

b + 12 in these harvests for many years, and the rece mendments to the Fair Labor
. Stafddrds Act will prohibit-any future usage of childrefn~bglow 12 years of age.
. ‘; . = . ,
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The UFWA is agatnst the employment of children under 12 on moral,
sumanitarian, medical, educational, organizational and economic grounds..
Hopefully, all of these tssues will be covered by testimony from other witnesses
before the Subcommittee. This testimany will only addréss itself to the cdonomic -
and labor grounds.spegifically involving the berry producing arcas of Washington
State, . :

Attached as Appendixes to this Statemént are ml%les showing Washington-

, State Employment Security Department figures on unemploympent in Whatcom
and Skaglt Counttes during the summer months (Appendix 1'and 2, .respectively),
and piece rates for plcking in the berry harvests-in those two counties (Appendix ;q;
3). The unemployment figures {n Appendix | and 2 represcat only "chvered
uncinployment™ under Wasihingron's unemployment compensation laws., Uncmploy-°
went {igurvs whieh rcpreﬂém both covered and uncovered unemployment are
shown,in Appendix 4 for Whatcom and Skagit Counties. Although the ﬁg\fres
MP;)t-ndlx 1 and 2 show an unemployment rate significantly higher than the "
nationzl average in both Whatcom and Skagit Countics, the real unemployment {
rates for :}dul: workers dare si’gmflcun(ly higher, as shown in Appendix 4. :
Farmworkers, gf course, are not included in the figures 1n Appendix land 2
because un@mploy ment coinpensation is not available to agri ural workers

,{m Washington State by virtue of R,C. W, 50.04.150. -

Real unemployment in Washington State 18 currently in excess of 7% -
which 18 significantly higher than the latest national figure of 5.5% (October,
1974). The populous areas of Snohomish, King and Pierce Counties, which are
.within driving range of the bérry producing area, are among the highest in the -
State, ’ .

"

. Obviously, the atilization of child labor would displace adult workers
{rom this job market, and not alleviate the vu¥rent high unemployment 1n
Waslington State, This is further oxagerbated by the depressant effect which
the utilization uf chud labor has on the M&t rates in the berry harvest.
Bucause of the plece rate w.ugu syslcn\x,\\il is difficult to estimate the
average hyurly wages. for adult berry pickers. There is no question, however,
that the wage rates are less than the other ¢rops in W}\shkn\ngton which require ““
extensive hand labor (asparagus, grapes, hops, among others).
b Lo \\\ .“ g - . '
. Cuildren, obviously, -are-not in a pos wion to demand higher lecg ° -
rates, or to éxercise dny significant bargaining powes regarding wag%sgh\r;‘ugp .
collective bargaiaing or other lesa formal means.\ The result s that wage a"“.; -
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the lerry harvest axc not at the iovel which & normal labor market wouid

. produce, and borry picking 18 therefore not dcﬁmblc employmi®nt for adu‘lb

I3

workers, A L 4

o Tne anlization of ¢hild labor w the Ierry harvest gifrantees the
development g a seifqulfiliing prophecy that an adequate labor supply will
a0 availabde tor the berey larvest. Adult workers need adult wayes,
There are enough unemployed adalt workers wathin the State of Wasiington
to varry out the berry harvest, in Bddison to the large nanker of unemployed
workers 1n tie Western part of the state, there are aynifwant numbers of
farmworkers resident an the Bastern pars of Washingrop whio would be ab
to migrate for the'berry scason i Julmble wages were available,

Duruyg the sumter and fdl of 1\774, thousands of tarmworkers,
residingg 1 the Yakuna Valley of Washington were ununployed duging the
ummmrmlty highest periods of agricultural employment, . The UFWA v

behieves, ulthough there are no figures avatlable showing unemployment L

among farmwgrkers, that the past summier and fall has witnessed the
greatest numbeX of unemployed Yakima Valley farmworkers in the past
ten yearg & Many \&){(t;n‘;a Valley farmworkers have traditionally migrated .
to the bk\gﬂ; and Wha ‘

more would do s0 if the wage rates were high enough to attract them.

S The UFWA has only addressed one small area of tMs problem i
:hirl{ml‘ttd\tcﬂtmony. for other items of. interesk, the UP‘WA would tecom-
mend that the-Subcommjttee consider theccompelling book on c‘hi.ld labor in

ugnculmre by Ronald Tay%or, Sweatshops in the I‘w[d-’. . A £

)

To assist ﬂxrm\vorkcrs in actifeving falr wages and worklng conditions
the UFWA rccommends that the Subcommittee not intr8duce any legislation

- which would permit a waxver of the current chlld lapor provlsians of the Pair

Labor Standards Act, . o . \ . v 2
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UNEMPLOYMENT IN WHATCOM COUNTY*
r VM N
- »
. 3
. ¥
1973 th
o Week I
Ending: Number , @ Number * %
° ) ]
May 5 . 1,787 a.g 2,388 10.7
! 1,703 », 7. 2, 378" 10.7
19 1,578 7.2 2,392 10.7
26 ‘w573 7.2 2,249 10.1
June 4 1, 604 7.3 2,237 - 10.1
>l - 4,592 7.3 % 2, 142 9.6
LI 1,522 6.9 2, 187 9.8
25 1,470 6.7 1,809 8.1
July o 2 7 1,366 6.2
9 1,332 6.1 -
16+ 1,393 6.4
. 23 1, 344 6.2
30 8315 6.0
o PR
N Aug. 6 1,344 6.2
. 1 17378 6.3 .
v 2 L, 343 6.2 .
o P Lo 6.2 - "
Sept, 3 © 1,416 6.5
10 1,346 6.2
. fr v 326 el
24 1,337 6.1
. o T L E ’ i3
Oct,. | 1,358 6.2 Sept. 30 . 1,572 7.0 .
. R - @
. ¥ T This includes only Covered Unemployment, '
* N ) that 1s, those people dpawing unemployment ¢
. benefits,  * 7‘%,
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T~ . UNEMPLOYMENT IN SKAGIT AREAY .
. - & . X A S . bR
t .. .
o (SKAGIT, ANACORTES, SAN JUAN, STANWOOD, VICINITY OF SNOHOMISH) ~ - oo
¥ ' A / . N .
Ly ~ ! N .
3 [ LN Y
1973 ‘ . L 1974
"Week " . ‘//‘/ Weeih R )
~.Ending: N Ending: -~ “Namber -7
- 3 — < —
L6l °  10.6 MayP==g_ " 1,954 7. <
1,575 10.4 il ,027 12,1 .7 .
L,567 < 10.3 18, Y1932 11,6 ) v
. 1,590 0.5 25 1,635 9y .. .
! . 5 T
1,569 10,4 june 3¢ 1,934 e
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Appendix 4

Month

May v
. Junt -
- July
. &Augusl .
September

i Month

May
June

* July e
August
Septémber

ERIC

a 7. .

.

UNEMPLOYMENT [Nl' WHATCOM COUNTY*

1973

>

s

J—"

P

i ' i
) ~
.H\“;.T‘. v:}?‘

. \ 55 of
Number Labor Force Month
3,75 9.7 May
L 4,16 10.5 June
\3,49 9.0 July
3,21 8.4 August
3,08 8.2 September
G
> UNEMPLOYMENT IN SKAGiT COUNTY*
1973 e
AL -
L eRy of
Nutnber Labor Force Mounth
N . . N
27650 10.2 © May
3,000 10.8 “June
2,250 @ A July
2,350 ST 87 . August
' 2,240, T 8.2 »° “September
//’

* This includes both covered and

uncovered unemployment,
U S Atk

1974

Number

1974

Number -

3,210
3,710
2,730
2,880
2,480

stntni s s sonpre

o

V4
S
% of
«~Labor Force
e ety
.
12.2
13.3 |
1.6
10,5
8.9
7 of

Labor Force

12.3
13.4
10,0

10.5
9.2
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- ' . AVERAGE NUMBER OF PEOPLE UNEMPLOYED* PER MONTH ‘
- . . -
WHATCOM COUNTY 1973 WHATCOM COUNTY 1974
- B -
K May 1,635 May 2,352
. . June 1, 297 ) ) June N 2,094
“ © o July 1,353 July 1,851 .. . .
August 1,353 X August 1, 695 -
Septemberx 1,359 September ¢ 1,555
v .
e ' . - 7
SKAGIT AREA - 1973 . SKAGIT-AREA 1974 o
May 4,586 . May 1,892,
June “ 1,396 v June 7 2,014 -
July « 1,052 July ) 1, 840
Augiist - 1,086 August 1,611
Septemberx 1, 183 - e-—. September 1,524 s
~ K » n e
E
* This jncludes only Covered Unemployment,
Q - (Those people receiving unemployment
benefits)
£ » ) %
! -
q
] - - M y A
w . -
L4
° . o N
- L .
w 4
. A ™ N ' . 1
- ~
13
» \ﬁ
hes . \ «
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UNEMPLOYMENT I

N PIERCE COUNTY*

1973 1974
' R
’ % of ) o ‘ % of
Month Number Labor Force Month - Number Labor Force
May 12, 000 8.2 - May 13,800 9.1
June 14,300 "9.5 : June 15, 600 10.0
July 13,400 8.9 July’ - 14, 000 9.1 M
August 12,800 ‘8.6 : ugust 12,900 8.4 o
September 12,400 8.4, ° September 12, 600 8.2
4 .
UNEMPLOYMENT IN THE SEATTLE TR POLITAN AREA* ’ A
$ (KING & SNOHOMISH COUNTIES)
1973 1974
% of A % of
Month Number Labor“Force Month Number Labor Force
“May 45,600 7.4 May 47,900 7.6
June 51,600 - 8.2 June © 55,200 8.5
July. 47,600 T 6 July 51,000 7.9
August 45,700 7.4 August 48,800, 7.6
September 72, 000 6.8 September 43,300" 6.8 SN 2P
UNEMPLOYMENT IN THE STATE OF WASHINGTON* .
» 9 of N % of
“Month Number labor Force Month , Number _ Labor Force
May 111,800 7.6 May - 123, 600 8.0
June 123,900 8.0 June 144, 100 9.1°
July 113, 000 7.5 July . 130, 100 8.3
Aggust 107, 600 7.2 . August 125, 100 8.1 ,
September 99, 000 6.7 September 109,200 -~ 7.1
.. . | .. D
* This includes both covered and
uncovered unemployment,
[ ‘ *
- . . Coe
a 4 "
O ‘ A
ERIC 94 A
*
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Senator Haraaway..The last group of witnesses we will have
before we go to lunch is the group with Mr. David Pahl.

Mr. Pahl, do you have a statement for the record ¢ ,

Mr. Panrr. Yes, we do. It has been filed with the-committee staff.

Senator HaTuaway. We will make all of the papers a part of the
record at the conclusion of your testimony and we would appreciate
it if you would.summarize the main points. : ? ’

_ STATEMENT OF DAVID PAHL, ACDOMPANIED BY RANDALL ‘P.

GARBERG, ROBERT L. CONROY, AND ROBERT SCHLEGEL -

'Mr. PanL. Phe same thing is true for each of thie gentlemen with me. v

“‘We.egrtainly appreciate your being here this morning.
T would like to just highlight one part of my written statement. The

Res. 1033 and H.R. 15050, we agree with the objectives of these
bills but suggest that dofne changes be'made to simplify the adminis-
trative proceduids and improve them while still providing the protec-
tion that Congress in‘tendefg. ° . :

Modified legislation has been discussed by our organization and we
expect to have draft language to submit to the committee staff within
the next 2 days. - :

As a principal coordinator of the industry’s efforts in this area,
my Northwest Food Processors Association.offers our continued as-
sistance and cooperation t6 the Senate Labor Subcommittee and to you
in helping to develop Some workable legislation that can accomplish
what is needed here. ~ , :

The only thing I would add to that is the figures that have been
thrown out with respect to unemployment and numbers available and
ot available T think can be pretty well reflected against the statement

. by the processor people here this morning and also the growers vou

_will hear from this afternoon as to their willingness to employ adult

r

workers and the ‘cost of hiring adult workers versus young people,
because there are some cost differentials to the grower in that it is
more expensive for them to recruit young people and have thém do
the work. and their productivity is undoubtedly lesg. = Lo

.-

I think your questions to a number of these people will certainly’

- help put those unemployment, and willingness-to-work figures in

proper perspectivé, ..

: S_u%gested remedies that Copgress is considering in S.J. Res. 211 and |
H.J.

.

STATEMENT OF RANDALL P. GARBERG, GENERAL MANAGER,

SHUKSAN FROZEN FOODS, LYNDEN, WASH. -

Mr. Garsere. My name is Randy Garberg!'T have asprepared state- "

ment for you. -

-~

I am a partner and general manager of a strawberry, raspberry,and
- blueberryprocessing plant in Lynden, Wash., which is 4 niiles from
. the Canadian border. - - % ° Lo
1 think thére, have been lots of arguments going around here today
hat really don’t pertain to the matter at hangd. No. 1, we'talked about
health, and,there will be professionals later pn that will speak di-
rectly to t}g*n. - L
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. We don’t have a health problém, we haven’t had a health problem.
We haven’t had sickness break out in our berry fields and our camps .
and so forth; I-consider ify more of ¥ hazard to have to come to your ,
big ¢ity here to the hearjig and breathe the air that we do than<if you

would come to the coyxtry and breathe our nice fresh air with your
hearings on thehaza ' !

s we have for our kidsinithe field. - -
Safety is the sapfe thing. Wedo not have these children working

with machinery,/We have had no serious problems: I was born and -

: raised on a fary and have been involved with it/all mylife. We have ° o
- had no seriop§ accidents as far as strawberry pickers. The paperboy - _
on the street has a far more hazardous job in{my mind than eur kids . -~
do out in the field picking strawberries in the s ertimes ,, - . - X

9

n the employment situation, niturally we would rather have adults
out there. I'haye statistic figures here that show they just don’t show
up. We have a/small company up our way that once in awhile lays off
several-thousand pgople by the name of Boeing, I have yet to see any
of the Boeing engineers out in the strawberry ﬁel‘&s‘,in- our area pick-

»  ingstrawberries to supplement their income, = .. .

: I have figures here of a survey t%\"at was run in 1967 that 43 percent. -
‘were under 12 picking berries in Whitcom and Skagit Counties. Less .
than 2 percgnt were 18 years and-older. That tells you that we don’t .
have them. Jf we don’t get thbse kids out to pick our berries, we feel

. that 25 percent of our crop will be left in our fields. This is a crop that
Has to be pidked today, you can’t wait till tomqrrow. We have to have
the labor fokce. Fortunatély with staggering”schedules and some of®
the growers picking they can use some of their pickers on other farms
to help out. When we get into the peak season, a-grower who has his

»  help lined up ﬁ\a willing to let theim go someplace else.

Let’s get to the economic situatién, which is basically my part of it.
Let’s talk about it right frorpxﬂ{e start. We talked about minimum
wage and we were complainifig about that and any-adult that is worth
his weight in salt out in the berry field can make more than any mini-
mum wage We“have in the United States af this time. If he can’t pick
a couple or three flats an{n‘our,yﬂien he probably shouldn’t be out there

»

in the first place. He is gding to get a $1 a flat, so he'is certainly going
to be making more than the minimum wage, so that is not a factor. .
That brings it up the line when the fruit comes to the processor.
We hire in a 3-month.period, our plant is open for basically just the
summer, our plant runs only strawberries, raspbepries, and blueberries.
We hire approximately 123 people; 75 percent or more of these are ‘
-high school kids of age 16 and over and college kids. In that 3 months, i
we put out an average ghyroll of $56,000. go my contention is this, R
that we are going, to deny the kids the ability of earning a few dollars
in.the field, learning how to make money, learning how to use their
money. We are going to then deny them in later years the ability to
-~ earn money for their higher education, to say nothing about the fact
that we will have to buy as a progessetless of this commodity called
* . sugar, which we would like to buy: less of anyway, but this, then, has
repercussions’ right on through the total economi¢ svstem of our
coantry, from transportation to warehousing to industries, the-carton
_industry, can industry, ‘you name it¢it touches it from then on.
d" 6 have one important fact that is pretty detrimental to the straw-
HieHries in thé]‘ Northwest, When we talk -about the Northwest, of

- -
. b

Ed - “\

<
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course, wo are talking aboui- Washington and Oregon. That is our

Mexican import situation. That is a battle that has scen these smaller
growers go out of the industry. . . -0

We are different in the State of Washington froutim standpoint

: that we have a few larger strawberry grosers, whereas in,Oregon you

. have more growers.of a snfaller nature. We have only g few and they

have larger fcreage on the average than Oregon. They have gone out

of business because production costs'continue to rise and yet we aro

. closed at the sales end because Mexican strawberries are coming into
the country and are selling’at 7 or 8 cents less a pound than<vhat we

. can produce them for. , :

' So we are getting caul§t in the middle on this thing. We are being

deprived of the People to harvest the crops, We do not have the people
to come in and there is not mechanica ability to come in and take
* over for them such as there is in raspberries. \{79 are squeezed on the
other end in the fact that we can’t market our produyct, and we go to
- the.Cost of Living Council and they say, “We cannot put a ban on
impv(')rts from Mexico because that is inﬂatlonarr” .
Where do we go from here? We do not feel there is a problem up
there. We feel an injustice wgs made and it is not your problem this
law was passed, it is our probqem‘ e didn’t get to you and say,‘Hey,
wait o minute, this doesn't exist up here.” So we accept some of the
resxongibility. - . . s
nyway, in summary, I feel that there are no stafistics that can
» prove that the children are being abused in the Narthwest and we
¢\ certainly should take every step to amend thislaw. .
Tlrﬂmz you. : - . ‘ o
[The prepared statement of Mr. Garbetg follows ;]

Q  wewo-m-s = — 9 ‘7
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STATEMENT OF RANDALL P. GARBERG

Presentad to U.S. Senata Labor Subcommittee
At its Public Hearing on Child Labdr Provisions

_of tha Feir Labor Standards Act. - -
“ . :
Portland, Oragon -, , . : ! .
Dscembar 6, 1974 . '. s
. , . . ‘ ‘
Hr. Chaircan and members of the Committes, my name is Randall P. Garberg, I am a -
. . \

pchnnr and general managar of Shuksan Proz,n‘Fooda,-uAlctuwbprry, ruapberry and

blucberry prqccuaina,plunt in Lynden, Halhipgcon.
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the 15th of August, Vexcept

! The gréutcut concorn wit

.

. »
impact on racpberrius apd blueberries. . -

Up to 40 percent of the écruwberrynpicknrs in our areal, are under 12 years of ngeﬁa

, +and they pigk 25 percent or more of the crop. The loos O% this much fruit would .

< v

severely hurt the growers, processors and local econcmy. Because of the-dwiddling

crops, migrant labor does not come into our area as in the past, thercfore we would

have no way to recover that portion of our crop ag mechanifal harvesting is not

possible for strawberries. In addition to picking a qufirter of the strawberry crop,
v 3

these children are learning an importamt fact of life - that of work responeibility

©  while ulsb earning and having money of their own. I wish each of you coqld talk

°

to these children and hear of all the ways their money 13 used, literally everything
from necessities to record players, ten-speed bikes,‘boy or girl scout camp, clothas !

and, in the ;ordn of one young boy, a biﬁthdny present for his dad.

[N The economic impact of this law starts with chs_childfen and continues through the

entire economy catching almost everyome. , . ,
.

During its spummer run our plant employs approximately 123 people for an average

payroll of .§56,700. About 75 perﬁe.t of our plant employees‘nre high school and
. ] s . R - . . ]

I~

- ERIC ~‘ ot
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legs students. law would make it necessary to either cut down che o
' $loyeea or to ed\:e their houru. which would put another block'in fro
them in earning for their hiﬁher education. -~
>
[ - .
’ Thia law becpfues one more 5tumb1iug block for the berty industry in our/area, which,
°» A |
- if any moge are experienced, will cuuae us to lose the 1udustry. The/Mexican imports,
for ex:mﬁle. are a constant battle because they sell in our market At~7 to 8 cents
less huu we can., Because of chia. most of the small growers ure gone as it is
L
- - impbssible to keep paying highe:_p;od?c:inn“cnuil.uhilg.heiﬂﬂ.liﬁiﬁﬁq on ‘the sales ot
. ) - o S
,‘ﬂd. . . 5 N 3 ' A
Y e

E . Inflation is everyone's buginesg and government must realize that restrictions, such

// as thid law imposes, can do nothing but hurt the Jberull ffort of\ﬁreg enterprise .
ES .

. "ind & sensible economy. ’ , N
’

. ‘ \ ‘
To those who would say that safety is a facter, I would snswer that I have lived in
this ares all of my life and have yet to hear of a gerious accident among the

th uunnda of pickers each year. The paper boy riding our durk wat, snowy and

whst~have-you streets, has a job that 1is much more hazardous thnn berry picking,»

but I'm told- -that newspaper delnvety 15 exempt under ‘this new law.‘f’“ L
-7’ . N

. . .

perhaps we have a unique situation in che Northwest, I would call upon everyome to
& .
pitch in and help amend this law, so0 that a valuable industry is not lost, otherwise,
h f A

we will become dependent on a foreign country to supply the majority of out Btrav-
" K . -, .
berry needs. ?

»

’[5[2\!(:‘ Lo . : - : - | 3 . S °
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Senator' Harimaway. Mr. Conroy,
; £

- STATEMENT OF ROBERT L. CONR(OY, STRAWBERRY PROCESSOR,
WOODBURN, OREG.

. Mr. Conroy. My name is Robert L. Conroy. I am the owner-man-
: ager of a plant in Woodburn, Oreg. It is similar to the plant discussed
« by the previous witness. o :
s« We are somewhat concerned as to the situation for the employment
. -lof'the older students if thesfruit doesnot come in from the field. In
.. .iour area we eStimate about 20 percent of the fruit is harvested by
those between the ages of 10 and 12. We hire 60 persons in our
.processing plant and 40 to'42 are young people in the ages of 16 to 22.
They are high school and college students. s far as I can determine;
| nearly every single one of those studonts who works in the plant now
| . 'had been picking strawberries and blackberries and other crops at the
e glmvef&ges&trﬂtherﬂwrdsﬁxﬂhismmmdﬂoﬁﬁbnm:ﬁmw‘ o
N ~.;sters start out by picking in the field at the age of 9 or 10«and yp to 13"
| ©ar lé, At the age of 16 tﬁey like to come into the processing plant and
, work. _ v :
‘ 1If the fruit doesn’t come in, if we lose 20 percent of it, then we will _
‘ lose jobs in the processing plant for tliese students, these older
' students.
|

1

I would also like to verify the statement that the previous witness
- made about the competition that the grower has herg in Oregon. The
usage of strawberries in the United States is about 280 million pounds
‘per year. The amount coming-in from Mexico is about 112 million or
about 40 percent. Today the market price for the Mexican fruit at
Laredo is exactly 8 cents below Oxegon strawberries f.0.b. Portland.
Another thing, too, is that the acreage of strawberries in Oregon
about 6 or 7 years ago was about 13,000 acres. Today the acreage is in
the neighborhood of 6,600. I think a witness earlier this morning men-
tioned 6,100, but that doesn’t quite figure with our strawberry com-
mission figures. ‘
I was appointed to the Oregon Strawberry Commission by Gover-
.nor McCall 2 years ago, so I worked with strawberries, the economics
and marketing and the well-being of the growers .in the State. It
appears to me that the grower is in a bind. He is in trouble in the
marketplace because he can’t get a higher price for his product be-
cause of the competition from Mexico. %0 anything that will help him -
in getting his crop harvested here; ifi iiy case,I feel that the youngsters
that are going fronrtheir-owmheme-intothe fietdsta ywork and back—
I don't think it is necessarily good for any people who ate coming
from other States to be working in adverse eircumstances under the
age of 12—the youngsters who are picking in a field adjacent tg their
-homes or within a 20-minute bus ride and that sort of thing, I cin see
nothing wrong with it. o I

.-

« 7 Inthe 20 years I have been working in strawberries, I huv@?}/hever
seen'anything harmful in the harvest. . o
Senator Hatmaway. Is Mexican competition increasing? %
Mr. Coxrov. Tt is increasing. It appears this year it will run Yome-
where in the neighborhood of 120 miﬁ M
M 4

ion pounds.
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There was anothet fact thiat came up just recently and that is that .
the Mexican (Fovernment c‘\t\ptrols sugnr production in Mexico. In
other wards. the factories are pun by the Goveinment. They have been
Jeaving the sugar price at 10 cents a pound. Those of, youwho have
been buying sugar know it has been running in the neighborhood of
60 cents a pound in the United States. This gave the Mexican procegsor
down there a tremendous advantage in the sugar he was using in
strawberrles. If they continue to do that into another season, we will
have more serious cconomic problems. )

One thing I should point out here to the audience is that it is clearly

. imderstood that the strawberties here in the Northwest, in the States
of Oregon and Washington, are some of the best flavored berries any-
place in the Northern Hemisphere. We feel, and a lot of our customiers
agree with us, that they are much better flavored-than the States south
- of us and in the country of Mexico. R .
————Theonly-strawberries-that ave similar to that are a few that come in
from Poland. There are about 5 million pounds that come into the
eastern part of the United States from “Polaind: They are growmat —-
about the same latitude as qur berries and their Havor is similar to ours.
If the Oregon grower gradually loses his position on strawberries,
the United States will then lose this supply of good-quality fruit.
I would be glad to answer any questions. -
| The prepared statement of Mr. Conroy follows:]
: N .

%
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STATEMENT OF ROBERT L. CONROY, Conroy Packing Co.,
960 Young Street, Woodburn, oregqﬂy§7o71 :
. [ ‘
! Presented to the U. S. Sgnate Subcommittee on Labor
at its public hearing on the Child Labor Provisions

. of the Fair Labor Standards Act 1 o
Portland, Oregon o ’ ,
v December 6, 1974

' !
-

- -

Mr. Chairman and membere of the committes, my name ie Robert L. Conroy. i
I am the cwner-manager of a etrewberfy pfocessing plant at Woodburm, .
Oregon, . . ” . R
Harvesting of strawberries in Oregon ie-seasonal. The pariod of harvest
{s Juhe 10th to July 1Sth. This date occurs about one week after gracde
sohools and high achools go on vacation for tke sumsar. There ars 6,800
ecrea which require about 34,000 persons to harveat the crop. '

- o
There are approximatsly L,000 poraons enployed in ths proceseing of -
‘strawberries during the month 'of June and half of July. Ovor half of
thens giployoes are college students, high achool students over 16 and

- teachere from various echools.

The flavor and quality of Oregon and Washington atrawbsrries is well
known in the food indastry as the best grown in North America, But
flelds per acre hare are low gpmpared to other growing acres.

The compstition f=¥ Oregon strawbsrries is Mexdoo which exporte to the
a United States 112 million pounds. This compares to.U.S. conspmeption
. of 280 million. Thus Maxico supplies LOY of all atrawderries uead ir
the U.S. at prices about 8¢ per 1b. balow Oregon prices. This savore
) compstition from Mexico has stopped all norumal growth of the industry
in Cregon. And now for the last fivs years acreage has declined. The
present 6,800 acres is about half that of six years 380,

This information points out the oconomic circumstances of the Orsgon
gro-ar in the national market. He is gener21ly unable to pay more than
the rresent pay ocale. N . .

Any further decline in Oregor acrosge will cause a decline in oaployens
in I's.1 Proceasing plents, coid storage oparations and the transportation
indisniry which moves the crop to markats,

Anything that can be done to halp harvest crops by voluntary labdor will
also help provide employment for many high school and college atudents
in the processing plants.

.
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Senator HATHA\VAI:. Mr. Schlegel.

s

STATEMENT '0F ROBERT SCHLEGEL, FIELD REPRESENTATIVE,
FLAVORLAND F0ODS, INC, STATE OF OREGQN

Mr. Scurecer. I am Bob Schlegel. I have the uhique positfon of
being the last speaker before lunch. I will make it brief, Mr. Chairman,
so-I will not have to out-shout the groans of our hungry stomachs.

I have a prepared statement which I will turn in to you.

I am g field representative for Flavorland Foods, which is*a major
tood-processor in the State of Oregon. I have been involved in straw- .
berries all my life. I am 53 years old and I have spent 40 years of «*
these seeing the strawberry season come and go in one form or another.

At the present time Ivork with the grower, with the picker, in order
‘ ~ to get the production from the beginning of the growing stage into
- the plant. - . ' y ' ,
T ""I‘grmwvnrked»nnﬂmaﬂy%}ay-e&r&een%&beaydsrcmnmun,itry_action_.v-
- boards, so I have seen both sides of the coin. I think there is merit in
- what has been‘said this morning. I think everyone has been sincere
" in their statements. Everybody has their own thing to bring out to th
- . surface.
If there were one,thing I would like to bfing outﬁis the fact that
. you really don’t understand the situation until you have gone through .
a strawberry season in Ore%,orr. The statistics will show one thing. Pick-
ing strawberries and the harvest approaghing us is somethin% like
" death; you know it is coming, but you are never quite ready for it.
1 have never seen a season in Oregon .where all f the fruit has been I,
picked. There has been, fruit gone to waste. In fnly 2. or 3 weeks in
) order te crank up 40,000 gickers at any wage is vex_?rddifﬁcult. I'think -
~ i

we need the migrants and I think we need the children and I think
they need us. : o
T have one note that just looking through our statistics from my own-
company, 25 percent of the fruit we packed this year wasrgrown by
one-timé migrant fruitpickers who came to this country that I have
> known for years. They have fallen out of the stream, they have pur-
chased their own farms, and they have become an asset to our economy,
25 percent, 2 million pounds of fruit was produced through this type
of person. . - -
' t takes time, it takes patience, and it takes a generation to ovefcome
a language and cultural barrier, but it is being overcome and I believe
this, . : : ' :
Maybe this will help you in weighing your primary concern, and
this was one of the primary concerns expressed by Congressmen
Price, Daniels, and Badillo: Are we depriving an aclult of an op-
portunity to make a living ? I say that these n,(fults_m’e not ayailable
during this.short period in which we have to put this whole program

-~

! togigther. ' . - | :
_Thank you. ) v ,
[The prepared statement of Mr. Schl,e/gequollows 1] :
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I an & field representstivs for Flavorland Foods, Inc., s major lcrlwberry‘procellog
. in Orsgon, with operstions locsted st Forsst Grovs.

s . K
Straswbsrriss hlvc bsen my 1ife. I grew up on a farm twventy miles west of Portland
4

in W(Ihiﬂgcon County, which for many yllrl was the lsrgest ucr:wblrry producing srea

“7"In"the Unitéd ‘States. My first 1ncroduction to strswbsrries was in 1932 when mx
fsther plented our first field.. We conlcructed aix cubinp that we referred to. for

the next twenty yelra as ths "berry cabins". Since then the &oﬁnection_of "1abor

AR

4b camps" has blcoml [ fnmililr by-word. During this Depression period, families from
within the state come to spend their summers snd pick ths fruit. Lacer the migrnnt
families from Arkansas, Oklahoma lnd Texas (all white Americans) beclme the main
supply of pickers, Except for a few years in college gnd ths service, I have never

been away from thisxatmolphere. ’ :

.

Duting the lasst fifteen or twenty ‘yesrs the migrent harvelcor has.consisted primarilv
of Mexican or Mex-Americsh peoplu. It initisted with the Bracero pmo;rlm snd when

t TOgram was uichdrawn the family units became predominlnt. I qlve worked
directly uich these peOple in my normal job situation as well as lerving on the
Community Action Bosrd and currently on ch- w.uc Tunlity Dsy Care JBoard,, I have
allo hsd the opportunity to visit the Rio Grlnde Vallsy snd othsr sress of Texas

to observe these people in their normal surroundings.

.
v

The effect of the employment of c%ildren under tvelve on the work opportunities snd
wsges of older workers snd their families 15 the main concern of Congreua. I sgree
that in some cases the migrant ig esploited. This is less frequent now, however.

o
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because of sour present State laws and better soclal understanding.

- - - . \ N 33
My observation is that che development. of herbicides has eliminated pre—harvébt\vork

. o Q.
in the fielde for the migrlnte. They no ‘longer come to our ared in April and Mny.

>

They arrive about the lat of June which parmicu the children to finish. the achool »

year in their owmn BClCe, very much the same ne our 1ocel kidl.

- .

The general feeling of che Chicanos that I have vieited is Chqt if we breek up che
 family unit by eliminating the under twelve picker, they will not make the trip

north, They depend on this summer empjoyment to help their living standards - not

unlike' opr local families. ) o , o ~ '
— ) ~

Each year a certain nﬁmber of these families become permanent residents of our
communicy and become self-supporting. -There are praeencly 300 Chicano childr-n in

our }ocnl schbol systems. Ihg\adulte have found year-rannd employment. .

- 1 . .
l. N

In 1974 over 2, 000 000 pounds of strawberries, or abouc 25% of our total ecrnwberry

pack were delivered by nine growers who migrated here origin31;; to harveec fruite,

‘and now own their own farms. I have Inouncmost of thed for years. The second -

, generation migrant is be;omin%etable factor in our economy. -
. 2 . -

Te takes time,’ it takes ﬁecience,\ic rakee a generation to overcome a language

and cultural barrier, buc iiR;?lbging overcome. Maybe chie will be helpful to you

Badillo in che hedring held here last monch We geally need these migrant harvestore

and I think they need us to help them become self-supporting.

-

.9
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« Senator Harmaway; How do you answer on this particular, point.
the argument made by Mr. Fox that the wage rate 1s depressed be-
cause of the young people. working and that is why you do
-adults available? ¥ - B
Mr. ScareGeL. I wyould answer in this way. Our prpcessing plant
. hires people, and it is seasonal type work. We pay ti®e~labok wage -
established by. the union. Beca'#e it is seasonal, Wll)xen the ¢ ge’ﬁgg
go back to school, we still have about 8 weeks of processing to gom-
ple_te our season. We try to run about three shifts a day, 24 hows, this
1s*in processing form. We advertise; we beg, we just can’t get the.
seasonal help. The people, as you indicated before, I believe, are adap-
ted to doing other types of things and they will not come to work in the
processor plant under the same’caliber of wages he referred to. It
1s the same thing in'the strawberry season. If they are there, they
won’t come forward. The growers would be very happy to hire them.

Senator Hataaway. I suppose there is some wage rate for which

they would come forward. - : ’ : :

Mr. ScruLecers We get back to the economicigjtuation there that Bob -

onroy indicates is a competitive feature with the-Spanish people or

' Qe Spanish Mexican strawberries. We arg caught in a trap in that
spect. A lot of growers right now are wa\ting to see whetlrer this is
going to prevail this coming year to tell mefwhether they want straw-.
berry plants to plant-in 1975 to carry on wjth their production.
Senator Harmaway. Do you know offplaces that will cut their
growth of strawherries? - :
Mr. SciiLeceL. They feel they cannot get the fruit harvested at any -
reasonable wage unless'they are permitted to usg the kids. v

-Senator HaTraway. I have a list of questions here I would like to
submit to you, Mr. Pahl, in writing, and you may get the others-to
participate with you jn &nswering. I don’t think you can answer them

now because it will require you to furnish some statistics. which you
do not have available off the top of your head. '

*T would appreciate it if you could answer these as soon as you
can so that we can make them a part of the record. The record will be .
open until at least the first of the year, I understand. The sooner you
can get them in, the better it will be. - .

Mr. PagL. Thank y8u. -~ . oo
We understand anothp hearing may be scheduled on the subject in
- Washington, D.Cs -

Senator Hataaway, I understand Cbn%ressman Meeds will hold a- .

hearing. Did you say in Washington, D.C.%. . ’

Mr. PagL. Yes; a, Senate hearing, another Senate hearing may .be

scheduled later? : . o ,

Senator Haraaway. There may be. W% haven’t scheduled one yet.

The only one scheduled by the Senate i5-imtife State of Maine the 18th

of this month, o

As T say; Cgngressman Meeds may hold & hearing for this in the
State of Washington after the first of the year. . _ .
Mr. Pauv. There-wvas one statement made this morning, I think by
Senator Packwood, about the importance of getting action by the
. month of May in order to know where we will stand with respect jo
the harvest. What Bob Schlegel just referred to is probably a mo
critical date because, in order to plant berrieg for future production,




growers will
berries by-that time or soon after,

' | .. ur

. . S B
want to know by March of 1975. If they don’t plant

then future production years will

show the effect. So we have a little carlier date from the standpoint of
cultural practices in farming. This is very, very important at this
time. . . - ‘
' Senator Harnaway, Thank you very much. gentlemen.”

The subcommittee will recess for lunch until 2 o’clock. R

[Whereupon, the ‘Subcommittee vecessed to reconvene at 2 o'clock

p-m.]’ N ) L
< AFTERNOOY SESSION

. ’ / / ) /. i k ' .
. *_Senator Haruway. The subcommitteg’ ivill conl®o order. . '
oo Our first witness this afterroon is I/)’x C. Russell Beaton, professor
of economics, Willamette Eniversitg.” ) - iy
- " . STATEMENT OF DR. C. RUSSELL BEATON, PROFESSOR OF ECONOMICS, .
. ' . WILLIAMETTE UNIVERSITY s

Dr. Bearox. I have worked up some economic data and I have sub-
mitted a statement for the record. T will twy to summarize it.
-, Senator Hlarnaway. We will make,your entire statement part of the
record and you may sununarize any way xou want.
- Dr. Bearox. Several main points may be Summarized a
which I believe are important as far as economic assmptions. I- viey
" my role as simply analyzing the gconomic impact 41 as objective
form as g and I am not here to take a position either for or against.
this issue. . "~ y e,
These main points as” am going to summarize them: v
No. 1, the havvest period is over a period of no more than 6 weeks,
h the bulk lasting no moresthan 2 or 3 weeks; o
Two, the strawberry harvest domihates the harvest at its peak, For
instance, the figures I have in my statement, 88.3 percent of the'some
43,500 workers that are employcd at the particular date of June 15,
wliich is in the center of,the harvest; : . E/

. - Three, the total number. of seasonal agricultural workers in any
' semimonthly survey—and the Labor Department does these surveys
o throughout thﬂarvesb season every 2 weeks—in any semimonth%,y

survey is never Tore than 41.1 percent of its level at the peak of the
harvest on June 15. In other.words, the employment levels are far
higher during this period than they are at any other period for any
other érop throughout the season. . :
- The strawberry harvest is not merely one crop in an agricultural
. industry which conld provide continuous employmertfdT scasonal
agricultural workers over the smumer in the valley; rather it swamps
. . the market for a brief period of time. Secondary workers, and there
are few groups more secondary than the very young, provide the ideal -
work forve for this extremely seasonal demand. In addition, they =
appear willing to do the somewhat difficult, although we heard testi-
mony this morning which would lead me to conmment that somewhat
) difficult is apparently according to someone's perception. It is some- -
what difficult work for the low pay. ' I

. -
1

~

PAruntext provided by enic . .




*r
N
\\\
,
-

118 v
. . b . B )
Other secondary workers such as elderly or 1?1 rried \\'onﬁn may not
be as willing or able. In Bgt, it may be somewhat'surprising that the |
~ der 12 group represents oyly 10 to 15 pergent of the strawberry
harvest swork force. The mafority ure betwedgg-12 and 15, -antl the
“figures are yuite stable throfighont the 4 years of data at which I
looked carefully, the 12- to P5-year-olds comprigde it the neighborhood
~ of 60 to 65 percent of the wpriéforce. The 16 and overgroup tendsto ~* -

et}

' hdve alternative-employmdut sougees and copsistently over the same.
. period averaged only, 22 to 23 percent, 7-- . - .

; Senator HaTitaway."In computifg thgse percentages are you eom-
, puting the number of hours that they work also or are yon-lustltakmg -
, A G

" the absolute broad numbers? . . R
" Dr. Bearovx. Those are thie work days. ' ,
"4 ¢ Senator HatHawaY. If a child works for 1 hour, that counts for the N
equivalent of an adult working an entire day, isathat right.? i
* . Dr.Bearpx. That's right. You would haveto say the lrours=would be L.
‘ ,skewed more npward because the older you are, presumably, the more . " "
you wonkd 3\'01'%{ per day. . oo , c, RS
© Senator Hariaway. You don’t have any figures on their actusl . *
productivity ? - : - . .
Dr. Brarox. This is my next point here. , N

_Sehator Harmaway. Oh, Isee.s : .

Dr. Bearox. Wage levels and produéfivity. No hard and fast data
exists that would allow an exact estimat® of effective hourly avage
rates. Work is on a pieceneal basis at an*avegage price of 90 cents =
per-crate, approximately, in 1974. This amounts to approximately 9 -
cents per pound, which is perhaps the highestr picking cost per gross

sellﬁlg,price ratio of any crop common inthe valley. -~y
Estimates indicate a good 10- to 12-year-old can average 15 crates ° -

a day, but the average is mére like 10 crates. Con’é{i&ering that allunder . -~

12 will include some younger than.l0, the oyerall average masabe about .

8werates per day” Rarely is the work day longer Than 6 go 7 hours. so
that the effective wage 1'::& probably averages in the $f0to $£.30 p -
} hour range. That is optiniistic, if anything, for the younger-than-12
-~ -, &roup. . L g e _
| For yomig people between 12 and 16, the average is probably « \
‘ betweeén 15 and 18-crates, with_20-crates an exceptionally good day. .
The average crate weight on anﬁmm-ly basis almost cértainly does ndt |, \
. ceed $2 per hom’and 1s prfbubl_v closer to $1.50&)r hour. E \
o " Despite the lower productivity, there is some evidence of waRing- Y
- Jjess or even, preference to depend on the younger children on thegart *« »
* . of growers, if enough can be obtained ‘due to increased reliabﬁ?ity,
. fewer alternative pd)ssibilitigz', and activities ¥tich micht distract, et
Seetera. Migrints tend to earn a much higher l'etnrn,bfut this is an
-~ entirely different question. R
- Now I plight make the point that some growers prefer‘to rely.on . .
«, these ag groups; many growers like to go for a-horhogeneous wark -
" force of ane kind-or*inother, They will tend to exclude alt the migrants -
. .they tan. There js some qvidence’thzft problems occasionally dceur in -
. fields .when you, ha)ae' a broad mix of youhg ¢hildren, drive-outs,» -
migrants, et cgterh, ¥ | ’ . B .o ) )
4  The evidence that I'uncoveged indicates-therg is probably much  °
", stronger texfericy to rely on children only to the %xtent that you’are ¥
3 :

’ \‘ | B @d" ..’ ’ v ‘“‘ ? “,-__ .’ . . . % . IXL—.'
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a fairly small grower, although some 'of the very big ones in the
Partland awea rely more on children, so it would probably be o humped
curve with the medium $ize, 20- to 30-a¢re farms, using the highest
percentage of migrants. o o
-+ Availability of persons,over age 11. The 1974 experience provides
some distinet information pertinent to the question. The June 15
. estimates of ‘over, aga 11 strawberry harvesting employment in 1971,
1972, and 1973 range between 25,000 to 33,000 npin'oxlms_xtely. On
Juneds, 1974 %0only 11,525 workers over age 11 were harvesting. That
is during the ban. Rathier than filling the void, the overage pickers
. tended to stay ‘ot home as well. The babysitting with either all the
children: in the,fanily, somwover and some under 11, will pick on a
iven diy or none will Pickeis an often-cited phenomefon that,de-
. fgmitely appeared to exist.- You hear the argument that if the young
. ongs can't pick the older ones aren’t going to come eithyr.
“There is some tendency for that, especially if the children are from
middle- to lowér-type jncome families where there may be only one,
parent injthe family who is off sworking somewlere. The child is, in
effect,, bu;l;ysittding his or he® little brother or sister by taking them’
icking. | g o K
P Unergnpl'oyme'nt Pates of “teenagers and -pdults is not available
broken down by the counties inivolved. It is douhtful the substitution
possibilities are very large. Nonmigrant families would ggobabli*also
be adversely affected by inability to employ younger children, The
. highly seasonal' nature and the brevity of the season, along with the
" low effective wage xates: possible, does not appear to-puger well for
use of otherwise ypemployed as an alternative labor source.
We have to temper that commnrent by the fact that older people
would earn a higher effective wage rate, and that is the problem with
. interpreting hourly cohclugions when you are paying piecemeal..
P CGompitrable crops and acreage trends. There are virtually no com-
parable erops for children under 12 being similarly employed. The
pole bean harvést is the closest, but acreage has been declining drama-
ticallyin recent years. -, CoLt ' N \
_ I have included §ome"-ﬁgu1'es in my testimony. The average decline
. . in pole beans has been 38 percent per year since 1971, which doesn’t
. ‘take it long to fairlyswell disappear fromgthe scene at that rate. There
" . ig little evidence that. this is«lue to gpecific labor force problems,
.. ‘however, as mpch as it is due to thegdesire to mechanize, and the

- -+ -Anability of pole beans, a premium préduct, to command enough of a .

& - price differential as compared to the mechanically ha‘gvested bush
O “beans. .. i : ; S
. - -Other crops either cannot employ children, for example, cherrles,
" duéto the inability of children to-handle large ladders, or are already

laxgely mechanized, mostly row crops. -

~ +in thel Willamette Valley seemsgo be the average grower size. The
. minimum efficient sized un'p,. andghese are just background faets that
. we may wish to put into tlie whole mosaic here, tlhie efficient size unit

in striwberfies may be'no more than 5 to 7<dcres. I say minimum

~down to the lowest level, not ability to earn an’income on it. They
* % would have a tough time®arning an income on 5 acres: .

.

S . . e

‘Avefage acreage per 1g;l"(')wer i8 not lnr%le. Fourteen and a half acres ’
lle

unit here and I am talking about the ability to get the average cost
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\Acrenge trends in strawberries have shown a similar declining trend

ingrecent years, though not as dramatic aspole beans. Again I have

prted some figures. The overall decline averages 14 percent per year .,

W the last 3 years, although the pattern is mixed. There was a very -
larpp dicline in 1971 to 1972, 20 percents That primarily is due to the
veryYow prices during that time period, 14 to 17 cents {)'or pound then :
compaxed to 25 cents this past year. The decline in the last £ years has

‘ +been moxe in the nature of 4 to 7 percent. - ‘

Cannelyy field representatives’ estimates that I obtained ihdicate
probable Tytes of acreage decline in the 10 to 15 percent range. This
would be pximarily in the Salem area. That has ,‘io be taken as &, _ ?
sample of the\yhgle valley., '

*** The reasons¥enter largely on low prices caused by foreign competi-

tion and increaded processing and enérgy costs, Very little impact

.-« is due to mechalization pressure directly, but considerable desire .

A4  exists to get ig,to soNething more mechanized. . . :
' General labor forye proT)lems, increasing Federal and Sthte regula-
tions and surveillande, and unionization trends are also factors. Al-

though many other fyctors exist, inability to employ those under 12°
would definitely acceleyate crop substitution trends. ", . -

I have one final scc§on on crop substitution possibilities and their
economic impact. ‘ _ T -

I assume in thi8 brief statement 4-tons-per-acre average, which was
pretty close to what I go\in my sampling around the middle valley «» =~
area. I think the yields arey little higher than average;I have looked
at the statewide data since \nd it is more like 3 tons per acye, but I
am trying to call an audible hgre as I read through it. . o .

Virtually ‘the only crops that can nppro%q,h strawberries are the')
othér berry crops, blueberries)\ raspberries, Boysenberries, et cetera,
other cane berries. These have yt least three problems that severely
limit their acceptability 4s a subftitute crop. One is the waiting time,
for example, before production. Blucberries can be significant. Two,
they all require irrigation; strawberries do not. Three, the suppart-

, able acreage is, in most cases, a fraction of that for strawberries. With
blueberries, for instance, there are aboyt 200 acres in the middle valley
area, and that is a very small fractidyy of course, of strawberries.
. Occasionally row crops such as cofn or béans niay be possible sub- - .
stitutes. These also require irrigation, some gpecialized equipment,
and still generate gross incomeg which are considerably lower. A good
Kield in bush beans or corn, for instance, has an upperglimit of per-

aps $1,000 per acre, and that is this year’s prices.. This amount in-
volves s much' higher than norng}al price caused primarily by energy
and fertilizer shortages. R o .

Strawbergies, however, may create a grqgs income—and these are

my figures iSthey are in my statement, thg,assumptions hze all there,
«any active figures can be plugged in—I assumed 4 tons per acre*and

I am going to adjust that to 3 as Jrstated here. Strawberries may cre-

" ate a gross, iricon%"e of ef acye, with 3 tons pegacre at 25 cents

i per pound; picking®costs of 9 cents per crate or albut 8 cents per
. . ’ r'd

pound, the picking cost can amount to $480 per acre.

v

I asked the growers that I intergjewed specifically whutﬁvis your
" typical alternative crof&g What wotld you go to if you took it out e

-

4
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of strawberriesi As one might guess, wheat is the league leader at this
time. ‘ ' ’ o

The most commenly mentioned altérnative crop is wheat. It is easy
to plaht, care for, and sell. The price is currently strong with no hange
in sight immediately. Assuming an average yield of 214 tons, or 82
bushels per acre, or a price of $185 per ton or $5 a bushel, the gross
income generated is approximately $+10 per acre. This represents 2
net direct loss, assuming wheat to g)e the alternative crop, of approxi-
inately $1,100 per dcre converted from strawberries, Thmt is the direct
08s. ] .

If the total 1974 Willamette Valley stragwberry ‘acreage is 6,184
fpcres—we heard that figure referred to earlier today—vere converted,’
the gross income loss is estimated at $6,802,400. This, I must empha-
size, is a marginal difference. It is not just saying here is what the
strawberry harvest is worth, it is saying here is what the alternative
that appears to be the likely one generates. Obviously wheat is-more of
a necessity, especially in light of current world food shortages, than
strawberries, and that probably should not be overlooked, but I will
leave it to someone else to examine that more fully. A |

This estimate is a direct spending loss and a multiplier must be
applied to estimate total direct plus secondary spending impset. Here
I am spesking to the gross income to the farmer and whete that goes. .
We have heard testimony this morning about the secondary proces-

. sing value added, et cetera. This 1s the multipliet working back in the

other direction. . i ‘ .
" Multiplitrs for small towns in the Willamette Valley, have been esti- .

~ mated at 1.8 to 1.8, with the larger cities in the realm of 2 to 2.5. These

-

‘multipliers are for pu,rf)oses of estimating loeal economic impact, with
the leakages custongarily flowing from the smaller to the larger towns.

Sinde our concerh with this issue is at least regional and perhaps
for the overall economic impact totally in the United States, the multi-
plier figure of 2.5 is probably conservative. This places the aggregate
economic loss as a resili of~¢onverting 1 acre from strawberries to.
wheat at an estimated $2,750. Again my testimony says $4,000, and
that is the yield differential. . : .
~ Even this ignores the value added in moving from the wholesale to
the retail stage. I think you are going to heat in the testimgny that
follows me from people from Oregon State that the data show, the
value added is about 168 percent of the figures of the gross farm in--
come which I just cited. I didn’t calculate those.in. :

Additionally, for one final bid here on-the secondary labor force
impact, additionally the processing and handling of strawberries cre-
ates considerably more employment per acrg in canneries and distri- .
bution than does crops such as wheat. No estimate of numbers of jobs
are attempted since this is really captured insthe value-added figure
and reliable figures depend on<Something such as cannery worker per
acre of strawberries, which I didn’t bother to delve into. ‘

The jobs provided in canneries are considered valuable employment
‘opportunities for secondary labor force participants, such as second
wage earners and young peogle. As such this increases and st\g‘a'bilizes
family incomes in times of decreasing employment-opportunities in

"lower-income categories. The seasonality of the jobs is not considered
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'\a§erious problem since many of the workers are out of the labor fofce
while not employed. . __ - | v
That ig the end of my prepared statement. ) S
I have one point in light of that I would like to add. Seme of th
things that were mentioned this morning led me to comment on’ this
-~ Inshort, the picture shows a very high peak demand for labor i thos
fow weeks of the crop. There is no other crop that sustains that pe
demand through the season. So one way or another it has to be-met,
either by unemployed, by.something such as the.children, as done nofv,
< or by a migrant work’force moving through the area.

_If this strawberry crop declines, for instance, there will be a]terna-
tive jobs created in canneries later, if they were to go to corn of's
thing like this. You are not just using the job in the cannery,
moving it to a later time in the season which, since strawberries are
virtually the only crop that oceur at that period of Zime, might; be-
shifting your peak employment problems from the hérvesting time'to
the processing industries. . - : A

There are all kinds of places I could elaborate on on those figures.
Senator Haraaway. Can you indicate how sensitive the labor/Supply
is to an increase in wage rates. If it jumps 20"percent, would th¢ supply
chénge very much : . L ‘

.Dr. BEaToN. My’gest guess, I have no direct numbers,
would take about a 25-percent increase to attract, let’s say, older adult
workers perhaps or unémployed workers. _—

Senator Hataaway. WI:
afford a 25 percent increase?

Dr. Beaton. That would really accelerdte substitutior into other.

crops with the Mexican competition. ‘W ] have heard testimiony on that
this morni e

ng. - . .
Senator H%\THAWAY. The decline in acreage you mentioned is not due ..

to the lack of labor? - . :
Dr. Beaton. Définitely not. The decline in acreage,/as I said, is a
to move into something more mechanized, to ayoid the hassles

of any kind of a labor I;force like that. - '

I talked to one very large grower who used to have 140 acres in pro-
duction. He said, “I can’t afford the uncertainty.” I think you would
not be able to afford the ungertainty of not'knowing/ whether you can
get a labor force or nbt. Even though, when you lgok at it, it is a 8-
week crop, his contention was—-ra‘nd% will put my same on the list of
those who picked strawberries when they were kid); ]
one day and thought it was pretty good, but that was a much lower

wage period. His contention was if you lose your Jabor force in only a °
2- or 3-day period, your profit is gbsolutely gone/ He said he couldn’t - 7.

afford this. He had ¢ strike threate& h1§ field one year and that

- settled it. ’ o '

. He s now growing Chrigtmas trees. - ¢ R -

- Senator Hatraway. If a lot of farms convdrted to’ wheat, the de
mand for labor would drop off considerably, top. . :

Dr. Braron. Surely. In that category, yes, there is no doubt about

that.

)

-

enator Hateaway. Does your statement have what the average -
return is to the growers? ' : .
Dr. BEATONQ] rofit ?
’

[}

oo b2

th the market the way it is, can the growers ° |

too— I made $1.08 -
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Senator HataawAY. Yes. - )
*  Dr. Beaton. We are looking at gross of about $1,500. There is no
way to put an-average land price really on it, but I don’t hawve the
figures in here. Picking costs $700; perhaps another $50 to $100, no
morp than that, in terms of other labor, related labor, checkers, truck
. ' | drivers, et ceters; fertilizers and sprays, $100 to $150 an acre. -
I want to figure in interest and rent and taxes and all of that in-
‘terms of the land. The grower can earn in a 1'easonabl{)egood year about. -
_ $600 an acre. The top he would be able.to go would be maybe $800 in
g very good year. Everything goes by if the price is good.
» Senator. Haraaway. You don’t know what that represents as a per-
~ * centage of his invéstment? ‘ : \ .
; Dr. BraToN. A lot of that is return on his labor, which is quite a bit.
Farmers often don’t separate those kinds of things out. As 4 return
on investment, it is very common to:hire out the spra ing and the
fertilizing because people will get a s ray-rig-type of thing and you -
have someone come in and-do’this. It is very.popular because the
acreage is so low. A grower with 100 acres or more will obviously own
- lis own equipment and have a very different set of nimbers as far as
. ! his rate-of réturn js concerned. ' ‘ ’
iy - .~ ——Behator HaraaWway. Could you furnish, those for the record? We
wguld be inferested to know how it compates with other agricultural
7 _“endeavors. i : '
R Dr. Beaton. I will do that. It is a very volatile crop. You can make .
$600 per acre one year and nothing the next, as we can in most crops.
*.Senator Hataaway. | understand it would have to be averaged for -
a number’ of years. = ' ' .

Dr. Beaton. That is the point I made, the sensitivity to the picking
costs is a very high percentage of the selling price. :

Senator HaTHAWAY. Thank you very much, Dr. Beaton.

- . The next witness is Hon. Edith Green.

It is nice to see you, Edith.

Mrs. Green and I were members of the House Education and Labor
Committee for 6 years and ixyféyed a good relationship then and con-
tinue to do so. ~ . :

It is nice to see you. . S N

STATEMENT OF HON. EDITH GREEN, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE IN
: CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF OREGON

" Mrs. Greex. Thank you very much, Senator Hathaway. It is nice to
see you in Portland. I Kave been trying fof 7 years to get you out here.
Our general theme, as you know, is “Just come and visit,” but we
wouldn’t mind having you as a permanent resident.
Senator HarHAWAY. I might consider it.
rs. Green. If I may, Senator Hathaway, ask.unanimous consent
that the statement of Bill Kosesan from the Oregon Department of
A%'riculture be made a part of the record. ' ..
-7 think he is recognized as an expert on pesticides and he states in
this prepared statement that it has no harmful effect on the strawberry

pickers. . . _ :
Senator Haraaway. Without objection it Will be made a part w
record. » )

‘ o s
[The prepared statement of Mr, Kosesan follows;]
. . _ '
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STATEMENT OF BILL KOSESAN, Oregon Depgrtment of Africulture

Presented to U.'S. Semate Labor Subcommittee .
at its public hearing on the Child Labor Provisifons
of the Fair Labor Standards Act. .
Portland, Oregon o ] )
December 6, 1974

*

My game is Bill Kosesan, Prograi Director wit

- Agriculture, Plant Services Division, Salem, Pregon. In my section of the -
Departmant, we have responsibilities for registration of sll pesticides sold,
offered for male, or used within Oregon, licfnsfng of all commercial spplicators’
in the state, and enforcement of Oregon's Pehticide Law.

the Oregon Department of .

With respect to the question of pesticides

sed in strawbarry fields in -
Oregon end thair possible effert on strawberry pilckera, I wish to report ol
that s number of pesticides, includinz weed control chemicals, insecticides,
+  aod fungicides, are used. Included in thip herhicide group are chemicals -
uned for eontrol of weeds in new plantinge/ and established plantings, as . N

well as chemicals used during both the & r sand winter (dormant) seasons.

Those herbicidas recoszendad by Oregon State University and used in this

state are all considered to be in the catpgory having s low range of toxicity ¢
to humans., In addition, thae. timing of a tyiications and manner of use pr.:gcludes

4he possibility of harmful residues remaining at picking time. »
The same sppliea to fungicides recommended and used lo Oregon strawberry
fLalds. All such chemicals slso fall i .the group having s low level of
- toxicity and are used io a manner whereBy no harmful residues would remain -
- at plcking tims. Some fungicides used ln Oregon are of such low toxicity * b4
they may be applied as lateé, as the day bf harvest with.no possihility of
causing injury to pickers..

+ Insscticidas récormended and used in Oregon strawberry fields also gensrally
"fall into the sape low toxicity range as the pesticides mentioned sbove
except for several such as Guthion, Parathion, and Phoadrin. These *
insecticides, although high in toxicity, are permitted to he used omly for
certain insects and with the observance of requirad preharvest intervals.
The chemicals are rapidly bilodegraded following application with the result
that no harmmful residues Temain at picking time.

It is our judgement pesticides are used properly within Oregon by commercisl ®
applicacors and growers. We have received no reports or complaints of

¢ applicatioms to_al:rawblrhes wade in a, maoner inconsistent with the label
or of applications which resulted in injury to strawberry pickers. We
t=lieve Lhaé yaung pickers would not be exposed to any harm in Oregon straw-
berry ttalds From residues of pesticades.

-
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. Mrs. Green. I have some copies of my staterent, Mr. Chairman,
if you want them. AN :
enator Haraway. It would be helpful. \

Mrs. Greew. I really do appreciate your coming B

- a first hand look at the situation because it is very imps
., State. I must say I rearranged my schedulé and got in’
about an hour ago. o

Senator Harrsway, We appreciate yohir coming here.

Mrs. Green. As you know, tlie entiref Oregon delegation has'8po
sored legislation to amend that section of the Fair Labor Stand§§}ds
Amendments of 1974 which prohibitsj with minor exceptions, the.
employment of children under 12 in agriculture. Under the terms of
the-biil I and others have sponsored, the Secretary of Labor would be
permitted to waive this prohibition upon a finding that it has a djs-
ruptive effect upon traditiona] patterns of employment in a particular

..section of the country. - | k
" If T may digress from the statement here, I think in the wording of
any bill which comes out of the House or the Senate, we have to be
very mindful of the fact that some of the districts in Oregon now
‘are going to year-round schools, so it would have to be so worded that
~ + those Students who were not in school at that particular time would
* be free to pick the strawberries, and not have it worded when school
is not in session, hecause it is in session the whole year. !

To say, Senator Flathawsy, that this prohibition, which became
effective May 1 of this year, had a “disruptive” effect in Oregon is to
describe it in the mildest possible terms. The sense of outrage, when
the law became known, was almost universal among Oregon citizens.
Except for the Watergate, I believe I have seldom received such a
quantity of mail so critical of congressional action. Those who wrote,
and they were legion, were absolutely united in their denunciation of
this prohibition. :

As you know, it was put in the conference report and it was not a
House bill. ) ’ - . : g

. My-correspopdents ranged from the Governor of the State to many
grade school children. The ire is unmistakable and T think it was justi-
.*  fied. It was seldom expressed in*very elegant terms, but the message’
wag there. - L .
From a farmer: ) . ;
Just because the 11-year-old ish’t old enough to vote doesn’t mean he should
be stripped of his rights. Everybody is“up in arms about this stupid law.

»

A parent writes:

I have tried to raise my chlldrér‘f"nnd give them thé knowledge that they must:
work to earn money to receive the things in life-that they want. Believe me, this

- is not easy; most children today just figure life should be given to them on a
silver platter. Now this stupid, ontrageous law tells them to go ahead and believe

this way. - )
An understandably frustratéd mother wrote:

-\:’lease know that I think the pnsszige of the bill. preventihg* children under
~2

A3

from picking strawberries in particular is completely without merit. We have
three children staying home this year because of it, and it is just maddening. *
N R .
o . - L}

i
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‘Many children wrote. ()ﬁc:

Everyone is gétting mad because they can’t pick berries. You do not have to be
12 to pick a berry. v <

From a very jndignant young lady:

1 speak.for lotg of people wherr ] say that the new “1974 Wage Hour Amend-
ment law” g stupid. * * * You complain about lazy ¥ids-- |

And this was directed to me, not to you, Senator—

. o )
Well, what do you think makes them lazy? You the people. I'm 13 but I have -

2 sisters and I am speaking for them, too. They enjoy working. It gives the person
a good feeling to know you can make some money. * * * How are pgrents sup-
posed to teach us kids if we can’t work?

- Or another youngster:

The law that has just been made is the most ridiculous law there is. * * *
If you 'don’t change the law, then my younger brother and ‘sisters will not be
able to go any place or buy anything this summer. All they can do is just sit
around and do nothing. .

And a 10-year-old spoke her mind vq;ry clearly: - ' -

T wrote to you because I don’t like the law that nobody under 12 can pick
strawberrigs. I'm sure no other kids do'either. When I heard about it, I thought
1t was thé stupidest law I ever heard of. I'd like to know why that law was made.
Please write back and tell me, ) . , ‘

In mid-September, as you may have heard previously today, a three-
judge panel of the U.S. district court upheld the constitutionality of
the prohibitign, but I think it is significant that even in that court
decision the following language can be found : ' ;e
. The 1974 Amendments may be unnecessarily broad. Pe’rhups Congress cah write
more fiexlbility into the Act to exempt forms of agriculture in which oppressive
clitld labor conditions do not exist. o

May T repeat that: S
In whickoppressive child labor conditions do not exist.

I think it also is sighificant that earlier in the summer, in late June,
the same three judges had granted a preliminary injunction against
enforcement of the ban on employment of ¢hildren under 12. This had

'the meritorious effect of allowing Oregon’s strawberries td be harvested
this summer, but unless the law is permanently changed to provide

-

sensible flexibility in its application, then there are'many growers who .

will curtail, or eliminate altogether, thesplanting of those crops which
depend on hand harvesting. T

Because the preliminary injunction granted by the U.S. district

court in Oregon sa enncisely states the problem, I would like to quote
“from it. The plaintiffs were a grower and five minors, Portions of the
court order granting the temporary injunction-read as follows: ~
The plaintiff, Larry William Kelly, is a farmer. He has approX¥nately 85 acres
planted in strawberries. The- strawberries are picked by hand—no farm ma-

chinery is involved. . . oo .
For many year$ plaintiff has been dependent-upon-school children to pick and

harvest his crop. During the peak of the harvest season, he has engaged 500 to .

\\ 800 children, 25 to 8314 percerit being under 12 years of age.

Q

ERIC
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*., The plaintiffs (and here the mifivr children are named) appear tmm\%i]lrry
William Kelly, their guardjan ad litém. They. are under 12 years of age and have
R . s . LA . .
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been sensonally employed picking strawberries with parental permission and
_ desire such employment in 1974.

_The court order continues:

Estimates of surveys made in the-States of Oregon and Washington indicate
that the challenged legislation will reduce this season’s harvest by 9,000 tons,.
21,000 pickers would not work ‘and would lose $1,386,000 income. 18,000 fewer:
. production workers would be employed and would lose $1,500,000, and the two
. States would lose $118,000 in taxes. : * :
~ If I may digress there; it seems to me this is particularly relevant

when, as you know; we are now considering in the Congress the public
. service employmentle islation because of the very high unamployment .ot

rate. To think we would also enact a law that woald throw

people out of work seems very strange to me. . ,
. The court order continues: ° ' P

- Because of the legislation the'plaintiff Kelly anticipates losing one third of his
* expected crop, ht a loss of $66,000. He would be deprived of many workers. The
children affected would lose personal income. The plaintiffs and those similarl Y

situnted would suffer jmmediate, substantial qnd ir eparable injury. On the othe :

hand, restraining of the defendant, i.e., Se{:retnry f Labor Brennan, will cause
- no substantial harm to the defendant or other interested parties. .
There, the%m that language from the preliminary injunction is a
‘summary of thé problem, and a summary, too, of why the probleme—, -
this ban on employing children under 12—need not and should not ex-*
ist. May I quote one phrase again from the court order: “No farm ma-
chinery is involved.” - : : ° . )
i gain. if I may digress, when you and I served on that committee \ ]
togdther, when we were talking about the minimum wage and other
' labdr legislation, we were particularly concerned about hazardous farm
| machinery where children were employed, and in picking strawberries,
there is none. i "
Mr. Chairman, my best information is that. the Oregon Workmen’s
. Compensation Board reports that injuries to children under 12 whilg
L employed in*agricilture during 1973 were eight alto]gether, fqy}:t’ﬁ' ’
11-year-olds, four to 10-year-olds, including one fatality, noné’to 9-
year-olds and younger. The fatal injury was suffered by a 10-year-old " -
child who was hit by.a car while riding a Honda on the family farm. ’
Had the 1974 amendments been in effect last year, this fatality would
not have beer avoided for, as yon are aware, thelban does not extend
- to children working on family acreage. Of the remainimg seven 1m-
= juries, all were minor; three occurred in the strawberry elds. They
consisted of a cut Wrist and cut hand, both from falling on berry crates,
and a rash from contact with spray. Only minor medical attention was
required. - - - _ Lo
You may also be interested to know, Mr. Chairman, that all pickers,
including those under the age of-12, and all employers are covered by
" the Workmen’s Corfipensation Act. So I believe the evidence is indis-
putable that the \VOrIL involved is simply not hazardous. There were
seven minor injuries-among a work force of several thousand children
age 11and under. Lo .
. “In order to save time, I am goihg to skip some of this, Mr. Chairman, . -
but I would ask that all of it be placed in the recoyd. - .
Senator HarEAWAY. Yes, without objection, the entire, statement will —
be placed in the record at the conclusion of your testimony.

»

¢
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, Mrs. GreeN. And what will be the cconomic effeets of this prohibi-
tion 1f not amepaded ¢ To some I have already referred. There were esti-

. mates made 10 losses that would have been incurred this sunimer

just from the strawberry harvest had the injunction not been granggd.
The $1,386,000 lost to the individuals who would not have picked; the
$1,500,000 lost to cannery workers, for 9,000 tons of strawberries would
have rotted on the vines and, in addition, there would have been an
~“estimated $4 million loss to the growers in Washington and Oregon.
. In this Jay and age when everyone, I understand even stockbrokers,
are having a difficult time making ends meet, this,is a very severe pen- .

. - alty, indeed. I must say I felt a lot of sympathy for all of those who .

"wrote, growers, parents, and children. In sharing some of their

.~ . thoughts with you. T hope that you may also realize the impact of this "

- on children who want to work, mﬁ'\tm’i]ios,, and on the.cconomy in the )

Northwest. - . . : ' . .

I will skip to save time, Mr. (“‘Imil'm,an-, some of the letters that came’

in. but let, me qugte from a few of them, heécause I thonght they were
very much to the point. b . ’

. One child wrote, “Dear Edith Green: I am 10 yearscold and I got to
pick some strawberrics this year. Will you please help change the law
s0 I can pick next year? I need.the money for camp. My friends would
appreciate it. too. I am counting on you.” This letter was far mare gen-
erous than most. She signed it “Love.” :

Another: o ] ' .
I really don’t see the reason why kids under 12 can't pick ﬁerriosf We have to
earn our money in some way. You know my mom and dad aré not the richest

. people in the country. They can’t afford to give me an allowance every week.
Please think about it. ‘

One of my favorite letters that came in: o

~Hi, how are yoﬁ’ I ain fine. Wh§ was the law changed about berry picking? Tam
under 12 and need money, money, money. ﬁp

And, admittedly, I feel very kintlly—and we have had many dis- .
cussions on this, Mr. Chairman, so I am sure yon will know my biasgs
but I feel very kindly toward the following letter which shows a nice
bias toward the female of the species:

I am writing to you for my sister in the matter concerning the berry age law. -
My sister is 17 yeags old, I'm 12 years old. I'm lucky, but what about my sister
who is 11? Last yea¥ my sister and I bought a television with the money. I wrote
to ¥ou because you are a woman and being a woman you are more understanding.

I wish I could say the signature was Dennis, but it was Denise.

It is also evident from the letters that there is far more at stake
“than just economic gain. Repeatedly the message is stated that thi§ .
* opportunity for the children to work also represents an opportunity to :
- instill both values and pride of accomplishment. :

. Mr. Chairman, when we were wm'I?ing on the juvenile deliriquency
bill in the committee on which you and I served. I said many times that
"it made no sense to me for the Federal Government to spend millions -
and miltions of dollars tp try to prevent juvenile delinquency, to try to
bring it under control ot;ito reduce the amount of it, and theén at the |

?

damgegime to pass laws whigh takes thekids so they can’t work and the
T simply wangler the street$: It seems to me that old thing about idle «
! hands is very rRldCant here. ° ,
‘Moreover, it provides an opportunity to instill both values and pride "

= T




129 .
of accomplishment. It provides a meahs for active youn bodies to .
direct their energies in a constructive manner. The'work is flot difficult,
+ certainly no more so than delivering & paper at 5 a.m, every morning, -
rain or shine, or mowing lawns, and probably less so than hantling bdgs
) 0§ groceries for blocks, which we can view youngsters doing at virtually
. every store in the District of Columbia. I am not suggesting that we
- should prohibit the District youngsters from using this means-to earn
some spending money ; I admire their pluck and their industry, But I
would suggest that the strawberryfields qf Oregon, where each works
at his own pace, and where his companions in work arg family, friends,
neighbors; and teachers, where.the atmosphere js clean and fresh, might
be a far healthier evironment than a crowded city street. ST
Ml_j.\'Ghairman, summer crop picking by yeungsters is a- time- .
» honored tradition in the Notthwest.-There are probably feiv adults in
. flfe State who, growing up ih Oregon or Washington, do not remember
1s or her own expexience in the fleld. T must say that I picked straw-
befries when' I was young. I have two sons and both of my sons picked” -
% strawberries. ’ : o A
o o, It s traditional, too, for mothers to take their entire brood with
* % - them. It is nonsense for some, as I understand they do, to try to com-
“. pare this.wholesome gcene of a family working tbgetljer, the children
" under the watchful eye of a person who eares deeply about them, com-
* paring that to-tht horhrs of child labor in the notorious city sweat-
. . shops that existed early in) this cgntury and in decades past. ‘
' # Far from béing in any way detrimental, bérrypicking is a positite
‘ gain to the entire community, to farmers, to parents, to children. At .
_ .+ a time when we worry about. ways to keep our young people off the
streets in the summer, it seems rather ridiculous to.me that we should .
. . " deny a traditional and constructive summer outlet fike this. :
One of the first compmunications of protest that I received on this
.- matter was from'Governor Tom McCall who has justly teceived much

" national attention in recent months for his progréssive leadership in
what I think is-a progressive State. , o
v May I read from his telggram: . ‘ hT o

“". ) - .
We urgently request all possible immediate action througlt. legislative Amék
administrative channels to allow children under 12 to assist in.the berry and
bean harvgst in Oregon. These young people working with their pnrexﬁ:s or
brothers-or sisters are not exploited child dabor. They are loeal residents who
are earning spending mnoney and learning the value of*working while lhelping to - *
harvest an important food resource. .
- . " An estimated 40 million pounds of strawperries grown.on 8,000 acres could go
unharvested in the next.3 weeks if familieg are forbidden to bring their children
tq the fields where they work. 54 percedt of past crops have been picked by
young people under 14 years of age and 16 percent by-thoseunder 12. The impact -
on the availability of adult workers will be severe if prohibited from bringing
their children to the flelds. An economic loss of $10 million is a real possﬂ:s}llty.
This loss-of food {g indefensible. Please exert every effort to obtain an immediate’ -
" . éxemption. N . . . ’
- This was signed bv the Governor, . _ . .
b, So may I suggest, Senator Hathaway, that it is unthinkable that
the Governor of the State bf\Oregon, the entire Oregon congre sional
delegation! educators, health officials, labor leaders, and the parents .
of the children themselves would all be opposed to this prohibition en
excluding from the fields childrenrgnder 12 if, in fact, the work were

detrimental or dangerous. It.is not. tis just the opposite, safe, healthy,

. £
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wholesome, and constructive, and a means, in this too often isplated
modern world, for adults and children alike to work together in an
activity of benefit to all. ‘

4 Thank you. ‘ . : -
Sendtor Harmaway. Thank you very much. That was an excellent - -
statement. As usual, you covered it so well thefe are few questions to -
. " ask, especialy.when I am on your side. = * - ' - :
. But let me say, do you think it:is"possihle for us—I mean Congress— »
-~ to draft an amendment that will allow those children who axen’t being
. " -exploited to go ahead and work and, at the same time, not create.a .
.=~ loophole that will allow exploitation and, further, we can reasonably .
-except good enforcement? o ' -
It has been testified to here py other witnesses that such an exemp-
tion would be very difficult.to énforce..We are.not getting the enforce-

o

mient"we should getgm this area anyway. . o : -
Mrsd. QGR.‘EEN. Could I ask, what do you mean by those who are ex- L
ploited ? o . o

- Senator Harmaway. Well, there are in some areas of the country
unscrupulous growers who force children to work by saying to the
_ father and mother of the child, you can have a job working for us .

provided you bring your children in, regardless of what age t%ley are, .

and they work 8 hours a day and:pnder very adverse conditions. This

is true particularly with respect to migrant familiés. : *

We certainly don’t want to create a loophole here*where we can -
- allow unscrupulous’employers to carry on this type of activity.
A Mrs. GreEx. I am,in complete agreement on that. I do not think that
N situation exists in the Northwest. As you know, the legislation that the
entire Oregon delegation-introduced simply said that the Secretary
. of Labor.would be permitted to .whive the prohibition upon a finding
 that it has a disruptive effect upon traditional patterns of employ-
- ment in p particular section of the country. : e
- It seems to me that that would take care of it. In the migrant labor ~
ot stream in those areas where there is exploitation he would not grant
« ~ that waiver. So I think there is no danger of that here. .

Also, Senator, ywhen you talk about the migrant families,-and we do
have them.in Oregon, most of the strawberry pickers, as you probably -
have heard earlier today, go out in groups. Sometimes the teacher is
the platoon lgatler and they go out'with the motlier or someone else. *

If you do havea migrant family picking you have a problem. Take
a hypothetical case. If you have a migrarit family and they have chil-
dren 14 dnd 13 and then two children who are 11 and 10, what does

. the migrant family do? Do they take the 13- and 14-year-old children
out and let the 10- and 11-year-olds wander out by themselves? It seems
to meg the 10- and 11-year-olds would be much better”with the family
than they woul%' without a{fgr supervision or care, wandering. around
and perhaps getting hurt orln trouble. .

Senator HatEAWAY. Would you extend this to migrant children ag
well as residents? L '

Mrs. Greex. I think it has to be worded—Iet me back upif.I may.

I think no one recommends. tha this waiver be granted wherr the
youngsters are enrolled in school. Youngsters do .ot miss school in
ordei to pick the berries or the beans, so you do not have that problem

at all. . SR : o

t




‘strawberries or beans, when they are not enrolled in school; then they
“should be allowed to. I think it would be discriminatory to say e,
_ would allow the youngster who lives close by to pick the strawbegries, .

but an 1l-year-old child of a migrant family who is in- the area—
" we are not trying 32? attract the migrant families for.this ane sone-

u
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It would seem to me that any youngsters, if they want to pick

one else can give the statistics on the percentage of the migrant
families engaged In this, I think it is relatively small—it would seem’ :
it svould be.discriminatory to say we won't let you do that. -

Senator Haraaway. Would that be a problem in Oregon? Are there
fnariy migrant families? : ..
, Mrs. Greex. Let me furnish that for the record if I may because I
really don’t know the percentage in this pagticular area. We have the
migrant stream in the orchards, cherry and pear and apple orchards. = .
We hawve them in the beet fields in eastern Oregon and we have them
in' the potato harvesting in southern Oregon, in the Klamath Falls
area, but I honestly do not know the percentage in the berry fields.
I will get that and supply it. . .

Senagor Harmaway. This tentative amendment we were consider-
ing would exclude the migrants, but we. thought that there was not
a sufficient number of migrant famiéie ployed in the particular
harvest. For example, in Maine there &re no %igmnts at all. We would
like to get some, but we can’t get them to go that far north or get the
Canadians to come over, It is strictly a local puéblem. !

Mrs. GrEEN. I think it depends on the location and the percentdge
and we could take a look at that beforiyé)fting the legislation. -

Senator HaTfiaway. Some people said:that there’ wére remedial
reading programs and so forth that go on in-the summegtime and even - -
though the school year is over that these children are going to miss i
fhat extra educational opportunity afforded. to them. What de you 7
think of that? ~ . C

Mrs. Greex. The strawberry season, gs I undgrstand it, lasts 4 or 5
weeks. It seems to me that any children who are ‘woing to have remedial
work are not going to tdke it all summer anyhow, er during that par- T
ticular period, so that they would have thg.climnce to take any remedial

i »

. courses they would need to have. -

. a disruptive effect upon traditional patterns of employtentmin a-particuk
tion of the country.¢ . ’ e v , =

to amend that section of the Fair Labor Standards Amendments of 1974 which,,

I .suspect that the number of youngsters who are taking remedial
courses in the summertime is pretty small. : i
.. Senator HATHAWAY! Edith, thank you véry much for your testimony
and your answers. You are welcome td sit here and question the re-
maining witnesses. In fact, we woutld like to have you. 7
Mrs. Greex. Thank you, Senator. I willdo that. = ' .
[The prepared statement.of Mrs. Green follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. EDITH GREDY, A US. REPRESENTATiVﬁ‘ 1y CONGRESS o
. . . FRoM THE STATE OF OREGON K T
May I fitst express my thank‘s, Mr. Chairman, for your invitation to these %{%
hearings. As you know, the entirg Oregon delegation has sponsored legislatior gjﬁ

prohibits, with minor exceptions, the employ'mentglof children under 12 in agri-
culture. Under the terms of the bill I and others have sponsored, the Secretary
of Labor would be’ permitted o waive this prohibition upon a finding g:*hat it

e e
’ \d";’j ‘ | ‘
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X Mr.ﬁihnirmnn,‘m say that this prohib_"tio’r{, which became,effecti ay 1 of
-  this yedr, had a “disruptive” effect in ‘(Bl;eg n % to descrige 1145 mildest

possible terms. The sense of outtage, wher the’ law Bécame knowfs
universal am%ng Oregon citizens. Except f@\the Watergidte affair, I~believe I
-have seldom received such 9, quantity of mail o critical of congressionalk action. — .
Those who did—and ghey were legion—were absolutely unitéd in their dénuncia- v
p ' tion of this prohibition. My, correspondents ringed from the Governgr of the  ~-

- State to grade school children: P K

s o - .
. e ire ig unimistakable and—I think—justified, It was seldomr expreéssed jn

elegant ,terms,,but\'the message was there. . % . o
\ . From a-farmer: ° ) . s X T N
N\ + “Just because the 11-year-old isn't old en ugh to vte doesn’'t méan he should N
\. . ., be stripped of rights. Everybody is’up in ayms ‘about this stupid law.” v N
o ' A parent speaks’: V R . e N
“I have tried to-raise my children and give them the ‘knowledgeythey must C
work to-earn money to receive the things if 1ifé that they want. Beliévg me thisig | \/» -
- Dot easyp most ¢hildren today just figure life should be given to \them on a ,}
“ 3 silver platter. Now this stupid, outrageous law tells them to go ahehd and- hex’ | ;-
N \ lieve this way.” - : o : .

o

An understandably frastrated mother:. ‘ L
“Plense know that I think tlre passage of the ‘bill preventing child

12 from picking strawberries in particular is completely "without rgeri \We have

. “three children staying h%e this year because of it.and igfs?jusb mudd'ex{iv

] “The children also: P
7 ;“Everyone Is getting mad because theéy can't pick berries. ¥ou do 1fot havetobe * .
- to pick a berry.” 7 ., . - . e, - .- -
S . And from an-indignant young lady; ' . 2 .

“I speak for lots of. pebple when I say that the xi’ew’,‘l974 Wage Hour) Amend-
ment law’ is stupid * * *-Yqu (or the peaple)X.complain gbout _lgzy’lll{‘;(M Well

what do you think makes them lazy? You"ithe‘pedpl > * * * I'm 13 bt I.have. - .
2 sisters antl I'm speaking for them too. They enjoy.‘working! It gives the per - .

son a good. fgeling to know you can make some money * * * How are pa'i:‘enjtz . a\ L
o Co . X Y] :

* "supposed to teach us kjds if we ¢ah't work?'" ., o
OI‘.: . - X, ‘ N ) o ‘, , R o 0 “ .
“The law that has.just been m,adeﬁ the most ridicuous law there is .2, . If’
] you don’t.change the law then my yoynger-brother and sisters will not be able .
- to go any place or’buy anything this summer. Al they-dan do'is just’sit around &
‘ " and do nothing.” - PP AR ' :

»

‘A 10-year-qld speaks her mind: é’k . A ;o ‘(' - 1
¢ "I wrote to you because I don’t like the law that nobody\gmder\le can pick -° ‘

.. rawberries. I'm sure no ofher kids dokeither. When. I heard apout it I thought:
T it was the stupidest law X ever heard ‘of. I'd like to know why .that law was -
L ade. (Please wiite back/ind tell me).” R ; ' -

hree-judge panel of the U.8. District Court ‘upkeld. the %
- constitutionality e prohibition but I think it significant. that even in that ',
’ court deéision t llowing language 1s foundw “The 1974 Amendments may bg = *

- unnecessarily-broad."Perhaps Gongress can write more flexibility int6 the act to.
/e{:mpt/t ms of ggri¢ulture in which oppressive child lahbor cqunditions do not

exist”” [Bupbasis" added, ] I think it also _significant that| earlier in the yum:

o er—in 19t5>¥dhe—the sime three judges had granted a prP]iminary injunction . -
-* - against enforcement of thé ban on employment of children|under 12. This had
the meritorious effect of allowing' Oregon’s, strasvb rips te be harvested 'ﬂ'ﬂ'&\ -
summer, but unless the law is permanently changed tolprovidéi sensible flexibility B

inits appl‘i('ation, tﬁep there are many growers who:swill curtail—or eliminate L

In mid-September

A

[}

, altogether—the pianting of those, crops which depend| on han
° Because the preliminary injunction granted by the U. istrict« Court in
-. - Oregon so concisely states the problem, I would 1ike to qutfe from it. The plainz~"~. -
s tiffsywere a grower and, 5 minors. Portions of the.court order granting the te - :
, rary injunction reads.gs follows: : S o~ -
L. “Thg plaintiff Tarcy Willigm Kelly is a farmer. He has approximately 85 acres
%ted in strawberries. strawbeiTies ar¢ picked by hand—no farm ma,ch‘m-
"ery is involved. [ Emphasis added.) o T ) £ v
: “Fo? man} vears plaintiff has heen denendent unen - school cgildren to nick ° -
B n(r)'zg harves¥ his ‘crop. During the. peak of the harvest. season, he has engaged g
500 to 690 children, %5% to 83%:% being undoer 12 years age.- \‘- . . .

- : - '
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wThe-plaintiffs (and here the minor children are named) fppear through Larry
Williame Kelly, .their guardian ed litem. They are under’ 12 years of age and
have been seasonally employed picking strgwberries with parental permission
and desired such employment in 1974 * * *.

“Iistimates of surveys made in Théstates of Oregon and Washington indicate
thats the challenged legislation will reduce this season’s harvest by 9,000 tons.
21,000 pickers would not work and would logse $1,386,000 income. 18,000 fewer
production sorkers would be employed and would lose $1,500,000, and the two
states would lose $118;000 in taxes. e . :

_“Because of the legisintion the plaintiff Kelly anticipates losing one third of
his expected ¢rop, at { loss of $66,000. He would be deprived of many workers.
The chlldren affected wotild lese persqnal income. The plaintiffs-and those simi-
larly situated wolld suffer immediate, substantial and irreparfible injury. On
the other hand, restraint of the defendant (i.e. Secretary of Labor Brennan)
will tause no substantial harm-to the defendant or other. interested parties.”

There, then, in that language from the preliminary injunction, is a summary

" of the problem—and a summary, too, of why the problem-—this ban on employing -

children under 12—need not and shouid not exist. May I quot&one phrase again .
#rom the court order: “* -* * no farm machinery is involved.” « -

Mr. Chairman, my best information is that the Qgggon Workmen's Compensa-
tion Board reports that injuries to children under 12 while employed in agricul-
ture during 1973 were eigkt altogether: four to 11-year-olds; four to 10-year-olds,

. tncluding one fatality, none to 9-year-olds and younger. The fatal injury was

suffered by a 10-year-old child whd was hit by a car while riding a2 Honda on the
family farm:. Had the 1974 amendments been in effect last year, this fatality
would not have been avoided for, as you are aware, the ban’ does not extend to
ehildren working on family acreage. Of tRe réaining 7.injuries all were minor. .

L]

Three occurred in the strawberry fields. They consisted of a cut wrist and cut

hand, both from falling on berry crates and a rash from contact with spr

. Only minor medical attention was required. You may also.be interested to lm&vv,

._«hildren—

~

2w

Mr. Chairman, that all pickers, including- children under the age of ;,2, and all

employers are covered by the Workmen's Compensation Act. - .

So 1 beligve the evidence is ihdisputable that the work involved is simply not
hdzardous, There were 7 minor injuries amopg a work force of several thousand
children age 11 and under. , R . .

As one of my correspondents §tated : e ' . .

“What i§ wrong with a child of 10 or 11 picking berries? They are cértainly
safer.in a supervised berry field than they are riding bikes on streets, roaming
the streets getting into trouble or even playing football on a football field *hox
the competitive spirit among the youngsters to try to work fdster and{\ earn more
than their neighbor is every bit as héalthy in the berry flelds as on the track
figld, There is n feeling of accomplishment in taking the money they have per-.
sonally earned and choosing that bike that will be more.precious because of
the effort expended earning it.” . - 5

And what will be the economic effects of this prohibition if not amended? To
some I have already referred. There were estimates made of the losses that
would have been incurred this summer just from the strawberry -harvest had
the injunction not been granted : the $1,386,000 lost to.the individuals who would"
not have picked ; the $1,500,000 IOst\t: cannery workers, for 9,000 tors of straw-
berries weould have rotted on the vinés,.and in addition, there would have been an |
estimated 85 million logs to the growers in Waghington and Oregon, *

In this day and age-$vhen everyone—I und:ﬁtngd even stockbrokers—are hav-
ing a difficnlt time making ends meet thisris a very severe penalty, indeed, I
must say I felt a lot of sympathy for all of those o wroté: growers, parents
and children dnd, in sharing some of their thoughts with you, I hope that you.
may alsg realize the impact of this on children whbd wajt to work, on families,
and en the gconemy of the Northwest. . -

For exgmple, the exasperation of a mother of eight -who wrote that while she,
works fulltime in the winter months, she takés the summer off to spend with her

Y

“» * # helping them to earn their school clothes by picking the local crops. This
new amendment will deprive my children of earning their spending money and ,
school clothes * * *, They keep their own monéy._and only work approximately 5 U

\\lt;’r]mrs per dné. I niso accompany_them to the fields and work right along side of

ERIC
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. who helped put this new bill through Congress so that they could help to provide

¥ school clothes and spending money for my 4 childref that are under the age '

of 12 since passing of the new amendment deprives them ‘of this, My husband

and I certainly cannot afford to provide spending money and extras for 8 chil-

dren. It is all we can do to provide grocerfes for a family of 10, Please send . .
_ the contributions to the children.” S “
* She includes their names and address. ~ - s

-Or from another: .- .
“Please, please do sqmething 80 our kids ean continue to plck berries. It's not
- that hard of work and keeps the kids out of mischief and teaches them responsi-
bility. We can’t affard to buy all the little things our kids would like to have.”
Or: “Just spent a depressing morning with my son who will be 11 this sunfiner
sitting on the daveno crying. He Just heard on the news that he will not be
allowed to- work in the berry fleld this summer * * * W&l current inflation,
my- husband and I find it necessary to both hold down outside jobs. Unless B
"we want to leave our 11-year-old at homg alone all summer, it wiil be necessary
for his older sister to stay home from the flelds also which eliminates her main

source of spending money, too.” ’

Some farmers wrote: -
N . “As a grower, you cannot realize the undue hardship this new law will place on
+ us. We employ Moms and Dads twith children of all ages in their famiiies who all

work towards school clothes needs or “extras”.that the present econothy doesn’t
allow.” |

A "\ Another:. . .
‘ * In regards S;thls law pertafning to #£hildren under 12 years of age not bethg °

o

able to pick stkawberries. This is one more ‘of the many stupld laws we hawe s
that we don’t-even get'to vote on. This law deprives us of*our needed help to
make our living, and it deprivéd the kids a chance to make thelr money too * * *°
Between predator control, weather, double fertilizer and gas prices, triple price
¢ on baler twine, higher Workmen's Compensation, and taxes and all other restric-
- tlolns and high prices pertaining to farming it all has a good start to force me to
. quit.” T

Or: “This new law seems almost to be the straw that broke the camel’s back !

We have farmed for 30 years and finally found one crop (strawberries) that

would pay the taxes and insurance and made us feel that we were helpjng the
families in-the areas as well. We have never solicited children ages 10 and 11 to

plck, ;but they do have to learn sometim® and if the mothers comé, or wlder,
brothers or sisters, we can't refuse them.. At the same time the economy of the

atrea prospers (the butcher, the baker, the clothier, hardware man, etc,) and the

law enforcement officets have fewer problems. This new law means that outr pick-

ing crew will be one-third less and therefore our berry acreage which costs $1,000

per acre to get ready for production wiil be lost.” © -
;-And;from the kids: B s

“This is a petition to change the new law about only 12-and over can pick! It's
not fair. ‘I think anybody can pick. Because parents can’t buy everything! )
Prices are high * * *. T am 1014. My first time in the berry patch last year, I made e
*36 dollars! That’s good : for a second time I would tfy for $50.00. I am trying for )
a ten speed ; everybody in the family has a ten speed hut me.” \

“DEAR EpITH GREEN. I am ten years old and,I got to pick some strawberrles this B
year..%Will you please help change the law so I can pick next year. I need the *
money for-camp. My friends would appreciate it.too. I am counting on you. Love,” I

Another: : L © L0 ) - .

.. “I really don't see the reason why kids under 12 can’t pick berries. We have to

. €earn our money in some way. You know my mom and -dad are not the richest -
people in the country. They can't afford to give me Anr’allowance every week. K
Please think about it!” ) : . . K.}

My favorite: “Hi how are you? I am. fine. Why was the law changed about
bérry picking? I am under 12 and need mohey1fid ey, money.” -

And, admittedly; I feel kindly toward the fol owling writer who shows a nice
blas toward the female sex: “I am writing to you for my sister in the matter
concerning the lerry age law. My sister is 11 Jears old, I'm 12 years oid. I'm
lucky, but what about my sister who is 11. Last year my sister and I bought a
television with the money. I wrote to you because you are a woman and being
4 woman you are more understanding.” I wish I could sny the signature was

= “Dennis” but it’s *Denfge.” . ' : ‘ v
" It is alsofevident from the fetters that there is far more at stake than just -
. economic gnﬁ: Repeatedly the message is stated that this opportunity ‘for the Lt

4 -

( .




|

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

H 135 ' i

children to work also represents an opportunity to [nstiil both values and ‘prl(‘le
of nccomplUshment. Moreover, it providés n means for active young bodies to

-

direet thelt energles in a constructive manner. The work is not difficuit—cer-

tainly no more so than delivaring a paper at 5 a.m. every morning=rain or
ghine—-or mowing n lawn—and probably less so than hauling biags of groceries
for blocks, a sight which we can view youngsters doing at virtually every grocery
store In the District of Columbin. Piease do not interpret this as n suggestion to
prohibit District youngsters from using this means to carn some spending money ;
I andmire thelr pluck and industry. But I would suggest that the strawberry
flelds of Oregon, where, each, works at his own pace, where. his compani¢ns in
work are family,. friends, and neighbors? where the atmosphere 18 clenn"nnd fresh
might bea far healthier environment than a crowded city street. :

Mr. Chairman, summer crop ptcking by youngsters is n time-honored tradition
in the Northwest. There are probably few adults in the State who,-growing up
inrOregon, do not remember his/her own experience in the flelds. I did so when I
was young; my two sons did so. It is traditional, too, for mothers to take their

entire brood with them. It is simply nonsense to compare this wholesome scene:

“of a family working together—the children under the watchful eye of a person
who cares deeply about them—to the horrors of child labor in the notorious city
of sweat shops that existed earlier in this century and.n the last. Far from

_ - being in any way detrimental, berrypicking is-n positiye gain to the entire com-

munity—to farmers, to. parents, to children. At a tffiie when we" worry about
ways to keep our young people ‘off the streets’ in the summer it seems rather
* ridiculous to me that we should deny a traditional and constructive summer
outlet likathis. .

One of the first eommunications of protest I received on this matter was from
Governor Tom McCail who hasg Justly received much national attention in recent
months for his progressive lendership in what I am proud-to say is a progressive

_ State. May I read from his telegram: = * .

“‘¥e prgently request alf possible*immedidte action.through legislative and
administrative channels to allow childgen under 12 to assist in the berry and bean
harvest in Oregon. These young people working with their parents or brothers
or sisters are not exploited child iabor. They are local residents who are earn-
ing spending money and learning the-value of working while helping to harvest
an important food resource. An.estimated 40 nfillion pounds of strawberries
grown on 8,000 acres todld go unharvestcd in the next three weeks if families
are forbidden to bring their children to the flelds where they work. Fifty-four
percent of past crops have been picked by, young.people under 14 years of age
and 16 percent by those under 12. The impact on the availability of adult workerss

" wili be gevere if prohibited from bringing their children to the flelds. An econoinic
“loss.of $10 million is a renl possibility. This loss of food I8 indetensible. Please
exert'every effort to.obtain an immedinte expmption.” - s .

May T suggest, Mr. Chairman, that it i inthinkable that the Governor of the
State of Oregon, the entire Oregon congressional deTégation, educators, health
officinls, labom leaders, and the parents of the children themselves would all be
opposed to this prohibition on excluding fram the flelds children under 12 if in

fact the work was detximental or dangerous. It is not. It is just the opposite—"..

safe, healthy, wholesome, and constructive—and a means—in this too bften jso-
lated mndern world—for adults and children alike to work together in an activity
of beneflt to all. A . ' .

* Thank you. )

- Senator Hatmiaway, Our next witiess is Mr. Tujii of the Oregon
Farm Bureau Feddration, accompanied by Frank Setniker, Larry
Kelly, and ('laudio Bustamonte. L
STATEMENT OF HOWARD FUJII, REPRESENTING THE OREGON
i‘ARM'BUREAU FEQERATIQN; ACCOMPANIED BY FRANK SET-
NIKER, VICY PRESIDENT, OREGON FARM BUREAU FEDERATION,
MoMINNVILLE, _OilEG.,’ CLAUDI® BUSTAMONTE, STRAWBERRY
GROWER, ST, PAUL, OREG.,, AND LARRY KELLY, STRAWBERRY
GROWER, SALEM, OREG, _~ : o ™
Mr. Foor—T am Howard Fujii, represenfing -the Oregon Farm

Bureau Federation. We appreciate your coming to Oregon to hear

125 .
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° our problem, and we appreciate havin‘g this opportunity t{ visit with
you. ‘

There are several facts we believe Congress should consider in re-
viewing the necd for amendments to the law, and we will mention
a feav of these as briefly as possible. o S

Pealk labot needs of crops involved are for short periods of time.
Continuity of employment is-quite difficult. This is quite graphically

shown in exhibit A that, I have attached«td the statement. It shows’

the gelected crop activity'during the various months of the year taken
on tlie 15th and 30th qf each month. You can sce the variety of activi-
ties that seasonal workers'are involved in and the relatively short time

. sible. This also accounts for declining numbers and percenta
Riigrato workers&or strawberries, which is shown en exhilit (
and for El‘i agricultural workets on exhibit D. - T

" .1 sholld alse mention to yowithat these are based on sursey dates
.and may not necessarily reflect the peak of the harvest séason as it
might affect any particular crop or’enterprise. All of these exhibits
have been regroducod-fmm the:1973 annual Rural Mangower Report

b The prohibition of employment of ehildren reduces’the number of

other workers available. This has been mentiong(ff3 |

have beén an important source of scasonal agriedltural labor and, as

the reductions of acreages have come about in recent years, many

: ‘1974 experience has demonstrated that, if children under 12
» cannot o employed, many mothers will nog bring any of their children
* to the field, and-consequently we lose the work force involving
: children under 12,"the mothers, as well as the children over 12.
) *_ Another factor that has come about W Oregon, which.is not men-
tioned in my preparqd statement, limits the continuity of employment

or limitg the.availability of work force, the phasing out of the farm

labor camp# bver the last 3 years. As a result, because the camps for.

migrant labor have been reducéd in number, there is more reliance
placed on the day haul or.local people to do.more of the work. - *

As far as the conditions of the number of people working, this

applies to the migrant families, too, because many.of them have told
us that the regson they come to work in Oregon is so that all members
of the famil®mav work. So if the restriction continues, it may well

reduce the migrant labor force that comes to the State. )
The wage rate paid to workers for any specific harvest activity is

Because of this, it just does not attract a large work force to the\
. Willamette Valley because the continuity of employment is not pos-k
f .

[0)
G

The drive-outs

. growers have reddced their reliance on’day haul and bused platoons
. 4nd placed mote relignce on the drive-out families and mothers who
L %ﬁy\eir chijldren. '

period in which this happens. &

the seme. The piece rate for harvest is a historical thing in our Stdte

+ =ind earnings are based on production and will var¥ accordinﬁ to a
= ..pYttion of the individual’s initiative and effort. The rates paid have a
relationship to the price received foi the product, and that cannot be
arbitrarily reduced withoit having an effect on the crops that are

"

= produced for harvest: :

It has been mentioned the price received by growers for straw- -

. berries has been related to the ggice for processed strawberries im-
~ported from Mexico. This is menti®ned only to emphasize the previous

Q

+
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point that the amount piid for, harvest wages must cée from prices
received. Other witnesses will -prese;ﬁmre details on this. The effect

of the imports of strawbergies is shown: by the reduced acreage in

exhipit C.- : -

AVork <done by childvgn under 12 is nonhazardous. Picking is ger-
ormed’ on the_ground. Machinery is net involved. Pesticide residues
are not a problem, as growers must comply with Federal and State
laws and regulations relating to applying pesticides, Processors may
reject delivery of products 1f chemicals are not applied properly as
their products are-subject to Federal food and drug inspections.

State_laws also regulate employment of children, require potable

+ drinking\water and minimum sanitary facilities, Transportation equip-

ment, if Xurnished, is subject to State inspection, As other witnesses
will cover these subjects, we will not go into detail, but will be willing
toranswer any related questions. _ S -

I would like to deviate slightly from my’prepared statemeht to
mention the letter that Senator Packweod mentioned this morning.
This was written to him in 1971 on some amendments or proposals at
that time. In it we quoted to him the policy of our natienal farm
bureau organization, Amertenn Farm Bureau Federation, which had

beén developed during 1970 and stating that we wanted to maintai§
d

the employment of the right of the farmers to employ children outsi
of school hours at least over 12 years of age..

As I mentioned earlier, at that time the growers. cdme forth with

idens. These were primarily those who were using or anized platoofts
and transporting the workers dnd they said they cguld buy at that
time a limitation to the 12-year-old worker. Many of these growers
had roised a substantjal acreage of strawberries in 1970. 1 calledthem
last year and they are no longer growing strawberfies. So the situa-
tion has changed, as Senator Groener mentioned fhis morning, with
the phasing out of the camps and the phasing out of the trarsporta-
tién groups,and there is more and more reliance placed on the drive-
outs, who are primarily the ones who bring the mall children.
Now, T would like to refer again to my exhibjt C, whieh is a chart
that Representative Katz showed you this mornjng with regard to the
strawberry acreagethe production, the number of +workers, and so
forth, through the past year. She failed to {ention that this chart
shows the situation for the June 15 surve}y dat? for each of these years.
Now, this.is only based on what they Iqun that 1 day and doesn’t
represent what the situation might be. You ill note the 2.9 workeris
per acre in 1974 and thijs was due to the fact/that we had a late season
that year and on June 15 the berry harvest had just about started. As
a Tesult, some growers avere not even picking yet and as a result this

“'the entire year or whenevey the peak might be. ;
thing that is con%stent for the years is the acreage that is

shows .thz‘}%;articulnn day in that partiular year, rather than the

recorded.

I know it is difficult to\§ng,'. PeOpgé ask the iiuestion, how many

workers does it take forn certain opefation? This is much like trying

" to explain why the average 6-foot man drowns in a river that averages

6-feet deep. There are many yariablgs, including the weather, manage-
ment of an ipdividual fapm, the growing season, and other factors

. that ente}/ into it on any particulariday. You may have to have as high '

~

L




as 10 people per‘acre; on other days 2 ¢ 3 people per acresight be -~
able to do the job thatis there. s R 7 ]
I iwould also like to call yomr attehtion to thé fact that exhibit )3/ '
_-i8 alko based on & mid-month survey date and also the exhibit E whith
- shows the declining acreage and workers needed is based on 4n/An-
gust 15 date. - : R .
Possibly my written statement is misleading on -exhibit A because
1 said this is reporting the month’s activity. It is not; it is the mid- e
month survey date findings that are reflected in this particular chart/
S(il thére are some considerations you need to give to the attachments
I have : C Ce '
" . 'We gertainly hope you folks in Congress will see justiffeation for_-
d%;xm dment that would allow-this mdustry in ths State to con- ~ e -
t

3

ue. We again want to say thanks for your coming to Oregén to hear '
what we-have te say abeut Qur problem. s .
Senator Harmaway. You are welcome. . - :
~ [The prepared statement of Mr. Fujii and other material subse- .

" quently supplied for thprecord follows:]

— . »
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STATEMENT IO THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON LABOR

.

h OF UNITED STATES SENATE COMMITTEE ON LABOR AND.PUBLIC WELFARE

AR . - OREGON FARM|BUREAU FEDERATION °

Portland, Oregen 7
t

On behalf of

-

December 6, 1974

1 am Howard Fujii, Dicector of Rasearcly and Legislation, Oregon Farm Bureau Federation. »
Our address is 1730 Commercial St., SE, ?.0. Box 2209, Salem, Oregon 97308. We repre-

-time td come to the Northwest to learn moke about our problems.

o

sent approximately 83000 family

—

members of 36 County Farm Bureaus in Oregon. P »
"

We appreciate the obportunity to apuna+7b§fa;€';our subcommittee to present this state-
ment on the need fOr an amendment to thé Fair Lpgbcc Standards Act:to allow children

under 12 to work in fhe harvest
when schobl is not in session.

-—

of certain agriultutal cpops during the summer months -
We wish vo furthzr thank your subcommittee for taking

-,
.

There sare several factors we believe Congress must ae;fously<consider in reviewiné the

needs for this legislation. We

,will menfion-some of these as briefly as possible.

Peak labor neéds of crops involved ace for syort periods of time. Continuity of employ~-
ment for extended periods of time 1s not possible. This is gruphically shown in an
attachment marked Exhibit A. This graph also indicates monthly labor requirements for
the season. Exhibit B shows the eosurces ot persons in the work,ﬁnzeef””"

The duration ¢f shpleyment is t
Valley as continuous employment

co shprt to attract a large work forgé to the Willamette
tcr Phe summer is not possible. This accounts for the

declining numbers and percentage of migratocy werkers for strawberries (Exhibiz C) and
A}

for all agricultural work activities (Exhlbit L). The changeover from pole be

8 to

bush beans further reduce the incentive for cut-éf-statg or out-of-ared workerg to come

to the Willamette Valley. "The

reduct ion of pole bean acreagk and work force requirements

are shown in Exhibit E. All Exhibits were reproduced from the ¥973 annual Rural Man-

power Report.

- 7/

Prohibitxng employment *ct children under 12 reduces the numbers of Other available
workers. "Drlve outs" have always baen an amperthnt source for the seasonal agricultural

work force. As reductiors in acreages cf styawberries, po

le beans and other hand harvested ~

crops were made In wecent years, some growers have reduced use of day haul and busugy

platoons and placed more ralisnce on "drave outs” .
if children under 12 can not be employed, many mothers will not bring any of their

Our 1974 experience has. demonsgxated -

rep to the fields. Consequently, the werk fotce \ost ¢hildren under 12, mothers 4nd the

children over 12 in 4heir fami
4

ies.

. - e s
The same condifisn applies’to mlgran\bég;klies. The principa} reason mqyyfﬁigrant
families came to Oregon in paat yeca&arsg %5 ther the entire family cpuld work. This
restriction, if continued, could resylt in furche: reduccion of miXrapf workers in

the Willamette Valley.

The wage rates paid all workers for & ggecxtic‘harvest,lcri
for harvest is a historical method for harvesf wages.”

. -
“

¢ is“the same. Piece rates
ngs are based. on production.

and will vary in propartion to individual tnictztive -and effiort. The rates ppid have a*
relationship to the prices teceived for products and can noé be increased arbitrarily *

without having an effect

——

a
- e

the crops-—prodeCed for ,}"fuvegt :
i) / Y

. vl . ..!
/ ) o R




, ' ) .
, - - - X \
The price received by growers for strawberries is related to the ﬁrice for processed
strawberries imported from Mexico. This is mentioned only to emphasize the previous
point that the amount paid for harvest wages must come from prices received. Other @

witnesses will present moxe detailed information on the import problem. The effect of
imports on declining strawberry acreage is shown in Exhibit C.

Work done by children under 12 is non-hazardous. Picking is performed on the ground.
.Mnchidﬁty is not involved. Pesticide reaidues are not a problem as growers must comply
withpfederal and state laws and regulations related to applying chemicals, Processors
may reject deliveries if chemicals were not applied properly’as their products are

‘subject to federal food and drug inspections. »
State laws also regulate employment of children, !require potable drinking water and
minimum sanitary facilities, Transportation equipment, if furnighed, is subject to
state inspection. As other witnesses will cover these subjects, we will hot.§B into
detail but will be willing tc answer any related questisns.
- N . . . ~ "

In consideration®of these and cther testimony that will be pregented today, we urge
approval by Congress of an amendment to the Fair Labor Standards Act to allow children
undér 12 years of age to be employed in non-hazardous 'agricultural hand harvest opera-
tions. Growers appearing with'me will present testimony on their own farms and in their
communities. -t .

. .

Wgnin, we u%ﬁh t; expreds our nppreciationfiar‘yout willingnéss to take time from your
Dag; duties as médmbers of the U,s5% Seﬁgﬁg,:o’ﬁilow us to discuss our problems with you,
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EshibitA

ESTIMATED NUMBER OF HIRED SEASONAL AGRICULTURAL WORKERS®
BY SELECTED* CROP ACTIVITY DURING MID--MONTH REPOR

-

'S -

in
Thousands
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- ‘/
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Strewberry Harvest
Cherry Harvest

Pale Bean Harvest
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Prune Harvest
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- ‘

Flbart and Watnut Harvest
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with less than 1,000 astimated
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SIX MONTH AVERAGE SEASONAL FARM EMPLOYMENT BY SOURCE OF WORKER ,
: REPORTED DURING MID—MO‘!TH SURVEY DATES MAY~OCTOBER - .
.
N . ’ ‘
. t [ : v
Lo ?Ylar & . ‘Intrastate Interstate’ v
© Percent Total Local " Migratory ’  Migyatory . o
. A .
- . . N . - - .
1923 21,813 17,490 897 3,426 3 ‘.
Percent s 100.0 80.2 L4l 15.7 ° :
* -
. 1972 23,725 . 19,564 1,088 T 3,073 -
Peértent 100.0 82.5 4.6 12 9 R
[} N
' ‘ . , \ f' \
1971 26,934% 20,94) 1,304 " 4, 689 . )
o Percent,: 100.0 77.7°7 4.9 ' 144 .
. N - -
1970 ‘32,079 25,544 1,097 .4 3,533 PN
* Percent 100.0 = 79.4 3.4 ) 17.2 4 -
. L ' ‘ : ( v -
1969 | 35,896 28,128 1,457 6,311 -
. = Percent 100.0 78.3 4.1 17.6 ®
. -, .
. ) . . L
1968 33,203 - 25,425 ! 1,399 B 6,379
Percent e, 100.0 ° 76.6™ . s 3,2 192 LR
- ) N g
\ o N N ) i
1967 ) 36,353 v 26,990 1,458 7,905 .
Percent 100.0 74.2 s 2 LB
. c- e '
A 9 \. .
1966 . 37,820 27,549 . 13546 ' 8,\ 25
Percent 100.0 . 72.8 . : : 23,1, .\
9 .
’ 4
" L ! " .
* Wet spring weather, followed b; subnormally cool days 1h JOly, retarded strawberry
; harvesting and caused a reduction in the number of workers required to keép up with .
g this slower growihg crop during 1971,
y The continued drop of average seasonal farm gmplnymenx; has--been prim::’%l'/\/éa\isiia by /)
i reduced acreages of the tiajor 1ntensive—labor—using ops such as straWberxies apd 7
- ~ . pole beans throughout the Willamette Valley area. . : . Ny *
/ dr N '
. - ’
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. T C \ \
M Donald Elisburg, Counsel - o .,
-—" * Commjttee on Labor” and Public‘ﬂel are ’ -\

iited States Senate ., b o

as ington, D c. 20510 . | ;\
. .

Dear Hr. Elisburg. X ' \ \_, a

Your fettex of .}anunry 6, 1975, was received in our office after the Orggon f v L

legigVature convened, so ple?e\excuae thé.-delay in responding to tfle ques:io
on

enclosed I wj,ll try to res to the ,questions in numerical sequence.

-y

(a) The 157’ in the qf&stion.is too. low. Some of the \witnasses atbPortland
I’/ecember 6, 1974, mentiondd™a figure as low as 10% (Vinton Erj‘cks n, Vancouver, (/’
" Wash.) and 3s high as 34.8% (H4rold Arfles Lynden, Hn.) of work%s1 whre undqr ' N
v - 12 years of age. ‘Larry Kelly, Banks, Oé(.n;yand Robert Jv Hulbert, Mt, Vernon,
Wn., reported 1/3 of theirwcrews were under 12. Frank $fe:nikgr, M d.nnville, . )
Ore., stated about 25% of his crew was under 12.. Mp. Hulberr_ e\stima q :his - .
age group harvested 257%, of the crop. -* i © :
A 1
., . Many growers I have conqac}:ed— estdmate that J0% of ghe stra:'berry work Mforcg
- \ - prior fo 1974 was under 12 years ¢f a nd they-harvested about 20% of the ’
\ crop. , A major factor in the eco c’effec ¢ as agnymber of witnesses st:zc?ed
S is t at by prohiblting chi’f‘dr&n under 12 fre working also reduces the numbar
of parents and, those over 12 tha y sit™ their younger brothers and » e
/i;s/t:w,/eonservatively; this* dreates a reduction of 20 to 25% of the produc- o
- Based on the figures presented by Ralph {gar. en, Jr., Small.Fruifs Special-
igt, Oregon State University, this would be 6,938,056 1lbs. (20%) to 8,722,570 .
. 1bs. of e estimated 34,890,281 1lbs.” produced ih Oregon 1in.1974. ! The ecadomic . o " .-
s dollar loss on farm gate value at 25¢ per 1b, would be from $1,744,514 to  * roe
o $2,180,642.° T RPN ' -

. 1. (b) -As mentioned iw V\{ous paragrgph, ‘the estimate of ﬁ>he\:qn-
.+ nage picked by children“inder 12 ‘seems to be, on the awverage;~ mber\ growers : -
2 believe 1s fairly accurage. The "side effect'™ of losing par€nts and other . : .
‘A pickers increases the tdnnage redu( tion as the result of the under 12 prol‘lbitiom
: - JESRY SN N
. BN
¢ 2.(a) The” strawberry acreage to, ,meet !.-hg 500 man-day %t is rela!iveiy s&all. ©

‘. ' Dgpending on weather dnd resulting time frame during whith crop maturity "peaks" 3
-and tha lerdgth’ of the harvest season, a grower with :hree of four acres may use ,
500, man-ddys. ' o ) ° . ° ‘.
S [ :
2.(b). Afkunlng the word "orowers” 'in this question means strawberry producers, \\“
.\ the ansyer ls--~vary fewm There was a new grower in 1974 that dig not employ Vo=

¢ pady people in 1973 th%t had ower 10 acres, but was exempt because l'@dﬂl not

Aﬂ . @7_49 -
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Mr. Dowald Elisburg
Januat 7\ 27, 1975 .
Page 2 . !

use 500 man-days in any calendar quarter of the previoug. year. This situation
43 o rareexception among Oregon Gtrawberry g£rowers. Practically all of them
consistently produce strawberries every year. Other considerations include
other crops grown and workers necessary to caré for and harvest these crops.

hat do not produce labor intensive crops
500 man-days®in any calendar quarter. 1
ther Oregon farmers were eXempt

There are many farmers in Oregon t
that are exempt as thegy do not use
mwntion in response to a quest ion that many ©
from the 500 man-day provisions.

2.(c) This would be difficult to estimate. In.addition to strawberries, children
under 12 work in a number of other crop harvest@, pole beans, raspberries, black~
berries, etc. Both numbers and percentage of crews would be lower than Straw-
berries. Oregon regulations on employment of minors limits, the type o’f work

minors may perform.

3. (a) The majority of growers appearing & cc{c:;ci.fy on SB 323 during the 1971
session of the Oregon legislature used bussed platoon crews and accepted the

under 10 years of age provision. The growers using “drive-out"” crews objected.

I do not recall the other. restrictions, but these were accepted generally by e

grovers .that operated with ‘bussed crews. ©

3.(b) The situatiog at present has changed, so such amendments to the Fair Labor
Standards Act could not be gupported, Many of the bus crews have been phased out
with the reduction in acreage, and most growers now depend on driveout pickers.
This increages the number and percentage of under 12 children in the orews.
Testimony presented by State Senatqr*Dick Groener at the hearing reflected the
changes im, conditions that have: taken place since 1971. T

4.(a) This is a question that is almost impossible to answer as production
depends on individual jnitiative and ability. Some 10 and 11 yeax olds will
pick more than some adults. Cenerally, experienced under 12 pickers will
average possibly 10-20% under other pickers as many of them get tired of work-

ing earlier in the day. v
5. Most SPews work six hours a day or less. ﬁe crews. may work seven or .
elght hours. Moat farms work five days, some Yarmers with a short crew on

Saturday, Crews tarely work’on Sunday. .
. N

‘ -
6. In most drive-oug' crews, children are superviged by a parent or adult bring-
ing them to-the fields. Many farmers use school teachers or adults who have
acted as platoon led or supervisors for many’years. Some use college- or 3
older high school gtudents Wl wm tnromoted” after several years: of em~ -
ployment as pickers on the same farmsTs

°
e sanitary facilittes since 1960. Legislatiop ¢ .
was first enacted in 1959. Fac:lities furnished. have improved over the‘years e
- under constant supervision of stdte and county health officers and i_‘nspect:ors.
In addition, Oregon Bureau of Labor inspectors have been jinvolved in field
inspections. The Bureau of Labor is authorized by Oregod law to establish’
gtandards and enforce rules fof. facilities provided for women ahd minors.

7. ) Oregon has required adequat
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t. Donald Elisburg ! ) i .
January 27, 1975 . -
Page 3, ® °

8. Transportation oquipment to haul workers is regulated by the Orggon Motar

Vehicle Divialon. An anaual safoty inspection of vchicles io roquired. Busues : .
_and other cquipment cust neet otandaxds before they tay be used. Most gGrowers

that furnigh trangportation leage or own 3chool busaen. However, as provisualy
rentioned; the numbey of growers furnishing transportation has dramatically

treduced “4n recent years. M

9. As children gre employed only during oucmer months, inclement weather is not
a problem. In case of rain, crews do°fiot come to work, or go home when it | | -
starts to raln. Y o

* A > *
10, Pesticidos are applicd during thh growing scason prior to harvest. Some
growers report using captsn and somé sulphur, both nen-hazardous, during harvest.,
Please refer to the statement by William Koseson, Oregon Department of Agricultura.

111, (a) As stated at the hearing, Ampgrts from Mexico and the reculting depressed
prices is thé primary rcason for reduction’in acreage. 5 ’
. I

.

’

11.(b) Acres 'fo'morly producting atrawberries ark now used £or vegetables that
can be harveasted mechanically/and for wheat. h

f~hope this provides the {nformation rcqucucch. If additional information is N
deoired, please advise. ) .

1 hope the Committee will recognize the urgency for action on this matter. In- .
creasing numbers of growerns state they will not renew strawberry plantings thils .

& year unless- Congress amends the = Fair Labor Standarda’Act so under 12 children

v can be employed. Oxhers indicate present strawberry fields will be plowed up if
the law is not changed. $everal growvers have already resolved the problem last «
year. They plowed out their existing ficlds and planted wheat or a winter cover »
crop last fall, ©

Sincerely, .

Howard Fulii, Director

Research and Legislation B : ’ ,
. .
HF:ah . A
Encl . n
7 te ! -
) . . o
I’v
. . . . .
“ 3
. ) i’ . \ i R
. //' ~
f ! . :
. ® . . o z ,
N '
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. «
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1, (a)

(v)

3. (a)

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

as amended? .S

. QUISTIONS: ‘ | -0

*

Given tho fact that chlldren é) years and ¢ '
under represent usdgr 15% of £he labor force,
how great an effect can they actually be expected
to have on the ccoaonic viability of the straw-
borry industry. . t
In your estimation. how much of the tonnage
is harvested’annually by these children? a

. . . . - ?
How nany acres of strawberries must a grower
plant in order to mzet tho 500 man-day test’ for
coverageaundor the Fair Labor Standards Act

4 . C o ’ = o . .

Approximately how many growers are covered and’
how many are exempt?

Do you have any figures as to how many of the

chitdren under .the age of 12 are criployed on .
covered farms and how many are enplode on .

non-covered farns?
~

pid you support Nregon Senate Bill 323-és\amendeh

and passed by tHe Oregon State Senate” in 1971 .
which vould have nrohibited child labor in ’
agriculture by children under the age of 10
and placad restrictions on Such en?p‘l‘oxmcnt by
childrcn betwecn ages 10 and 147
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- The 1967/survey of the strawberry harvest
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Viould you supnort an amendment to the Fair
Labor Standards Act which contained similar

.prohibitions and proh1bitions_and»protthions?

On the average, how many flats per day woulq N
12,

you estimate can be picked by a child undex
a child over 12, an adult?

How many hours a day do your crevs work?
How many days a week? \

What, kind of supervision of child labor is
provided by the growers?

Washington State
indicated that children complaimed about .
inadedquate water and, particularly, sanitary
facilitied and that infact many sanitary
facilities were ‘virtually unusuable. Wha
evidence do you have that this health’ prob e
does not exist in Oregon? . K

.

what stzaodyrds, are used to insure gafe trons-
portatjon v#lficles for workers to. and from -the

Fields?

Do growers prdvide any forn of housing or other
shelter for w r‘c*s in ‘the event of inclement
weather?
What types of p
to control insedts or
in the strawber Y flclds°

sticides are currcntly used
plant dlscases

To what factors do you attribute the ‘steady *
decline in strawberry acrcage since *1970?

' ®ill it continue?

A}
To what use have the relcased acres been put?

3 }

.
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Senator Hatmaway.. Mr. ‘Bustamonte. ' &\

. J .
STA_.TEMENT OF CLAUDIO BUSTAMONTE, STRAWBERRY G OWER,

ST. EAUL, OREG.
Mr. Busramonte. My name is Claudie Bustamonte. I operate. 2 .
farm locats('ad about 1 ‘m?le south of St. Paul on County Market Road
36. I operate about 650 acres of crop land. - S
T first came to Oregon from Texas to migrate here and see this P\gt
- of the country. I worked here in 1953 as a migrant, Then 2 years later
" - Igota jobas a.contractor to supply the labor for the Willathette Valleyr .
‘'« in the St. Paul area. Since then, in 1956, I started farming on my own
and I continued farming until this time. , o )
: The crops I grow include strawberries. You name it and I have 1t, |
- because my kids hﬁ‘ga truck garden crop for 2 roadside stand. 1 .
' operate up to 30 acres in strawberries and 1t 18 now limited to b acres,

just mainly for my kids’ stand.

All of my harwest labor is now contracted through a local labor con-
tractor who recruits the labor locally from his place of business, The
labor he supplies me are about one-third migrants and the remainder
are local. T?lese laborers include gboyt one-fifth under 12,,one-fifth 1n
' the 12-15 year group, ahd the other three-fifths adults. No transporta-
tion is provided by me or the contractor, and all workers furnish their
_own transportation. I have no harvest labor hoiusing except for two
dwellings which I rent to my workers. B R
If children under 12 years of age are not allowed to pick berries in
1975, I estimate that the labor supply will be reduced by much more .
‘than o fifth of the pickers now in this group because f the large
numbers of family groups working in my fields, many of them have
from one to several children under 12 and they will not come if the
~ entire family cannot pick as a unit. If we do %t let, the kidg pick our 7
\ > gtrawberries, I don’t think the migrant peopls will be coming to pick -
; © strawberries, because they all pick as a unit. If they come, they will
be here and we will have no camps and they will all be on the welfare. \
I think this law prohibiting fgmily groups from teking their chil- |
dren under,12 years to the berry and obher truckwrop fields in Oregon
to help in the harvest, I really don’t think this is right. I lave three B
kids, 10, 11, and 14. They.adl have been helping me in the fields where I.
plant their gardens for theéir truck stand. They are healthy and they
really like t’ﬁe_ money. They have a stand and ¥ raise their érops in a
_ 10-acre plot and they make more money out of the 10 acres than I doin
the rest of the 500 and some acres I produced. ’ )
Those kidg, if we don’t teach them when they are 6, 8, or 10, they will .
never make it. .
Senator Haraaway. Thank you. : _
[The prepared statement of Mr. Bustamonte follows:]

]
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8‘!&1’&1‘!}“‘ or CI.AUDJO BUSTAMONTE -~ Farmer and Stravbsrry Grovlr %
-

'Prulatod to ths U.S. Senats Labor Subcommittas
at it Public Mearing on the Child Labor Provisions
of the Fair Labor Standards Act .

)

s . Portland, Oregon L N
December 6, 1974 / . : L e
My name 1s Claudio ?}ltw ta, Lnn and hozl ars located about i‘lﬂl skuth of
’ /:9

@ St, Paul, Oregon on opeuu nbout 650 & /:rn of/crop lan

1 first cems to Oregon from Texas as & nigrant laborar:in'1953, :h,ﬁ for the fext
,//'
tWo years I was & labor contractor supplying harvast workers to growers in ths

Vallay, then in 1956 started faruing on my-own and havs continued as a fgrmar sinca’
that tige. ’ . ™~

.
Ths crops I grov include ltriubc::!-.eu,d‘cnuliflover, bush green beans, truck garden

N .
crops for my childr_'l roadsids stand, and vheat. I operated up to 30 acres in

.

strawbarxies, bqy{x}u has nov been reduced to 'S5 acras. 4 o=
‘ . N

. ALl of my harvest 1ab6t¥ T3 50w contractad for through s local labor ‘cottractor, who

r.ccruin :hq labor locally from his homs and place of businssa., Of the laborers

.

/hﬁ mvp}iu we, about one<third are migrents and tha remaindar local rssidants.

Thesa laborars includs about'one-fifth um;-r 12 yearay dne—fif:i: in tha }2-15 year

// group, lnd the othar thrnc—fif:hsduduln. No transportation is pro\:.lded by me-or
o A:l':: con:uc:or » #nd-all workera furnish their own trnnlpor:ntion. I have no harvest
labor housin; capt for two dwsllings which I rent to worlwn.

‘,/If .children uﬁ‘ger 12 years of age are not ;llovfod to pick barries io 1975 I .
n:‘illltl that the labor supply will be n.duced.by much more than the ﬂ.fth of my
pickel:‘l nov in this nc;up. rl;ecnuae‘of the large nunbsra of fanily ;roux;.l vorking in
Ily‘fIIMI. Hl;;y of them have from ona to sevaral children undar 12 and will not

! coms if the cntire fnmily( cannot pick a e unit,

’ .

- [
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, The aupply of migrant families, in particular, will drj up, and the welfare rolle

Page 2

.

»

will incresss. s ’ ’ [

I- think thie law prohibiting family groups from taking their children undar 12 years
to Ch. berry and other cn}cl! crép fialde in Oregon to help: théa :I.n the hatvuc ie
a bed law, and ohould be chan;ed. My children have hnlped ms most of thoir 1lives,

lnd no one can say they ars not hull:hy and robuat, Their npotianco hu made 1!:

posaiblae for them to finance, uc up and ge independently and g fully
e produce atend on the highway neiar our home, '
Thank you for listening to me. - ) '
- | -
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Senator Harraway. Mr. Setniker. '

STATEMENT OF FRANK SETNIKER, VICE PRESIDENT, OREGON =~
FARM BUREAU FEDERATION, McMINNVILLE, OREG.

. Mr. Serviker: I am Frank Setniker, vice. president of the Orggon
Farm Bureau Federation. My address is Route 2, Box 217A, McMinn-
ville, Oreg. My wife, Norma, and.I own and operate Setniker, ['arms,
. a family operation consisting of 1,800 acres of diversified fafming in ‘
" Yan lﬁ and Polk Counties.in the mid-Willamette Valley. We wish
toghank you for coming to Qregon to hold this heari -
7. We produce forage crops, tree fruits, cereal grains,
tables, and strawberries. o, S
The strawberry operation consists of 84 acre
- Oreg. It is one of the larger strawberry play
Proﬁuction from these acres will range fro
lion pounds anually, depending on weather, growing conditions
_availability of harvest personne%. :
- We are totally d_e(s)endent on local E ople to harvest the stpdwberry
.~~~ crop. We are located in antarea that ,
ilies that:drive out to the field with théir own cars. The
will range from father, mother, and children to either father .or
mother and children to older brothers and/or sisters and younger
children. We also provide transportation for other children which
~ are in a_supervised group. The supervisor is-usually a schoolteacher.
I might point out that our strawberry harvest comes during the
school vacation period so in no way interferes with school activities. . -
Al] of our, pickers come on a voluntary basis and are desirous,to
~participate in the strawberry harvest for many different economic -
. reasons. For some it is the means of earning their own money for -
‘2 -family summer yacation as soon as the berrypicking season is.over,
( which usually last from 21 to 26 days in our area. To others it will be
. morney for new school clothes, books; and so forth. Some others are \
* . looking forward to buying new bicycles, fishing equipment, baseballs,
- bats, gloves, et cetera. A number of them are looking forward to help-
ing themselyes financially in fugthering their education. S
The number. of pickers varies during the season depending on how ;
the berriesiri;}i‘g ahd reach maturity. On the average, we use around
~ 600 people. At peak matirity periods, we have had up to 1,000 pickers.
* I estimate that about % perceént of the crew are affected by the
under-12 restriction. If the smaller children ¢annot work, apercentage*
of the parents do not come, so we lose theT over-12 children ‘also in
these cases. ) Lt : |
Most pickers generally work about 6 hours.a day. Very few will
exceed 8 hours a day. However, many drive-out families may work
for only 1 to 4 hours'a day. Many driveouts-do not work regular hours;
they come and go as they please. . :
In recent years, we hiive phased out the number of buses‘uséd to
transport workers. The need for buses usually depends upon the num-
ber of drive-out workers that report to work. We have ugéd up to six
buses in past years, but in 1974 the maximum used was four. These
were used only if we needed to supplement the drive-6uts to keep up

’

with the ripening berries.

ERIC




Daily productiop’veries with individuals. The average is about 6
 to 8 crates per gy, with the best pickers checking in 15 to 20 crates.
G We have established a minimum of six crates’ per day for children
 in our bus cxéws. Many will pick more, but they must pick at least
. gix crates t6 remain on the crew. OQur bus crbws verage*about 50 s
~ " chjldren pe} crew. S . ’
Along with earning money, young people have the opportunity
- to learn how to work instead of wandering the-eity-streets looking '
for something to occupy theirtime. = ‘ - o
The impact of theunder-12 ruling was dramatically demonstrated . .
M * to us by the increase in the number of pickers that resulted in*4n |
18 percent increase in berries picked on the first Monday after’s tem-
R Eorary injunction was granted allowing under-l?,-yéar-olds back inthe
-~ . fields to pick. T ' ' ..
- We are convinced that, if our picker situation is allowed to deteri- -
. orate to the point where families cannot be-attracted; we avill pBﬁse-
out the production of strawberries and ;E)Lt"ly,land for one or more
of the many optional crops available to g™ i g o,
« . . Jn conclusion, we wish to express our apprecigtion for your taking
- -the time to come to Orggon to help us out on this problem so impor-
" “tant for the survival of the industry. - :

STATEMENT OF LARRY KELLY, STRAWBERRY' GROWER,
SALEM, OREG.

Mr. Kuioy. I am Larry Kelly, Mr. Hathaway and Mrs. Green.
You have a copy of my statement. : A ;
- " Senator HatEAWAY\We will maké that a part of the record at the
- conclusion of your testimony. If you could summarize it, we woul
apprecia_\te it, as we are running a little short on time. *
Mr. KerLy. I have some off-the-cuff remarks I would like to make,
rather than going through this. .
Tt has been stated in the testimony in oppoSition both ways to me "
that my name has come up many times in this<hearing and also pre-
vious ones, so I presume I am either classified as a politician in the
eyes of some or a culprit in the eyes of some or maybe a hero in.
the eyes.of some of these children who I hope can continue to work.
Mrs. Green, If I .may interrupt, Mr. Kelly; Senator Hathaway
and I wear the badge of politician very proudly. So don’t feel that
is a bad title. o ' _

+  Mr. Kerry. The one thing I am so/rry about on this whole problem,
we had a simple problem when it started out, when the Congress "
passed this law prohibiting the under age 12 children-being able to

: hazv.est the strawberries, to my simple mind it has been blown out

.

of [all provortion, made a political issue, and some of this testimony
thdt has -been brought here today seems unrelated to the problem
of the 12 year and under age child picking strawberries. .
One comment I would like to make to the young lady this morning,
_ she made the statement that my camp had never been checked. I
do, not have a camp; I never have had a camp for migrant labor or
any. other labor. I only hire labor that is picked up, usually,in front
of their home, and transported back and forth every day. My fields
have been jinspected from a health standpoﬂnt and all other stand-
~ points th/af the State provides. / o
“ , \
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Another“point that I would like to comment-a Jttle bit, on, one
*ﬁeﬁntlemnn said a litfle while.ago that if the pay {was increased 25
ercent or maybe 25 cents a crate, maybe we could “dvercome this
Insurmountable problem of acquiring this ldbor forte to pick these
berries for 20 days, approximately 1 year. In my mind, I dop’t be- |
lieve if we doubled the price we“could still come up with sufficient
labor on the peak period of days on picking strawberries to harvest.

a cr(g); . , . - - ,
- Idon't believe.this is economic or part of the whole picture. I don’t

believe this is going to make pickers out of unemployed people who

. are used to making $5 or $6 or $g an hour. - g ‘-
-_Another thing that was brought out :in this tstimony is that we
are caught in this price squeéeze as a grower and I assure you we are _
faced with this important. problem. We can’t demand any higher
price for our strawberries ft'oma{gzhe packers and the pubjjc because

- they won’t go any higher becausé they have the cheaper berriés that
they can bring in from other countries. g . E

. Another point is, even though we could dgmand a higher price
and ‘get n’%n her price for our strawberries, one of the main issues-
in.the United States today, it seems to me, is food prices. We would
only be getting on this merry-go-around and causing more problems
for every citizen in the United States. ‘ : : ..

Another point that Mr. Fujii brought up a few minutes ago on

the harvesting of these strawberries in partiular, there are so many
variables in harvesting of strawherries in this short period of time;
such as the weather, one day it might be raining and they can only
pick 2 hours and the next day it might be€100° and we can pick for
2 hours in the morning. There are many other things, not only -
wéather, but crop conditions. Some years we have gigantic berries
like that (indicating) and everybody can make $10 or $12 a day. The
next year the best picker can’t make $10 a day on the best day. So
you have these problems plus many problems related to other'em-.

-

ployment in the area. - '

I happen to haul kids in from the coast which is a logging com- <

munity. Lots of time they will shut down in the middle of the straw-
berry harvest and people aren’t in a position to come out and work with
their children anv more. If it is in the middle of June and they
close down over there, naturally they will take their vacation, the
parents do, so the children go, and we lose pickers that way. That
is a fact we canndt control as a grower. '
There are so manv others I could take the rest of your afternoon’s
time. I will close with that and be glad to answer any questions.
Senator HarHaway. Thank you. .
I wanttothankallofyou. = = . .
[The prepared statement of Mr. f{elly follows:]
v \ o . . 3 .
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STATEMENT OF LARRY KELLY, Strawberr_y Grower _ ,
a . Presented to the U. S.> Senate Labor Subcomittee ’ o
‘9 at its Pubkic Heardng on the Child.Labor Pravistons., : °
of. the Fair leor Standards Act . .

\\ )
- Portl and, ongbn o ~ - ’
December 6. 1974 - . .

aging just finished my 3ist yeur in the strmberr)g fields, and the last fourteer as.

v

~ . 2 grower, unp'loying between 500 and 1000 chﬂd per day harvesting our strmberry
crop. I have seen many chﬂdren start to work and mature into responsible youny adults.
We encourage the kids-to take pride in the work they are doing lnd\:atch them gain

confidence and self respect as. they 1mrove ea\:h da,v and from one season to the next.

N - .

,. A principal problem for us arising from the 1974 Fafr Labor Standarfls Act\N'.Llen

12 years oid. Some gmwers have told me their crews will 1verage 40% u‘gder 12 yea\*s

It takes apprﬁximltely two seasons for mosg, kids. £ b become groficient at picking
strawberries. We er to start them at 10 or 11 years of age\ They ,reach their peak
at 12 through 14 years and by '(5 to 16 years are lookin& for other, tynes of employment

*

The ban also causes pfobf&% ‘1h the case of working mothers. - OYder bquthers orasisters
a're pulled from ;he field to. stay at home and baby-sit with the under»twelve year olds.
mny of the adults working in -the fie'lds as drivers, checkers. and platgon, leaders

" 1ike to bring their chﬂdren and work as a flmﬂy unft lnd this is only possibie w
those under-12.are pemitte\\t.o pick.

[y

/,
"'/

As a gmr. we have to meet health and safety standards presc;ibe/ by the government

in the fields concerning sanitatfon {\cﬂiﬂes and drinl;ilig water
. N ), .
A1l of my pickers are provided transporution §n the same school buses they ride durin:

Y

hine months of the school year; at least two adylt supervisors are with each plstoon of
‘about 50 picKers. Many of these are school teachers and the ratio of chiid per adujt
§s the same in scho'ois. With tM/sxs'be of supervision, I cannot see any difference

of children pickWﬁm ora smaller farm.

Aruitoxt provided by Eic: . . 3 T

P / 1s that for the past number of years, approximte\\y 1/3 of our p1 Kers have been \nder o o




pickers rcceive the same pay regal less of lge. \x or race. !hny chnd\

in tpe excess of minmm ngc per hoyr. This typa of pay encouraﬁe‘s them to rn to
nork lnd lpprecilte their earnings. 1 ersqmlly feel that rany chﬂdren learn mich

~ lbout Job responsibﬂity. 0d work habi ts.\the vnlue of money and the value of trying, -
in their 3 or 4 years of \rry picking. \‘l‘(s certa\inly is a long-range benefit to each

1,nd1v1dua1 L i

v
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Berry pickers are encournged so uork. but not forced. lnd never have been to my know-
ledge The chﬂdren who do nbt uish to pick are hot' 1n the fields. I feel this isa

3

plrents .decisfon, not the governme .- . et /
Ve

~ Sinoe strawberries are a very \perishnble crop, they must be harvested uhen r1pe The'
lverage picking season 1s about 23 working days in a 30 day period. Due to the short
tflrvest season, I'm sure you can see why 1t would be dﬂ’ﬂcult to lttrlct any other type
. “of labor. I personally bclioq:e. 1f higher wages ware possible, we stil xould not
attract sufﬂcient labor to account for, the loss of the under lz'pickers If Oregon's
A ? strnwberry hlrvest season was ke c:lifornil's. chh Tasts .upwards of 6 months. it
could be possible Strawberry growers have llms been short of pickers and 1t {sn't

getting any better. Losing 1/3 of our llborufoi'ce hurts.
. . @ .

. Mec:hapicll harvesting of strawberry varieties we are now raising 1s nowhere in sight.
There 1s no other crop that érelus as much summer emp)oyment of children under and over
12, as pickers, employs adults as supérvis&s. or provides jobs in the processing busi-
ness. that givés our local culmunities a greater economic boost. On our own fann we

) have paid out an average of 375.000 00 per year for the past ten years in wages directly

o involved in harvesting oa.ﬂr strluberries It woild take a fair sized business to re-
place this payroll in our commnity. Take into cohsideration that this ‘15 only one

. - s - ., . '
grower. ‘ » R » - P
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We have never had a picker injured while actually picking strawberr'lesv The few

3 minor 1nJur1es that have occurred over the yeirs are through horsep]ay. Tne,straw=

s berry f1e1d 1s as safe aiﬁthe average school class room-afid healthier. P
. . 4 N
.., There is no other crop I-can raise that will gross or net the amount that strawberries

¢ g "cen per acre. l am concerned f1nanc1a11y. though.my main’ concern is for the ch11dren

e who will not have the opportun1ty to pick. Because of the ban on under 12 pickerss . - o
) o 1t would fot be feas% to rep]ace or plant any acreage in the spr1ng of 1975 and in

"’ i 2or3 years be phased out of the strawberry bus1nessﬂ,/l am’ sure others—w111 be forced

| ‘ e ) to make the same decision.. March 1st 1s the dgadl;né for most growers to mak\‘finai

p]ans on p]anting for spr1ng. If there 1s no change in the preSent 1aw, or a strong

1nd1cet10n of such. I will have to plant a mechanically harvested crop on ground re-

pared for strawberry p]anting. I'm sure others will do the same, We need your quick

-

‘action to save the strawberry business in Oregon and Mashington. N

' @ .

Lo

Thank you.
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_Senator HarmAway. Mr. Fujii®wes have some questions we would *.
- like to submit to you in writing which you might not be able tp answer - -
off the top of your head. I refer to such questions as how many *farms,
would be exempt understhe 500 man-days test, arid the like which' we
.would like you to answét for the record. . " .
. ‘Mz, Fosi. I might comment briefly on the 500 man-days test, The
change 4n the systemn brought a@ut by the 1974 legislation deléted
the exemptions of#the local pifle-ifte commuter who livés in his
ermanent residence, so this would change the picture. The 500 man- .
~ days test is a really difficult one to get a hapdle on, you might say,.
for the number of farmers that might be affect®l; We could possibly .
- make an educated guess on it, but I think at this;point that is all it
“would be 1s an educated guess. PR S .
: Sengtor Harmaway. \%’hatgv figures you can give us.
Mr. Fusn. Seme of the Jafger operations, farm: i

o

. Il operations, in: the
State, you see, would be ufider the 500 man-days if they only employ -
two or three permanent€mployees; yet a small horticultural operation, . -
if they employell 100" pickers for 5 days, they. are in. So if is awery

+ difficult one to get a handle on at the moment: . IR T

'.Ihwill be glad to respond to any other questions in Writing if you 4

" wish, , — R .. T

* Senatér Harmawax. Thank you.'© - o oLt
*.Mrs. Green.<Thank you. - o~ L
If I could start with you, Mr. Ke‘ll&;fin terms of incPeasing the
" price, it seems to me that 1s irrelevant in terms of the legislation itself"
because, if the price was increasedy children under 12 would stil like,
to pick. As far as my sons were concerned, it was only a. part. I really
~ encouraged them- to pick strawberries because I thought it was good
for them o get out and learn!the value of money antl earn theit own
money, to learn how to spend it and make judgments. It Seenis to me
that is the important part and not whether they gre going ta increase
the'number of adults who will pick. -+ ° : S
'Mr. Kerty. I a;gree with you 100 percent. '
Mrs. GREEN. i

n response to a:question from Senator Hathaway
when he was talking about remedial classes, I said the strawberry
season was about 5 or 6 weeks. Is that wrong, is it more like'4 weeks?

Mr. Fusu. I think 8 to 4 weeks. : : ®

Mrs.°Greexn. I would like to make that cléar in the record, because
after I said that I thought it was too long. It does Have an effect on
the question. = - o . _

Mr. Fuan. The season will last a little longer. Mr. Chairman, in a

. State, but on a farm this is a shorter period. There is a difference on the

- maturity of the berries on the valley floor and the high valleys and
high hill land in Washington County, so the time lapse could Iast over -
a 5-week period, but on a farm, on a single farm, 1t would probably .
be closer to 8 weeks. - - v : 5 .

Don’t you think so? B e -
o Mr. KeLLy. Yes. - . oo T
‘Mrs. Grezn. That does have ap impact on your question.
Senator Hataway. Yes. . o : -
Mrs. Green. I would like to clarify on the chart, Mr. Fujii, exhibit
C, as I read that charf in the year 1967 you had about 54,000 people

- employed in the strawberry harvest and you had about 11,000 migrants

is that Eght'? o ) . .
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. Mr. Fogm. Yes. . . - -
” Mrs. Greex. But how many of those would be under 12%
" Mr. Fuom. This, again, is difficult. T think possib, €laudio might
_ have a better handle on this with his experience In, working with
migrant families, , , ' : “
Mr. BUSTAMON_'&?. I would say 20 percent. : .
Mrs. Green. A fifth of that. You are talking about a couple of
thousand there. - ’ ' N
Then in 1943, if I read ‘your chart correctly, you had about 78,000
1 working in the’strawberry harvest and you had about 3,800 to 3,500
- migrants, so the pereenta
be about 20 percent of“'the-:f%,’ﬁoo, so we are talking about 700 youngsters
. who would be from migrant families, is that ri%ﬁt? . T
T Mr. Fusrt In the whole State? _
- Mrs. Greew. In the chiart. - ’ :

Mr. Fusn: I'think this would be right. It depends on the families,

but I think 20 to 25 percent of the- workers in the families would
probably be—— : '

Mrs. Green. So if you have 3,500 migrants.and you are talling about

o fifth of those there, you still have a very, very small number.
T want to raise the question of the urgency of the.change in the legis-
lation, Senator Hathaway. We had hearings here and one of the state-
ments made by a grower, if they did not know by March 1—=I don’t
know if it was you, Mr. Kelly or someone else—if they did not know
.. by March 1, they simply were not going to plant the strawberries. Am

" I right in that? oo e '
- Mr. KeLry. Yes, it is in my testimony.

Mrs: Green. So there is a great urgency if you can pessibly get o'

limited bill through. = ° .
‘What about the increase in Mexican imports? The Congress is much
' poncerned about our balance of payments and our deficit. Do you have
fgures on the percentage increase @ .imports of strawberries from
"Mexico in recent years? o : ‘
Mr. Fuom. I think Mr, Conroy probably hasit.”
Mrs. GreeN. Whot : o
Mr, F&n. Mr. Conroy, who spoke this morning, would have these
figures.-I do have in my briefcase some figures through 1971.
Mrs. GrReew. If it isin the record, that is fine. :
I thiik that is all, Mr. Chairman. | ,
Senator HaTrawaY. Thank you very much, gentlemen.:
Our next witness is Mr. Robert J. Hulbert, Washington State Faﬁm
. Bureau, accompaniéd by Harold Arneson and Vinton Erickson. 1
“All of your statements will be made a part of the record at the

« . conclusion of your testimony and I would appreciate it if you could’

suminarize.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT J. EULBERT, WASHINGTON STATE FARM

BURFAU; ACCOMPANIED BY HAROLD ARNESON, PORTLAND,

OREG., REPRESENTING THE WHATCOM COUNTY GROWERS AS-
SOCIATION, AND VINTON ERICKSON, STRAWBERRY GROWER,
VANCOUVER, | WASH.

Mr. Hurserr. Mr. Chairman, I would say with Mrs. Green’s g'iéat
help and the Oreg!on growers, we won’tﬁls)e repetitious. We .will point
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. out where the differences exist between Washington: and Oregon’s
. situation. T, '
o I think you have a copy of my statement. A few things we should
~~ - highlight, in the second paragraph we point out np%‘x;oxupute'ly
~ 80,000 youngsters are working in the fields in western Washipgton -
- in our peak strawberry harvest, about 10,000 each in the two north- - -
e ~ webt counties of Skagit, from which I come, which is Senator Jack-" -
‘ son’s district. Senator Jackson comes from Everett, and also Con--
gressman Meeds. Mr. Arneson is from the Canadign border county
.of Whatcom. -, - : =
- Employment security. people have indicated about one third of our - - .
~  strawberry labor force is made up of children under 12 and it is esti-
‘ mated that they harvest:25 percent of our crop.
I am here to tell you, when this law went into effect, it was a,_great
- shock to many of our growers because we went out into our fields and- -
~ did some head counting and we were flabbergasted to find ofit how ~
#many 11-year-olds were there. It hit us hard. S .
An example here might give some jdea of the problem. In Skagit
County for the short perioﬁ of less than 1 month during the straw-
. berry season we, need 10,000 youngsters to work in the fields. The
. entire county population is 60,000. You are dealing in & more rural
area. These 10,000 youngsters are, of course, required to keep produce
going to our five or six processing plants where we have all of these
college students and full-time adults working. Obviouslyssuch an adult «
labor force is simply not dvaildble in a community of our‘si%é and
these young people don’t take jobs from adults. Indyeedz they provide -
the backbone of support of the pYocessing and distribution industries.
We dan’t have (I'j‘ulifomiu-type agriculture in Washington and
Oregon. We are not large conglomerates. We don’t have in Washing- !
ton the, many small growers. We don’t think the 500 man-lays rule
will eliminate hardly any of our growers.. We are somewhat largay
in our dcreages. There are very few part-time farmers any %n’()re. ‘ .
A child in Washington will start working at 10 or 11 years of age
in berries and then graduate to other crops, as we point out. I don’t
think the prwdustry has pointedp out to you how important
. it is. Strawb s\1s the crop that begins right after school lets out
in June. The processing plant starts seasonally and these 3 or 4 sveeks
\whe\nutt}iey are processing strawberries they do not have an alternate *
- crop at time that they could be processing. Strawberries come
on early. It Tengthens the processing season for that particular plant,
which 1s, of course, veryimportant in the cost factor, - :
- We have described to you here, which you might read, what an
+ average child: in Wushingtol;\&o . He gets up in the morning and
listens to his radio station to find out. where the grower is working.
He gets on a bus. The busing system is“used, primarily in Washing-
ton. He has a school teacher drivihg the bus. The person who drives
the bus has to have a special bus driver’s licensé'in Washington, as any
bus' driver does who works for any school systein, supervised by a
teacher usually or a parent or a bus driver in the school system, 25 to
30_youngsters, 35 _youngsters perhaps, per-adult supervisor.
I was surprised to hear what was said this morning about local
\health inspection; In my field we always have our drinking water and
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. sanitary facilities inspected periodically by local health authority as

. - prescribed by State law, We are covered by State industrial insugance. -
. 3 Migrants 1n western Washington are a very decreasing factor. Oug
" . Employment Security and Health Department estimates we have 2
0 25 percent of the migragts we had 8 years ago. I discussed this with

s the Employment Securitie people last week and I am sure they can

. verify this. Most of the mijrants we have come from either western

- Oregon, eastern Oregon, orf from Wushing&on, eastern Wushu%gton.

. I am from Skagit County and I was particularly intere ed in the
statement that We don’t pay enough to pick the berrigs; to/ attract the

- people from Ysakima, the people from eastern Washinhgton.

;,  In the first place, if we are going to attract Chicane or migrant
people from easterntWashington, where are they going tolive? Where .
are 10,000 people in'h community of 50,000 going to live? It is sunp}ly,
an economic fact of life that you cannot provide%\ousing at the stand-
ards and costs for housing now, foilet ‘facilities, running water, and all
‘of these things, for migrants any more. That is why we use so-iany
more children. ) . E . :

I would conclude by saying that we farmers do not really feel the
issue raised by prohibiting anyone under 12 years from working is
a purely agricultural problem. Farmers coficerned with the problem
.- are few in number and we are having to shift to other crops if we are
. ,. . going to survive if you put us out of business. We are resourceful,
adaptable people."The damage to thé economy and our particular way .-
of life seem obvious, however. We feel the problem is really one more
for the thousands of parénts and their children and the people who
* work in the processing and distribution industries, and the American
consumer. . C
We feel that 4ny problems inherent in young people -working in
agriculture can be corrected by good legislation ang regulations with+ o
out arbitrary prohibitions. We state categorically that absolutely no

-respongible person in agriculture condones any situation that allows

employmens. in agriculture to interfere with.the young people’s
educatjon. . : ' 2

Senator and Mrs. Green, there are laws on the books that prohibit

~children from working in agriculture. Let’s, for heaven’s sake, enforce

o laws we have. We say again, if it is against the law, let’s enforce

it. Let’s enforce some of the laws we have, camp inspection, dri\&l;ing

water facilities, sahitary facilities. These are all laws on the books,
regulations on pesticides. Let’s enforce some of the laws we have
will yield to Mr. Arneson. s

STATEMENT -OF HAROLD ARNESON, GROWER, PORTLAND, OREG,,
REPRESENTING THE WHATCOM COUNTY GROWERS ASSOCIATION

Mr. ARNESON.‘ My name is Harold Arneson. I. alone with mv san,
Marlin, own and operate a fruit and vegetable farm in the north-
western area of Washington, I also represent the grower members of
the Whatcom County Growers Association. -

I speak for'thesé growers.as well as myself when T say we are
deeply-concerned: that people are not aware of the procedure of pick-
in%berri . 7 I . -

very picker has\ Httle wheelbarrow of. this type which eliminates

the necessity of lifting the flat either empty or full. Boxes of 12 to 14 *
y E ) . ‘
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pounds of berries can bp placed in thisflat. As it is pushed down the
row while the picker (Fié ks tlie bel'riesﬁ—he moves at his own discre-
tion—and then a hindle is used where he moves it up to the checker
where he gets punched on a type of reporting card that records his
activity for the day. This is ouj heavy equipment that you will find
in a berry field. It is very simple and very useful.

I would like to say gat our concern primarily is that we are being
affected by a changing life pattern in our arca which has developed -
over a long period of time. Harvesting patterns in our community are
a way of Iife. Childrerf now employed in strawberries are the children
of parents who only-a few years ago began their productive life in a
like fashion.

It is interesting to note that the parents in our area are very favor-
able to children working in thd strawberry fields. A survey in 1968
substantiates this when 52.9 perednt of those responding were in_favor
of children haryesting strawberrigs as opposed to 27.4 percent who

We received a lot of communications last year, letters, hone calls, ‘
and svhat-have-you from those who,were going to be unable to pick..
Many of thein. threatened us with the fact that they were ‘going’ to

‘

come anyhow regardless of whether we were going to try to keep the,

" law ornot because they wanted to pick strawberries. :

A number of these letters, as Mrs. Green indicated, got to Washing-
tonand we appreciate the fact that in this great American way we are
being hurt, - : { g

'This established way of life is not only beneficial to the grower, to
the parent, or even to the child, but creates a health climate through-
out the entire area. , .. ’

I would like to refer to a letter which I included in my report from

‘M. Rainier Ellenbaugh of the Juvenile Probation. Department of

Whatcom County Superior Court. '

Interestingly enough, we phone this down to have the duplications
made and a typographical error certainly makes it anything but in .
our-favor. ' .

I would like to have you noferin the secofid paragraph on page 2
that the word according to Kis letter should be decrease rather than
increase. I would like to haye that changed. Dof’t take it to Wash-
ington that way. ‘

2 The letter states:

'We have noted on many occasions over many years the advantages that ac-
crued to children when summer employment is available. There is a significant
observable decrease of referrals to the Whatcom County Juvenilée Probation
Department at those times when good crops of fruit and vegetables give oppor-
tunity for children to work and earn anoney to spend.for items they want or
need and many of them do not have the inner controls to handle these wants if
the possibility to gain them legitimnately is not available. Still another considera-
tion is the old but valid cliche that “idle hands breed mischief.” In shbrt, we

" believe the advantages which come to a child through the availability of sum- °

mer employment far outweigh the remote possibility of some instances of ex-
ploitation of children by employers. * ) :
This is signed by Mr. Rainier Ellenbaugh. , .
In relation to the camps; as was stated, the camps in our State are
inspected annually by the county health department and we are re-
quired, before we are given the license to operate, td have tliese camps

~
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meet all of the requirements provided, as well as field conditions. We
are not only inspected prior to the crop but also during the ‘time of
harvest. Drinking water is tested prior to and even during the season.

Statistics reported ‘from the State of Washington Department of
Employment Security indicate that approximately 5,100. strawberry

. pickers were needed in Whatcom County to harvest the crop last year,

of which 1,896 were referred. ) o

Also it is to be noted that in this report the Employment Security
Department stated 11.more growers with no more referral action be-
cause of the lack of pickers. This indicates if it had not been for those
under 11 who had .2 temporary stay of execution of the lawy, we
wouldn’t have harvested our erops.

Cﬁ)r records show that 34.8 percent of those responding to our ad--
vertising are under the age of 12. : ,

In conclusion, I say I am concerned because the strawberry industry
is in.danger of being destroyed in our area, an industry which we have
worked long hours to create. But we as growers are not alone in this
concern. A way of life is being threatened, the American way of indi-
vidual choice, of parent responsibility, being taken over by law, of

. the opportunity of both yaung and old to find fulfillment in the pur-

suit of persoqal gain and personal happiness.
Thank yowu: , A
* \___'STATEMENT OF VINTON ERICKSON, STRAWBERRY GROWER,
, ¢ VANCOUVER, WASH. |

. Mr. Ericxsox. My name is Vinton Erickson of Vancouver, Wash.
I, too, am a strawberry ‘grower. We have about 100 acred of fruit,
vegetables, and grain crops and about 100 acres that will be picked in
strawberries in 1973, ST : . . .

We will employ over 1,000 loeal kids during this next strawberry -
season alone, with many of these same kids working through the
summer picking cucumbers, zucchini squash, and broccoli.

In our aréa we have no migrant workers and never have had. Fn the

- last 20 years that we have been raising strawberries, we have employed

thousands of children who have had their first work experience ir} our
. fields. Because we have the larger fields in the area and laiger coverage
. for our buses, we are able to keep the younger picker percentage low.
However, the smaller grower who rhust depend on one bus or drive-in
. would have a larger percentage of younger workers and could not pick
his crop without them. .. .
“In our case, we recruit our own pickers in a newspaper ad and a .
. signup in advance by telephone. We feel that growers should not go
through schools. We don’t bother the schools ourselves; we do our own
recruiting. We set up attendance records and encourage them to set
goals for each day and we pay them by check. They work about 20
ays in our strawberries, about 7 hoursa day, less hours if the weather
is.hot. We usually work 5 days a week and never pick on Sundays.

Tt is unfortunate this law was written with the intention of protect-.
ing the younger workers and now is taking this privilege away from
o them. Since strawberries.are planted 1 year and harvested-the next

3 or 4 years, there is considerable investment per acre. You can’t read-
ily change to an annual or other mechanical crops real quick. ’
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~ © As you know, strawberries must be picked by hand and the con-
sumer expects the quality ‘of a\hand-picked berry. We feel as long as
there is.a market for the product, growers willing to do theirpart,
and-labor willing to pick, since we are the largest employer of school-
age children, weggk that a change in this present law be allowed to
allow child¥en under 12 to be allaived to pick summer crops and that
the proof of age be eliminated.

-, Thank you. ' . .

L} Mr. Huregrr. We would be happy to, respond in writing to any .

questions you have, , o .

. Senator Hatmaway. We would appreciate it if you would reply in
writing. We have a lot 8f detailed questions that require d%?\\iled
answers and you prebably don’t have the figures available,

" My Hurserr. Yourstaff will mail this?
Senator Hataway. Yes. . )
Do you have any questions? ‘

Mrs. Greewn. I have just one that has been.troubling me, this arbi-
' trary 12-year-old cutoff. I understand it was argued this morning if
- you allow children under 12 to pick you are going to depress the prices
that you pay to people¥is that correct? . :
} Mr. Hyusert. We don’t think so. : , Lo
e Senator Farmaway. That point was made. . .
Mrs. Greex. That argument was made. I am unable'to understand
that because if the kid 1s'12 he cgn pick but, if he is 11 years and 9
rtionths, he can’t pick. I don’t understand how that difference is goin,
to depress the plices or increasé the prices. It seems to 1 ne to be kin
of an arbitrary cutoff there. * , C
Mr. Huwserr. My county was quoted as having a hi h_unemploy-
ment rate. When we do employ adults, and some of the do, 2 percent
over 18, I.don’t care, unemployed Boeihg people, un mployed mill
eople, thepe is a certpin manual dexterity. You are npt going to get a
ﬁoeing p'e,s,gon. or a millwrightto pick strawberries. - ‘
Mrs. Greex. I understand, Senator Hathaway, that/ we also put on
the statute books a law, a program, for teenagers and geither one of us
can remember whether that starts at 14 or not, to wotk in"the forests
in, the summer. It is kind of a CCC cantp. The pay on that is not high

and the whole reason for the program is to give youngsters something

congtructive to do in the summertime. You could malke the samo argu-

y Wé ought to destroy that program, do away with it, because it
would\depress the wages that would be paid to others.

Mr. Hursert. I have served on the Governor’s A visory Committee .
for both\Governor Evans and Governor Rosillini jn the Stateof Wash-+ -
ington. Wi begged the farmers to go into downtown Seattle, to go into
the ghetto areas, to take these kids out and give theth some useful work
experiénce in the berry fields. . ;

Mrs. Greey. I wag'saying Congress has passed various laws designed
clearly for the purpose of giving youngsters something to do that_ was'
constructive, Ee pay is not high. So, if you followed that argument

* that you are gaing to depress the wages, ‘we would, do away with every
Federal progra we have designed to help it. P :
" Thank yeu, Mr.*Chairman. : j - .
Senator HATHAWAYX, I think a point was made that there is no ques-
tion that certain elemeh{g in any wage group.might depress the wages \

: . .
\\ ) 2 o
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-for some other group. But we sometimes have social objectives which
we would like to fulfill, As Mrs. Green just pointed out, we spend a lot
of Federal mpney trying to create jobs for youth in certain areas. It
seems ridiculoyus not to ﬁzt jobs that are ¢reated by Erivate enteyprise

continue to exist urless they are hazardous te the children. I haven’t
heard anything\that indicates very strongly that this particular job
is hazardous. . .

) Mr. Hozeert. We enforce the laws, we have to protect the children.

- Don’t take the work away, what little work there is for them.

Senator HatrawAy. Thank you very much,

" [The prepared shatements of Mr. Hulbert and Mr. Arneson

follow:] A ' )

o
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oo STATEMENT TO THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON LABOR OF THE U.S. SENATE T v
. LABOR AND PUBLIC UELFARE- COMMITTEE REGARDING CHILDREN L]
. "JORKING ™N AGRICULTURE IN WASHINGTON, “MADE BY ROBIRT J,
- HULIZRT, 2049 DRY SLOUGH ROAD, MOUNT VERNCN, WASHINGTON,

98273, REPRESENTING WASHINGTCN STATE FARM BURCAU, '
f a o .
M | » .
- First let us say that agriculture is the Becond largest induﬂtrj”in the

ﬁihte of Yashington with an on the farm income approachiag 1.75 b;ll;on dollars
in 1974 -~ also producing over 500 million dollars in agricultural exports from
the Urited States for our balance of payments abroad. Here on the Pacific slope
.we ‘export a wide variety of agricultural producta to the Orient. Although we
B have a mild temperate climate we do have % comparatively short growigg season
and many of our crops are harvested in a relatively short perfod of time during -
. . the early and late summer. “An-important and integral part of Washington's agrie >
culturc are the osmall fruit, vegetable and bulb crops of estern Washington-
grown in tho oxtremely fertile, alluvia% valleys west of the Cascades. These

‘crops include strawberries, raspberrxas.~plueberries, cucumbers, bulbs of many

kinds, green peas, cauliflowor,'broccoli.'Vegetable seed, flower seeds and other
specialty cvops. - Since our growing cgeason is short, almost all.of our vegetable *
and’ small fruits go into our processing plants for freozing. canning and preservas.,

The high quality of our products is widely known and the wé%ld in literally our
market. . -~ -

%

Gur young people have historically and traditionally played a vital role
in our St“te';=:§;&°ult“"° in the harvesting ‘and processing of cGr crops, Mork
in eirawberri%s, bulbs and kegetable sceds begins chortly after schiool lets out
in June. At the peesk of thr strawberry harvest in late June. or early July,
approximately 30,000 youngs sters are worying in the fields in Western Vachington, 1
17.CCY eanh in thz two largast agricultural counties of Skaffit an) QMatcom in

the parthy- st cg'nar of thd "twte. Sir“wberrlcs are the crop re

. largost werk fdrcc ‘and the youngpst-\ SJFVEJS ond estimates hy ¢

Security peeple indicate about 1/3 of the strawberry lzbor fog

. chillvon undsr twelve (LZ) years of age and estimate that t is agv gro
atou- 2°% of the crép, . N -
An examnle here might be of help in understanding the pProdem. R
County, for the short period of less than one month during strawber1y season, ° .
needs 10,000 yourssters to work in its fields. The entire county population
is less than 60.;00. Thiis is the force required to kcep produce pgoing to its .
prucessing piarts vhere many college students and full-time adults work.
. . . a . . B ’
< ? : 3
) - © v ' )
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Obviously such an adult labor force is not available and” these young people don't
take jobs from adults. Indeed, they provide the backbone support for many people

) in the food processing and distribution industries.

The pattern of young people working in agriculturs, and related flelds, has

" been established over the years. At about age 10 or 11 the average Yestern

Washlngton child that has the chance goes to work picking beérrias usually with
his brothers or sisters. He usually works 2 to 4 years as a berry-picker in
the strawberries and raspberriesy Xhen graduates to other crops like bulbs,
cucumbers or seed crops. He may then go-to work in the field harvesting peas
or into the processing plants at college age or before.

~ An average child working in agr:culture listens to his local radio station
in the morning to make sure his grower is work;ng. He is then p;cked up by a
bus supplied by his grower, driven by a person with the same special license

$equired for all school bus drivers in Wachington. He ig supervised in the

field by someone who is usually from his local school system, usually a teacher. -

This person supenvises 25 to 30 youngsters. He takes his lunch and leaves it
on' the ‘bus during\morning picking. He was paid %1,00 per flat in 1974 for an
average weight of\¥h pounds of berries. He works ui/plly no more than 6 houre
per.day fxeld time, never on Sundays and often has Wodnesday or some other daj
off during the week if the crop warrants. Toilat facilities, drinking water and

other sanitary facilities of his grower are inspected by local health authorities

~ periodically under stardards prescribed by state 1aw. He is covered, under law,

“early August. llere-girls than boys v

by State Industrial Insfrance. If he is under 12 he is often accompanied by
an older brother or sister and it ip not at al) uncommon for his hother to go
ont several times during the week to help ‘out. In gencral, he comes from a

g~0(,5011d, middle American family. He uorks because he wants to make some‘
meney on his cwn and tecausce his parents want him to. The strawberry season
lasts over @ peériod of no more than 25 days out of which the picker very seldcm
works more than lh’or 15 days. Raspberries l§st a sinilar length of tim2 into

berries and t!.e boys leave tre berry

fields earlier to vork in other crops. ege girTs form the backbone of many

- processing plant operations along with’ worklng women.s

-

-

Nigrants fcrm a greatly de~reased role in harvest;ng our Uaghington Cropss
iIn Western Yashington, estimates place the number of migrants in agriculture at

£0-25% of what it was eight years age. These are Prnployment~Security and

.
Health Départment estimates based on spot checks. The great majority of those

-
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who do come, over 70% are from Eastern \ashington and Oregon. They come only

) for summer work and return to their permanent \homes when school beglnB aftér
Iabor Daye

Some points we feel should be made in summ! tlon. Uashiﬁgton bérry farmers

’J ) have, in general, larger operations than in Oreg n, fewer ‘&mall or part-time

growers, There werg, probably less than 1/3 the grouers in berries in 1974 than :

"
there were in 1966,;w}th perhaps 20% less total adreage, .
3 Over 100 millioh pounds of processed strawber

\ies in the Unlted States,
out of our annual consumption of about 250 million

ounds, came ‘in from Mexico.
This is a fact of life, as also it is a fact that a thil

.berries all day fo# less fhan 21,50,

in Mexico may pick N -
Sanitary conditfions and standards in the
fields and processing plants in no way measure up to Unitéd States Department

of Agriculture or Pure Food and Drug Standards. \le also pbint out that agri-
cultural wage rates in ‘laghington State have.been first or

econd of any state
in’ the union for the past five years,

\le fnrmerg do not really feel the issue raised by prohibiting anyone under

12 years of age from working in agriculture is a farm problem Farmers concerncd

shift to other
‘le are resourceful, adaptable people. ' The damage
to the economy and our pargicular way of life seem obvious howve
the problem is really more one fo

with the problem are few in nu@ber and will eventually survive
crops and stay in business.

r. We feél'
the thousands of parents and fheir children,

the people who work in the procesging and distribution industries
American Concumer,

and the

We feel that any problems inherent in young pebple working .

in.agriculture can be corrected by good legislation and regulations,without

arbitrary prohibitions of emplqymenf for anyone./ Absolutely no responsive

person in agriculture condones any situation vwhich allowd employment\in agri—

culture to interfere with young people's educafion regardless of agee
lle rely on the good sense of .our friends and neighbors who have wprked

with us over the years and the common sense of the Anmerican people to
our future course,

int

«
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STATENMENT OF HAROLD ARNESON

. Presented to U, S, Senate labor Subcommittee -
' at its Public Hearing on the ChildLAGor Provisions
-t of the Fair labor Standards Act o
< .
Portland, Oregen
December 6, 1971.

AN

Mr, Chairman, members of the Conmittee - -

My name is Hérold Armeson. I, along with m¥ son Marlin, own and operate {truit

' -

nrm near Lynden in Northxeste Washington,

and vegetable farm known as Armeson

d I also represent the grower members of the Whatcom County Gryn‘e Association.
o .

I speak for these growers ‘as'well as myse! f when I say are deeply concerned by -
the new amendment which will be effective in cha.rxgiq%:ay of life in our area

which has been developed over quite a perio of,zﬁe. The harvesting pattern in

our community has become a way of life, marw Ohlldl‘en now employed in the in-gatheringy,
of the berry harvest are the children of the arents who only a few years ago ‘started
tlaeir productive lives after the same’ fashion._ These parents along with the ‘najor-
ity of other pérents of this area, are very favbrable to this freedom of opportunity,
and expressed it quite substantially in a survejl taken in 1968 where 52.9% of those,
responding were in favor’,olf ehildren harvesting trawberries as opposed to 27.4% who

o -
were unfavorable, ’

- .

‘

Those who showed £he deepest concern last spring,}upon hearing El‘ this restrictive
e

amendment we e those fellows and girls themselve$ We receiv numerous 4letters

-

and phone cAlls, some quite filled with emotion, vecauSe this pr:.vilege ol‘ harvest-*

ing and off subsequent paychecks being denied them4: I feel they best express them-
selves and I Hereby would like to quote from a letter'recei‘ved -
. ) "On the matter of age limit for berry pickers!!, I feel a lebter is not
. out of plate, I along With mary others am against it. I started plck- -
ing berries at the age: ‘of 10 and even .{thoughjit wasn't much, I Qwas glad
for the money. I see no reason why young kit?s from nearby cities, who ~

i
i

! having nothing to do all summes bu'(ﬁvbe crf’eate trouble, shouldn't be

S 1 R
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able to go to the bverry fields arid make a 1little money, I think field
supervision is quite well organized, if berry grovers want kids, why

. not let theni? They .even get transportation to and from their homes,

I urge anyone and everyone who can change this ruling to do so before
next season," ) . R

This established way of life is not onl;y benef'icial to the grower who could not

otherwise obtain sufficient labor and to .the ambitious fellow and g1rl but/to the .

community as a whole it creates a healtkw clunate for the entire area, 1}5’ reported

‘ by Mr. Rainier Ellenbaugh of the Juvenile Probation Department, Whatcom County

,Superior Gourt - - -

"We have noted on many occasions over many years the advantages that
accrued to childreﬁ when sumeer employment is available, There is a
significant observable increase of referrals to the Whatcom County .
Juvenile Probatlon Department at those times when good crops of l‘rult
and vegetables give opportunity for children to work and earn money to
spend for items they want or need and many of them do not have the izmer
cc*ltrols to handle these wants if the possibility to gain them legitim-
. ately is not available., Still anotherr consideration is the old but
valid cliche that 'idle hands breed mischieT'. In short'we believe
the advantages ‘which come to a child through the avai_lat;ivlity of summer
employment to far, outweigh tklxe re@gte possibility of some inetaﬁces of
exploitation of children by employers."

This way of lil‘ev in our community is being threatemed by this present law. Labvor
other than whatAhas been employed is not available. My son, Marlin and I, along
with other growers, used to hire gome migrants, but ?as force is rapi(Ly bemg

absorbed in industry where they en joy the benefits and security of year-round employ-

ment Consequently in recenmt years our camps are onl.y about half filled, / /

-~
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Statistics from our record’slindicete that 34.8% of those Tesponding to our advertise-

pents for help in the harvest are under 12 years of age. " This is substentiated in

a recent report compiled by the wtxatcom County Division>bf the WBshington State

e

. Employment Security Depertment which indicated fhat there was approximately 5, 160~

4

strawberry pickers needed and that they were a‘ol;oﬁly to refer 1 900 pickers with

the law restricting under-12 year olds (they were not permitted to refer 12 year
olds until the last few days prior to ha/emt)/ktl.’er the temporary in,junotion was
granted, those under 12 years: of ag ge voluntari]y made up the difference and the
« heryest was successf&l]y completed,
o . AR
This yo\mgér labor force who helped to hai'Vest these crops are not .in comﬁetition
' © . 'with others who may need employment » Again, refer to the report by the mﬁloyment“

Securlty Department "eleven more growers w:lth no referral action becavse of lack

' of\ pickers",
-t

a

% . N , o

In conclusion may I say, I am concérned. because the strawberry ipdustry is in danger
. hd * - . . : ’
of being destroyed in our ares, An industry we have worked long hours to create -

but we as 5rowers are not zglone in our concern, A way of life is being threatened.
The American way of individual choice, of perent responsibility, is being taken
over by a la\'iv' . Of the opportunity of both the young and the old to find fulfillment

in the ,pursu-it of\ personal gain and personal happiness. I thank you.
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¥ Senator HataawAy. Our next witness is Mr. Jose Garcia, area di-
rector, migrant education programy, Washingten. and Jose G. Bustos.

STATEMENT OF JOSE GARCIA, AREA DIRECTOR, MIGRANT EDUCA-.
TION PROGRAM, WASHIN% ON COUNTY; ACCOMPANIED BY JOSE
‘G. BUSTOS, EMPLOYEE, 0: EGON STATE EMPLOYMENT DIVISION

Mr. Garcia. Senator, Mrs. Green, members of the committee: My
‘name is Jose Garcia g1fd presently T am employed as the ares director
of the migrant education program for Washington County. - -
.. Washington County is very close to the county that we are sitting
“in_now. My concerns are that we, have migrant families coming to
- Washington County every year, and they have been here several years
‘and the educatjonal component doesn’t seem to be increasing: In other.
words, the drop-out rate is pretty:‘much the same 6 years ago as it, is
today. My thinking here is that we have programs, educational pfo-
grams, totally federally funded for these youngsters, for 8 through .
12. Usually whgt we get are the 6-year-olds and the p-year olds, and
their younger siblings. We have to-provide day care, otherwise the
- 6- and T-year-olds stay in the migrant camps to take care of the
y};)unger children, Some of the familjes take them to the fields with
them., ' e e . SN
What we do offer is a combination of day care as well as an educa-

tional program. The peak season is the strawberry season, obviously.-~

We.have a big influx of families, the youngsters comie to géhool. This
- . past summer it was interesting to see that we had a high efrollment
in one‘of our schools—we had two schools this summer—afid when the
word came out that the 12-year law had been amended, gur enrollment
dropped significantly. In other words, the youngsteps were coming to

1

A\ school, but the rumor was spread that the law would be amended they
t . /

went back to the work in the fields. . Ny S
: O T have statistics te show this and T will seid these to you, Senator,
for the record. A - - : :
* My concern is the drop-out rate in-the migrant stream. I don’t see
any improvement in this so, therefore, I kind of like the law the way
+ it is set, being a little philosophical at this point. I studied history and
history shows the same concerns being raised now against the law that
were raised several years ago for youngsters that worked in the autor.
mobile factories and also in the mines. : .

I think picking strawberries-is an easy job for those youngsters
whose parents don’t put quotas on them. Myself I haVe a large family,
nine youngsters. They have all picked strawberries. I usually send

. them after thev are about 12 years old. They still learn the value of a

. dollar, of earning a living, but I don’t think that migrant families

necessarily do.this; they send the whole family picking strawberries

from, the wee,early hours of the morning. We have a day care center

‘and some of the famjlies drop the youngsters at 5 o’clock ifi the morn-

- ing on the way to work. We have a choice of picking them up by bus
or they dropthem off at our centers. 7 '

- I feel that the law is a good, law. We will have youngsters in school

to get these youngsters in our schools and to teach them. )

164 N\

and hopefully our drop-out rate will drop by having the opportunity
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s I don’t think the farmers would want them to roam through the
camps and destroy property. I think the families would send them to
school. -~ ' : v,
I wanted to point this out. As I said, I didn’t have'a’statement. I
can provide statistics for what I have said. .
. Mr. Bustos also wants to say soniething. e understand we have

"“a short period of tiine to make a statement. .

©

“STATEMENT OF JOSE G. BUSTOS, EMPLOYEE, OREGON gM‘TE

- - EMPLOYMENT DIVISION *° = .

Mr, Bustos. My name is Jose Bustos. I nm"a’;""ff"‘émp]oyee of the Qre-
rén State Employment Division, For the recopd, I want to: make it
perfectly clear I am not representing the Departmenf of Labor in
this testimony. My opinion is a personakopjnion. I am involved with
the migrant workers here in yarious capacities, One of thegfis.as a
radio announcer in a Spanish program. Through these means I have
become acquainted with -the problems. that are faced by migrant,
workers. i .

o As an edueator myself—I am a tencher of foreign languages—I'm °
concerned in the education of the child. I know that the committee is
trying to establish a difference between the migrant child and the loeal .
child working in the fields. To amend a Federal law which is the law
of the land, as Jose.said, is also a certain part of history and civies,and
I believe the law should apply to all the people of theland. «

T was shocked this mornigg when Senator Packwood mentioned the
fact that there was going tojbe a difference in the law, distinguishing
the local, poor disadvantdged child and the swvhite, Anglo-Saxon,
_middle-class child. This, I think, was not necessary. IR '

T am a resident of Washington County and this hearing was brought
about by a farmer who testified this afternoon,Mr. Kelly. T gathered
shme statisties yesterday afternoon as to the number of students in
juniot high and high school and in the gixth grade, -which is 12-year-
olds. The fizure I got was 19,629 in Washington. County alone.

My position is that, if we are going to break the cyele of the migrant.
child or the migrant family that has been the sole vietim of the farm
Aabor industry. it is a necessary tool, this Inw of the 12-year-olds; it is a
necessary tool. o . .

Representative Gireen made a very good statement andl that was that
we ure trying to teach our children to work and to carn a living. She -
pemtioned some of the feelings of the Oregonians, that they were mad

“ut suNpatstupid law. T myself am mad at the laws that are on the book
and nd? implenented, but also we must refiember that we are tryving
to tench our children to respect the law. T would ask the committee to
further address the farmers and growers and labor eamp operators, to
state whether they deduct taxes or social security fro their employees
and if they keep recowds of each employee who is hifed by then.

hey can substantiate this documentation, they we can define the
statement that there was a loss of over $1 milliond the loss that would
have been created had this law not been included in an injunetion.

T question the sincerity of the farm industry in that they are trving
to teach our children good moral character. This has been the story
of the farm labor that, as soon as they find g means of finding cheap

4
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labor, make a decision, or hiring other people ‘ho cdnnot defend
themselyes, they will do it to the best of their( efforts.

v Thank you very nuch. . _
. Senator Harflawny. Thank you very mych.
Is it your contention that taking the children out for a 4- or 5-week
period 1n the summertime—— |

" w Mr. Garcia. The summer pro%mm, Senator, runs for 8 weeks.
Senator EATHA\VAY.’ Can't.it be shifted to come:at a different part
~" . of the symmer? It is usually a 12- or 13-week:vacation. So if the pick-
ing sfarts in June; you could start the program sometime in July.
- or you could run through Seéptember when they, get back to regular
school. You could make some accommodation after school in the regu- .

" ‘lar session to take care of the problem, because most of these children .

are not going to be picking for more than 3 or 4 wegks,

Mr. Garcia. They pick about 4 weeks, Senator, and they either move -

and go to eastern QOregon or Washington State or California; then
we have another seasan which is the cucumber season and some of
", the same families réturn. . - v
We have a big influx in the beginning days of JURE when the straw-
A berry season is in force. The family stays here for 4 weeks and then -
.+ they move away and return,in the second week of August. Then they -
) Eic " cucumbers until® gchool starts. These youngsters are working
ard, they do have quotas. My kids do not have quotas, but iri the
- case of migraiit youngsters,they do have quotas. Tltey have to pro-
duce. I am not gaying the pirents are rude or uncivilized. I am saying
they are here to work. They are here to niake.enough money so they g
- c?pﬁurvive the rest of the school year. I consider that as-hurting the
child. - : . :
" Mrs. GREEN. Are you saying that all children who pick strawberries
are operating under an imposed quota ?, . -
Mr. Garcra. I am saying the families are here out of necessity be-
cause they have to make a living from the fields. They héve to'get as
«~  much money as they can.: o )
Now, in t{ue case of the local kids—— ; .
Mrs. Green. My question to-you is are you trying to tell the Com-
mittee that all of'the children who are picking strawberries are work-, =~ .
ing under an imposed quota. Is that your statement? ~ .
%’Ir. Garcia. I cannot say this would cover all families, no. I'm saying
7 that the youngsters are taken to the field at the same time the families -
‘ Fo to the field which is very early in the morning. They work longer
1ours than the ‘youngster who goes late to work in school buses and |
.works 3 or 4 hoursiand returns home. In other words, the amount of |
work, the imposition, is greater. - '
« " Senator Hatraway. The parents are imposing upon them %
" Mr. Garcia. They come to work, Senator, yes. -

Senator HatHAwAY. They say you have to pitk so much to support
the family, . A _ '
5, Mr. Garcra. Yes. Thé whole.result is we keep this in a vicious cycle.

Untj s improve, so the adults can make enough #oney, we are

gojfig to have this over and over again. Ce
” rs. Greex. I want to state for the record, if I may, Senator
athaway, T have known a lot of teachers who have taken students out
and I think 1t should be_abundantly clear that the biggest majority of

B
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youngsters who piclk st 1'awber}1cs. whether 'tl,my are under 12, 13, ot 14,
.are not working on any imposed quota by parents.or an "uo,dy else.
Most of the youngsters ddstart early in the morning. I don’t knO\,v
what you mean by *wee hours,” but they start when 1t is cool. That’s

the reason for it. Then, if it is a hot day, they quit at 12 noon. So we are

They work when it is best for the child, but the vast majority of them,

and'I would be willing to bank on this, work under no quota at all. In * -

faclt{, a kid can work very hard one day and the next day he goofs off and

makes .

Mr. ébcm I have also spoken to some crew leaders, Mrs. Green,and

they have more hassels with the under-12 children and they see the
value of it. )

Mrs G,gm\ What is that?

" Mr.“Gacras They have more hassels with the children under 12
as far as picking. The ones I am familiar with indicate the kids who
pick the strawberries are the ones over 12. In other words, the younger
than that will be more playful and they are not really picking that
many strawberries.

Mrs. Greex. You ire saying the-youngsters under 12 goof off and
they play. so it isn’t any work’hat can compare to what you suggested
“earlier. . . .

Mr. Garcia. No.  © A

Mrs. Green. You said earlier that the arguments against this are
like the arguments agairst child labor in the%miffes and factories. I
think what vou just said is proof that the contrary is so. They aren’t
compelled to work. Sometimes they work and sometimes they don’t.
We are not talking about the “child labor of 50 years ago in the sweat
shops of New Kork. ;

Mr. BrstaMdnTE. Senator, may I interject this to the committee so
they would have another opportunity to look into the record ? -

The Federal lawsuit that was filed in #oreno (M-o0-r-e-n-0), v. Ron-
al@ Tankersley, a farm grower here from North Plains, will show to the
commitfee the way the families are lured here fgom Texas )’md other

parts of the country to come to Oregon in one case. .

1%he other case that T would like vou to look into is the case of Donna
and Cliff Cameron, who were charged with trespassing in 1968 by a
farm labor contractor named Al Luttrell. I don’t remember the month,

" Octaber-or ‘November of 1968. Thgy were two VISTA's, Federal-em-

ployees, who tried to assist g child who was sick. They tried to go into

- the“labor camp to ‘take the child to receive medical treatment and
“they were put in jgil by the order of Mr. Luttrell.

I would like to have vou check that record, please.

Mrs. Greex. Was this in strawberty picking ? v

Mr. Bustos. Yes. These are the families that were brought by these
farm labor contractors to work in the strawberrv season. This is how
they are lured. This is for the record again. They encourage large
families to come dnd they are told that a familv of eight or nine
childgen will make $100 a.dav—not a week, but $100 a dav—thev wil]

provide housing, food, shelter, medical attention, and all of this is a

die. . T
. For the record, this farm labor contractor deprives citizens of the

. ,,167
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community to come and visit this labor camp. Tlfis labor camp is
. ((msldon‘(l by many of us as lnbor concentration camps. Why ? Because -
ven in Jnl)b we have the right to visit, but here you are ev icted from
le grower’s cam
Mrs. GREEN. ) }r (‘hauman, I would renll) like to-see the ev1dence
of that,
When was the bracero program in effect ! : SR
Senator Harmaway. 1965, I think. e
. Mrs. Greex. When the bracero programn was in effect, there were
labor (mnps and studies made and the conditions were not what T
would like to see. I did not think you could compave the ('ondntlons in
) these years with several years ago.
¢ oul(]\ I ask, sir. where you came from and how long you have lived
. in Oregon? .
¢ Mr. Bustos. Let me nns“m-«thm way. The first time I was familiar-
ized with the migrant workers’ problem was in 1958 when I was em-
ployed by the Natienal Council of Churches to work in Idaho.
Mis, Green, I was born in Mexico. I am a U.S. citizen by natumllm-
1 tion. When I came and sawthe conditions of the migrant workers in
| Idaho, I was appalied, 1 was; shocked.
| Mrs. Gregx. In 1958,
Mr. Brsros 1938, 1959, 1960. You mentioned the bracero program.
That was right aftor the bracero program.
Tn Idaho I found lpbor camps that were nsed in the Second “ orld
War as concentration labor camps. ,
Mrs, Greex. You are frgm Mexico. Were tho conditions that you
found in Idaho worse than it Mexico?
Mr. Busros. Mrs, Green, T fgel Tam not ina poﬁlon to answer \onr
question, comparing the conditions in Mexico and #h the United States,
¢ theé living conditions. -
Mrs, Greey. T think if is pmtmont to this l‘(}cnuqo I hive boon n
Alexico, too.
May T repeat my question. W il vear did you come'to ()1'0{:011'?
Mrs, Busros. I(‘lmot()()xelron in'1966. L

R

* -

Mrs. Greex. Iave you l)oen hele for 8 yemrs? ,
Mr. Brstos. Yes, ma'am. ’
. » Mrs. Greex. ITave yvou been with the Department of” Labor?

"Mk Be stog. T was employed for the Migrant League i in 1968.
Mrs. GreeN. This is the OO program.

* Mr. Brsros. Because T brought out _the condntnon% in the labor
camps, the practices of the farm lubm contractors, this is what I am
saying here, I lost my job. .

) \Im. Grern. 1 think for the I‘(‘(‘Ol‘d the Senate ¢committee shonld

Ckuow that the migrant labor program in tlie Woodburn area, Senator
ITathaways—- .

Mr. Bristos. T.would sav in the whole Willamette Valley.

Mrs. Green. It hag been a highly controversial QEO program. I
think at one time wash ‘t<efunded, for various reasons?

But vou have been in Oregon 8 \emq’

Mr. Brstos. Yes. IFor the record also, I am here testifving, divoreing
myself from the Concilio Chicano and from the Valley \Ilgrant
League and-any other organization as w'ell
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Mrs. Green. If you are really concerned about your compassion and
your human concern about individuals, why did you not work in
Mexico to improve the conditions there? -

Mr. Busrtos. Mrs. Green, I first came to this country to learn English.
I began to learn English when I was 18 years of age. My first desire
was:to go back to Mexico to practice what I learned in this country.
It was during my years of training in the Unifed States tha} I was
hired to work with the National Council of Churches, to work with
the migrant ministry. That is when.I saw there is a lack of people
working with and helping the Mexican people. That is when I decided
tostay here. : '

" Mrs. Green. How long have you been working for the State De-
partment of Labor ? ~ . '

M. BusTos. Since 1969.

. Mrs. Green. Is it true that the newly-elected commissioner of labor
is in favor of amending the law to.allow children under 12 to pick
strawberries ? ‘ : ‘ :

Mr. Busros. I know Mr. Sevenson and I know he is young and 1
know he is the man who is going tb change the view of labor:

Mirs. Green. I would like a response to my question. Is /};t not true

that the newly-elected commissioner of labor, Mr. Stevephson, is in
favor of changing the law? '

Mr. Bustos. That I am not in a position to answer. ﬁ/ i
* Mr8. Green. Could I ask the other gentleman, how lgng have you'
been here with us? o /

Mr. Garcia. I have been in Oregon since 1967, Mrs. Gyeen.

Mrs. GReeN. Where did you come from ?- , :

Mr. Garcia. I came from south Texas. I am a citizen of this country.
I did serve my country in the service. I see a lot 02 things in Oregon
that need to be changed and the only way it is,going to be changed
is to improve the conditions of my people from):il): ethnic background.

Mrs. Green. Let me follow up a question of Senator Hathaway’s.
In regard to your inentioning the school arid the dropout rate, is it
your contention thgt children should go to school 12 months- year?

Mr. Garcia. I like the 12-month schoolsthe yearkround I think some
of the school districts in Oregon have already started that way. I am
a strong supporter of the idea. yes, especially where there is a very
high dropout rate, and we do hate g Mexican-American community.

rs. GreeN. You are not saying in Oregon the youngsters go to
-school 12 months a year? 7 , ' .

Mr. Garcia. Yes,\\we do hgve some communities where they do go.
We have two school districts. I believe Canby has 12 months out of
. the year. ' . ) a

Mrs. Green. But a child goes to school 180 days.

Mr. Garcia. Yes. ‘ _

Mrs. Green. There are some youngsters who go at different times
of the year but, to the best of my knowledge, there is not a single
school district in the State. of gon, where a particular child goes
12 months. They choose those pfonthg)of the vear that they want to go.

I will go back to my question. Argfou saying that you want.children
td go 12 months of the year?- 9

Mr. Garcia. If that is going to help the drop-out rate, Mrs. Green,
yes, I would support that. .
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Mrs. Green. Do you think the children and the parents would sup-
poft the youngsters going to school for 12 months! Da. you think
educators would recommend that ? ‘

Mr. Garcia: I come from south Texas where they did not have
strawberries in the summer. There \;ere no jobs for youngsters under

a

12. There were recreational pr s provided by the cities. There
were summer schools providéd for those parents who wanted to send’’
their children to school. I would say that a lot of parents took ad-
vantage of that and I think' this would be true here in Orégon.
Mrs. GReen. But thisisa voluntary program ¢
Mr. Garcia. Yes. ' :
Mrs. Greexs. There is no educational program that requires the
youngsters to go to school 12 months. - o
.- T.would emphasize what Senator Hathaway said, your summer
program could be at a time when the strawberry %’ml’vest 1s not in effect
and 1t could be a voluntary thir?& B . L
Senator Hatnway.'It could be. - * : :
 Mr. Garcia. Yes, it could be. I don’t see the yongsters enrolled in a
“school if that was the case because of the fact they come here ta pick
strawberries anfl they do leave and go to other 'parts of the State or
another State to 'Worl%, there and you know they have to work wherever
the work is, so they come in and pick strawberries and when the straw-
berry season is over the families do move, so I would not follow the
rationale of Senator Hathaway in the sensé that the children would
come here and stay here 3 months and pick 4 weeks and then go-to
school the remainder. I don’t'see that happening at all. No3 if the.
youngsters were not allowed to work in the Eeld, then they would come
‘to schookmgr they would stay in the camp. This is what happens.
Senator HatHaway. You want to catch them while they aré here
and give them some learning ina hurry. -~ . 7 .
Mr. Gagcia. Right. .
Senator HatHaway. Your statistics show that they get fewer num-
bers of weeks of education than children who don’t move? "
“ "Mr. Garcia. Yes; they move a lot. )
Senator HaTraway. Do they get fewer total weeks of school
Mr. Garcia. Yes. They miss several weeks of school.
Senator Harraway. Hqw much? N
Mr. Garcia. T would say an average family looses from 1 to 114
months during the average school vear. They get into a new school
district and our program will help them for 1 year. The Federal law
says we can only serve those youngsters who have moved within the—
last 12 months. It is not very realistic. The ¢hild doesn’t really catch
up with the settled kid in 12 months, but that is what the law says
and we have to comply with the law. >
Senator FlarmawaY. Thank you very much for pointing out the
particular problem. We will certainly give it consideration, We realize
migrant children have problems different from the ones who reside
here all year. . o C
‘Our last witnesses for the day are Mr. Floyd McGljnn, supervisor of
the Oregon State Employment Division, and Mr. Ernest F. La Palm
of the Washington State Employment Security Corhlllisgion.

rose

Did Mr. Gardner come also?
f Mr. McGrixx. No, €ir,
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Senator Harraway. Gentlemen, your entire statement will be- made
a part of the record at the conclusion of your testimony and, if you will
summarize, we would appreciate it very much.

I understand both of you are in favor of amending the law to allow
children under 12 to work in the strawberry harvest. :

Mr. McGLINN. Yes. . -

Senator HaTaway. What are the principal factors on which you

base this? i

STgTEMENT OF FLOYD .McGLINN, SUPERVISOR, OREGON STATE
LOYMENT DIVISION; ACCOMPANIED BY ERNEST F. LA PALM,
WASHINGTON STATE EMPLOYMENT SECURITY COMMISSION

Mr. McGriny. I am Flo§d McGlinn, supervisor of the Oregon State
Employment Division. o .

Of tKe statistics I have presented to you, I won’t go into them be-
cause they are pretty much in depth. Most of them have been covered
in one form or another by the other speakers. & ' )

Briefly, the under 12 prior, to the injunction which halted the ban
‘on the under-12 workers in Oregon, we had 85 youngsters reported as

of the 15th of June a working, After the injunction on our June 28

report we had 3,960. In this period of time, of course, we were closer

to our peak strawberry harvest and naturally there would be more

people working, but I think this does show, if we have to cut the under-

12's off, there are roughly 4,000 youngsters that would be".m%laf work.
0

When we recruit, and I wasn’t going to cover the ‘platooh system,

which is one of onr prime methods of covering the harvest, it is briefly =

outlined in my testimony here.

When we recruit through the schools, we have always tried to keep
the age up as high as we could. We concentrate on the sixth grade and
“up, which wouald.be roughly 12 years of age and over. In a few cases-
there are some 11-year-olds in that bracket. We found, in going through
the registration, and we have a regular registration form for the

~; youngsters which is different from the adults, a third of the kiéls are
." iinder 12 in spite of the fact'we do try to concentrate above that.

This would be our concern, how do you replace 4,000 people?

Senator HaTeAwAY. Your testimony indicated the wage rate must -
ke raised 25 percerit, does that gibe with your figures, to have any -

th
" Mr. McGurnw. I wouldn’t know. T would be purely guessing on that.

_in ¢ in the number of adults who would come into the area to take
glace of the children?
are going out very rapidly. For adults to come into some of these
“areas, there would have to be housing, That is another thing. Housing
is.going out and not coming in. ' » ,
Mrs. Greex. Could I ask one question ? \ :
Senator-HaTHAWAY. Yes,
Mrs. Greex. How, many labor camps are there as of now foF straw-

Jberry %}[cker's? ..
Mr. McGriny. That is a really tough one. We operated urtder three ,

different sets of regulations, the Secretatg%’)f Labor's, OSHA’s, and
the State health department’s regulations. We currently are trying to
arrive at a happy median between State OSHA. regulations and get

171 L

o of the things you run into in most areas—-the farm labor camps
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them approved \nnd operating, but, as of now,'the Emplofnent Serv- ‘
ico operates under thé Secretary of Labor’s regulation, which has put T
us out of business. . R ~ o
To bring people in from out of State, the housing has to meet the * .
regulations and most housing will not meet it, so actually state OSHA .
does do the inspecting but, as was mentioned this morning, they will
not do preoccupancy inspection. This is just regulations. .
"M!‘S_.'GREEN.%)O yow know of labor camps in the Multnomah, Wash- -
ington, Clackamas County areas for strawberry pickers? '

Ir. McGuiny. In Multnomah practically none exist; Washington I
County has some. I was intereste(Y in the previous testimony because = |
you have one apple in the barrel that is bad. : :

In 1968 I would say there would have been 100 farm labor camps.
Mrs. Green. They are almost all gone? __
Mr. McGuinn. No; you have quite a few yet, but I mean you have
one instance of violation and many, many eamps. A
Mrs. Green. In 1968. ’ .
Mr. McGriNN. Yes. The same person, we had a complaint on him
this year and the Buréau of Labor and Federal Wage and Hour inves-
- tigated him and the housing was inspected and approved by the
county sanitary department. . N
The prepared statement of Mr. McGlinn with attachments

follows:] :
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Floyd McGlinn . "
Supervisor, RMS

State of Orcgon

EMPLOYMENT D1VISION
Department of Human Resounrces

;\l. My testimony, as rcquestqy.

% each of the 9 counties uo prlnlnn'thc willamette Vﬂlley—n:on and
Lo

agea totaln far the givcn years. 6w

¢+ . Employment, 1970-1974, cofcerng acreage and ezployment trund“ng !
Jon ycuro. - *
C. 'fable No. 2, Stlawberry Purvent Eup‘tvment. Table No. 3, Raspberry
Harveat Empleyient and “uble Ho. 4, Pole Bean Harvcﬁt Enpleyzent
. detail conpurall\c data on\growerr, acreages nnd empleyment data in
these three crnpr that tr“qitlona11§ havq employed childrec under
12 yeare. of ape. v .
I11. I would like to b¥icefly cover Some ot the contents of the attached
tables, explain the platoon syskem as used in Oregon and then ruspéLJ tv ¢
questiuna from tlhe committee.
A. Table No, 1, Page 1, shows ¢omparative data on employment in straw-
berries before (Jume 15, 1914) and after (June 28, 1974} the court
injynction which halted thetban on ¢mployment of children under 12

years of age. .
i @
- Still on page 1, overall employment on June 15 was 11,610 with 85 .

b under 12 years of age. On Jyne 28 the overall employment was
31,400 and 3,960 wete under I

Y dcmonstiato.the~offest ot this-tegtatotion -on the-undet 12-age ™ 1 a

ge 12. These figures graphically - a

¥ group. Some of the change is due, of course, to the overall increate
7 in npﬁloyment as qhg ltrnwberry hatvest neared its pgak.

B. Pngel 2. and 3 give compnrntive data for June 1973 and June 1972.°

C. The two right- ~Land columns provide: .
.Unemployment data at the time of the harvent. 1t should be noted
unemployment flgures relate to those unrkeru 16 years of age and
older. The state rate of unemployment was 6.2 percent, the current

‘ rate is 7.1 percent,
———

~
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3 D. The June issue of Oregon's Labor Force Trends stated "Norwnlly in
June the employment of agricultural workers (16 years and older
increases about 40 percent over the May level. This year the J@e M
- . iJcrease in agriculture was only 18.5 percept, correspondingly, -
food and kindred products only increased 16:8 percent over the
month, compared to a normal Bune increase of neufly a third, Cains
in vood‘products were also less than seasonally cxpected -~ as a
result, Oregon's sensonallﬁ adjusted unemployment rate rose to 6.2 .
. percent in June from 6.1 percent in May -- well above the 5.2 percent
’ of June 1973." . s
. E. Page 4 compares strawberry acreage and employment data 1970 through
- 1974, Due to the late crop in 1974, peak harvesn-ocﬁurred closer -
fo the June 28th report period than the June 15 report. The June 28
report listed total employment ht 51.&00, 10:91 28,845 (91.9 perceni)
and migratory at 2,555 (8.1 pefcant). L= .
F. Tables Nos. 2, 3 & 4 give comparative data (1921-197&) on the three .
primary crops utilizing the lervices of children under 12 years of
age. The information relates to growers, acreage and employment
by source and age groyp. These tables are provided because of intérebt
"shown in source of workers for harvest work in strawberries and v
compurnhlé crops.
IIl. Platoon ﬂxstqg. As used in Oregon probably unique to Oregon and Washington.
It doveloped from the "day-haul systen" and the need for more pickers as
"Acrensus inereaseds Rather than mix children with adults at central pick-
up points and le them pretty much on their ow ¢ 3 in the day~haul - a0 -
o program, the platdon idea provides adult supervition from pick-up point
until return. Bus routes are an established part of thz platoon system
enabling children to be picked up and returned relatively close to their
homes. Children are thus not required to assemble in conglomerate gathering®

places needed for day-haul centors.

A. S$ize varies from 30 to 6 workers -- average 50 workers. .
Average 6 hours per day --*6 days per week. Paid on piece-xate
s,
basis == 6¢ to 8¢ per 1b. or 85¢ to $1.00 per flat (12 hallocks, about
15 1bs.) N
¥ B. Leaders are housewives, school teachers, school bus dtivers and

\ ’ o : W
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_3- .
college students. a- . . .
é. Wages $20 to $35 per day depending on duties —— many also drive bus. (PL)
D. Platoons are Yecruited and supervised by platoon leaders. ES
ausists in recruiting emd referring workers., Platoon leaders recruit
from all sources while the ES works through tho schools, primarily
6th grade through junior high and aimed at the 12 year and older groups
Houevar,’ about one-third oful’.hoac willing to work nrs; under 12 yu_:nrs of Q\
age with very few under 10 y¢' s of age.
Many platoons become on-going cstny}iéhed units with the same leader

year-after-year,

S
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STATE OF OREGON o0 ' Rescarch.and Statistics
EMPLOYME NT DIVISION 4 " Table No. L {
DEFAR a4 0T O) HUMAN HESOUMLCS Cn
! WILLAMETTFE VALLEY STRz\\\’ﬁERRY HARVEST A
‘ " EMPLOYMUENT -
£ .
" Total Labor Force
- . s Data™ ’
“June 15, 1974 - '
County n - By Place of Residence ) L4
™ Employ- Under % Under Rept'd Acre- Unmemp. Unemp. '~
. ment 12 yrs., 12 yrs. Short- age Rate 16 yrs.
| ages o & older ™
)
| * Linn 840 15 [ 1.8 0 210 8.0 2,800 . 2
‘ L Benton - 430 5 1.2 0 108 6.9 1,790
| Lane 750 0 0 0 - 165 7.9 8,750
Washington : 6,105 65 1.1 0 2,333 - -
_  Yamhlll 795 0 0 0 433 9.4 1950
e Clackaimas . 250 0 4] .0 522 o - »
: Multnomah il5 0 ‘o .0 828 - " - ‘
Marion & Polk 2,125 0 0 0" 1,580 8.5 | 8,000 ¢
Willamette Valley Totalll, 610 85 0.7 [¢] 6,179 - -
4
P .
° “June 28, 1974 .
Linn 1,019 80 7.9 0 © 215 EE
Benton . 670 70 10.4 Finishing 108 ’
* Lane ) 800 100(%) 12,5 0, - 165 !
Washington 11,100 1,440 13.0 200 2,333 (Same as Above)
Yambhill v 1, 980 375 18.9 0, 433 . ’
Clackamas 3,215 . 195 6.1 0 522
Multnomah T 5,235 480 9.1 o - 828
Marion & Polk 7,390 . 1,220 | 16.5 0 1,580 :
Wwillamette Valley Total 31,400 _ 3,960 12.6 200 6, 184
- o ¥
*Harvest employment data shown here indicate the level of employment on a single Adate
of the survey onlysand do not necessarily.show either peak or average employment for the
month. Because of the many variables involved, such as weather, crop maturity, avail-
ability of Wurkcr-\ and market influence, employment fluctuates continually and at times
. . L’
) ‘widgly. “ .
Labor Force l).nm--l}ncmplnyed persons comprise all persons 16 years of age and older
who did not s&urk during the survey week including the 12th of the month.
L)
2
- (E} No Survey taken--employment estimated
) l/ Labar Force data for Mult’nomah Washington, Clackamas and Clark County Washington

are combined to make the Portland Standard Metropolitan Statistical Area ISMSA) total,
The total nymber of unemployed for the Portland SMSA for the June 1974 period was 32 400.
_ This represénted 6, 2 percent of the total labor force.

3 - -1-
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L ‘éuu bF & GON  *
YEMPLOYMENT "DIVISION

- [ f

- Research and'St"qtialics
Table No: 1~ : :

»  DEPARINERT BF HMUMAN HESOURCES h -
F - W P S : .
¢ \VleMI-:‘mX’i'\'AL.I,X-;Y~.§‘rR(\WBHRRY HARVEST
TsFLOY MENT '
i \
. - (w ) ot . =™ Total Labor Force
! BN S ) o, - pata L
N June 15,1973 T L e
7 - ¥ . :
Ay . R -
Coufity " . By Place of Residence
.. o v -
Bhets XE TN o !’?ept d‘ Unemp.
. Under %Under Shoft- Acre- Unemp, 16 yrs,
. h LUhognt 12 yrs, 12 yra. ages age . Rate - = & older
o st L .
sap. . Linn - e 1,830 270 14.8 0 234 6.9 - 2, 300
ge o b el o .
" © BesfOn . Twer9s 25 3.1 0 116 6.3 1,580
: JLane T w 965 305 3.6 0 300 6.5 7,050
~W.\shi'ngt9_r3& 1)7,1‘05 . 2,100 12,3 0 2,721 - . -
A ¥pmbill v 2,425 555 22,9 “slight" 430 8,0 1, 660
., Clackamas ‘4,555 1,060 23,3 0 512 - . -
Multnomah ! 5,000 - 565 11,3 0 783 - . -
Marion & Polk o < 5,830 1,010 17.3 0 . 1,528 ° 6,7 6,300 o
N - . “ Al
Willamette Valley Total 38,505 5,%0 15.3 0o & 624 . .
N . :
. Al . M
L9 June 29, 1973 . N
Linn 225 ' 306 13,37 0 - 234 ,
Benfon 200 25(E) 12,5 0 116
+ Lane ‘ 0 0 0 ] 300
“Waghington 4,365 625 14,3 0 z, 721 (Same as Above)
. " Yamhill 7% " 10 13,3 complete 430 .
Clackamds 475 60 12,6 finishing 512 R
. Multaomah 2,915 165 5,7 ¢ 0 183
Marion & Palk 1,885 400 21,2 100 1,528,
? o
Willamette Valley Total 10,410 1,315 13,0 )00 6,624 * -
. ,
sHarvest employment data shown here indicate the level of employmen\t on a single date
of the survey only and do hot necessarily show either peak orraverage employment for the
) month, Because of the many variables involved, such as weather, crop maturity, avail-
ability of workers and market influence, employment fluctuates continually and at times
wlidely. . : N N
- A ‘ '
Labor Force Data--{Unemployed persons comprine all persons 16 years of age and older
who did ot wark dering the surs ey week including the 12th of, the month, B
A - -~ : .
{E} No Survey t-\kmﬁ--ompluyment estimated N AN N ,
L . R R
) o1/ Iabor Force data for Multyomah, Washington, (Zlac?amas and Clark County Washington »
- are conthined to make the_Purtlil('nd Standard Metropolitan Statistical Area {SMSA) total, £
The total number of unemployed for the Pnrlland’SMS/\ for the June 1973 period was 27,900,
This reprenented 5,5 percent of the total laber force.
N —7-
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STATE OF ORFGON. Statisti
)\\ EMPLOYMENT DIVISION Research and Statistics i
N OREGON STATEL {MPLOYMENT SERVICE , . Table No, 1
\ DEPAKTMENT OF HURAN Hi v HARES . . e
N /
\- WILLAMETITE VALLEY STRAWDBERRY HARVEST . ! ~
o ’ EMPLOYMENT =« © 4
P Total Labor Force
. e Data’ 1k - S
V) June 15, 1972 % ; .
. v : - ’ 8 ,
County s TR . By Place of Re-s(u]ence
. P . ¢« Rept'd o s Fune Unemp "‘5! e
o ~ Fmploy-  Under %Under Short- Acre- Unemp. 16 yrsi &%
' e ‘ . m\;::t - 12 yra 12 yrs. ‘ageﬂ age Rate & ol.d‘;iré,
o . ) T e ' v .
\ Linn ©2,670 470 17.6 b 364 7.3 2380
- Bentcmf R 535 . 25 4.7 0 159 \ 7.3- 1, 760
Lane . 980 T 410 41.8 0 3164 7.3 7, 500
Washington 14,090 1,890 13.4 150 2,185 - .- R
Yamhill -, 3,0 ) Q5  19.8 25 612 8.0 1,600 "
Clackamas 4,345\ 91 21.1 "sml” 580 - -
Multnomah ) 5,250 \ 605 X 11.5 100 802 . — - ’ .
Marion & Dotk 8,670 N 1,140 k3.1 100 1,922 7.1 6,5002 4
: g .
Willamette Valley Total 39,600 6,060 15¥3 375 6, 940 L o o
“ - y .
. o
. June” 15, 1971
Linn 1,525 130(t) 8.5 0 628 8.3 2,550
Benton 715 65 9.1 0t 18} 6.8 1. 600
Lane 620 R 135 21.8 0 398 8.0 7,700 .
» Washington 10,270 1,105 10,8 4 3,158 - -
“ ©
Yamhill 2,770 400 14,4 0 838 q 9.3 1,730
Clackamas o 2,565 480 18.7 0 793 - N -
Multhoniah ) 2,170 185 8.5 0 703 - ¥
Marion & Folk 7,715 1,255 16,3 0 3,021 8.&_ 7,000 s ©
N
IS N Y
Willamette Valley lotal 28,350 3,0755 13,2 9. 780
*Harvest employment data shown here indicate the level. of empluoyment on a single date ,
of the survey only'and o not necessarily show either peak average employment for the
month. Because of the many variables involved, such as Aveather, crop maturity, avail. -
ability of workers and market influence, employment ffucfuates continually and at times » "
widely, d
-7 Laher Force Data--Unemployed persons comprise all persons 16 years of age and older f
Yy who did not work during.the survey woekﬂincludl‘ng,’.t‘h"t‘ 12th of the month, ,
{E} No Survey taken--employment estimated “ ' -
B . ' .
A 1/ Labor Force data for Multnomah, Washington, Clackamas and Clark County Washington .

are combined to make the Portland Si;ynr]ard Metrppolitan Statistical Area (SMSA) total. 100
The total number of unemployed for the Portland SM& for the June 1972 period was 31?
“and 33,600 for June 1171, These totals.represented , 4 percent and 7. 2 percent of their
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——mﬁwm Palm. . . \ .
STATEMENT OF ERNEST ¥. LA PALM, WASHINGTON STATE
’ EMPLOYMENT SECURITY, COMMISSION -

_+ Mr.-La Patar. Thank you, Senator Hathaway, and Representative
Green. 4 . ' L
. T'll try to be as brief as 1 possibly can, T should mention in the
. beginning that T may be one of that rare minority, of residents in the ¢
- Northwest who neyer picked a li?&t,mwberry ja his life. i ‘
¢ " Ihave withme ’fom Bell*frosf my staff, who has had a considerable

. amount of experience over the, years' directly with respect to the

..  dperations of the employment security departnient in the harvesting

of strawberries. : v . ,
] _ We are submitting for the record a letter that attempts to address a
- fumber of different questions that have been raised tous by %L‘Jﬁ,p_‘ll.w
_ I will provide a c6py of that yith'a number of attachments oﬁ%eex'pnt
© . < information we thought mig}i\t e useful with respect to the harvesting e
of strawberries in Washington Staté. :

To highlight a couple of points here. as we indicated this morning.
the survey work we Hfave Jone would indicate about 40 percent of
the workers in the strawberty. :harvest in Whatcom and Skagit
Counties, our principle area, are under 12 years of age. We should v
add to that.the information that by and large theése ¢hildren are about Q
50 percent productive.in elation fo the older tecnage workeis, so that
the elimination of the opportunity of.children under 12 to work may
mean perhaps, within the ballparky.a 20 percent decrease in’
productivity. . . »

" The unemeployment ratgs do not seem to be really affected sub- ’
stantially by the utiifzatfon of children under {2 in the strawberry
*hapvest. I think we cjn understand that judging from several com-
ments that . were made\today about the short duration of the straw-
berry harvest. Tt is'rea)ly not-sufficient to have that kind of an impact. |

Regularly unemploged industrial workey's do not generally work in- :
the strawberry harvest.'T would think, '39 concern that was raised
several times today about the effect on wages, the depressing of wages,
by the children under 12, to me that seems to be & small trickle in the
problem against the torrent of the illegal alien and the 5,000 illegal

~aliens we have-in the State of Washington and the effect that has on

the agricultural workers. » B .

I would like to clarify sliglitly the position of the department on it.
It is not across the board as an igdictinent of the law as it is. We ~
certainly agree that legislation is pecessary to protect the interest of o
Vhildren under 12 working in a:é};ltm'o. While the problem may-be .

~ far more minimal in the Northwest States, avhere 1t may be very
small in relation to Hiivesting strawberries, I don't think it honest
to sa\it is absolutely nonexistent. the kind qf problems the law was
intendc¥eba deal-with, ' : . '

. Our experience is that. if adequate safeguards are employed.hil- -

. _ dren 10 and 11 cah work in harvesting activities such as straiherries
with Httle or no risk to their health and well-being. But we undeiscore
the point of our safegnards. S B
~ In our attachment we have listed a number of things swe should be
- "considering in the way of adequate safegiiards for young people.

"
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| Serlator Harmraway. Thank you very much. .
Your ficures indicate, as you said, that theve aren't in the group =
of adults that are unemployed that shany.adults who would be willing
to pick strawberries. . R
Mr. La Pavy. No. . ‘ <

Mrs. Greex. I was interested in your reference to illeﬁal aliens. My
office has been doing work on this and the estimate now by the depart-
ment is that there are between 5 and 15 million illegal aligns now in
the United States. ' R

Mr. La Parar. It is certainly a problem that is growing in propor- .
tion every year. This year it wag just fantastic. - : L«
» Mrs. Greex. There are thousands here in Oregon. I can get that

“figure. I think it is 23,000. |
‘Senator Harmaway. Yes. .
. Mrs. Greex. I agree with you that this has hardly any effect. .
o Mr, La Pavat. By comparison. ' ' v
. Senator HarHaway. You said there were some abuses.
7 Mr.La Parar. My 1p0ixi’t"’i‘s; I don’t think it is fair to say this couldn’
possibly happen in the.Northwest States, whi }%I gatlrered from some °
of the earlier statemants that were made today,\that it wasfonexistent.
If you take the tposition that a child 9 years old has never
lem by virtue of being in an unsupervised situatjon in thé str
harvest, that.it nevdr happens, this is just not realistic. .
We have found that the growers in Washingtop have been, by a
large, very cooperatife in working with us and §ther governmental
agencies to ensure adequate safeguards are maintaifed. We think that
is important. e
: Senator HaTsaway. Byand large you would say t
lem in this regard? .

Mr. La Pary. No. | ' \

Senator HarHway. As far as safety and sanitary conditions and so
forth.are concernast? .\

Mr. La Parar. -No; we would say it is a minimal problem, but it is

_ not absolutely nonexistent either. : c&

Mrs. GreEN. I think it also ought to be very clear for th@?\ rd that
every member of the Orcgon delegation sponsored the regulation
affirmatively that the laws ought to %e enforced an¥l the best possible
conditions ought to exist. We are not suggesting we ignore that.

Senator Harnaway. Thank yon very much.

Before we wind up, I would like to g3y that Congressman Ulﬂnan -
and Mr. Day of the Oregon Teamsters Union have submitted state-
ments which will be made a part of the record.

want to thank all of the witnesses for coming and I want to thank
Congresswomen Green for, her participation.” . ‘ .

The record will stay open until the end of the year for anybody
who wants to submit any additional evidence that might be helpful
to the committee in mpking a complete record. '

At this point I order printed the statements of Mr, Gilmour for -
Congressman Ullman, the stitement of Mr. Day and all statements of
those who could not attend and other pertinent material submitted for

-the record. ' )

_ [The material referred to follows:] .
. P .

- -

re is not a prob-
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Sonate Committee on Labor and Public Welfare X
¢ : The Honorable William D. Hathaway, preesiding & ) . .
pioneer Court House . ; cor R
v portland, Oregon . o N o

Decenber 6, 1974 . ] *

Mr, Ullman asked me to extend his appreciitiop to the

(4 Senate for holding this hearing in Oregon. He well knows tho

time and effolt yo;x,arré‘ putting forth in searoh of a solution

* N
to the threat to traditional summer job opportunitips for many /
many Oragon familico, Evén though nationally this is not a

-

major issue, it 45 yery important in Oregon. The Cengressman - ) ’

jw

[ ‘ . " is fOst thankful for the Sénr‘trt;r'u willri;r;gnell' to mz;kJ tr'.hi:ﬁ
) long.j'ourngy when the timo prossures in Washington are most
- domanding. o - .

" i ', Lot me say that Mr‘. Ullman supports a'aolution‘which will
allow Oregon cﬁildmn to continue to have summer empldyment
without exploitation, « ' ' q v .

Our office has had numero.ue communications from interested
children and their parents. .- 1] - o
it is appropriate for the Senate to take the load in |

. . . 4 -
finding a workaljle solution. Mr. Ullmun/-'ill be supporting such
N R iy r

a solution i the House and has submitted testimony to. the

general labor subcommittee in the House.

. . Statement submitted for Congressman Al Ullman by:
! Gayle Gilmour
' " District Admindstrative Asst.
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STATRMENT OY L.B. DAYs Political Director
Pressnted to tha U.8, Ssnats lLabor Subcomsiittes -
at its Public Nearing oo ths Child Labor rmh!.on- NS
of ths Feir Labor sundu'dl Act, -
Portland, Oragon
December 6, 1974

GCentleman) - . ,

| Y ndmid :ha: tha Joint Council of Toamsters Mo. 37 -trml.y supports the

opportunity :or young peopls to work 1n hnxvuun; ths cwp- in the:Willanstte Valley

-

This work has always been availsble and is s sathod.by which young peopla have
[ ) .
been ‘able to buy school clothesy. afford eome npddingzgeqn;..nndjggm.; valuabld

vork athic.vhich is 80 {mportant in our soclery today.. '

ﬂ . .. ® . -- '

Agiin, I would sppreciate the Committss reiommending that sress which havs shown
i

reaponsibilicy in the uss of children working in the harvesting of crops bs allowad 1

to continus to do so.

Thenk you for the opportunity to sddrass ths Committes.

,

[¢]
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December 17, 1974

-

>

> The Honorable Harrison Williams, Chairman
Senate Committee on Labor and Public Welfare

~ 4230 N. Senate Office Building

¢ Washington, D. C. 20202

. g Dear Senator Williams: - ) . N

It has recently come to my attention that efforts are
underway to amend the provisions of the Fair Labor Standards .
Act, which outlaws the employment of minors in agriculture
\gnder the age of 12 years.

, .
For the last 25 years, California law has prohibited

the employment of minors under 12 in agriculture except in
situations on family farms where children are under the

. direct supervision of their parents. Although California .
1aw would still prevail should these efforts be successful,
1 am very concerned with the serious implications this
amendment would have nationwide. .

Testimony received by the Assembly Labor Relations
Committee last year during hearings held on child labor
revealed that migrant children were being exposed to
serious hazards due to heavy machinery and pesticides
which, on many occasions, have resulted in physical injury
and death, In addition, because of the exemptions in .
federal law, these children are often the victims of very B
low wages. ’ - C.

- . .
. .

; : .
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|

. This legislation would have increased the penalties for

[ «
- < ’
The”Honorable Harrison Willinms'w ’
December 17, 1974 -
. Page Two ] . N

By allowing children to compete in the job market,
we are contributing to our depressed economy. At & time
when the national unemployment rate has risen to such
alarming proportions, it is obvious that every effort
should be made to make employment opportunities available. -

b
In addition, the employment ‘of children seriousé¥
inhibits the efforts underway to improve the plight

agricultural workers through.the collective bargaining

process. : [N

Although California produces 20% of the nation's
agricultural products, we have not found it ngcessary to
employ minors under .12 in order to harvest our crops. It ~
would’ appear that other states would have similar capabilities.

As & result of our two interim hearings on. child %abor, e

I introduced Assembly Bill 3244 (copy attached), which’
passed the Legislature but was vetoed by Governor Reagan.

violators of child labor laws by imposing civil penalties

up to $5,000 for the more serious violations, It should '
be noted that agricultural associatioms throughout
California did not oppose this legislation because in their

"estimation only & small percentage of Califormia farmers

are involved in these practices. I am confident that this

"legislation will be enacted into law this year. An analysis

is enclosed for your infdrmation.

It is my hope that the Senate Committee on-Labor and

" . public Welfare will carefully consider the Serious implica-

tions of this progosed amendment.with partiéular regard to
the health and safety of children, as well as its effect
on the nation's economy.

I shall be pleased to provide the Committee with any
further information that will assist in their deliberations.

’ . - Corgially,
' .- . omcg'
Leo T. McCarthy “

cc: Senator Jucob Javits
Minority Chairman
Members, Senate Committee on Labor and Public wWelfare

Senator Alan Cranston

Senator John Tunney

. o i »

»

EN . _
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S AB 3244 - CHILD LABOR

TESTIMONY TAKEN BY THE ASSEMBLY LABOR ReLATIONS COMMITTEE
AT HEARINGS LAST FALL INDICATED THAT THE PRESENT' CHILD LABOR LAWS
: © ARE NOT BEING ADEQUATELY ENFORCED., THIS IS IN PART DUE TO
INADEGUATE STAFFING OF THE DIvision oF LABOR Law ENFORCEMENT, THE ’
HEARINGS ALSO DISCLOSED THAT CHILD LABOR OFFENSES WERE FREQUENTLY

[DISMISSED IN COURT AND THAT IﬂERE IS WHOLESALE DISREGARD OF THESE
LAWS IN MANY PARTS OF THE STATE,
IN 1TS AMEWDED FORM, AB ‘324l poES THE FOLLOWING:

a) AuThor1zES THE DIvision of LaBor LA ENFORCEMENT TO
CITE VIOLAFORS OF CHILD LABOR LAWS WITH CIVIL PENALTIES NOT LESS
THan $1,000 AND NoOT MORE THAN $5, 000 FOR MORE SERIOUS VIOLATIONS
(CLASS‘A) AND CIVIL PENALTIES ofF NOT LEss THAN $100 AND NOT MORE
Tan $500 roRr LESSER vioLATiONS (CLAss B). I THE VIOLATOR DOES
_NOT PAY THE CIVIL PENALTY THE LABOR CoMMISSIONER MAY BRING THE
MATTER 10 A CQURT OF COMPETENT JURlSDICTlON. THE COURT THEN
.« . RENDERS AN, INDEPENDENT JUDGNENT FOLLONING A REVIEW OF ALL THE FACTS
_ PRESENTED, THE PERSON ACCUSED ALSO HAS A RIGHT TO SEEK RELIEF
FROM THE COURTS IF HE FEELS HE 1S BEING HARRASSED BY THE ADMINIS-
TRATIVE AGENCY(: ‘

B) [MPOSES A RESPONSIBILITY OW OWNERS ®F REAL PROPERTY ,
UPON WHICH MINORS ARQQEMPLOYED WHETHER OR NOT THE OWNER 1S THE -
Minor's DIRECT EMPLOYER IF SUCH pERSON KNOWINGLY PERMITTED THE
CHILD LABOR VIOLATIOHS OR CONTINUATION OF SUCH VIOLATIONS .,

w

‘ }
: i
K J. K‘ . ] N
% ¢ Kl
Y 3 % .
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AB 3204 ) I - |

M -

: ® .
¢) LimiTs THE WIMBER OF WOURS A MINOR CAN WORK IN AGRICULTURE

Tl 70 20k HOURS A WEEK INSTEAD OF 4 HOURS A DAY WHICH WAS IN THE
PREVIOUS VERSION OF THE BILL. IN ADDITION, THE BILL LIMITS THE
NUMBER OF HOURS A MINOR 16 OR 17 YEARS OF AGE CAN WORK IN AGRI-

CULTURE To 6 HOURS A DAY. MINors 14 or 15 YEARS OF AGE CAN WORK
: - . Lo L)

& .
D) Skc. 1293.1 PROHIBITS ANY MINOR UNDER.JHEl}GﬁhOF 12 710 '

ACCOMPANY AN"EMPLOYED PARENT OR GUARDIAN IN AN AGRICULTURAL ZONE

OF DANGER. ZONE OF DANGER 1S DEFINED AS BEING: 1) ON OR ABOUT

MOVING EQUIPMENT; 2) 1N OR ABOUT UNPROTECTED CHEMITALS; AND 3)

NO MORE THAN U4 HOURS A DAY,

Y

‘ IN OR ABOUT ANY UNPROTECTED WATER HAZARD, - e Co '\\

g) REMOVES THE REQUIREMENT THAT WAS N A PREVIOUS VERSION
OF THE BILL THAT THE EMPLOYER MUST NOTIFY THE WORK PERMIT 1SSUING ﬂ
AUTHORITY WITHIN 5 DAYS AFTER TERMINATION OF EMPLOYMENT OF THE
MINOR. . : ' -

F) EHANGES THE SPECIFICATION OF DANGEROUS WORKING, CONDITIONS
FOR MINORS UNDER THE AGE OF 16 BY ADDING IN OR ABOUT A GASOLINE —
STATION. THE PRESENCE OF MOVING EQUIPMENT AND DANGER OF FIRE
PROMPT THIS INCLUSION. THE DIVISION OF LABOR LAW ENFORCEMENT ‘
* ALREADY CONSTRUES SERVICE STATIONS AS HAZARDéUS’UNDER THEIR GENERAL .
AUTHORITY TO DO S0. THE LANGUAGE IN SEc. 1294 MAKES THIs SPECIFIC.

THE RECENT AMENDMENTS WAVE REMOVED THE OBJECTIONS OF THE
CAL1FORNIA FaRM Bureau, THE AGRICULTURAL COUNCIL AN THE WESTERN
GROWERS ASSOCIATION AND THEY FIND IT NOW TO BE A woRKABLE PIECE OF

¥l

LEGISLATION, , ‘ .~

[ZIQ\L(:‘ : Lt ; , : | | f _ Nve 4 T

s ' ¢
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AMBNDED INASSEMBLY AUGUST 5, 1974
AMENDED IN ASSEMBLY MWY 7, 1974
AMENDED N ASSEMBLY. APRIL 22, 1974

CALIFORNIA LEGISLATURE—1973-74 REGULAR SESSION |

.~ - ASSEMBLY BILL ‘ No. 3244

»

-

Ir’;trodﬁced by Assemblymen McCarthy, McAlister,
Berman, Alatorre, Bond, Garcia, Montoya, and Foran

.r‘
o - A

" February 26, 1974 - |
1
N

Q ———

]&,

REFERRED TO COMMITTEE ON LABOR RELATIONS. N

° An act to amend. Sections 12359, 12774, 12781, 12782, 12754,
<. 12786, 18789, and 12791 of;.and to repeal Sections 12360, and
12795 of the Education Code, and to amend Sections 98,
1294, and 1305 of, and to add Sections 1285, 1286, 1287, 1258,
1289, 1293.1, 1301, 1308.5, 1312, and 1399 to, and to repeal
Sections 1301, 1302, 1306, 1310, 1395, and 1397.5 of, the Labor
Code, relating to the employment of minors. -

LY

' _ LEGISLATIVE COUNSEL'S DIGEST . :
AB 3244, as amended, McCarthy (Labor -Rel.). “ Employ-
~ ment of minors. o L

, ‘Rewises provisions of Education Code regarding adminis-

. tering, and investigating and reporting violations, of specified
laws which relate tq employment of minots, and imposes
specified limitations upon hours of employment of minors in

_agriculture . ' . ' _ .

Establishes system for issuance of citations for violating |
child labor laws, and includes provision for imposition of civil
penalties in designated amounts under such citation system.

Tox
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Prohibits employing minors in or about a gasoline service
station.
Prohibits ; wrt-hspee&ﬁeé i
of age from being in’or abput premaises where agricultural
is being pe zgnes of danger, as defined.
emoves reqmrernent tirat authority issuing Work permits

-

-

minors under 12, years _

file certain written reports with Division of Labor Law En- °

forcement and State Board of Education twice yearly.
Specifies that, with specifted exceptions, persons who own
or control real property upon which minors are employed
shall be subject to child labor laws’ requu;ements and civil
penaltles whether or not such person.is minor’s employer, if
minor’s employment is for such.persdn’s benefit, and such~"

person knowrggly permits vrolatron or contmuatron of vrolaiaw.‘7

tions. -

- Revises provisions with respect to the authorrty of schoor
attendance supervisor to ehter places of employrnent to in-
_vestigate violations of child labor laws and requires filing ofa

ecified report where good cause exists to believe that there
', are violations of specified provisions. Removes requirement
- that division report V1olatrons of such laws to State Board of
Education. °

Specifies that pr ov1snons shal} not limit authorlty of- Attor-
ney General and district attorneys to brmg suit to enforce
. child labor laws, upon their own complaint or complaint of

any person, mdependently of Director of Industrial Relatrons .

. Makes various related changes.* P
'Vote: majority. Appropriation: no. Fiscal cornml‘ttee yes
State mandated local program: no.

°

Tbe.peop]e of the State of Californla do enact as fol‘lows':'

ame Iﬁed to read: :

12359~ The attendance supervrsor who is a-full- trme
atteridante supervisor performing no other duties, of any
county, eity and county, or school district in which any
place of employment is situated, or the probatlon officer
of the county, may at any time enter into any such place
of employment for the purposesof exarmnmg perrmts to
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work or. to employ of all minots employed in such place

_of employment, or for.the purpose of investigating
. -violafigns of the provisions of the Labor ‘Code or -of
‘Chapter 6 (commencing with Section 12101), 7

(comriiencing with Section 12551), or 7.5 {commencing"
with Section 12765) of Division 9 of the HOF |

this code. & the attendance supervisor or probation
officer is dem&d entrance to such place of employment,

“or if any violation of laws relating to the education of
mginors is found to exist, the attendance supervisor or

probation officer shall réport the denial of entrance or .
the violation to th bor Commissioner. Such report
shall be made within 48 hyurs and-shall be. in’ writing;
setting forth the fact that as good cause to believe

‘that such laws are being“violated in such place of

employment-and describing the nature of. the violation.
SEC. 2. Section 12360 of the Education Code is
repealed. o ' ' o

.* SEC. 3. Section 12774 of ‘the Education égde_ is

amended' to read: .

12774. Except in homemaking occupations and
approved work .experience education programs, no .
employer shall employ a minor under 18’years of age for
more than four hours in any day in which such minor is
required by law to attend schoal. No employer shall
employ any minor under the age of 18 years in any
agricultural occupation for more than 20 hours in any
schoolweek in which_such minor is reg‘uired by law to
attend school. Minors 16 and 17 years of age shall not work

. more than six hours on a day they are required to attend

school.-Minors 14 and 15 years of age shall not work rigore
than four hours on a schoolday. Holidays and days school
is not in session* are nof covered by this section. 1f
evidence is shown to the satisfaction of the person issuing

the permit that the schéolwork or the health of the minor -
"is being impaired by the employment, the authority

issuing the permit may revoke it. -
SEC. 4. Section 12781 of the Education Code is -
amended to read: ’

1 12781. Every owner, tenant, or operatof of a farriﬁ'
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) emoloymg tyereon as’a;,rcultural labor any parent or
guardian having minor children in his 1mmed{ate gare
aud custody-shall post at.a conspicuous place on the
property or Ifa'ce of ex}rployment where it may be easﬂy e
.read by those employed, a notice stating that minor - _
‘children are not a owed to wotk'upon the premisés -
unléss legally permiitted to do .so by law and unless -
‘pernfits to work have been secured by the minor chlldren
- from duly constituted authorities-All such notices shau“be ( "

<>

printed in both the English and Spanish danguages. ' «
- .SEC. 5. Segtion 12782 of the Educahon <C6de is

fi order that éhlldren may be disciplin
- traimed/in habits of work and industry by thei /éiren y
guardians; or othef persons ‘standing in the place of
parents, nothmg in this chapter shall require a permlt tp
work|to be issued to any minorvor reqlﬂre a permit- to
émploy to -be issued to the parent or guargdian Whtm t
work of sntended work to be performed /by the.minor is
for or under &he control of his parent of. guardian®and is
performed on or in connection with the p¥emises owned,
_operated, or controlled by the- parent or guardlan
Nothmg in this secfion shall be., held to affect existing
orovisions of law which require pérmits to work to be
issued totminors employed in manufacturmg, mercantile,
or similar commercial enterprises by-their parents or ~"*
guardians, or to do work whlc‘gn is otherwise forbidden by ? ’
Sectlon 1294, 1296, or 1308.5 of the Labor Code - . All other _
rovisions of law relatmg to com;iulsory .education shall v
e effective as to the minor.\ l .
SEC. 6. Segiion 12784 of the Edug:atlon 'Code s z.
amended to read: o ©
12784. Nothing in this J@mapter shall be: constried to”
repeal or iffany way modify the proyisions, of Sectlons .
11298, 1390, 1394, 1396, and 1397 of the’Labor Code.
SEC. 7. Section~4§2786 of the Ec@cat‘ion Code is
amended to read:
12786. ‘Every person, ﬁrm corporation, or: agent or
officer of a firm or corporation, employing mirors under
"the age of 18 years shall keep on file all p‘er&s to emplcﬁ]
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*that the condjtions for the legal issuance of the permit or

-5 AB 3244 -
minors under the age of 18 years during the term of t}
employment. ) ' ;
the permit to employ shall be sent by the evoplgyer to the
the latest eorreet address of the minor lmewn to the

SEC. 8. Sectior\ 1
amended to read?\ _ : A
112789, Permits to work and to employ and certificates’
of age shall always be open to inspection by-supervisors
of attendance, probation officers, designees of the Labor
Commissioner, and by officers bf the Superintendentaf .~
‘Public Instruction. Every permit to work or to employ-..
and every certificate of age shall be subject to*
cancellation at any time by the Superintendent of Public
Instruction, the Labor Commissioner, or by the person
issuing th¢ permit or certificate whenever any person
authorized to inspect such permits.and certificates finds

2789, of the Education Code is .

certificate of age do not exist or did.not exist at the time ~
"the permit or certificate was issued. A permit to .work
shall be revoked by the issuing authority when he is
satisfied that the employmerit of the minor is impairing
the health or educatiorl of the minor, or that any
provision or condition of the permit is being violated, or
‘that the minor iseperforming-work in violation of any
provision of law. . - - & :
SEC. 9. Section 12791 of the Education Code is
amended to read: T . e,
12791. If upon inspection or investigation a supenvisor
of attendance, probation .bfficer, or officer of thé
Superintendent of Publi¢ Instructior: determiries that:a, -
' “‘person is in violation of any statutory provision or ruleor

35* tegulation relating to the employment of minors, he shall -

8 36 report.the violation to the Labor Commissioner.” Such
37 report shdll be mdtle within 48 hours, and shall be in
38" writing, 'setting forth the fact that he has good cause to

. '39 ,believe that such statutory provision or rule or regulation
40 'is being violated by the person. Upon receipt of the
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1 report of violation, the Labor 60rr'1missioner shall make .
97 an inspection or investigation of the- violation and shall

-3 take such action as is provided in' Section 1287 of the
4 Labor Code. : .
5 SEC. 10. Section 12795 of the Education Code is

. 6 repealed. - :

7 _ SEC. 11._ Section 98 of the Labor Code is amended to
8 read: Y C ‘

9 98, The division may prosecute actions for the
10 collection of wages, penalties, and demands of persons
11 who, in the judgment of the Labor- Commissioner are
12 financially unable to employ counsel, in cases in which
13 the Laber Comimissioner believes such claims are valid
‘14 and enforceable. ¢ . -

15  The division may also prosecute actions for the return

16 of workmen’s tools which are in the illegal possession of

17 another person. L . .

18 The division may also prosecute. actions for civil

19 penalties determined to be due under the provisions. of .

90 Section 1285, ) e

- 21 SEC.-12 Section 1285 is added to Article 2 of Chapter

29 2 of Part 4 of Division 2 of the Labor Code, to read: °

23 1285. It is the intent of the Legislature in enacting

94 Sections 1286 to 1289, inclusive, to establish a citation

95 system for the imposition of prompt and effective civil

926 sanctions-against violators of‘the laws and regulations of

27 this state'relating to the employment of minors. The civil-

28. penalties provided for in this article are in addition to any

29 other penalty provided by law. . ‘

30 SEC. 13. Section 1286 is added to Article 2 of Chapter

31 42 of Part 4 of Division 2 of the Labor Code, to read:

32 1286. As usedin this article: o

33 . (ay “Director” "means the Director of Industrial

34 Relations or his designee. - .

35,)(b) “Department” means the -Department of
6 Industrial Relafpns. ‘ .

37 (¢) “Minor™ means any person under the -age of 18-

38 .years who is required to attend school under the

39 . provisions of Chapter ‘6 (commencing with Section

40 12101) and Chapter-7 (commencing with Section 12551)
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1. of ﬁivi'sion 9 of the Education Code. .. .
2 (d) “Labor Commissioner” means the Chief of the .

3 Division 'of Labor Law Enforcement, his deputfes or

4_ agents, who shall have the authority to conduct informal
- 5 “hearings and detefmine the amount of civil penaltiés in
N 6 accordainice:with the provisions of this article.

7 ( SEC. 14. Section 1287 is:added to Article 2 of Chapter
8 Zof Part 4 of Division 2 of the Laboy Code, to read:
. 9 1287. If upon inspection or investigation the director
10 determines that a person is in violation of any statutory
, 11 .provision or rule or regulation relating to . the
12 employment of minors, he may,issue a citation to the
13 person in violation. The citation may be served
- 14 personally or by registered mail in accordance with
.15 subdivision (c) of Section 11505 of the Government Code; .
.16 Each citation shall be in writing and shall describe the
< ' 17 nature of the.violation, including reference to the
18 statutory provisions; rule, or regulation alleged to. have
19 been violated. - R T St
20 SEC. 15. Section 1288 is added to Article 2 of Chapter-
'21 2 of Part 4 of Division 2 of the Labor Code, to read:
22 1288. Citations issued pursuant to this article shall be
23 classified according to the nature of the violation, and..
9 shall indicate the classification on the face thereof, as
25 follows: * . ' | S -
26 (a) Class “A” violations are violations of Section 1292,
27 1293,.1294, 1308, 1391, or 1392, and such other violations ’
28 which the director determines present an imminent "
29 - danger to mginor employees or a substantial probability
30 thdt death® or serious physical harm would result
. 31 therefrom. A physical condition or one or more practices,,
32, means, methods, or operations in use in a place™ef. =«
33 employment may constitute - such a violation. A class “A” ™
34 violation is subject to a civil penalty in an amount not less
35 than one thousand dollars ($1,000) and not exceeding five
36 - thousand .dollars ($5,000) for each and every violation. .
,37- Willful or repeated violations shall receive higher civil
38 penalties than those imposed for compar;ble nonwillful’
39 or first violations. o - Co '
40 . (b) Class “B” violations are violations of Section 1299
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-1 or 1308.5, and such other violations which the director
2 determines have a direct or immediate relationship to .
3 ‘the health, safety, or security of mindt ‘employees, other
4 than class “A” violations. A class “B.’ violation is,subject
5 _to a civil penalty in an amount not less than one hundred
6 dollars ($100) and not exceeding five hundred dollars
7 ($500) for each and every violation. Willful or repeated
8 violations shall receive higher civil penalties than those -
9 imposed for comparable nonwillful or-first violations. *© -

10 “SEcC. 16. Section 1289 is added to Article.2 of Chapter
11 2 of Part 4 of Division 2 of the Labor Code, to read:-
12 1289. (a) If a person desires to contest a citation or
13 the proposed assessment of a civil penalty thérefor, h.e)
14 shallwithin four business days after service of the citation’
15 notify the office of the Labor Cotmmissioner which-
16 appears on the citation of his request for an informal? - -,
17 hearing. The Labor Commissioner or his députy or agent ~ -
18 shall, within 10 days, hold a hearing at the conclfision of
19 which the citation or proposed assessment of ja civil . .
20 penalty, shall be affirmed, modified, or dismisged: If the
21 person receiving the citation does not request a hearing
92 with the Labor Commissioner within the .prescribed
., 23 time, the proposed civil penalty shall be deemed a final
24 order of the director and shall not be subject to further
25
6
n
28
29
30
31
32
33
34
35
36
37
38
39
40

<

administrativVe” review. | The - Labor. Commissioner’s
determination after the conclusion of the hearing shall be
deemed the final order-of the director and) shall not be .
.subject to further administrative review. S e
{b) A person to whom a citation has been issued, shall,
in lieu of contesting a.citation pursuant to thiy section,
transmit to the office of the Labor Commissioner
‘designated on the citation the 'amount specified for the
violation within four businesgiays after issuance of the . -
citation,” - .’ ‘ ST R s
(c) The Labor Commissioner shall promptly take all -
.appropriate action to enforce the citation and recover the
- civil penalty prescribed thereon or found to be due after
a hearing. The Labor Commissioner may maintain an
action in any court of competent jurisdiction to recover-
the amount of civil pepalties found to be due.”

~208 -
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1 'SEC. 17: Section 1293.1 is added to the Labgr Code, to
. 2 read: _ B ,
3 - 19293.1. Except as provided in this section and in oA
4 subdivision (b) of Section 1394, no minor under the age
5 of 12 years shall be permitted in or about the premises
v+ 6 where agricultural work is being performed.
) 7 Miners under the age of 18 years may be permitted in

8 eor abeut the premises where agnieultural worle is being

9 'perfermedpreﬂdeé'thﬁ%hé*‘rpfeseneeiﬂeeaﬁnedeeaﬂ

10 ' aree which satisfies all of the fellowing eonditions:

Al {ay Such area must be utilized on @ eontinuous basis for
12 reereational or edueational purpeses with respeet to
18'"mi-nersaader%heagéef}2ye&rs.whenemp}eyeesl

' 14 ehildren are present en the premises: -

15 . by #heme&mast;beele&rbyaéeﬁiéteéaﬁééemgm’eed
16 fer such purpeses: |

17 4e) Fhe area must be loeated sueh that it is net within
18 t—hezeﬁeefé&ngerefeﬂyaehwaesbemgperfermeéeﬁ
19 the premises: - ’

- .20 . &) ?heremustbeaé&ltsapems&eﬂefwehareaa%&ﬂ )
01 times when ahy miner under the ege of 18 years i
22 present: o S .

93 "~ Np minor under the age of 12 years may be employed
94 or permitted to waqrk, or accompany or be permitted to
95 - accompany an employed parent or guardian, in an
96 agricultural zone of danger.- As used -in this section,
97 “agricultural zone of danger” means any ot all of the
" 98 following: (1) on or about moving equipment; (2 in or
99 about unprotected chemical;. (3) in or about any
30 unprotected water hazard. The Department of Industrial
31 Relatigns may, after hearing, determine other hazards
. 32 that constitute an agricultural zone of danger. ’ ’
33  SEC. 18.- Section 1294 of the Labor Code is’amended
34 toread:” |, v
35 1294; No minor under the agé of 16 years shall be
36 employed or permitted to work in any capacity:
37 (a) Upon any railroad, whether steam, electric, or
38 hydraulic. - g ) _
39 " (b) Upon any vessel or boat engaged in navigation or
‘. 40 commerce withirjﬁe.g'urisdiction of this state.

-

>

ERIC - 2499




AB 3244 o —10—

“

-

. é ) In, about, or in.egnnectipn with any processes in
which dangerous or polsonous acids are used, in the
manufacture or packing of pamts colors, white or red
lead, or in soldering.
(d) In occupatjons causing dust n mjurlous quantities, \'
il the manufacture or use.of dangerous or poisonous dyes, !
in the manufacture or pr paration of compositions with
-dangerous or poisonous g¥ses, or in the manufacture or
use of compositions of lye m whlch the quantlty thereof \
"10 is injurious to health. .
+11 (e) On scaffolding, in heavy work in the bulldmg &
12 trades, in any tunnel or excavation, or in, about or in -
13 con\qectlon with any mlne coal breaker coke oven or
14 qua
15 (f) In assorting, manuFacturmg or packing tobacco.
16 (g) In operating any gutomobile, motor car or truck.
17 (h) In any bowling alley, or pool or billiard room.
18  <i)-In or about a gasoline service station.
19 (j) In any occupation dangerous to.the life or limb, or
- 20 injurious to the health or"morals of such minor.
21  SEC.19. Section 1301 of the Labor Code is repealed.
22  SEc. 20. Section'1301 is added to the Labor Code to -
23 read: '
24° _1301. The provisions of this artlcle concermng the
25 employment of. minors, and the civil penalties for
26 violations of such provisions, shall be fully applicable to
27 every person who owns or controls the real property’
28 upon which a minor is employed whether or not, such .
29 person is the minor's employer, if the minor’s
30 employment is for the benefit of such person, and such -
31 person has knowingly permitted the. v1olat10n or
32 continuation of such violations. ,
33  The postingiof a notice pursuant to Section 12781 of the
34 Education Code shall not-operate to exempt any person
'35 from the provisions of this article.
@6 SEC. 21.  Section 1302 of the Labor Code is amended ‘
37 to read:
38 1302. The attendance supervisor, who is a full-time
39 attendance supervisor performing no other duties, of any
40 county, city and county, or school district in which any

-~
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place of employment is situated, or the probation officgr- ..
of such county, may at any time, enter such place of -’
employment for the purpose of examining permits to-
worlg or to employ of all minors employed in such place . K
of eémployment, or for the purpose of investigating - ‘
violgtions of the provisions of this article or of Chapter 6 -’
\(commencing with Section 12101), 7 (commencing with .
tion 12551); or 7.5 (commencing with Section 12765) * | !

BN

supe ,
place okemployment, or if any violations of laws relating
12 to the employment of minors are found to exist, the:
13 attendance supervisor-or probation officer shall report
14 the denial of entrance or the violation to the Labor
15 Commissioner. Such report shall be made within 48 hours
16 and shall be in writing, setting forth the fact that he has -
17 good cause to believe that such laws are being violated in "
18 such place of eniployment, and describing the nature &f
19 the violation. " ’ '

20 SEC. 22.. Section 1§05 of the Labor Code is #éinended

‘21 to read: .

29  1305. Any fine collectad under this article shall be’
23 paid into the State Treasuty and credited to the General
24 Fund. _ P :
95 SEC. 23. Section 1306 of the Labor Code is repealed.

96 SEC. 24. Section 1308.5 is added tq' the Labor Code, to

2% ~réad: . L
98  13085. (a) This section, with the exception of .
29 paragraph .(4) of this subdivision, shall apply to all'minors

. 30_ under the age of 16 years. The written consent of the
.. 3] Labor Commissioner is required for any minor, not

32¢ otherwise exempted by this chapter, for ayff’ of the
33 following: - - :
34 (1) The employment of any minor, in the presentation
35 of any drama, legitimate play, or in any Sadio

36 broadcasting or television studio.

37 (2) The employment of any minor 12 years of age or
38 over in any -other performance, * concert, -or
39 entertainment.

40 (3) The appearance of any minor over the agé of eighf : :

et 211
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read:

during the public school vacation.. -~

(4) Allowing any minor between the ages of 8 and-1
years, who is by any law of this state: permltted to be
employed as an actor, actress, or performer in a theater,,
motion picture studio, radio broadcasting studio, o

years in any performance, concert, or entert'ainfr%ey
8 -

‘television studio, before 10:00 o’clock p.m., in the

presentanon of a performance, play, or drama continuing-’

‘from an earlier hour until after 10:00 o’clock, to continue

his part in such presentation between the hours of 10:00

and 12:00 p.m. L .
(5) The appearance . of a minor in any

entértainment which is noncommeércjal in nature.,

(6) The employment of any minor artist in the makmg
of phonograph recordjngs.

(7) The employment of any minor as an advertlsmg or
photographic model.

(8) The employment or appearance of any minor
pursuant to a contract approved by the supérior court
under the provisions of Section 36 of the Civil Code.

(b) ‘Any persén, or the agent, manager,
superintendent orofficer thereof, employing either

- directly or indirectly through third persons, or any parent

or guardian of a minor who employs, er permits any
minor to be employed in violation of any ofi.the provisions:
of this section is guilty of a misdemeanor. Failure to

‘produce the written consent from _the Labor

Commissioner is prima facie evidence of the illegal
employment of any minor whose written consent is not
producéd. = -

SEC. 25. ~Section 1310 of . the Labor Code is repealed.
SEC. 26: Section 1312 is added to the Labor Code, to

1312. Nothing in this article shall limit the authonty of
the Attorney General or the district attorney of any

.36« county, either upon their own complaint or the |

I

38

complaint of any person acting for himself or the general -
.Jpublic, to prosecute actions, either civil or criminal, for

39 violations of this .article, or to enforce the provisions
40 thereof independently and without specific direction of

.2'1‘2_(. L
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the director. .
SEC. 27. Section 1395 of the Labor Code is repealed
. SEC. 28. Section 1397.5 of the Labor Code is repealed.
SSC '29. Section 1399 is added to the Labor Code, to.
rea
1399. Nothing in this article shall limit the authorgty of
the Attorney General or the district attorney of any  °
county, either upon - their own eomplamt or the -
complaint of any person acting for himself or the general
10 public, to prosecute actiens, either civil or criminal, for
11 violations of this article, or.to enforce" ‘the provisions ~
12 thereof independently and without spemﬁc direction of
13 the dxrector . . _ '
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. Senator HaTHAwAY. Thank you very much.
he hearing is adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 4 :15 p.m., the hearing was ad]ourned 1.
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